METALS AND NEURODEGENERATION: RESTORING THE BALANCE

EDITED BY: Anthony R. White, Katja M. Kanninen and Peter J. Crouch PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2016 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-739-2 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-739-2

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

METALS AND NEURODEGENERATION: RESTORING THE BALANCE

Topic Editors:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia Katja M. Kanninen, University of Eastern Finland, Finland Peter J. Crouch, The University of Melbourne, Australia



Light photomicrograph of 6-month-old Cp-/-Heph-/Y retina after DAB enhancement of Perls' stain for iron (brown). The image shows the critical role of ceruloplasmin (Cp) and hephaestin (Heph) in retinal iron regulation.

Taken from: Song D and Dunaief JL (2013) Retinal iron homeostasis in health and disease. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:24. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2013.00024

Biometals such as copper, zinc and iron have key biological functions, however, aberrant metabolism can lead to detrimental effects on cell function and survival. These biometals have important roles in the brain, driving cellular respiration, antioxidant activity, intracellular signaling and many additional structural and enzymatic functions. There is now considerable evidence that abnormal biometal homeostasis is a key feature of many neurodegenerative diseases and may have an important role in the onset and progression of disorders such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, prion and motor neuron diseases. Recent studies also support biometal roles in a number of less common neurodegenerative disorders. The role of biometals in a growing list of brain disorders is supported by evidence from a wide range of sources including molecular genetics, biochemical studies and biometal imaging. These studies have spurred a growing interest in understanding the role of biometals in brain function and disease as well as the development of therapeutic approaches that may be able to restore the altered biometal chemistry of the brain. These approaches range from genetic manipulation of biometal transport to chelation of excess metals or delivery of metals where levels are deficient. A number of these approaches are offering promising results in cellular and animal models of neurodegeneration with successful translation to pre-clinical and clinical trials. At a time of aging populations and slow progress in development of neurotherapeutics to treat age-related neurodegenerative diseases, there is now a critical need to further our understanding of biometals in neurodegeneration. This issue covers a broad range of topics related to biometals and their role in neurodegeneration. It is hoped that this will inspire greater discussion and exchange of ideas in this crucial area of research and lead to positive outcomes for sufferers of these neurodegenerative diseases.

Citation: White, A. R., Kanninen, K. M., Crouch, P. J., eds. (2016). Metals and Neurodegeneration: Restoring the Balance. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-739-2

Table of Contents

05	Editorial: Metals and neurodegeneration: Restoring the balance
	Anthony R. White, Katja M. Kanninen and Peter J. Crouch
07	A delicate balance: Iron metabolism and diseases of the brain
	Dominic Hare, Scott Ayton, Ashley Bush and Peng Lei
26	Abnormal iron homeostasis and neurodegeneration
	Barry B. Muhoberac and Ruben Vidal
35	Effects of hemochromatosis and transferrin gene mutations on peripheral iron dyshomeostasis in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases
	S. Mariani, M. Ventriglia, I. Simonelli, G. Spalletta, S. Bucossi, M. Siotto, F. Assogna, J. M. Melgari, F. Vernieri and R. Squitti
42	Retinal iron homeostasis in health and disease
	Delu Song and Joshua L. Dunaief
55	<i>Role of the P-Type ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B in brain copper homeostasis</i> Jonathon Telianidis, Ya Hui Hung, Stephanie Materia and Sharon La Fontaine
72	Copper metabolism of astrocytes
	Ralf Dringen, Ivo F. Scheiber and Julian F. B. Mercer
76	Copper-uptake is critical for the down regulation of synapsin and dynamin induced by neocuproine: modulation of synaptic activity in hippocampal
	neurons Patricio A. Castro, Alejandra Ramirez, Fernando J. Sepúlveda, Christian Peters, Humberto Fierro, Javier Waldron, Sandra Luza, Jorge Fuentealba, Francisco J. Muñoz, Giancarlo V. De Ferrari, Ashley I. Bush, Luis G. Aguayo and Carlos M. Opazo
86	Zinc homeostasis and neurodegenerative disorders
	Bernadeta Szewczyk
98	Manganese neurotoxicity: New perspectives from behavioral, neuroimaging, and neuropathological studies in humans and non-human primates
	Tomás R. Guilarte
108	Biometals in rare neurodegenerative disorders of childhood
	Sarah J. Parker, Jari Koistinaho, Anthony R. White and Katja M. Kanninen
115	Metalloproteomics: Principles, challenges, and applications to
	neurodegeneration
	Amber Lothian, Dominic J. Hare, Rudolf Grimm, Timothy M. Ryan, Colin L. Masters and Blaine R. Roberts
122	Metal-induced neurodegeneration in C. elegans
	Pan Chen, Ebany J. Martinez-Finley, Julia Bornhorst, Sudipta Chakraborty and Michael Aschner



Editorial: Metals and neurodegeneration: restoring the balance

Anthony R. White^{1*}, Katja M. Kanninen² and Peter J. Crouch¹

¹ Department of Pathology, University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia, ² Neurobiology, A.I. Virtanen Institute for Molecular Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland

Keywords: metals, neurodegenerative diseases, Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease (PD), copper, zinc, iron, iron chelating agents

There is considerable evidence that abnormal biometal homeostasis is a key feature of many neurodegenerative diseases and may have an important role in the onset and progression of disorders such as Alzheimer's (AD), Parkinson's (PD), prion, and motor neuron diseases. The role of biometals in a growing list of brain disorders is supported by evidence from a wide range of sources including molecular genetics, biochemical studies and biometal imaging. These studies have spurred a growing interest in understanding the role of biometals in brain function and disease as well as the development of therapeutic approaches that may be able to restore the altered biometal chemistry of the brain. In this Research Topic, Metals and Neurodegeneration: Restoring the Balance, we probe the biochemical basis of metal-mediated neurodegeneration, examine genetic links between metal dyshomeostasis and brain disorders, investigate metal trafficking and metal-synaptic interactions, and their role in neurodegenerative changes. We hope that these exciting insights will provide a strong platform to develop advances in therapeutics that will allow us to "restore the balance" in metal homeostasis in the brain.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Gemma Casadesus, Kent State University, USA

*Correspondence: Anthony R. White, arwhite@unimelb.edu.au

Received: 08 April 2015 **Accepted:** 22 June 2015 **Published:** 02 July 2015

Citation:

White AR, Kanninen KM and Crouch PJ (2015) Editorial: Metals and neurodegeneration: restoring the balance. Front. Aging Neurosci. 7:127. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2015.00127

One of the most prominent features across many neurodegenerative disorders is loss of metal homeostasis, and in many cases, the metal revealing the most substantial change is iron (Fe). Opening this Research Topic, Hare et al. (2013) provides an excellent overview of Fe transport and Fe-regulatory processes in the brain, and demonstrates clearly the complexity in these processes. The review describes how abnormalities in this complex process can lead to loss of Fe, which is associated with changes in neurotransmission, energy production and myelination, and is associated with diseases such as AD. Conversely, abnormal Fe handling can also lead to Fe accumulation, which is associated with AD and PD and is a major target of therapeutic developments based on Fe chelation. Expanding on Fe in neurodegeneration is the review by Muhoberac and Vidal (2013), who explore the genetic basis of Fe dyshomeostasis in hereditary ferritinopathy. The article provides a timely insight into the effects of abnormal Fe metabolism through loss of ferritin function, a key Fe-regulatory protein and how these changes can lead to ferritin accumulation, reactive oxygen species formation and oxidative stress. Mariani et al. (2013), further explores hereditary links between Fe and neurodegeneration. They describe links between Fe-specific gene variations (e.g., transferrin, hemochromatosis) and Fe regulatory proteins (ceruloplasmin and apolipoprotein E) in AD, PD and mild cognitive impairment. Despite a small cohort and rare alleles the studies provide important insights on altered Fe in neurodegeneration and illustrate that the role of metals in neurodegeneration must be examined in association with genetics, and disease sub-populations to gain a clear insight into the contributory role of metals in these diseases. When we think of metals and neurodegeneration, we often focus on the brain, but metal changes in the eye are also prominent in these disorders. Song and Dunaief (2013) describe

the role of Fe in retinal degeneration in hereditary Fe overload disorders and the potential impact of Fe accumulation in acute macular degeneration.

metal Other changes also feature strongly in neurodegenerative diseases. Telianidis et al. (2013) provides an excellent overview of the key copper (Cu) transport proteins, ATP7a and ATP7b in cellular Cu homeostasis. They provide important insights into the cell fate when abnormal Cu trafficking occurs, as is evidenced by the genetic diseases, Menkes and Wilson disease, and more broadly in AD and prion diseases. Dringen et al. (2013) extends this to describe the essential role of Cu uptake, transport, metabolism, and export by astrocytes in the brain and how this has a major impact in neuronal survival and function. Cu is also an essential metal in synaptic function as illustrated by the exciting new research by Castro et al. (2014). They describe how Cu modulates zinc (Zn) homeostasis (another key metal involved in neurotransmission) in hippocampal neurons, and report that Cu has significant effects on expression of key synaptic proteins, synapsin, and dynamin. Zn and its contribution to neurodegeneration is also the topic covered by Szewczyk (2013), who describes how uncontrolled influx of Zn during traumatic brain injury and stroke, can exacerbate neuronal cell death. In contrast, Zn deficiency may also have a key role in neurodegeneration. This is covered by Szewczyk, with an insight into how changes to Zn transporters and metallothionein may contribute to altered Zn homeostasis in neurodegeneration.

As with Fe, Cu and Zn, less common biometals such as manganese (Mn) appear to have a growing role in neurodegenerative processes. Rather than intoxication from high doses, metals such as Mn can have extraordinary outcomes on complex cortical structures and associated cognitive function even at very low doses. This is covered in depth by Guilarte (2013). These effects may have an important role in neurodegenerative changes in AD and Parkinsonism.

Altered biometal homeostasis is not only a factor in the leading forms or neurodegeneration. They have a key role in many rarer forms of neurodegeneration including childhood neurodegenerative disorders. Parker et al. (2013), report on the role of metals in neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis, neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation (NBIA), and additional diseases, further extending the links between genetic mutations and metal abnormalities in these disorders.

Obviously, while this is a rapidly expanding field of research, as illustrated here, we still have much further to go to achieve a major understanding of where these biometal changes fit into the neurodegenerative disease process. Are they prime drivers of disease, significant contributors, a downstream outcome, or (likely) a mix of these? These questions will only be answered through the application of highly sensitive analytical and genetic approaches. Lothian et al. (2013), describe how this can be achieved with the relatively new and rapidly advancing field of metalloproteomics to dissect metal-protein interactions. Chen et al. (2013) then concludes with an excellent description of the powerful genetic model of *C. elegans* and how this is used to pinpoint assessment of altered metal homeostasis and its associated genes in a simple but elegant model system.

It has been extraordinarily difficult to get the mainstream fields of neuroscience and medicine to understand the key role biometals have in neurodegeneration. We hope that this Research Topic will help to inform and expand the knowledge on how biometals contribute to neurodegeneration, and inspire others to enter this rapidly growing and exciting field of research. New insights are needed as a basis for innovative therapeutic approaches that hopefully will help to "restore the balance" in these widespread diseases.

References

- Castro, P. A., Ramirez, A., Sepúlveda, F. J., Peters, C., Fierro, H., Waldron, J., et al. (2014). Copper-uptake is critical for the down regulation of synapsin and dynamin induced by neocuproine: modulation of synaptic activity in hippocampal neurons. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:319. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00319
- Chen, P., Martinez-Finley, E. J., Bornhorst, J., Chakraborty, S., and Aschner, M. (2013). Metal-induced neurodegeneration in *C. elegans. Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:18. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00018
- Dringen, R., Scheiber, I. F., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2013). Copper metabolism of astrocytes. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:9. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00009
- Guilarte, T. R. (2013). Manganese neurotoxicity: new perspectives from behavioral, neuroimaging, and neuropathological studies in humans and non-human primates. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:23. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00023
- Hare, D. J., Ayton, S., Bush, A. I., and Lei, P. (2013). A delicate balance: iron metabolism and diseases of the brain. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:34. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00034
- Lothian, A., Hare, D. J., Grimm, R., Ryan, T. M., Masters, C. L., and Roberts, B. R. (2013). Metalloproteomics: principles, challenges, and applications to neurodegeneration. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:35. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013. 00035
- Mariani, S., Ventriglia, M., Simonelli, I., Spalletta, G., Assogna, F., Bucossi, S., et al. (2013). Effects of hemochromatosis and transferrin gene mutations on peripheral iron dyshomeostasis in mild cognitive impairment and

Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:37. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00037

- Muhoberac, B. B., and Vidal, R. (2013). Abnormal iron homeostasis and neurodegeneration. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:32. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00032
- Parker, S. J., Koistinaho, J., White, A. R., and Kanninen, K. M. (2013). Biometals in rare neurodegenerative disorders of childhood. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:14. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00014
- Song, D., and Dunaief, J. L. (2013). Retinal iron homeostasis in health and disease. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:24. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00024
- Szewczyk, B. (2013). Zinc homeostasis and neurodegenerative disorders. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:33. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00033
- Telianidis, J., Hung, Y. H., Materia, S., and La Fontaine, S. (2013). Role of the P-Type ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B in brain copper homeostasis. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 5:44. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00044

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 White, Kanninen and Crouch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

A delicate balance: iron metabolism and diseases of the brain

Dominic Hare^{1,2†}, Scott Ayton^{1†}, Ashley Bush¹ and Peng Lei¹*

¹ The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, University of Melbourne, VIC, Australia ² Elemental Bio-imaging Facility, University of Technology, Sydney, NSW, Australia

Edited by:

Anthony Robert White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Jose G. Castaño, Universidad Autónoma de Madrid, Spain Jurgen Gotz, The University of Sydney, Australia

*Correspondence:

Peng Lei, The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Level 4 Kenneth Myer Building, University of Melbourne, VIC 3010, Australia e-mail: peng.lei@florey.edu.au

⁺Dominic Hare and Scott Ayton have contributed equally to this work.

INTRODUCTION

Iron is a fundamental requirement for most known life forms, and is likely to have played an integral role in the earliest development of life on this planet (Russell et al., 1993). Organisms have evolved to harness the unique chemistry of this highly abundant metal, which make it integral to a vast array of chemical reactions supporting cell division, oxygen transport and mitochondrial function. The iron redox couple mediates the transfer of single electrons through the reversible oxidation/reduction reactions of Fe^{2+} and Fe^{3+} . Iron is a *d*-block transition metal, and the unoccupied *d*-orbitals allow ionic iron (II), iron (III), and iron (IV) species to form ligands with both small and large biomolecules via oxygen, nitrogen, and sulfur atoms. The biological redox potential and electronic spin state, and thereby reactivity

Iron is the most abundant transition metal within the brain, and is vital for a number of cellular processes including neurotransmitter synthesis, myelination of neurons, and mitochondrial function. Redox cycling between ferrous and ferric iron is utilized in biology for various electron transfer reactions essential to life, yet this same chemistry mediates deleterious reactions with oxygen that induce oxidative stress. Consequently, there is a precise and tightly controlled mechanism to regulate iron in the brain. When iron is dysregulated, both conditions of iron overload and iron deficiencies are harmful to the brain. This review focuses on how iron metabolism is maintained in the brain, and how an alteration to iron and iron metabolism adversely affects neurological function.

Keywords: iron regulation, Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, iron deficiency, iron chelation

of iron, is determined by the nature of the ligand to which the species is bound. This configuration, along with the oxidation state of the iron itself, dictates whether an iron-based biomolecule is responsible for reactions involving oxygen transport and storage, electron transfer, or oxidation/reduction of other molecules (Beard, 2001). Reactions involving iron in the body are predominately redox-based, hydrolytic or involve polynuclear complex formation (Aisen, 2001).

Reliance upon iron for normal physiological function has thus necessitated a tightly regulated mechanism for ensuring the net turnover of dietary iron is essentially neutral (Crichton and Ward, 1992). This is especially important for the brain, where some of the highest concentrations of iron in the body are maintained (Gerlach et al., 1994). This review will provide an overview of how brain iron metabolism is regulated, and the consequences of perturbed iron homeostasis.

IRON UPTAKE, TRANSPORT AND CELLULAR REGULATION IRON CIRCULATION AND BRAIN UPTAKE

The major iron transporter protein in the body is the 80 kDa glycoprotein transferrin (Tf). Each bi-lobar molecule, consisting of two globular units at the N- and C-terminals has two iron-binding sites, which form a 4-atom tetradentate ligand via histidine, aspartate, and two tyrosine amino acid residues (Anderson et al., 1987). Almost all iron exchange and transport within the body is mediated by Tf (Finch and Huebers, 1982), with around 3–4 mg of iron typically circulating the healthy adult bound to Tf. Two Fe³⁺ ions oxidized by a ferroxidase and shunted into the interstitium by ferroportin are loaded onto a single Tf unit, and at any one time only around 30% of all circulating Tf units are occupied (only in cases of severe iron overload does Tf saturation occur; Aisen, 2001). Less than 1% of circulating iron is usually non-Tf bound. Non-Tf

Abbreviations: AD, Alzheimer's disease, ADHD, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder; apo-Tf, apo-transferrin; ATP, adenosine-5'-triphosphate; BBB, bloodbrain barrier; BCEC, brain capillary endothelial cells; BID, brain iron deficiency; cAMP, cyclic adenosine monophosphate; Cp, Ceruloplasmin; CREB, cyclic adenosine monophosphate response element-binding protein; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; DMT1, divalent metal transporter 1; Fe, iron; Fe2Tf/holoTf, holo-transferrin; GWAS, genome-wide association study; HCP1, heme carrier protein 1; HFE, human hemochromatosis protein; HIF, hypoxia inducible factor; ICP-MS, inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry; IRE, iron responsive element; IRP1/2, iron regulatory proteins 1/2; LMW, low molecular weight; MMSE, mini-mental state examination; MPTP, methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; mRNA, messenger RNA; NBIA, neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation; NTBI, non-transferrin bound iron; 6-OHDA, 6hydroxydopamine; PD, Parkinson's disease; RLS, restless legs syndrome; ROS, reactive oxygen species; SN, substantia nigra; STEAP 1-4, six-transmembrane epithelial antigen of prostate 1-4; TCS, transcranial sonography; Tf, transferrin; TFR1, transferrin receptor 1; TfR2, transferrin receptor 2; UTR, unstranslated region; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; Erk1/2, extracellular signalregulated kinase 1/2; GSK-3, glycogen synthase kinase 3; Cdk-5, cyclin-dependent kinase 5; AMPA, α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid; Bcl-2, B-cell lymphoma 2; NMDA, N-methyl-D-aspartate.

bound iron (NTBI) is handled by a series of low molecular weight (LMW) ligands including citrate and ascorbate ions, as well as a possible small contribution from circulating albumin and ferritin proteins (Breuer et al., 2000) and ATP.

The hydrophobic barricade formed by the blood-brain barrier (BBB) prevents diffusion of hydrophilic Fe₂Tf into the nervous system, as well as prevent migration of NTBI. Moos et al. (2007) and Crichton et al. (2011) have recently published comprehensive pictures of iron trafficking within the brain, including uptake from the periphery. This step, where Fe₂Tf is transported across the BBB through brain capillary endothelial cells (BCECs). Tf-uptake into BCECs follows an endocytotic mechanism, where circulating Tf binds to Tf receptors which then internalize. It is a point of contention as to whether iron export from the endosome is mediated by the protein divalent metal transporter-1 (DMT1); conflicting reports have either identified (Burdo et al., 2001) or failed to identify (Moos and Morgan, 2004) DMT1 in rodent brain BCECs. An alternative hypothesis has suggested iron becomes segregated from Tf after liberation from the metal-protein complex in the endosome and is released independently of DMT1 (Moos et al., 2006). During development, when the BBB is not fully formed, there is a rapid influx of iron most likely stemming from NTBI; the developing rat brain shows a rapid intake of iron in line with increased expression of transferrin receptor 1 (TfR1) in BCECs, which in turn becomes the major iron regulatory mechanism once the BBB is sealed, after which iron intake slows (Taylor and Morgan, 1990). However, brain iron import is unlikely solely regulated by BCECs, like many other metabolic pathways redundancies are likely in place in the case one pathway breaks down. For instance, obstruction of BCEC TfR1 in mice and rats using intravenously administered monoclonal antibodies did not completely impede brain iron uptake (Ueda et al., 1993).

A possible alternative mechanism for the uptake of NTBI may be associated with the expression of ferroportin in the BBB (Wu et al., 2004) and circulating ferroxidases (enzymes that catalyze Fe^{2+} oxidation to Fe^{3+}) like ceruloplasmin (Cp; Osaki et al., 1966). It should be noted, however, that expression of ferroportin in BCECs has been disputed (Moos and Rosengren Nielsen, 2006). It is also unclear as to whether iron present in the BCEC endosome is in fact released into the cytosol. Moos et al. (2007) proposed that the possible lack of DMT1 is suggestive that the endosome traverses the BCEC cytosol intact (transcytosis) and releases Fe^{3+} directly into the brain for distribution to cells.

On the abluminal side of the BCEC astrocytes abut the cell membrane, forming part of either "neurovascular" or "gliovascular" units comprising of neurons, astrocytes, and BCECs (Abbott et al., 2006). Moos et al. (2007) suggested that astrocyte "end feet" surround the BCEC with a thin layer of interstitial fluid into which iron is released from endosomal Fe₂Tf–TfR1 complexes on the luminal membrane of the BCEC. Iron is then either re-complexed by Tf in the brain interstitium, or bound to LMW ligands released by the astrocyte. While the affinity of iron to small ligands is considerably smaller than that to Tf, it has been suggested that Tf saturation in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) is much higher than in the periphery, and that a larger proportion of NTBI circulates the nervous system (Leitner and Connor, 2012). Astrocytes also provide a source of Cp to ensure any circulating Fe^{2+} is quickly oxidized to Fe^{3+} to prevent unwanted reactive oxygen species (ROS) production through Fenton chemistry.

CELLULAR IRON TRAFFICKING IN THE BRAIN

Iron is released from Tf into cells via a particularly elegant mechanism. TfR1 is a ubiquitously expressed membrane protein with a dimeric structure and high affinity to Fe₂Tf, but at neutral pH, has a low affinity for apo-Tf (iron-free) so that the unligated Tf does not act as a competitive inhibitor of holo-Tf (iron-bound) uptake (Aisen, 2004). The Fe₂Tf forms a complex with the TfR1 receptor, which is then endocytosed. A proton pump mechanism is initiated to lower the pH within the endosome, which causes a conformational change to both the Fe₂Tf and TfR1 units, in turn resulting in release of the iron from its chaperoning protein (Hentze et al., 2004). The newly freed Fe^{3+} is quickly reduced by the six-transmembrane epithelial antigen of prostate 1-4 (STEAP 1-4), allowing export from the endosome into the cytosol by DMT1 (De Domenico et al., 2008). In the acidic endosome, apo-Tf has a strong affinity for the Tf receptor; this interaction prevents the degradation of free Tf when the endosome complexes with the lysosome before exocytosis. During exocytosis the pH returns to neutral, which causes dissociation of the apo-Tf from the TfR1, effectively recycling the Tf molecule for further use in iron circulation (Dautry-Varsat et al., 1983). In 1999, a homolog Tf receptor, TfR2, was identified (Kawabata et al., 1999), which initially showed expression only in hepatocytes, duodenal crypt cells, and erythrocytes. TfR2 has a 30-fold lower affinity to iron-bound Tf, yet mutations to the TfR2 gene results in hereditary hemochromatosis (Camaschella et al., 2000). TfR2 shares 45% amino acid identity with the ubiquitous TfR1 (Kawabata et al., 1999; Fleming et al., 2000). Interestingly, TfR2 has also been identified in dopaminergic neurons, and has been suggested to play a role in Fe₂Tf translocation to mitochondria (Mastroberardino et al., 2009).

Neurons express both TfR1 and DMT1 (Burdo et al., 2001), and therefore uptake iron via a receptor-mediated endocytotic mechanism (Figure 1), though it is likely that a small minority of iron uptake is sourced from NTBI in vivo. Astrocytes are devoid of TfR1, and NTBI is most likely their major iron source (Moos and Morgan, 2004). Oligodendrocytes, which require iron for myelin synthesis (see below; Connor and Menzies, 1998) also import iron through a mechanism independent of TfR1. Two noteworthy hypotheses have been proposed to explain how the comparatively high need for iron by oligodendrocytes is regulated without the major iron import mechanism present. Firstly, iron passes into the cytosol complexed with LMW ligands. Iron is then incorporated into Tf produced within the oligodendrocyte itself, where it is either used immediately or sequestered in ferritin for storage (Moos et al., 2007). Tf is not secreted by the oligodendrocyte itself (de Arriba Zerpa et al., 2000), presenting a fairly unique closed environment of iron regulation in what is predominately otherwise an intertwined regulatory system.

Once inside the cell, iron can follow multiple pathways dependent on need. Ferritins are responsible for iron storage and play an integral role in iron homeostasis, and are rarely saturated due to their large capacity for thousands of individual Fe³⁺ ions (Theil, 2004). Numerous other cytosolic proteins require iron for a variety



either as low molecular weight complexes with citrate/ATP, or via transferrin receptor (TfR1)-mediated endocytosis (1). Export of iron from the endosome via divalent metal transporter-1 (DMT-1) directly contributes to the labile iron pool (2), which constitutes the available iron content of the neuron and is

regulated by cellular metal sensing and iron-binding protein expression, including ferritin, which is the major iron storage protein in neurons (3). Export of iron from neurons is regulated by intramembrane ferroportin, which is stabilized via a mechanism involving tau and ceruloplasmin (Cp)/APP (4). Iron is then recirculated by apo-Tf (5).

of normal functions. Iron is also important to mitochondrial functions, where it is incorporated into Fe–S clusters and heme proteins (Hentze et al., 2004). The mechanism for mitochondrial uptake has not been categorically confirmed, though the two proposed pathways involve either (i) diffusion of NTBI or (ii) direct translocation of extracellular Fe₂Tf via an endosomal pathway (Horowitz and Greenamyre, 2010). Within the mitochondria, the frataxin protein (implicated in Friedreich's ataxia) is suggested to act as a intramitochondrial iron chaperone (Richardson et al., 2010).

The only known export pathway in mammalian cells is mediated via ferroportin (Ganz, 2005). Ferroportin allows ferrous iron to be transported out of the cell (Donovan et al., 2005), and this process requires a ferroxidase to oxidize the ferrous iron to ferric, so that Tf can bind the exported iron. In the brain, ferroportin has been identified in both neurons (Abboud and Haile, 2000) and astrocytes (Dringen et al., 2007), as have the corresponding ferroxidases, the amyloid precursor protein (APP; Duce et al., 2010) and Cp (Texel et al., 2011).

REGULATION OF IRON-ASSOCIATED PROTEINS

Iron-associated proteins are regulated by iron status, therefore form a cycle to regulate iron metabolism (**Figure 2**). In cases of low

cellular iron, two iron regulatory proteins (IRP1/2) are free to bind directly with iron responsive element (IRE) stem-loop structures within the mRNA of iron-binding proteins. The 3' untranslated portion of, for example, TfR1 mRNA is sensitive to ribonuclease degradation, thus binding with IRP1/2 protects the mRNA and promotes TfR1 expression, increasing cellular iron uptake. Conversely, binding of IRP1/2 to the 5' untranslated region (UTR) of, for example, ferritin mRNA prevents translation, reducing cytoplasmic ferritin expression, reducing the iron storage capacity of the cell, and increasing available iron (Aisen, 2001). When iron levels in the cell are high, labile iron binds with IRP1/2, preventing interactions between the regulatory proteins and the IREs in the mRNA of various iron regulating proteins (see Figure 2), eliciting the reverse cellular response to that observed in cases of iron deficit. The mechanism of iron-mediated inhibition of IRP/IRE binding depends on the protein involved: IRP1-Fe undergoes a conformational change that prevents IRE binding, whereas IRP2-Fe complexes undergo degradation via the ubiquitin proteasome pathway (Pantopoulos, 2004). Both IRP1 and IRP2 are present in the rat (Siddappa et al., 2003) and human brain (Connor et al., 1992c); IRP1 has been suggested as the primary regulatory protein in the human brain and is capable of forming a double IRP1/IRE complex (Hu and Connor, 1996).



Iron metabolism is also transcriptionally regulated by the action of hypoxia inducible factors (HIFs; see **Figure 2**), which consists of a cytosolic protein (HIF-1 α) and a nuclear HIF-1 β subunit that form a DNA binding heterodimer (Peyssonnaux et al., 2008). HIF-1 α levels are dictated by cellular chemistry, and in normal conditions HIF-1 α is hydroxylated by prolyl hydroxylase, marking the adduct for ubiquitination and degradation (Ratcliffe et al., 1999). This reaction requires oxygen, 2-oxoglutarate, ascorbate, and iron as cofactors. In hypoxic conditions HIF-1 α ubiquitination is inhibited and translocation to the nucleus is increased, where dimerization with HIF-1 β allows binding with cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) response element-binding protein

(CREB), which activates transcription of target genes with hypoxia response elements (HREs; Semenza, 2000). As iron is necessary for hydroxylation of HIF-1 α , any decrease in cellular iron levels will increase dimerization of HIF-1 α and β and downstream transcription of target genes, which, unsurprisingly, includes those responsible for Tf (Rolfs et al., 1997), TfR1 (Lok and Ponka, 1999), and DMT1 (Lis et al., 2005).

With such a sophisticated regulation mechanism for regulating iron-associated proteins transcription and translation, it is surprising diseases of iron overload and deficiencies exist. Some of these disorders arise from nutritional deficiency/excess or genetic mutation in one or more iron-associated proteins. But as will be described, the disorders of iron metabolism are invariably chronic disorders, not acute disorders. Possibly because there is complex regulatory mechanism that can resist, and then compensate for, short-term changes to iron levels.

IRON FLUX AND DEFICIENCY

Iron deficiency is a major nutrition deficiency most often observed in the developing world. Even in a developed nation, such as the USA, approximately 10% of toddlers and women of childbearing age are iron-deficient (Looker et al., 1997). As described above, the cellular iron regulatory mechanism is nuanced and robust, therefore allowing considerable divergence from the homeostatic norm of iron levels before disease precipitates. Disorders of iron homeostasis are thus invariably chronic, not acute diseases. This is especially true of the brain, which has more stable iron levels compared to the other organs (Youdim et al., 1989).

Peripheral iron deficiency can result in minor to severe symptoms. Anemia is an advanced iron deficiency syndrome caused by a number of factors ranging from dietary deficiency, blood loss, and metabolic lesions. The most common symptoms arising from anemia result from reduced oxygen transportation by hemoglobin. These symptoms include pallor, fatigue, faintness, shortness of breath, muscle weakness, angina pain, and elevated cardiac output (as compensation for reduced oxygen carrying capacity; Wood and Elwood, 1966).

While symptoms of anemia can arise over a period of weeks to months, iron in the brain is more resistant to dietary changes (Youdim et al., 1989) and indeed the brain may have critical periods that determine the level of iron in the brain throughout life (Dallman et al., 1975; Dallman and Spirito, 1977; Ben-Shachar et al., 1986). The brain accumulates iron during the weaning period, which establishes an iron "set point" for the brain. Perinatal pups on a restricted iron diet cannot recover their brain iron levels when supplemented later in life (Ben-Shachar et al., 1986). It has been proposed that the brain of a post-weaned mammal is impermeable to peripheral iron (Kaur et al., 2007), possibly explaining why brain iron levels are not easily altered with diet (Ben-Shachar et al., 1986). However, supplementation of isotopically enriched iron to mice reveals dietary iron incorporation into the brain at a similar rate to other organs (Chen et al., 2013). Peripheral iron is able to enter the brain by patterning with Tf, which can undergo receptor-mediated transcytosis to pass through the BBB (Fishman et al., 1987; Bradbury, 1997; Morgan and Moos, 2002). It is likely that brain iron is in constant flux with peripheral pools of iron. We speculate that brain iron levels do not tangibly deviate from the norm despite changes in the diet, because the brain iron levels are strictly governed by the iron homeostatic mechanism, and where the normal level of iron in the brain for an adult individual is likely determined in the critical weaning period of the mammal. This period can thus shape the iron biochemistry of the brain throughout the life of an individual, highlighting the urgency of addressing nutritional deficiency in infants raised in areas of poverty. Described below, chronic brain iron deficiency disrupts important process in the brain, altering neurochemistry that eventually leads to disease.

NEUROCHEMICAL EFFECT OF IRON DEFICIENCY NEUROTRANSMITTER SIGNALING

Iron affects synthesis and signaling of the neurotransmitters dopamine, noradrenalin, adrenaline and 5-hydroxytryptamine, which are involved in emotion, attention, reward, movement, and various other functions. These neurotransmitters are synthesized by a number of iron-dependent enzymes including phenylalanine hydroxylase (Gottschall et al., 1982), tyrosine hydroxylase (Ramsey et al., 1996), and tryptophan hydroxylase (Kuhn et al., 1980). Brain iron deficiency (BID), however, rarely causes reduced expression or activity of these enzymes (Youdim et al., 1989). The conservation of iron in these enzymes under BID possibly reflects the importance of these enzymes to brain function.

In addition to neurotransmitter synthesis, iron impacts several other steps in neurotransmitter signaling, which are more vulnerable to changes in iron levels. Reduced neuronal uptake of the catecholaminergic neurotransmitters has been observed in several BID models (Burhans et al., 2005; Beard et al., 2006b; Bianco et al., 2008), and the extracellular concentration of neurotransmitters are elevated in BID rats (Beard et al., 1994). Dopaminergic signaling is further perturbed in iron deficiency by attenuating affinity and expression of D2 neurotransmitters (Youdim et al., 1989).

ENERGY PRODUCTION

The brain has a high energy demand, accounting for 20% of basal oxygen consumption (Halliwell, 2006) and thus requires high iron levels to generate ATP by the electron transport chain in the mitochondria. Various mitochondrial enzymes utilize iron as a cofactor including the mitochondrial ferredoxins (Redfearn and King, 1964), cytochromes (Slater, 1949), and aconitase (Dickman and Cloutier, 1950). Iron deficiency changes mitochondria morphology (Jarvis and Jacobs, 1974), impairs function (Masini et al., 1994), and damages mitochondrial DNA (Walter et al., 2002). Reduced mitochondrial efficiency possibly explains why iron deficiency results in elevation of oxidative stress markers (Knutson et al., 2000; Jeong et al., 2011; Wan et al., 2012a), despite loss of pro-oxidant iron.

MYELINATION

Myelin is the fatty "white matter" that insulates axons and preserves their signaling. Accordingly, under basal conditions, oligodendrocytes exhibit high levels of iron comparative to other brain cells (Benkovic and Connor, 1993; Connor et al., 1995). Iron treatment to cultured glial restricted precursor cells increases their differentiation into GalC1 oligodendrocytes, while treatment to cultured O2A oligodendrocytes progenitors increases their proliferation without altering differentiation (Morath and Mayer-Proschel, 2001). Iron, therefore, has marked, but distinct effects on the temporal sequence of oligodendrocyte development. In a rat model, BID restricts both glia precursor cell proliferation and differentiation into oligodendrocytes (Morath et al., 2002) and decreases components of myelin: myelin basic protein, myelin proteolipid protein, galactolipids, phospholipids, and cholesterol (Yu et al., 1986; Ortiz et al., 2004). Lack of myelination causes slower neuronal conduction, evidenced by retardation of reflexes. In humans, iron deficiency is associated with abnormal reflexes in infants (Armony-Sivan et al., 2004) and in iron-deficient children, deficits in auditory brain stem potentials and visual evoked potentials have been observed (Roncagliolo et al., 1998; Algarin et al., 2003).

NEUROLOGICAL DISORDERS ASSOCIATED WITH IRON DEFICIENCY

FAILURE TO THRIVE

It is now widely recognized that BID in early life is associated with developmental delays in various brain faculties. Iron deficiency, characterized by anemia, has been associated with poorer fine and gross motor skills, visual-motor integration, language and global IQ, accompanying higher scores in anxiety and depression, social and attention problems (Palti et al., 1985; Lozoff et al., 1991; Hurtado et al., 1999) with some symptoms persisting 10 years after treatment for anemia (Lozoff et al., 2000). While the association between iron and various markers of developmental delay are unequivocal, the causal relationship is complicated by confounding socioeconomic variables that often accompany iron deficiency including generally poor nutrition, lack of stimulation in the home, lack of maternal warmth, poor maternal education, maternal depression, more absent fathers, parasitic infection, and low birth weight (Grantham-McGregor and Ani, 2001).

The importance of iron to neurodevelopment is thus unclear from observational human studies, which has necessitated study of iron-deficient experimental animal models. Agreeing with complementary human studies, BID in rats causes delayed behavioral milestones (Beard et al., 2006a), including impaired memory (Yehuda et al., 1986; Wachs et al., 2005) and motor function (Hunt et al., 1994). Symptoms resulting from dietary iron restriction in the first 21 days of the life of the rat are not recoverable even after 6 weeks of iron supplementation (Ben-Shachar et al., 1986). Combining the human and animal evidences strongly supports a critical role for iron in neurodevelopment, and since the symptoms are not readily correctable after the critical period, these also highlight the importance of monitoring and early dietary intervention.

ATTENTION DEFICIT HYPERACTIVITY DISORDER

Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) is a developmental disorder manifesting in symptoms of inattention, hyperactivity, and impulsiveness. ADHD is highly heritable, and several candidate disease-causing genes are involved in dopamine neurotransmission (*DAT1*, *DRD4*, *DRD5*; Elia and Devoto, 2007). Since iron interacts with multiple steps in dopamine neurotransmission, it is possible that BID might precipitate ADHD in idiopathic cases. While several studies showed reduced ferritin in children affected by ADHD (Konofal et al., 2004; Oner et al., 2008; Cortese et al., 2009; Juneja et al., 2010; Menegassi et al., 2010), the largest study (194 children), reported unaltered serum ferritin levels between ADHD patients and controls (Donfrancesco et al., 2012). As previously mentioned, iron status in children often co varies with multiple parameters of socioeconomic status, which might confound these studies. Further peripheral markers of iron do not often reflect the status of brain iron; therefore peripheral iron is not likely altered in ADHD. However, a recent study of 36 individuals reported reduced brain iron in the thalamic region as measured by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in ADHD patients (Cortese et al., 2012) suggesting a role for BID in the pathogenesis of this disease.

Could iron supplementation therefore be used as a treatment for ADHD? A case study reported a 3 year-old presenting with low serum ferritin (13 ng mL⁻¹) accompanying ADHD who was supplemented with ferrous sulfate (80 mg day⁻¹) and 8 months later was observed to exhibit various behavioral improvements (Konofal et al., 2005). This prompted a 12-week clinical trial of iron supplementation in ADHD, which recorded improvements in the ADHD rating scale for the treatment group (Konofal et al., 2008). These studies warrant further investigation into iron as a potential therapeutic, however, as discussed above, iron supplementation after a critical period is not effective in reversing cognitive symptoms of early BID in rats (Ben-Shachar et al., 1986), which might limit the use of this approach in ADHD.

RESTLESS LEGS SYNDROME

Restless legs syndrome (RLS) is a neurological disorder characterized by uncomfortable or odd sensations in the body (often legs) that prompt an incessant urge to move (Earley, 2003). The prevalence of RLS is estimated to be between 5 and 10% of the population (Lavigne and Montplaisir, 1994; Rothdach et al., 2000; Ulfberg et al., 2001). The disorder is associated with reduced dopamine uptake and reduced D2 receptor density (Staedt et al., 1995; Turjanski et al., 1999; Michaud et al., 2002), and is often treated with dopamine-based therapies (Hening et al., 1999; Allen et al., 2001). This neurochemical profile is consistent with BID (Youdim et al., 1989) of the nigrostriatal pathway. Indeed low ferritin and high Tf levels have been reported in CSF of RLS patients, while serum indices of iron metabolism were not altered (Earley et al., 2000; Clardy et al., 2006). Direct measurements of iron by post-mortem histological staining (Connor et al., 2003) and MRI (Allen et al., 2001; Earley et al., 2006) reveal decreased levels in the substantia nigra (SN) of affected patients.

NEURODEGENERATION

What are the lifetime consequences of BID? This remains an underexplored subject in brain iron research, which has historically focused on BID in neurodevelopment, and iron accumulation in neurodegeneration. Accordingly, to our knowledge, there has been no report of BID in a neurodegenerative disorder. Recently, a genetic mouse model of motor neuron iron deficiency ($IRP2^{-/-}$) exhibited reduced mitochondrial activity, hypomyelination, and neurodegeneration (Jeong et al., 2011), raising the possibility of BID-induced neurodegenerative disorders. Patients with the neurodegenerative disorder, dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB), have a threefold higher incidence of self-reported history of ADHD symptoms. However, the status of iron in ADHD patients is only beginning to emerge, and the status of iron in DLB is also not known, so it is premature to mechanistically connect the two diseases via iron. Low iron levels impair mitochondrial function (Masini et al., 1994), and increase oxidative stress markers (Knutson et al., 2000), possibly by limiting the function of the irondependent antioxidant, catalase (Wan et al., 2012a). Longer-term studies of rodent models of BID will illuminate the neuroanatomical and neurobiochemical changes that result from low iron bioavailability.

IRON ACCUMULATION IN THE BRAIN

The sophisticated mechanisms that manage iron in the brain highlight the need for tightly controlled iron regulation, in order to exploit its utility in cellular operations, while preventing its deleterious capacity. Functional loss of IRPs by genetic mutations induces brain iron deposition, which is sufficient to cause neurodegeneration in diseases like aceruloplasminemia (Miyajima et al., 1987; Hochstrasser et al., 2004) and neuroferritinopathy (Feyt et al., 2001; Chinnery et al., 2007). This demonstrates the potential for iron elevation to participate in neuronal loss of more common neurodegenerative diseases [e.g., Alzheimer's (AD) and Parkinson's disease (PD)] where brain iron elevation features in both diseases.

BRAIN IRON ACCUMULATION WITH AGING

Aging is an important risk factor for neurodegenerative diseases. Multiple failures of the iron regulatory system in disease could be contributed to by the aging process (Bartzokis et al., 1997; Martin et al., 1998; Pfefferbaum et al., 2009; Penke et al., 2012; Daugherty and Raz, 2013). Age-related iron retention can serve as predictors of behavioral deficits, such as cognitive decline (Penke et al., 2012) and motor impairment (Cass et al., 2007; Kastman et al., 2012), highlighting the possibility of its involvement in age-associated decline.

Brain iron elevation with age could be contributed to by changes in various proteins that comprise the iron regulation machinery. Ferritin is elevated during the aging process in both gray and white matter of occipital cortex (Connor et al., 1992b) and the SN (Zecca et al., 2004), but is unchanged in motor cortex and superior temporal gyrus (Connor et al., 1992b). Tf expression was found to be decreased in white matter of superior temporal gyrus, but elevated in white matter of occipital cortex (Connor et al., 1992b). Cp was found to be elevated in gray matter with aging, without changes in white matter (Connor et al., 1993), while another report observed that Cp was unchanged in SN (Zecca et al., 2004). In rat brains, iron and ferritin were found to increase with age, while Tf levels remain unchanged (Roskams and Connor, 1994). The mechanism of age-related iron accumulation is only beginning to be elucidated. The selective vulnerability of iron accumulation during aging could also explain why iron elevation is a feature of various neurodegenerative diseases.

ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Alzheimer's disease is the most prevalent neurodegenerative disease characterized clinically by progressive dementia, and pathologically by the presence of $A\beta$ -containing plaques, and

tau-containing neurofibrillary tangles in affected brain areas. Elevated iron is also a feature of AD-effected post-mortem brains (Zhu et al., 2009; Duce et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2010; Qin et al., 2011; Antharam et al., 2012; Loef and Walach, 2012). Iron accumulation occurs in AD cortex and hippocampus, but not cerebellum (Andrasi et al., 1995; Duce et al., 2010; Antharam et al., 2012), consistent with the pathological profile of neurodegeneration in AD. In addition, iron is accumulated in both plaques and tangles (Connor et al., 1992a; Smith et al., 1997; Meadowcroft et al., 2009), and is estimated to be three times that of the normal neuropil level in plaques (Lovell et al., 1998). The iron content in hippocampus of patients with AD was reported to correlate with the mini-mental state examination (MMSE) and the disease duration (Ding et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 2009), suggesting that iron can play a significant role in the disease progression.

Several genes of iron regulatory proteins are risk factors for sporadic AD, including Tf and human hemochromatosis protein (HFE). In a genome-wide association study (GWAS) study, Tf variant C2 positively correlates with AD risk with an OR of 1.21 (Bertram and Tanzi, 2008), which is supported by a number of independent studies (Van Landeghem et al., 1998; Schjeide et al., 2009; Kauwe et al., 2010) but was not confirmed in a recent largescale GWAS study (Hollingworth et al., 2011). In addition, HFE mutations (H63D and C82Y) are risk factors for AD independently (Sampietro et al., 2001; Blazquez et al., 2007), and synergistically with *APOE* gene (Kauwe et al., 2010; Giambattistelli et al., 2011; Lehmann et al., 2012). Both of the genes are also shown to modulate iron content, and are implicated in the risk of cognitive impairment in normal aging (Bartzokis et al., 2011).

Iron accumulation can promote aggregation of both Aβ and tau, the key proteins involved in plaque and tangle formation, respectively. Three histidine residues of AB were suggested as the binding amino acids of iron, and this complex is redox-active (Nakamura et al., 2007; Bousejra-ElGarah et al., 2011). Recently it was found that iron delayed the amyloid fibril formation but enhanced the toxicity in vitro, suggesting the iron-bound AB oligomer could serve as a toxic species (Mantyh et al., 1993; Schubert and Chevion, 1995; Liu et al., 2011). These observations are relevant to disease since iron is concentrated in plaques (Meadowcroft et al., 2009; Gallagher et al., 2012), and increased iron content is prior to plaque formation in an animal model of AD (Leskovjan et al., 2011). Aβ-iron complex can induce ROS via Fenton chemistry (Rottkamp et al., 2001; Rival et al., 2009), and activate B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) apoptosis pathway (Kuperstein and Yavin, 2003). Chelation of iron can prevent Aβ aggregation, and reverse the consequent memory loss in animal models of AD (Huang et al., 2004; Guo et al., 2013b).

Iron and tangles co-localized in AD (Smith et al., 1997) and tangles can bind iron in a redox-dependent manner, acting as a source for ROS within the neurons (Smith et al., 1997; Sayre et al., 2000). This process can also be removed by iron chelation (Shin et al., 2003). Fe(III), but not Fe(II), can induce tau aggregation *in vitro*, which again can be reversed by reducing Fe(III) to Fe(II) (Yamamoto et al., 2002) or iron chelators (Amit et al., 2008). Fe(II) can induce tau hyperphosphorylation (Lovell et al., 2004; Chan and Shea, 2006), via activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 (Erk1/2) pathway or the mitogen-activated

protein kinase (MAPK) pathway (Muñoz et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2007). Chelation therapies such as deferoxamine can inhibit ironinduced tau hyperphosphorylation *in vivo* (Guo et al., 2013a), and prevention of iron uptake can also inhibit this event by deactivating glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK-3) and cyclin-dependent kinase 5 (Cdk-5; Xie et al., 2012), two key tau kinases (Lei et al., 2011).

Understanding the cause of iron accumulation in AD might lead to new therapeutic opportunities. Multiple components of the iron regulatory system are altered in AD including IRP2 (Smith et al., 1998), ferritin (Connor et al., 1992a), and Tf (Loeffler et al., 1995). Of particular interest is APP, which is involved in A^β production and iron homeostasis. APP expression is unchanged in AD cortex but its ferroxidase activity was reported to be decreased (Duce et al., 2010). This could prevent ferroportin-mediated iron export and Tf loading, which would lead to iron retention within neurons. APP-mediated iron export is also impacted by ADassociated tau protein (Lei et al., 2012). Soluble tau levels are reduced in AD brains compared to control brains (Ksiezak-Reding et al., 1988; Shin et al., 1992; Khatoon et al., 1994; Zhukareva et al., 2001, 2003; van Eersel et al., 2009); which might result from tau deposition into insoluble aggregates during the disease progress (Khatoon et al., 1994). Loss of functional tau could further perturb APP-mediated iron export by restricting the presentation of APP at the surface.

PARKINSON'S DISEASE

Parkinson's disease is the most prevalent movement disorder, caused by loss of dopaminergic neurons in the SN pars compacta. The brain of PD patients, and especially the SN, is decorated by Lewy body inclusions that are enriched with the α -synuclein protein. As early as 1924, iron deposition in the SN of PD patients was described (Lhermitte et al., 1924). Iron elevation within this nucleus has been consistently reported using multiple techniques such as inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry (ICPMS; Dexter et al., 1989; Lei et al., 2012), atomic absorption spectroscopy (Ayton et al., 2012b), X-ray fluorescence (Popescu et al., 2009), and MRI (Bartzokis et al., 1999).

Iron deposits have been found in Lewy Bodies in PD cases (Castellani et al., 2000), suggesting that α -synuclein may interact with iron at the biochemical level. Indeed, iron binds to α -synuclein (Bharathi and Rao, 2008; Peng et al., 2010), accelerates α -synuclein aggregation (Golts et al., 2002; Kostka et al., 2008), and causes toxic hydroxyl radical production *in vitro* (Turnbull et al., 2001). Treating iron to cells initiates α -synuclein aggregation (Ostrerova-Golts et al., 2000; Gault et al., 2010; Li et al., 2011), and the resultant oligomer promoted α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA)-receptor-mediated excitotoxicity (Huls et al., 2011). Iron administration to cells that overexpress a disease-related mutant form of α -synuclein, A53T, enhanced cytotoxicity of the protein via increasing the autophagic activity (Ostrerova-Golts et al., 2000; Chew et al., 2011), which could explain how iron causes toxicity in PD.

Iron content in SN is a risk factor and may serve as a biomarker of PD. Mutations in a number of iron-related proteins have been shown to associate with the risk of PD, including Tf (Borie et al., 2002), IRP2 (Deplazes et al., 2004), ferritin (Foglieni et al., 2007), and DMT1 (He et al., 2011). It has been debated whether iron accumulation in SN is a secondary effect of cell death in PD. However, recent developments in MRI and transcranial sonography (TCS) makes it possible to examine brain iron content in living patients. It has been shown using MRI that iron accumulates at the early stage of PD before the symptom onset (Bartzokis et al., 1999; Martin et al., 2008), and healthy individuals with increased SN iron content determined by TCS had 17 times higher risk of developing PD (Berg et al., 2011). The SN iron elevation in PD patients, shown by MRI, correlates with the disease susceptibility (Baudrexel et al., 2010), severity (Atasoy et al., 2004; Wallis et al., 2008) and duration of the disease (Kosta et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2010). The early rise in iron, measured by TCS and MRI supports a role for iron in the pathogenicity of PD.

Iron accumulation is alone sufficient to cause parkinsonian neurodegeneration. Direct iron injection to rat brains can cause SN neuron loss (Ben-Shachar and Youdim, 1991), and feeding neonatal mice with iron can trigger later life parkinsonism and nigral degeneration (Kaur et al., 2007). Diseases primarily characterized by brain iron accumulation, including aceruloplasminemia (Miyajima et al., 1987; Hochstrasser et al., 2004; McNeill et al., 2008), neuroferritinopathy (Crompton et al., 2002; Chinnery et al., 2007), and iron accumulation (NBIA) (Schneider et al., 2012), often cause symptoms of PD. The observations from these diseases which are caused by rare loss-of-function mutations of IRPs indicate that a similar iron accumulation observed in idiopathic PD likely participates in the degenerative processes. Aceruloplasminemia can be recapitulated in mice that lack the Cp gene, and this can be rescued with iron chelation (Patel et al., 2002; Ayton et al., 2012b).

Modulation of iron shows beneficial effects on PD animal models. PD toxin model, 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) or 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) cause SN iron accumulation in mice, coincident with neuronal loss (Hare et al., 2013). These PD models can be rescued by iron chelation (Kaur et al., 2003; Mandel et al., 2004; Youdim et al., 2004a,b). Iron-mediated toxicity in these models can also be ameliorated by genetic or pharmacologically restoring ferritin (Kaur et al., 2003) and Cp (Ayton et al., 2012b).

Why does iron accumulate in PD? This could be contributed by a number of iron-related proteins that are changed in PD. Ferritin levels have been found to be decreased in post-mortem PD brains (Dexter et al., 1990; Werner et al., 2008); loss of iron storage capacity potentially makes free iron species more available for toxic interactions. Iron accumulation in PD might be caused by increased neuronal iron import. DMT1 is elevated in SN of PD patients (Salazar et al., 2008), which could promote iron import, but the levels of TfR1, which is required for DMT1-mediated iron import are unchanged when corrected for neuronal loss (Mash et al., 1991; Morris et al., 1994; Faucheux et al., 1997). Alternatively, iron accumulation in PD could also be attributed to reduced iron export. Cp levels in PD brains were unaltered, however, the activity is selectively reduced in SN, which could bottleneck iron export (Ayton et al., 2012b). Tau protein is also implicated in PD (Lei et al., 2010), and selective reduction of tau found in SN of PD patients may also contribute to iron accumulation by preventing APP-mediated iron export (Lei et al., 2012).

OTHER NEUROLOGICAL DISORDERS

Iron accumulation has been observed in affected brain regions of various diseases including progressive supranuclear palsy (Coffey et al., 1989; Dexter et al., 1991; Boelmans et al., 2012), Pick's disease (Ehmann et al., 1984), Huntington's disease (Dexter et al., 1991; Bartzokis et al., 2007; Jurgens et al., 2010; Rosas et al., 2012), prion disorders (Singh et al., 2009a, 2012), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Oba et al., 1993; Santillo et al., 2009; Langkammer et al., 2010), and multiple system atrophy with striatonigral degeneration (Dexter et al., 1991; Vymazal et al., 1999; von Lewinski et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2012). The iron accumulation in diseases such as prion disorders and Huntington's disease may result from ferritin accumulation (Simmons et al., 2007; Singh et al., 2012), but the cause or implications of iron elevation for these diseases is unclear at this stage.

Friedreich's ataxia is a disorder of iron metabolism more extensively studied. This autosomal recessive degenerative disease results from mutations in the mitochondrial protein frataxin (Campuzano et al., 1996; Carvajal et al., 1996). Friedreich's ataxia is characterized by degeneration of large sensory neurons and cardiomyopathy (Gordon, 2000), but brain atrophy and iron accumulation are also features of the disease (Synofzik et al., 2011). Recent studies suggested that the function of frataxin is related to the maintenance of iron homeostasis, acting as iron-storage protein in mitochondrial similar to ferritin, and also an intramitochondrial iron chaperone. It is also suggested to be involved in heme and iron sulfur cluster biogenesis. The frataxin mutant is unstable and severe reduction of the protein results in intramitochondrial iron accumulation and cytosolic iron deficiency in mice and humans, and is suggested to contribute to the pathogenesis of the disease (Gordon, 2000; Puccio et al., 2001; Richardson et al., 2010). Interestingly, a high iron diet limits some of the phenotypes in mouse models such as cardiac hypertrophy (Whitnall et al., 2012).

Like iron, copper also participates in neurodegenerative pathways. Copper is able to cause the aggregation of alpha synuclein (Bharathi and Rao, 2008), and copper is a co-factor of dopamine beta-hydroxylase, which is involved in dopamine synthesis (Ash et al., 1984). Copper is decreased in PD SN (Dexter et al., 1991; Ayton et al., 2012b) which might be a reason why the copperdependent Cp protein is dysfunctional in the disease. Peripheral Cp is also depleted in Wilson's disease, which is primarily a disorder of copper homeostasis, caused by a genetic mutation to ATP7b (Bull et al., 1993). Copper accumulates in liver and brain, along with iron (Shiono et al., 2001; Litwin et al., 2013). Why does iron also accumulate as a result of the disease? Possibly reduced Cp levels in plasma reduce iron export in liver and brain, resulting in iron accumulation. Whatever the mechanism, Wilson's disease often presents as early-onset PD, possibly mediated by the elevation of copper and iron (Machado et al., 2006).

TOXICITY MECHANISMS OF IRON OVERLOAD IN DISEASES

Iron can induce neurotoxicity by its ability to promote the formation of ROS, a source of oxidative stress. Elevated iron is potentially neurotoxic, indeed the direct injection of iron into the rat brain causes neurodegeneration (Ben-Shachar and Youdim, 1991), possibly via an oxidative stress pathway which

initiates several apoptotic signaling pathways (Ke and Ming Qian, 2003).

Recently, a type of RAS-related cell death pathway was shown to be linked with intracellular iron levels, termed ferroptosis (Dixon et al., 2012), which could be potentially responsible for cell death seen in iron overload diseases. This type of cell death pathway shared no markers of apoptosis (e.g., caspase activation, mitochondrial cytochrome c release), but could be prevented by iron chelation or iron uptake inhibition (Yagoda et al., 2007; Yang and Stockwell, 2008). This pathway is not induced by Fenton chemistry; rather it is related with iron-dependent enzymatic activities (Dixon et al., 2012). Indeed, inappropriate intracellular iron accumulation potentially damages a number of proteins such as Ca²⁺-ATPase (Kaplan et al., 1997; Moreau et al., 1998), glutamate transporter (Gnana-Prakasam et al., 2009; Yu et al., 2009; Mitchell et al., 2011), Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase (Kaplan et al., 1997; Strugatsky et al., 2003), and N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor (Nakamichi et al., 2002; Munoz et al., 2011), as well as oxidizes lipid such as cholesterol (Kraml et al., 2005; Graham et al., 2010; Shinkyo and Guengerich, 2011), ceramides (Yurkova et al., 2005), and sphingomyelin (Jenkins and Kramer, 1988; Isaac et al., 2006); all of which were proposed to ultimately cause synaptic dysfunction and neuronal cell death (Mattson, 2004).

It is therefore not surprising that iron elevation observed in a number of neurodegenerative diseases, such as AD and PD, is proposed to be a key mediator in cell loss of these diseases (Ayton et al., 2012a; Lei et al., 2012). In neurodegenerative diseases, iron is also found to partner with disease-related proteins, such as β amyloid, tau, prion, and α -synuclein, which form soluble and insoluble aggregates and activate cell death pathways (Chiti and Dobson, 2006). The presence of iron accelerates the aggregation process *in vitro* (Schubert and Chevion, 1995; Ostrerova-Golts et al., 2000; Rottkamp et al., 2001; Yamamoto et al., 2002; Khan et al., 2006), and aggravates the oxidative stress induced by the protein *in vivo* (Huls et al., 2011; Li et al., 2011; Wan et al., 2011).

Recently it has emerged that these disease-related proteins also participate in iron metabolism. The mRNA of APP has an IRE in its 5'-UTR (Rogers et al., 2002, 2008), and was found to facilitate iron export in vitro and in vivo (Duce et al., 2010). Suppression of APP expression in mice resulted in age-dependent iron accumulation (Duce et al., 2010), and overexpression of wild type APP resulted in iron reduction in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells (Wan et al., 2012b). Interestingly, overexpression of a diseaserelated mutant form of APP, the Swedish mutant, in SH-SY5Y cells and Caenorhabditis elegans causes significant iron retention accompanied with elevated ROS (Wan et al., 2011). It was proposed by the authors that the observed iron change is due to the increased amount of AB (Wan et al., 2011), however, it can be alternatively explained by loss-of-APP function. Aß oligomers were shown to decrease NTBI uptake, however, the disease relevance was unclear (SanMartin et al., 2012). Recently, tau protein was found to mediate APP trafficking, and reduction of tau blocked iron export, leading to intracellular iron accumulation (Lei et al., 2012). Tau knockout mice exhibited age-dependent neurodegeneration, which could be pharmacologically prevented by iron chelation therapy (Lei et al., 2012), supporting a function of tau in iron metabolism.

Other disease related proteins have been investigated less for their association with iron metabolism, but the emerging data could point to a role for these proteins in iron homeostasis. α synuclein exhibits an IRE in its 5'-UTR mRNA (Friedlich et al., 2007), and is reported to be ferrireductase of unknown biological function (Davies et al., 2011). Recently, prion protein was also suggested to act as a functional ferrireductase, to modulate cellular iron uptake (Singh et al., 2009c, 2013). Loss of prion protein caused iron deficiency in mice, which can be reversed by expression of wild type prion protein (Singh et al., 2009b). In addition, huntingtin protein, involved in Huntington's disease, was also reported as an iron-responsive protein (Hilditch-Maguire et al., 2000). In huntingtin-deficient zebrafish, iron starvation was identified during development, and these zebrafish had decreased hemoglobin production (Lumsden et al., 2007).

THERAPEUTICS BASED ON IRON MODULATION

Since iron involves the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders, chelation of iron therefore could be a therapeutic strategy. Currently, iron chelation is utilized in practice for transfusional iron overload and hemochromatosis (Nick, 2007). Treatment for this type of diseases requires selective iron chelators with high affinity, to facilitate bulk excretion of iron from the body (Positano et al., 2009; Meloni et al., 2010; Murphy and Oudit, 2010; Pietrangelo, 2010). Deferoxamine (Propper et al., 1976), deferiprone (Kontoghiorghes et al., 1987a,b) and deferasirox (Piga et al., 2006; Shashaty et al., 2006) have been tested for these diseases. However, neurodegenerative diseases that feature regional iron accumulation require therapeutic agents to cross blood–brain barrier, and target specific brain regions in preference to the rest of the body.

Several brain permeable iron chelators have been explored in pre-clinical models of AD and PD (Kontoghiorghes et al., 1987a; Ben-Shachar et al., 1992; Kaur et al., 2003; Youdim et al., 2004a; Liang et al., 2008; Gogoi et al., 2011) although none of these compounds have entered clinical trials so far. One pilot trial of deferiprone was reported to be beneficial for NBIA (Abbruzzese et al., 2011). The mechanisms for neuroprotection effects of iron chelators have been linked with suppression of apoptotic pathway (Youdim et al., 2005; Avramovich-Tirosh et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2007; Amit et al., 2008; Gal et al., 2010), promoting survival pathways (Avramovich-Tirosh et al., 2010; Reznichenko et al., 2010), restoration of protein degradation (Zhu et al., 2007), and stabilization of mitochondrial function (Youdim et al., 2005).

REFERENCES

- Abbott, N. J., Rönnbäck, L., and Hansson, E. (2006). Astrocyte–endothelial interactions at the blood–brain barrier. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 7, 41–53.
- Abboud, S., and Haile, D. J. (2000). A novel mammalian iron-regulated protein involved in intracellular iron metabolism. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 19906–19912. doi: 10.1074/jbc. M000713200
- Abbruzzese, G., Cossu, G., Balocco, M., Marchese, R., Murgia, D., Melis, M., et al. (2011). A pilot trial of

deferiprone for neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. *Haematologica* 96, 1708–1711. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2011.043018

- Adlard, P. A., Cherny, R. A., Finkelstein, D. I., Gautier, E., Robb, E., Cortes, M., et al. (2008). Rapid restoration of cognition in Alzheimer's transgenic mice with 8-hydroxy quinoline analogs is associated with decreased interstitial Abeta. *Neuron* 59, 43–55. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2008.06.018
- Aisen, P. (2001). Chemistry and biology of eukaryotic iron metabolism.

Clioquinol is a moderate affinity iron chelator that has undergone extensive pre-clinical testing for neurodegenerative disorders, and a clinical trial (Cherny et al., 2001; Kaur et al., 2003; Ritchie et al., 2003; Lei et al., 2012). The therapeutic effects of clioquinol have often been attributed to its ionophore activity, which redistributes copper and zinc into the cell (Cherny et al., 2001; Nitzan et al., 2003; Adlard et al., 2008; Li et al., 2010; Crouch et al., 2011; Park et al., 2011). However, its ability to chelate iron is also likely involved in its neuroprotective properties. Iron binds to clioquinol (Tamura et al., 1973; Kidani et al., 1974; Ohtsuka et al., 1982), and several beneficial effects of clioquinol have reported to be iron-dependent (Felkai et al., 1999; Atamna and Frey, 2004; Choi et al., 2006; Rival et al., 2009). Treatment with clioquinol prevents the elevation of SN iron levels in MPTP-treated mice, which confers neuroprotection (Kaur et al., 2003). Similar treatment also prevented age-related nigra degeneration in tau knockout mice (Lei et al., 2012), highlighting a potential use of clioquinol as an iron-binding agent. These results suggest that clioquinol participates in iron redistribution, but more data is needed to confirm.

CONCLUSION

The tightly regulated nature of iron in the human brain protects against diseases associated with excess or deficiency. Disease manifests when these systems deteriorate or are overwhelmed. Iron deficiency is prevalent, particularly in underdeveloped societies, and causes long-term consequences to brain health. There is therefore urgent need to address nutritional deficiency in pregnancy and in infancy to prevent these long-term consequences. Iron elevation in the brain is a feature of several major neurodegenerative disorders. While the cause of this is unknown, it is noteworthy that a variety of neurodegenerative disease-associated proteins involved in iron metabolism through various mechanisms, supporting the hypothesis that iron and disease-related proteins participate in a toxic cycle. The involvement of iron in neurodegenerative diseases needs further elucidation, but iron overload in these disorders represents an attractive pharmacological target for disease modifying therapies.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Supported by funds from the Australian National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC), Australia Research Council (ARC), Alzheimer's Australia Dementia Research Foundation, and Operational Infrastructure Support Victorian State Government.

Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 33, 940– 959. doi: 10.1016/S1357-2725(01) 00063-2

- Aisen, P. (2004). Transferrin receptor 1. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 36, 2137–2143. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel. 2004.02.007
- Algarin, C., Peirano, P., Garrido, M., Pizarro, F., and Lozoff, B. (2003). Iron deficiency anemia in infancy: long-lasting effects on auditory and visual system functioning. *Pediatr. Res.* 53, 217–223. doi: 10.1203/01. PDR.0000047657.23156.55
- Allen, R. P., Barker, P. B., Wehrl, F., Song, H. K., and Earley, C. J. (2001). MRI measurement of brain iron in patients with restless legs syndrome. *Neurology* 56, 263–265. doi: 10.1212/WNL.56.2.263
- Amit, T., Avramovich-Tirosh, Y., Youdim, M. B. H., and Mandel, S. (2008). Targeting multiple Alzheimer's disease etiologies with multimodal neuroprotective and neurorestorative iron chelators. *FASEB J.* 22, 1296–1305. doi: 10.1096/fj.07-8627rev

- Anderson, B. F., Baker, H. M., Dodson, E. J., Norris, G. E., Rumball, S. V., Waters, J. M., et al. (1987). Structure of human lactoferrin at 3.2-A resolution. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 84, 1769–1773. doi: 10.1073/pnas.84.7.1769
- Andrasi, E., Farkas, E., Scheibler, H., Reffy, A., and Bezur, L. (1995). Al, Zn, Cu, Mn and Fe levels in brain in Alzheimer's disease. *Arch. Gerontol. Geriatr.* 21, 89–97.
- Antharam, V., Collingwood, J. F., Bullivant, J. P., Davidson, M. R., Chandra, S., Mikhaylova, A., et al. (2012). High field magnetic resonance microscopy of the human hippocampus in Alzheimer's disease: quantitative imaging and correlation with iron. *NeuroImage* 59, 1249–1260. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.08.019
- Armony-Sivan, R., Eidelman, A. I., Lanir, A., Sredni, D., and Yehuda, S. (2004). Iron status and neurobehavioral development of premature infants. J. Perinatol. 24, 757–762. doi: 10.1038/sj.jp.7211178
- Ash, D. E., Papadopoulos, N. J., Colombo, G., and Villafranca, J. J. (1984). Kinetic and spectroscopic studies of the interaction of copper with dopamine beta-hydroxylase. J. Biol. Chem. 259, 3395–3398.
- Atamna, H., and Frey, W. H. (2004). A role for heme in Alzheimer's disease: heme binds amyloid beta and has altered metabolism. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 11153–11158. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0404349101
- Atasoy, H. T., Nuyan, O., Tunc, T., Yorubulut, M., Unal, A. E., and Inan, L. E. (2004). T2-weighted MRI in Parkinson's disease; substantia nigra pars compacta hypointensity correlates with the clinical scores. *Neurol. India* 52, 332–337.
- Avramovich-Tirosh, Y., Bar-Am, O., Amit, T., Youdim, M. B., and Weinreb, O. (2010). Up-regulation of hypoxiainducible factor (HIF)-1alpha and HIF-target genes in cortical neurons by the novel multifunctional iron chelator anti-Alzheimer drug, M30. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 7, 300–306. doi: 10.2174/156720510791162403
- Avramovich-Tirosh, Y., Reznichenko, L., Mit, T., Zheng, H., Fridkin, M., Weinreb, O., et al. (2007). Neurorescue activity, APP regulation and amyloid-beta peptide reduction by novel multi-functional brain permeable iron- chelating- antioxidants, M-30 and green tea polyphenol, EGCG. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 4, 403–411. doi: 10.2174/156720507781788927
- Ayton, S., Lei, P., and Bush, A. I. (2012a). Metallostasis in Alzheimer's disease. *Free Radic. Biol.*

Med. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed. 2012.10.558 [Epub ahead of print].

- Ayton, S., Lei, P., Duce, J. A., Wong, B. X., Sedjahtera, A., Adlard, P. A., et al. (2012b). Ceruloplasmin dysfunction and therapeutic potential for parkinson disease. *Ann Neurol.* doi: 10.1002/ana.23817 [Epub ahead of print].
- Bartzokis, G., Beckson, M., Hance, D. B., Marx, P., Foster, J. A., and Marder, S. R. (1997). MR evaluation of agerelated increase of brain iron in young adult and older normal males. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 15, 29–35. doi: 10.1016/S0730-725X(96)00234-2
- Bartzokis, G., Cummings, J. L., Markham, C. H., Marmarelis, P. Z., Treciokas, L. J., Tishler, T. A., et al. (1999). MRI evaluation of brain iron in earlier- and later-onset Parkinson's disease and normal subjects. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 17, 213–222. doi: 10.1016/S0730-725X(98)00155-6
- Bartzokis, G., Lu, P. H., Tingus, K., Peters, D. G., Amar, C. P., Tishler, T. A., et al. (2011). Gender and iron genes may modify associations between brain iron and memory in healthy aging. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 36, 1375–1384. doi: 10.1038/npp.2011.22
- Bartzokis, G., Lu, P. H., Tishler, T. A., Fong, S. M., Oluwadara, B., Finn, J. P., et al. (2007). Myelin breakdown and iron changes in Huntington's disease: pathogenesis and treatment implications. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1655– 1664. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9352-7
- Baudrexel, S., Nurnberger, L., Rub, U., Seifried, C., Klein, J. C., Deller, T., et al. (2010). Quantitative mapping of T1 and T2* discloses nigral and brainstem pathology in early Parkinson's disease. *Neuroimage* 51, 512–520. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuroimage.2010.03.005
- Beard, J. L. (2001). Iron biology in immune function, muscle metabolism and neuronal functioning. J. Nutr. 131, 568S–579S; discussion 580S.
- Beard, J. L., Chen, Q., Connor, J., and Jones, B. C. (1994). Altered monamine metabolism in caudateputamen of iron-deficient rats. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 48, 621– 624. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(94) 90323-9
- Beard, J. L., Felt, B., Schallert, T., Burhans, M., Connor, J. R., and Georgieff, M. K. (2006a). Moderate iron deficiency in infancy: biology and behavior in young rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 170, 224–232. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2006.02.024

- Beard, J. L., Wiesinger, J. A., and Jones, B. C. (2006b). Cellular iron concentrations directly affect the expression levels of norepinephrine transporter in PC12 cells and rat brain tissue. *Brain Res.* 1092, 47–58. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.03.071
- Benkovic, S. A., and Connor, J. R. (1993). Ferritin, transferrin, and iron in selected regions of the adult and aged rat brain. J. Comp. Neurol. 338, 97–113. doi: 10.1002/cne.903380108
- Ben-Shachar, D., Ashkenazi, R., and Youdim, M. B. (1986). Long-term consequence of early iron-deficiency on dopaminergic neurotransmission in rats. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 4, 81–88. doi: 10.1016/0736-5748(86) 90019-5
- Ben-Shachar, D., Eshel, G., Riederer, P., and Youdim, M. B. (1992).
 Role of iron and iron chelation in dopaminergic-induced neurodegeneration: implication for Parkinson's disease. *Ann. Neurol.* 32(Suppl.), S105–S110. doi: 10.1002/ana. 410320718
- Ben-Shachar, D., and Youdim, M. B. H. (1991). Intranigral iron injection induces behavioral and biochemical "parkinsonism" in rats. J. Neurochem. 57, 2133–2135. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1991.tb06432.x
- Berg, D., Seppi, K., Behnke, S., Liepelt, I., Schweitzer, K., Stockner, H., et al. (2011). Enlarged substantia nigra hyperechogenicity and risk for Parkinson disease: a 37-month 3-center study of 1847 older persons. Arch. Neurol. 68, 932–937. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2011.141
- Bertram, L., and Tanzi, R. E. (2008). Thirty years of Alzheimer's disease genetics: the implications of systematic meta-analyses. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 9, 768–778. doi: 10.1038/nrn2494
- Bharathi, and Rao, K. S. (2008). Molecular understanding of copper and iron interaction with alpha-synuclein by fluorescence analysis. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 35, 273–281.
- Bianco, L. E., Wiesinger, J., Earley, C. J., Jones, B. C., and Beard, J. L. (2008). Iron deficiency alters dopamine uptake and response to L-DOPA injection in Sprague-Dawley rats. J. Neurochem. 106, 205–215. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05358.x
- Blazquez, L., De Juan, D., Ruiz-Martinez, J., Emparanza, J. I., Saenz, A., Otaegui, D., et al. (2007). Genes related to iron metabolism and susceptibility to Alzheimer's disease in Basque population. *Neurobiol. Aging* 28, 1941–1943.
- Boelmans, K., Holst, B., Hackius, M., Finsterbusch, J., Gerloff, C., Fiehler,

J., et al. (2012). Brain iron deposition fingerprints in Parkinson's disease and progressive supranuclear palsy. *Mov. Disord.* 27, 421–427. doi: 10.1002/mds.24926

- Borie, C., Gasparini, F., Verpillat, P., Bonnet, A. M., Agid, Y., Hetet, G., et al. (2002). Association study between iron-related genes polymorphisms and Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. 249, 801–804. doi: 10.1007/s00415-002-0704-6
- Bousejra-ElGarah, F., Bijani, C., Coppel, Y., Faller, P., and Hureau, C. (2011). Iron(II) binding to amyloid-beta, the Alzheimer's peptide. *Inorg. Chem.* 50, 9024–9030. doi: 10.1021/ic201233b
- Bradbury, M. W. (1997). Transport of iron in the blood–brain– cerebrospinal fluid system. J. Neurochem. 69, 443–454. doi: 10.1046/ j.1471-4159.1997.69020443.x
- Breuer, W., Hershko, C., and Cabantchik, Z. I. (2000). The importance of non-transferrin bound iron in disorders of iron metabolism. *Transfus. Sci.* 23, 185–192. doi: 10.1016/S0955-3886(00)00087-4
- Bull, P. C., Thomas, G. R., Rommens, J. M., Forbes, J. R., and Cox, D. W. (1993). The Wilson disease gene is a putative copper transporting Ptype ATPase similar to the Menkes gene. *Nat. Genet.* 5, 327–337. doi: 10.1038/ng1293-327
- Burdo, J. R., Menzies, S. L., Simpson, I. A., Garrick, L. M., Garrick, M. D., Dolan, K. G., et al. (2001). Distribution of divalent metal transporter 1 and metal transport protein 1 in the normal and Belgrade rat. J. Neurochem, 66, 1198–1207.
- Burhans, M., Dailey, C., Beard, Z., Wiesinger, J., Murray-Kolb, L., Jones, B., et al. (2005). Iron deficiency: differential effects on monoamine transporters. *Nutr. Neurosci.* 8, 31–38. doi: 10.1080/10284150500047070
- Camaschella, C., Roetto, A., Calì, A., De Gobbi, M., Garozzo, G., Carella, M., et al. (2000). The gene TFR2 is mutated in a new type of haemochromatosis mapping to 7q22. *Nat. Genet.* 25, 14–15.
- Campuzano, V., Montermini, L., Molto, M. D., Pianese, L., Cossee, M., Cavalcanti, F., et al. (1996). Friedreich's ataxia: autosomal recessive disease caused by an intronic GAA triplet repeat expansion. *Science* 271, 1423–1427. doi: 10.1126/science.271.5254.1423
- Carvajal, J. J., Pook, M. A., Dos Santos, M., Doudney, K., Hillermann, R., Minogue, S., et al. (1996). The Friedreich's ataxia gene encodes a novel phosphatidylinositol-4phosphate 5-kinase. Nat. Genet.

14, 157–162. doi: 10.1038/ng1096-157

- Cass, W. A., Grondin, R., Andersen, A. H., Zhang, Z., Hardy, P. A., Hussey-Andersen, L. K., et al. (2007). Iron accumulation in the striatum predicts aging-related decline in motor function in rhesus monkeys. *Neurobiol. Aging* 28, 258–271. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2005. 12.010
- Castellani, R. J., Siedlak, S. L., Perry, G., and Smith, M. A. (2000). Sequestration of iron by Lewy bodies in Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neuropathol.* 100, 111–114. doi: 10.1007/ s004010050001
- Chan, A., and Shea, T. B. (2006). Dietary and genetically-induced oxidative stress alter tau phosphorylation: influence of folate and apolipoprotein E deficiency. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 9, 399–405.
- Chen, J.-H., Shahnavas, S., Singh, N. N., Ong, W.-Y., and Walczyk, T. (2013). Stable iron isotope tracing reveals significant brain iron uptake in the adult rat. *Metallomics.* 5, 167–173. doi: 10.1039/c2mt20226c
- Cherny, R. A., Atwood, C. S., Xilinas, M. E., Gray, D. N., Jones, W. D., Mclean, C. A., et al. (2001). Treatment with a copper–zinc chelator markedly and rapidly inhibits beta-amyloid accumulation in Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice. *Neuron* 30, 665– 676. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(01) 00317-8
- Chew, K. C., Ang, E. T., Tai, Y. K., Tsang, F., Lo, S. Q., Ong, E., et al. (2011). Enhanced autophagy from chronic toxicity of iron and mutant A53T alphasynuclein: implications for neuronal cell death in Parkinson disease. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 33380–33389. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.268409
- Chinnery, P. F., Crompton, D. E., Birchall, D., Jackson, M. J., Coulthard, A., Lombes, A., et al. (2007). Clinical features and natural history of neuroferritinopathy caused by the FTL1 460InsA mutation. *Brain* 130, 110– 119. doi: 10.1093/brain/awl319
- Chiti, F., and Dobson, C. M. (2006). Protein misfolding, functional amyloid, and human disease. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 75, 333–366. doi: 10. 1146/annurev.biochem.75.101304. 123901
- Choi, S. M., Choi, K. O., Park, Y. K., Cho, H., Yang, E. G., and Park, H. (2006). Clioquinol, a Cu(II)/Zn(II) chelator, inhibits both ubiquitination and asparagine hydroxylation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha, leading to expression of vascular endothelial growth factor

and erythropoietin in normoxic cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 281, 34056–34063. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M603913200

- Clardy, S. L., Earley, C. J., Allen, R. P., Beard, J. L., and Connor, J. R. (2006). Ferritin subunits in CSF are decreased in restless legs syndrome. *J. Lab. Clin. Med.* 147, 67–73. doi: 10.1016/j.lab.2005.06.011
- Coffey, C. E., Alston, S., Heinz, E. R., and Burger, P. C. (1989). Brain iron in progressive supranuclear palsy: clinical, magnetic resonance imaging, and neuropathological findings. *J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 1, 400– 404.
- Connor, J. R., Boyer, P. J., Menzies, S. L., Dellinger, B., Allen, R. P., Ondo, W. G., et al. (2003). Neuropathological examination suggests impaired brain iron acquisition in restless legs syndrome. *Neurology* 61, 304–309. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000078887.16593.12
- Connor, J. R., and Menzies, S. L. (1998).
 Relationship of iron to oligondendrocytes and myelination. *Glia* 17, 83–93. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(199606)17:2
- Connor, J. R., Menzies, S. L., St Martin, S. M., and Mufson, E. J. (1992a). A histochemical study of iron, transferrin, and ferritin in Alzheimer's diseased brains. J. Neurosci. Res. 31, 75–83. doi: 10.1002/jnr.490310111
- Connor, J. R., Snyder, B. S., Beard, J. L., Fine, R. E., and Mufson, E. J. (1992b). Regional distribution of iron and iron-regulatory proteins in the brain in aging and Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurosci. Res. 31, 327–335. doi: 10.1002/jnr.490310214
- Connor, J. R., Snyder, B. S., Beard, J. L., Fine, R. E., and Mufson, E. J. (1992c). Regional distribution of iron and iron-regulatory proteins in the brain in aging and Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurosci. Res. 31, 327–335. doi: 10.1002/jnr.490310214
- Connor, J. R., Pavlick, G., Karli, D., Menzies, S. L., and Palmer, C. (1995). A histochemical study of iron-positive cells in the developing rat brain. J. Comp. Neurol. 355, 111–123. doi: 10.1002/cne.903550112
- Connor, J. R., Tucker, P., Johnson, M., and Snyder, B. (1993). Ceruloplasmin levels in the human superior temporal gyrus in aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci. Lett.* 159, 88–90. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(93)90805-U
- Cortese, S., Azoulay, R., Castellanos, F. X., Chalard, F., Lecendreux, M., Chechin, D., et al. (2012). Brain iron levels in attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder: a pilot MRI study. World J. Biol. Psychiatry 13, 223–231. doi: 10.3109/ 15622975.2011.570376

- Cortese, S., Konofal, E., Bernardina, B. D., Mouren, M. C., and Lecendreux, M. (2009). Sleep disturbances and serum ferritin levels in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 18, 393–399. doi: 10.1007/s00787-009-0746-8
- Crichton, R. R., Dexter, D. T., and Ward, R. J. (2011). Brain iron metabolism and its perturbation in neurological diseases. *Monatsh. Chem.* 142, 341–355.
- Crichton, R. R., and Ward, R. J. (1992). Iron metabolism-new perspectives in view. *Biochemistry* 31, 11255–11264. doi: 10.1021/bi00161a001
- Crompton, D. E., Chinnery, P. F., Fey, C., Curtis, A. R., Morris, C. M., Kierstan, J., et al. (2002). Neuroferritinopathy: a window on the role of iron in neurodegeneration. *Blood Cells Mol. Dis.* 29, 522–531. doi: 10.1006/bcmd.2002.0589
- Crouch, P. J., Savva, M. S., Hung, L. W., Donnelly, P. S., Mot, A. I., Parker, S. J., et al. (2011). The Alzheimer's therapeutic PBT2 promotes amyloid-beta degradation and GSK3 phosphorylation via a metal chaperone activity. *J. Neurochem.* 119, 220–230. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07402.x
- Dallman, P. R., Siimes, M. A., and Manies, E. C. (1975). Brain iron: persistent deficiency following shortterm iron deprivation in the young rat. Br. J. Haematol. 31, 209–215. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.1975.tb00851.x
- Dallman, P. R., and Spirito, R. A. (1977). Brain iron in the rat: extremely slow turnover in normal rats may explain long-lasting effects of early iron deficiency. J. Nutr. 107, 1075–1081.
- Daugherty, A., and Raz, N. (2013). Age-related differences in iron content of subcortical nuclei observed in vivo: a meta-analysis. *Neuroimage* 70, 113–121. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.12.040
- Dautry-Varsat, A., Ciechanover, A., and Lodish, H. F. (1983). pH and the recycling of transferrin during receptormediated endocytosis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 80, 2258–2262. doi: 10.1073/pnas.80.8.2258
- Davies, P., Moualla, D., and Brown, D. R. (2011). Alpha-synuclein is a cellular ferrireductase. *PLoS ONE* 6:e15814. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0015814
- de Arriba Zerpa, G. A., Saleh, M. C., Fernández, P. M., Guillou, F., Espinosa De Los Monteros, A., De Vellis, J., et al. (2000). Alternative splicing prevents transferrin secretion during differentiation of a human oligodendrocyte cell line. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 61, 388–395.

- De Domenico, I., Ward, D. M. V., and Kaplan, J. (2008). Regulation of iron acquisition and storage: consequences for iron-linked disorders. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 9, 72–81. doi: 10.1038/nrm2295
- Deplazes, J., Schobel, K., Hochstrasser, H., Bauer, P., Walter, U., Behnke, S., et al. (2004). Screening for mutations of the IRP2 gene in Parkinson's disease patients with hyperechogenicity of the substantia nigra. *J. Neural Transm.* 111, 515–521. doi: 10.1007/s00702-004-0125-z
- Dexter, D. T., Carayon, A., Javoy-Agid, F., Agid, Y., Wells, F. R., Daniel, S. E., et al. (1991). Alterations in the levels of iron, ferritin and other trace metals in Parkinson's disease and other neurodegenerative diseases affecting the basal ganglia. *Brain* 114(Pt 4), 1953–1975. doi: 10.1093/brain/114. 4.1953
- Dexter, D. T., Carayon, A., Vidailhet, M., Ruberg, M., Agid, F., Agid, Y., et al. (1990). Decreased ferritin levels in brain in Parkinson's disease. J. Neurochem. 55, 16–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1990.tb08814.x
- Dexter, D. T., Wells, F. R., Lees, A. J., Agid, F., Agid, Y., Jenner, P., et al. (1989). Increased nigral iron content and alterations in other metal ions occurring in brain in Parkinson's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 52, 1830–1836. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1989.tb07264.x
- Dickman, S. R., and Cloutier, A. A. (1950). Activation and stabilization of aconitase by ferrous ions. *Arch. Biochem.* 25, 229–231.
- Ding, B., Chen, K. M., Ling, H. W., Sun, F., Li, X., Wan, T., et al. (2009). Correlation of iron in the hippocampus with MMSE in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 29, 793–798. doi: 10.1002/jmri.21730
- Dixon, S. J., Lemberg, K. M., Lamprecht, M. R., Skouta, R., Zaitsev, E. M., Gleason, C. E., et al. (2012). Ferroptosis: an iron-dependent form of nonapoptotic cell death. *Cell* 149, 1060–1072. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.042
- Donfrancesco, R., Parisi, P., Vanacore, N., Martines, F., Sargentini, V., and Cortese, S. (2012). Iron and ADHD: time to move beyond serum ferritin levels. J. Atten. Disord. 17, 347–357. doi: 10.1177/1087054711430712
- Donovan, A., Lima, C. A., Pinkus, J. L., Pinkus, G. S., Zon, L. I., Robine, S., et al. (2005). The iron exporter ferroportin/Slc40a1 is essential for iron homeostasis. *Cell Metab.* 1, 191–200. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2005.01.003
- Dringen, R., Bishop, G. M., Koeppe, M., Dang, T. N., and Robinson, S.

R. (2007). The pivotal role of astrocytes in the metabolism of iron in the brain. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1884– 1890. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9375-0

- Duce, J. A., Tsatsanis, A., Cater, M. A., James, S. A., Robb, E., Wikhe, K., et al. (2010). Iron-export ferroxidase activity of β -amyloid precursor protein is inhibited by zinc in Alzheimer's disease. *Cell* 142, 857– 867. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.08.014
- Earley, C. J. (2003). Clinical practice. Restless legs syndrome. N. Engl. J. Med. 348, 2103–2109. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcp021288
- Earley, C. J., Barker, P. B.Horska, A., and Allen, R. P. (2006). MRI-determined regional brain iron concentrations in early- and late-onset restless legs syndrome. *Sleep Med.* 7, 458–461. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2005.11.009
- Earley, C. J., Connor, J. R., Beard, J. L., Malecki, E. A., Epstein, D. K., and Allen, R. P. (2000). Abnormalities in CSF concentrations of ferritin and transferrin in restless legs syndrome. *Neurology* 54, 1698–1700. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54.8.1698
- Ehmann, W. D., Alauddin, M., Hossain, T. I., and Markesbery, W. R. (1984). Brain trace elements in Pick's disease. Ann. Neurol. 15, 102–104. doi: 10.1002/ana.410150119
- Elia, J., and Devoto, M. (2007). ADHD genetics: 2007 update. *Curr. Psychiatry Rep.* 9, 434–439. doi: 10.1007/s11920-007-0057-z
- Faucheux, B. A., Hauw, J. J., Agid, Y., and Hirsch, E. C. (1997). The density of [1251]-transferrin binding sites on perikarya of melanized neurons of the substantia nigra is decreased in Parkinson's disease. *Brain Res.* 749, 170–174. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(96)01412-6
- Felkai, S., Ewbank, J. J., Lemieux, J., Labbe, J. C., Brown, G. G., and Hekimi, S. (1999). CLK-1 controls respiration, behavior and aging in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. EMBO J.* 18, 1783–1792. doi: 10.1093/emboj/18.7.1783
- Feyt, C., Morris, C. M., Bindoff, L. A., Ince, P. G., Chinnery, P. F., Coulthard, A., et al. (2001). Mutation in the gene encoding ferritin light polypeptide causes dominant adult-onset basal ganglia disease. *Nat. Genet.* 28, 350– 354. doi: 10.1038/ng571
- Finch, C. A., and Huebers, H. (1982). Perspectives in iron metabolism. N. Engl. J. Med. 306, 1520–1528. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198206243062504
- Fishman, J. B., Rubin, J. B., Handrahan, J. V., Connor, J. R., and Fine, R. E. (1987). Receptormediated transcytosis of transferrin

across the blood–brain barrier. J. Neurosci. Res. 18, 299–304. doi: 10.1002/jnr.490180206

- Fleming, R. E., Migas, M. C., Holden, C. C., Waheed, A., Britton, R. S., Tomatsu, S., et al. (2000). Transferrin receptor 2: continued expression in mouse liver in the face of iron overload and in hereditary hemochromatosis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 97, 2214–2219. doi: 10.1073/pnas.040548097
- Foglieni, B., Ferrari, F., Goldwurm, S., Santambrogio, P., Castiglioni, E., Sessa, M., et al. (2007). Analysis of ferritin genes in Parkinson disease. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* 45, 1450–1456. doi: 10.1515/CCLM.2007.307
- Friedlich, A. L., Tanzi, R. E., and Rogers, J. T. (2007). The 5'-untranslated region of Parkinson's disease alphasynuclein messengerRNA contains a predicted iron responsive element. *Mol. Psychiatry* 12, 222–223. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001937
- Gal, S., Zheng, H., Fridkin, M., and Youdim, M. B. (2010). Restoration of nigrostriatal dopamine neurons in post-MPTP treatment by the novel multifunctional brainpermeable iron chelator-monoamine oxidase inhibitor drug, M30. Neurotox. Res. 17, 15–27. doi: 10.1007/ s12640-009-9070-9
- Gallagher, J. J., Finnegan, M. E., Grehan, B., Dobson, J., Collingwood, J. F., and Lynch, M. A. (2012). Modest amyloid deposition is associated with iron dysregulation, microglial activation, and oxidative stress. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 28, 147–161.
- Ganz, T. (2005). Cellular iron: ferroportin is the only way out. *Cell Metab.* 1, 155–157. doi: 10.1016/ j.cmet.2005.02.005
- Gault, N., Sandre, C., Poncy, J. L., Moulin, C., Lefaix, J. L., and Bresson, C. (2010). Cobalt toxicity: chemical and radiological combined effects on HaCaT keratinocyte cell line. *Toxicol. In Vitro.* 24, 92–98. doi: 10.1016/j.tiv.2009.08.027
- Gerlach, M., Ben-Shachar, D., Riederer, P., and Youdim, M. B. H. (1994). Altered brain metabolism of iron as a cause of neurodegenerative diseases? J. Neurochem. 63, 793–807. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1994.63030793.x
- Giambattistelli, F., Bucossi, S., Salustri, C., Panetta, V., Mariani, S., Siotto, M., et al. (2011). Effects of hemochromatosis and transferrin gene mutations on iron dyshomeostasis, liver dysfunction and on the risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* 33, 1633–1641. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2011.03.005

- Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Thangaraju, M., Liu, K., Ha, Y., Martin, P. M., Smith, S. B., et al. (2009). Absence of iron-regulatory protein Hfe results in hyperproliferation of retinal pigment epithelium: role of cystine/glutamate exchanger. *Biochem. J.* 424, 243–252. doi: 10.1042/BJ20090424
- Gogoi, S., Antonio, T., Rajagopalan, S., Reith, M., Andersen, J., and Dutta, A. K. (2011). Dopamine D_2/D_3 agonists with potent iron chelation, antioxidant and neuroprotective properties: potential implication in symptomatic and neuroprotective treatment of Parkinson's disease. *ChemMedChem* 6, 991–995. doi: 10.1002/cmdc.201100140
- Golts, N., Snyder, H., Frasier, M., Theisler, C., Choi, P., and Wolozin, B. (2002). Magnesium inhibits spontaneous and iron-induced aggregation of alpha-synuclein. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 16116–16123. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M107866200
- Gordon, N. (2000). Friedreich's ataxia and iron metabolism. *Brain Dev.* 22, 465–468. doi: 10.1016/S0387-7604(00)00175-3
- Gottschall, D. W., Dietrich, R. F., Benkovic, S. J., and Shiman, R. (1982). Phenylalanine hydroxylase. Correlation of the iron content with activity and the preparation and reconstitution of the apoenzyme. *J. Biol. Chem.* 257, 845–849.
- Graham, R. M., Chua, A. C., Carter, K. W., Delima, R. D., Johnstone, D., Herbison, C. E., et al. (2010). Hepatic iron loading in mice increases cholesterol biosynthesis. *Hepatology* 52, 462–471. doi: 10.1002/hep.23712
- Grantham-McGregor, S., and Ani, C. (2001). A review of studies on the effect of iron deficiency on cognitive development in children. *J. Nutr.* 131, 649S–666S; discussion 666S–668S.
- Guo, C., Wang, P., Zhong, M. L., Wang, T., Huang, X. S., Li, J. Y., et al. (2013a). Deferoxamine inhibits iron induced hippocampal tau phosphorylation in the Alzheimer transgenic mouse brain. *Neurochem. Int.* 62, 165–172. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2012.12.005
- Guo, C., Wang, T., Zheng, W., Shan, Z. Y., Teng, W. P., and Wang, Z. Y. (2013b). Intranasal deferoxamine reverses iron-induced memory deficits and inhibits amyloidogenic APP processing in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* 34, 562–575. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.05.009
- Halliwell, B. (2006). Oxidative stress and neurodegeneration: where are we now? *J. Neurochem.* 97, 1634– 1658. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006. 03907.x

- Hare, D. J., Adlard, P. A., Doble, P. A., and Finkelstein, D. I. (2013). Metallobiology of 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine neurotoxicity. *Metallomics* 5, 91–109. doi: 10.1039/c2mt20164j
- He, Q., Du, T., Yu, X., Xie, A., Song, N., Kang, Q., et al. (2011). DMT1 polymorphism and risk of Parkinson's disease. *Neurosci. Lett.* 501, 128–131. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2011.07.001
- Hening, W., Allen, R., Earley, C., Kushida, C., Picchietti, D., and Silber, M. (1999). The treatment of restless legs syndrome and periodic limb movement disorder. An American Academy of Sleep Medicine Review. *Sleep* 22, 970–999.
- Hentze, M. W., Muckenthaler, M. U., and Andrews, N. C. (2004). Balancing acts: molecular control of mammalian iron metabolism. *Cell* 117, 285–297. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00343-5
- Hilditch-Maguire, P., Trettel, F., Passani, L. A., Auerbach, A., Persichetti, F., and Macdonald, M. E. (2000). Huntingtin: an iron-regulated protein essential for normal nuclear and perinuclear organelles. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9, 2789–2797. doi: 10.1093/hmg/9.19.2789
- Hochstrasser, H., Bauer, P., Walter, U., Behnke, S., Spiegel, J., Csoti, I., et al. (2004). Ceruloplasmin gene variations and substantia nigra hyperechogenicity in Parkinson disease. *Neurology* 63, 1912–1917. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000144276.29988.C3
- Hollingworth, P., Harold, D., Sims, R., Gerrish, A., Lambert, J. C., Carrasquillo, M. M., et al. (2011). Common variants at ABCA7, MS4A6A/MS4A4E, EPHA1, CD33 and CD2AP are associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Nat. Genet.* 43, 429–435. doi: 10.1038/ng.803
- Horowitz, M. P., and Greenamyre, J. T. (2010). Mitochondrial iron metabolism and its role in neurodegeneration. J. Alzheimers Dis. 20(Suppl. 2), S551–S568.
- Hu, J., and Connor, J. R. (1996). Demonstration and characterization of the iron regulatory protein in human brain. *J. Neurochem.* 67, 838–844. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1996.67020838.x
- Huang, X., Atwood, C. S., Moir, R. D., Hartshorn, M. A., Tanzi, R. E., and Bush, A. I. (2004). Trace metal contamination initiates the apparent auto-aggregation, amyloidosis, and oligomerization of Alzheimer's Abeta peptides. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 9, 954– 960. doi: 10.1007/s00775-004-0602-8
- Huang, X., Dai, J., Huang, C., Zhang, Q., Bhanot, O., and

Pelle, E. (2007). Deferoxamine synergistically enhances iron-mediated AP-1 activation: a showcase of the interplay between extracellularsignal-regulated kinase and tyrosine phosphatase. *Free Radic. Res.* 41, 1135–1142. doi: 10.1080/ 10715760701609061

- Huls, S., Hogen, T., Vassallo, N., Danzer, K. M., Hengerer, B., Giese, A., et al. (2011). AMPAreceptor-mediated excitatory synaptic transmission is enhanced by ironinduced alpha-synuclein oligomers. *J. Neurochem.* 117, 868–878. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07254.x
- Hunt, J. R., Zito, C. A., Erjavec, J., and Johnson, L. K. (1994). Severe or marginal iron deficiency affects spontaneous physical activity in rats. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 59, 413–418.
- Hurtado, E. K., Claussen, A. H., and Scott, K. G. (1999). Early childhood anemia and mild or moderate mental retardation. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 69, 115–119.
- Isaac, G., Fredriksson, A., Danielsson, R., Eriksson, P., and Bergquist, J. (2006). Brain lipid composition in postnatal iron-induced motor behavior alterations following chronic neuroleptic administration in mice. *FEBS J.* 273, 2232–2243. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05236.x
- Jarvis, J. H., and Jacobs, A. (1974). Morphological abnormalities in lymphocyte mitochondria associated with iron-deficiency anaemia. *J. Clin. Pathol.* 27, 973–979. doi: 10.1136/jcp.27.12.973
- Jenkins, K. J., and Kramer, J. K. (1988). Effect of excess dietary iron on lipid composition of calf liver, heart, and skeletal muscle. *J. Dairy Sci.* 71, 435–441. doi: 10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(88)79573-9
- Jeong, S. Y., Crooks, D. R., Wilson-Ollivierre, H., Ghosh, M. C., Sougrat, R., Lee, J., et al. (2011). Iron insufficiency compromises motor neurons and their mitochondrial function in Irp2-null mice. *PLoS ONE* 6:e25404. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0025404
- Juneja, M., Jain, R., Singh, V., and Mallika, V. (2010). Iron deficiency in Indian children with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Indian Pediatr.* 47, 955–958. doi: 10.1007/s13312-010-0160-9
- Jurgens, C. K., Jasinschi, R., Ekin, A., Witjes-Ane, M. N., Middelkoop, H., Van Der Grond, J., et al. (2010). MRI T2 Hypointensities in basal ganglia of premanifest Huntington's disease. *PLoS Curr.* 2:RRN1173. doi: 10.1371/currents. RRN1173

- Kaplan, P., Matejovicova, M., and Mezesova, V. (1997). Iron-induced inhibition of Na + , K(+)-ATPase and Na + /Ca2 + exchanger in synaptosomes: protection by the pyridoindole stobadine. *Neurochem. Res.* 22, 1523–1529. doi: 10.1023/A:1021918931780
- Kastman, E. K., Willette, A. A., Coe, C. L., Bendlin, B. B., Kosmatka, K. J., Mclaren, D. G., et al. (2012). A calorie-restricted diet decreases brain iron accumulation and preserves motor performance in old rhesus monkeys. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 11897–11904. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.2553-12.2012
- Kaur, D., Peng, J., Chinta, S. J., Rajagopalan, S., Di Monte, D.
 A., Cherny, R. A., et al. (2007). Increased murine neonatal iron intake results in Parkinson-like neurodegeneration with age. *Neurobiol. Aging* 28, 907–913. doi: 10.1016/ j.neurobiolaging.2006.04.003
- Kaur, D., Yantiri, F., Rajagopalan, S., Kumar, J., Mo, J. Q., Boonplueang, R., et al. (2003). Genetic or pharmacological iron chelation prevents MPTP-induced neurotoxicity in vivo: a novel therapy for Parkinson's disease. *Neuron* 37, 899–909. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00126-0
- Kauwe, J. S., Bertelsen, S., Mayo, K., Cruchaga, C., Abraham, R., Hollingworth, P., et al. (2010). Suggestive synergy between genetic variants in TF and HFE as risk factors for Alzheimer's disease. *Am. J. Med. Genet. B Neuropsychiatr. Genet.* 153B, 955–959. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.b.31053
- Kawabata, H., Yang, R., Hirama, T., Vuong, P. T., Kawano, S., Gombart, A. F., et al. (1999). Molecular cloning of transferrin receptor 2. A new member of the transferrin receptor-like family. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 20826–20832. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.30.20826
- Ke, Y., and Ming Qian, Z. (2003). Iron misregulation in the brain: a primary cause of neurodegenerative disorders. *Lancet Neurol.* 2, 246– 253. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(03) 00353-3
- Khan, A., Dobson, J. P., and Exley, C. (2006). Redox cycling of iron by Abeta42. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 40, 557–569. doi: 10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2005.09.013
- Khatoon, S., Grundke-Iqbal, I., and Iqbal, K. (1994). Levels of normal and abnormally phosphorylated tau in different cellular and regional compartments of Alzheimer disease and control brains. *FEBS Lett.* 351, 80–84. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(94)00829-9
- Kidani, Y., Naga, S., and Koike, H. (1974). Mass spectrophotometry of

5-chloro-7iodo-8-quinolinol metal chelates. *Jpn. Anal.* 23, 1375– 1378. doi: 10.2116/bunsekikagaku. 23.1375

- Knutson, M. D., Walter, P. B., Ames, B. N., and Viteri, F. E. (2000). Both iron deficiency and daily iron supplements increase lipid peroxidation in rats. *J. Nutr.* 130, 621–628.
- Konofal, E., Cortese, S., Lecendreux, M., Arnulf, I., and Mouren, M. C. (2005). Effectiveness of iron supplementation in a young child with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Pediatrics* 116, e732–e734. doi: 10.1542/peds.2005-0715
- Konofal, E., Lecendreux, M., Arnulf, I., and Mouren, M. C. (2004). Iron deficiency in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med. 158, 1113–1115. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.158.12.1113
- Konofal, E., Lecendreux, M., Deron, J., Marchand, M., Cortese, S., Zaim, M., et al. (2008). Effects of iron supplementation on attention deficit hyperactivity disorder in children. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 38, 20–26. doi: 10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2007.08.014
- Kontoghiorghes, G. J., Aldouri, M. A., Hoffbrand, A. V., Barr, J., Wonke, B., Kourouclaris, T., et al. (1987a). Effective chelation of iron in beta thalassaemia with the oral chelator 1,2-dimethyl-3hydroxypyrid-4-one. Br. Med. J. (Clin. Res. Ed.) 295, 1509–1512. doi: 10.1136/bmj.295.6612.1509
- Kontoghiorghes, G. J., Aldouri, M. A., Sheppard, L., and Hoffbrand, A. V. (1987b). 1,2-Dimethyl-3hydroxypyrid-4-one, an orally active chelator for treatment of iron overload. *Lancet* 1, 1294–1295. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(87)90545-9
- Kosta, P., Argyropoulou, M. I., Markoula, S., and Konitsiotis, S. (2006). MRI evaluation of the basal ganglia size and iron content in patients with Parkinson's disease. *J. Neurol.* 253, 26–32. doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0914-9
- Kostka, M., Hogen, T., Danzer, K. M., Levin, J., Habeck, M., Wirth, A., et al. (2008). Single particle characterization of iron-induced poreforming alpha-synuclein oligomers. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 10992–11003. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M709634200
- Kraml, P. J., Klein, R. L., Huang, Y., Nareika, A., and Lopes-Virella, M. F. (2005). Iron loading increases cholesterol accumulation and macrophage scavenger receptor I expression in THP-1 mononuclear phagocytes. *Metabolism* 54, 453–459. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2004.10.012

- Ksiezak-Reding, H., Binder, L. I., and Yen, S.-H. C. (1988). Immunochemical and biochemical characterization of tau proteins in normal and Alzheimer's disease brains with Alz 50 and Tau-1. *J. Biol. Chem.* 263, 7948–7953.
- Kuhn, D. M., Ruskin, B., and Lovenberg, W. (1980). Tryptophan hydroxylase. The role of oxygen, iron, and sulfhydryl groups as determinants of stability and catalytic activity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 255, 4137–4143.
- Kuperstein, F., and Yavin, E. (2003). Pro-apoptotic signaling in neuronal cells following iron and amyloid beta peptide neurotoxicity. *J. Neurochem.* 86, 114–125. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.01831.x
- Langkammer, C., Enzinger, C., Quasthoff, S., Grafenauer, P., Soellinger, M., Fazekas, F., et al. (2010). Mapping of iron deposition in conjunction with assessment of nerve fiber tract integrity in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J. Magn. Reson. Imaging 31, 1339–1345. doi: 10.1002/jmri.22185
- Lavigne, G. J., and Montplaisir, J. Y. (1994). Restless legs syndrome and sleep bruxism: prevalence and association among Canadians. *Sleep* 17, 739–743.
- Lehmann, D. J., Schuur, M., Warden, D. R., Hammond, N., Belbin, O., Kolsch, H., et al. (2012). Transferrin and HFE genes interact in Alzheimer's disease risk: the Epistasis Project. *Neurobiol. Aging* 33, 202 e201–e213.
- Lei, P., Ayton, S., Bush, A. I., and Adlard, P. A. (2011). GSK-3 in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Int. J. Alzheimers Dis.* 2011, 189246. doi: 10.4061/2011/189246
- Lei, P., Ayton, S., Finkelstein, D. I., Adlard, P. A., Masters, C. L., and Bush, A. I. (2010). Tau protein: relevance to Parkinson's disease. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.* 42, 1775– 1778. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2010.07. 016
- Lei, P., Ayton, S., Finkelstein, D. I., Spoerri, L., Ciccotosto, G. D., Wright, D. K., et al. (2012). Tau deficiency induces parkinsonism with dementia by impairing APP-mediated iron export. *Nat. Med.* 18, 291–295. doi: 10.1038/nm.2613
- Leitner, D. F., and Connor, J. R. (2012). Functional roles of transferrin in the brain. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1820, 393–402. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2011.10.016
- Leskovjan, A. C., Kretlow, A., Lanzirotti, A., Barrea, R., Vogt, S., and Miller, L. M. (2011). Increased brain iron coincides with early plaque formation in a mouse model of Alzheimer's

disease. Neuroimage 55, 32-38. doi:

- 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.11.073 Lhermitte, J., Kraus, W. M., and Mcalpine, D. (1924). Original Papers: on the occurrence of abnormal deposits of iron in the brain in parkinsonism with special reference to its localisation. *J. Neurol. Psychopathol.* 5, 195–208. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.s1-5.19.195
- Li, C., Wang, J., and Zhou, B. (2010). The metal chelating and chaperoning effects of clioquinol: insights from yeast studies. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 21, 1249–1262.
- Li, W., Jiang, H., Song, N., and Xie, J. (2011). Oxidative stress partially contributes to iron-induced alphasynuclein aggregation in SK-N-SH cells. *Neurotox. Res.* 19, 435–442. doi: 10.1007/s12640-010-9187-x
- Liang, L.-P., Jarrett, S. G., and Patel, M. (2008). Chelation of mitochondrial iron prevents seizure-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and neuronal injury. J. Neurosci. 28, 11550–11556. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3016-08.2008
- Lis, A., Paradkar, P. N., Singleton, S., Kuo, H.-C., Garrick, M. D., and Roth, J. A. (2005). Hypoxia induces changes in expression of isoforms of the divalent metal transporter (DMT1) in rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 69, 1647– 1655. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2005.03. 023
- Litwin, T., Gromadzka, G., Szpak, G. M., Jablonka-Salach, K., Bulska, E., and Czlonkowska, A. (2013). Brain metal accumulation in Wilson's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 329, 55–58. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013.03.021
- Liu, B., Moloney, A., Meehan, S., Morris, K., Thomas, S. E., Serpell, L. C., et al. (2011). Iron promotes the toxicity of amyloid beta peptide by impeding its ordered aggregation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 4248–4256. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.158980
- Loef, M., and Walach, H. (2012). Copper and iron in Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and its dietary implications. *Br. J. Nutr.* 107, 7–19. doi: 10.1017/S000711451100376X
- Loeffler, D. A., Connor, J. R., Juneau, P. L., Snyder, B. S., Kanaley, L., Demaggio, A. J., et al. (1995). Transferrin and iron in normal, Alzheimer's disease, and Parkinson's disease brain regions. *J. Neurochem.* 65, 710–724. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1995.65020710.x
- Lok, C. N., and Ponka, P. (1999). Identification of a hypoxia response element in the transferrin receptor gene. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 24147–24152. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.34.24147

- Looker, A. C., Dallman, P. R., Carroll, M. D., Gunter, E. W., and Johnson, C. L. (1997). Prevalence of iron deficiency in the United States. JAMA 277, 973–976. doi: 10.1001/iama.1997.03540360041028
- Lovell, M. A., Robertson, J. D., Teesdale, W. J., Campbell, J. L., and Markesbery, W. R. (1998). Copper, iron and zinc in Alzheimer's disease senile plaques. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 158, 47–52. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(98) 00092-6
- Lovell, M. A., Xiong, S., Xie, C., Davies, P. L., and Markesbery, W. R. (2004). Induction of hyperphosphorylated tau in primary rat cortical neuron cultures mediated by oxidative stress and glycogen synthase kinase-3. J. Alzheimers Dis. 6, 659–671; discussion 673–681.
- Lozoff, B., Jimenez, E., Hagen, J., Mollen, E., and Wolf, A. W. (2000). Poorer behavioral and developmental outcome more than 10 years after treatment for iron deficiency in infancy. *Pediatrics* 105, E51. doi: 10.1542/peds.105.4.e51
- Lozoff, B., Jimenez, E., and Wolf, A. W. (1991). Long-term developmental outcome of infants with iron deficiency. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 325, 687–694. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM199109053251004
- Lumsden, A. L., Henshall, T. L., Dayan, S., Lardelli, M. T., and Richards, R. I. (2007). Huntingtin-deficient zebrafish exhibit defects in iron utilization and development. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 16, 1905–1920. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddm138
- Machado, A., Chien, H. F., Deguti, M. M., Cancado, E., Azevedo, R. S., Scaff, M., et al. (2006). Neurological manifestations in Wilson's disease: report of 119 cases. *Mov. Disord.* 21, 2192–2196. doi: 10.1002/mds.21170
- Mandel, S., Maor, G., and Youdim, M. B. (2004). Iron and alpha-synuclein in the substantia nigra of MPTPtreated mice: effect of neuroprotective drugs R-apomorphine and green tea polyphenol (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate. J. Mol. Neurosci. 24, 401– 416. doi: 10.1385/JMN:24:3:401
- Mantyh, P. W., Ghilardi, J. R., Rogers, S., Demaster, E., Allen, C. J., Stimson, E. R., et al. (1993). Aluminum, iron, and zinc ions promote aggregation of physiological concentrations of beta-amyloid peptide. J. Neurochem. 61, 1171–1174. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1993.tb03639.x
- Martin, W. R., Wieler, M., and Gee, M. (2008). Midbrain iron content in early Parkinson disease: a potential biomarker of disease status. *Neurology* 70, 1411–1417.

doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000286384. 31050.b5

- Martin, W. R., Ye, F. Q., and Allen, P. S. (1998). Increasing striatal iron content associated with normal aging. *Mov. Disord.* 13, 281–286. doi: 10.1002/mds.870130214
- Mash, D. C., Pablo, J., Buck, B. E., Sanchez-Ramos, J., and Weiner, W. J. (1991). Distribution and number of transferrin receptors in Parkinson's disease and in MPTP-treated mice. *Exp. Neurol.* 114, 73–81. doi: 10.1016/0014-4886(91)90086-R
- Masini, A., Trenti, T., Caramazza, I., Predieri, G., Gallesi, D., and Ceccarelli, D. (1994). Dietary iron deficiency in the rat. II. Recovery from energy metabolism derangement of the hepatic tissue by iron therapy. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1188, 53–57. doi: 10.1016/0005-2728(94) 90021-3
- Mastroberardino, P. G., Hoffman, E. K., Horowitz, M. P., Betarbet, R., Taylor, G., Cheng, D., et al. (2009).
 A novel transferrin/TfR2-mediated mitochondrial iron transport system is disrupted in Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 34, 417–431. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2009.02.009
- Mattson, M. P. (2004). Metal-catalyzed disruption of membrane protein and lipid signaling in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1012, 37–50. doi: 10.1196/annals.1306.004
- McNeill, A., Pandolfo, M., Kuhn, J., Shang, H., and Miyajima, H. (2008). The neurological presentation of ceruloplasmin gene mutations. *Eur. Neurol.* 60, 200–205. doi: 10.1159/000148691
- Meadowcroft, M. D., Connor, J. R., Smith, M. B., and Yang, Q. X. (2009). MRI and histological analysis of beta-amyloid plaques in both human Alzheimer's disease and APP/PS1 transgenic mice. J. Magn. Reson. Imaging 29, 997–1007. doi: 10.1002/jmri.21731
- Meloni, A., Positano, V., Pepe, A., Rossi, G., Dell'amico, M., Salvatori, C., et al. (2010). Preferential patterns of myocardial iron overload by multislice multiecho T*2 CMR in thalassemia major patients. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 64, 211–219. doi: 10.1002/mrm.22410
- Menegassi, M., Mello, E. D., Guimaraes, L. R., Matte, B. C., Driemeier, F., Pedroso, G. L., et al. (2010).
 Food intake and serum levels of iron in children and adolescents with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Rev. Bras. Psiquiatr.* 32, 132– 138. doi: 10.1590/S1516-4446200900 5000008

- Michaud, M., Soucy, J. P., Chabli, A., Lavigne, G., and Montplaisir, J. (2002). SPECT imaging of striatal pre- and postsynaptic dopaminergic status in restless legs syndrome with periodic leg movements in sleep. J. Neurol. 249, 164–170. doi: 10.1007/PL00007859
- Mitchell, R. M., Lee, S. Y., Simmons, Z., and Connor, J. R. (2011). HFE polymorphisms affect cellular glutamate regulation. *Neurobiol. Aging* 32, 1114–1123. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2009.05. 016
- Miyajima, H., Nishimura, Y., Mizoguchi, K., Sakamoto, M., Shimizu, T., and Honda, N. (1987).
 Familial apoceruloplasmin deficiency associated with blepharospasm and retinal degeneration. *Neurology* 37, 761–767. doi: 10.1212/WNL.37.5. 761
- Moos, T., and Morgan, E. H. (2004). The significance of the mutated divalent metal transporter (DMT1) on iron transport into the Belgrade rat brain. *J. Neurochem.* 88, 233–245. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.02142.x
- Moos, T., Nielsen, T. R., Skjørringe, T., and Morgan, E. H. (2007). Iron trafficking inside the brain. *J. Neurochem.* 103, 1730–1740.
- Moos, T., and Rosengren Nielsen, T. (2006). Ferroportin in the postnatal rat brain: implications for axonal transport and neuronal export of iron. *Semin. Pediatr. Neurol.* 13, 149– 157. doi: 10.1016/j.spen.2006.08. 003
- Moos, T., Skjoerringe, T., Gosk, S., and Morgan, E. H. (2006). Brain capillary endothelial cells mediate iron transport into the brain by segregating iron from transferrin without the involvement of divalent metal transporter 1. *J. Neurochem.* 98, 1946–1958. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04023.x
- Morath, D. J., Mayer, P., Ouml, and Schel, M. (2002). Iron deficiency during embryogenesis and consequences for oligodendrocyte generation in vivo. Dev. Neurosci. 24, 197–207.
- Morath, D. J., and Mayer-Proschel, M. (2001). Iron modulates the differentiation of a distinct population of glial precursor cells into oligodendrocytes. *Dev. Biol.* 237, 232–243. doi: 10.1006/dbio.2001.0352
- Moreau, V. H., Castilho, R. F., Ferreira, S. T., and Carvalho-Alves, P. C. (1998). Oxidative damage to sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca2 + -ATPase AT submicromolar iron concentrations: evidence for metal-catalyzed oxidation. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 25, 554–560. doi: 10.1016/S0891-5849(98)00084-7

- Morgan, E. H., and Moos, T. (2002). Mechanism and developmental changes in iron transport across the blood–brain brrier. *Dev. Neurosci.* 24, 106–113. doi: 10.1159/000065699
- Morris, C. M., Candy, J. M., Omar, S., Bloxham, C. A., and Edwardson, J. A. (1994). Transferrin receptors in the parkinsonian midbrain. *Neuropathol. Appl. Neurobiol.* 20, 468–472. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2990.1994.tb00997.x
- Munoz, P., Humeres, A., Elgueta, C., Kirkwood, A., Hidalgo, C., and Nunez, M. T. (2011). Iron mediates N-methyl-D-aspartate receptordependent stimulation of calciuminduced pathways and hippocampal synaptic plasticity. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 13382–13392. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.213785
- Muñoz, P., Zavala, G., Castillo, K., Aguirre, P., Hidalgo, C., and Nuñez, M. T. (2006). Effect of iron on the activation of the MAPK/ERK pathway in PC12 neuroblastoma cells. *Biol. Res.* 39, 189–190.
- Murphy, C. J., and Oudit, G. Y. (2010). Iron-overload cardiomyopathy: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and treatment. J. Card. Fail. 16, 888–900. doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2010.05.009
- Nakamichi, N., Ohno, H., Nakamura, Y., Hirai, T., Kuramoto, N., and Yoneda, Y. (2002). Blockade by ferrous iron of Ca2 + influx through Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor channels in immature cultured rat cortical neurons. *J. Neurochem.* 83, 1–11. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2002.01042.x
- Nakamura, M., Shishido, N., Nunomura, A., Smith, M. A., Perry, G., Hayashi, Y., et al. (2007). Three histidine residues of amyloid-beta peptide control the redox activity of copper and iron. *Biochemistry* 46, 12737– 12743. doi: 10.1021/bi701079z
- Nick, H. (2007). Iron chelation, quo vadis? *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* 11, 419–423. doi: 10.1016/ j.cbpa.2007.04.025
- Nitzan, Y. B., Sekler, I., Frederickson, C. J., Coulter, D. A., Balaji, R. V., Liang, S. L., et al. (2003). Clioquinol effects on tissue chelatable zinc in mice. J. Mol. Med. (Berl.) 81, 637–644. doi: 10.1007/s00109-003-0462-7
- Oba, H., Araki, T., Ohtomo, K., Monzawa, S., Uchiyama, G., Koizumi, K., et al. (1993). Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: T2 shortening in motor cortex at MR imaging. *Radiology* 189, 843–846.
- Ohtsuka, K., Ohishi, N., Eguchi, G., and Yagi, K. (1982). Degeneration of retinal neuroblasts by chinoform-ferric chelate. *Experientia* 38, 120–122. doi: 10.1007/BF01944564

- Oner, O., Alkar, O. Y., and Oner, P. (2008). Relation of ferritin levels with symptom ratings and cognitive performance in children with attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder. *Pediatr. Int.* 50, 40–44. doi: 10.1111/j.1442-200X.2007.02496.x
- Ortiz, E., Pasquini, J. M., Thompson, K., Felt, B., Butkus, G., Beard, J., et al. (2004). Effect of manipulation of iron storage, transport, or availability on myelin composition and brain iron content in three different animal models. J. Neurosci. Res. 77, 681–689. doi: 10.1002/jnr.20207
- Osaki, S., Johnson, D. A., and Frieden, E. (1966). The possible significance of the ferrous oxidase activity of ceruloplasmin in normal human serum. *J. Biol. Chem.* 241, 2746–2751.
- Ostrerova-Golts, N., Petrucelli, L., Hardy, J., Lee, J. M., Farer, M., and Wolozin, B. (2000). The A53T alphasynuclein mutation increases irondependent aggregation and toxicity. *J. Neurosci.* 20, 6048–6054.
- Palti, H., Meijer, A., and Adler, B. (1985). Learning achievement and behavior at school of anemic and non-anemic infants. *Early Hum. Dev.* 10, 217–223. doi: 10.1016/0378-3782(85)90052-0
- Pantopoulos, K. (2004). Iron metabolism and the IRE/IRP regulatory system: an update. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1012, 1–13. doi: 10.1196/annals.1306.001
- Park, M. H., Lee, S. J., Byun, H. R., Kim, Y., Oh, Y. J., Koh, J. Y., et al. (2011). Clioquinol induces autophagy in cultured astrocytes and neurons by acting as a zinc ionophore. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 42, 242–251. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2011. 01.009
- Patel, B. N., Dunn, R. J., Jeong, S. Y., Zhu, Q., Julien, J.-P., and David, S. (2002). Ceruloplasmin regulates iron levels in the CNS and prevents free radical injury. J. Neurosci. 22, 6578–6586.
- Peng, Y., Wang, C., Xu, H. H., Liu, Y. N., and Zhou, F. (2010). Binding of alpha-synuclein with Fe(III) and with Fe(II) and biological implications of the resultant complexes. J. Inorg. Biochem. 104, 365–370. doi: 10.1016/j.jinorgbio.2009.11.005
- Penke, L., Valdes Hernandez, M. C., Maniega, S. M., Gow, A. J., Murray, C., Starr, J. M., et al. (2012). Brain iron deposits are associated with general cognitive ability and cognitive aging. *Neurobiol. Aging* 33, 510– 517.e2.
- Peyssonnaux, C., Nizet, V., and Johnson, R. S. (2008). Role of the hypoxia inducible factors HIF in iron metabolism. *Cell cycle* 7, 28–32. doi: 10.4161/cc.7.1.5145

- Pfefferbaum, A., Adalsteinsson, E., Rohlfing, T., and Sullivan, E. V. (2009). MRI estimates of brain iron concentration in normal aging: comparison of field-dependent (FDRI) and phase (SWI) methods. *Neuroimage* 47, 493–500. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009. 05.006
- Pietrangelo, A. (2010). Hereditary hemochromatosis: pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment. *Gastroenterology* 139, 393–408, e2.
- Piga, A., Galanello, R., Forni, G. L., Cappellini, M. D., Origa, R., Zappu, A., et al. (2006). Randomized phase II trial of deferasirox (Exjade, ICL670), a once-daily, orally-administered iron chelator, in comparison to deferoxamine in thalassemia patients with transfusional iron overload. *Haematologica* 91, 873–880.
- Popescu, B. F., George, M. J., Bergmann, U., Garachtchenko, A. V., Kelly, M. E., Mccrea, R. P., et al. (2009). Mapping metals in Parkinson's and normal brain using rapid-scanning xray fluorescence. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 54, 651–663. doi: 10.1088/0031-9155/54/3/012
- Positano, V., Salani, B., Pepe, A., Santarelli, M. F., De Marchi, D., Ramazzotti, A., et al. (2009). Improved T2* assessment in liver iron overload by magnetic resonance imaging. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 27, 188–197. doi: 10.1016/ j.mri.2008.06.004
- Propper, R. D., Shurin, S. B., and Nathan, D. G. (1976). Reassessment of the use of desferrioxamine B in iron overload. N. Engl. J. Med. 294, 1421–1423. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197606242942603
- Puccio, H., Simon, D., Cossee, M., Criqui-Filipe, P., Tiziano, F., Melki, J., et al. (2001). Mouse models for Friedreich ataxia exhibit cardiomyopathy, sensory nerve defect and Fe–S enzyme deficiency followed by intramitochondrial iron deposits. *Nat. Genet.* 27, 181–186. doi: 10.1038/84818
- Qin, Y., Zhu, W., Zhan, C., Zhao, L., Wang, J., Tian, Q., et al. (2011). Investigation on positive correlation of increased brain iron deposition with cognitive impairment in Alzheimer disease by using quantitative MR R2' mapping. J. Huazhong Univ. Sci. Technolog. Med. Sci. 31, 578–585. doi: 10.1007/s11596-011-0493-1
- Ramsey, A. J., Hillas, P. J., and Fitzpatrick, P. F. (1996). Characterization of the active site iron in tyrosine hydroxylase. Redox states of the iron. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271, 24395–24400. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.40.24395

- Ratcliffe, P. J., Maxwell, P. H., Wiesener, M. S., Chang, G.-W., Clifford, S. C., Vaux, E. C., et al. (1999). The tumour suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. *Nat. Genet.* 399, 271–275. doi: 10.1038/20459
- Redfearn, E. R., and King, T. E. (1964). Mitochondrial Nadh2 Dehydrogenase and Nadh2 Oxidase from Heart Muscle: possible existence of a ferredoxin-like component in the respiratory chain. *Nature* 202, 1313– 1316. doi: 10.1038/2021313a0
- Reznichenko, L., Kalfon, L., Amit, T., Youdim, M. B., and Mandel, S. A. (2010). Low dosage of rasagiline and epigallocatechin gallate synergistically restored the nigrostriatal axis in MPTP-induced parkinsonism. *Neurodegener. Dis.* 7, 219–231. doi: 10.1159/000265946
- Richardson, D. R., Lane, D. J., Becker, E. M., Huang, M. L., Whitnall, M., Suryo Rahmanto, Y., et al. (2010). Mitochondrial iron trafficking and the integration of iron metabolism between the mitochondrion and cytosol. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 10775–10782. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0912925107
- Ritchie, C. W., Bush, A. I., Mackinnon, A., Macfarlane, S., Mastwyk, M., Macgregor, L., et al. (2003). Metal-protein attenuation with iodochlorhydroxyquin (clioquinol) targeting Abeta amyloid deposition and toxicity in Alzheimer disease: a pilot phase 2 clinical trial. Arch. Neurol. 60, 1685– 1691. doi: 10.1001/archneur.60.12. 1685
- Rival, T., Page, R. M., Chandraratna, D. S., Sendall, T. J., Ryder, E., Liu, B., et al. (2009). Fenton chemistry and oxidative stress mediate the toxicity of the beta-amyloid peptide in a *Drosophila* model of Alzheimer's disease. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 29, 1335–1347. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06701.x
- Rogers, J. T., Bush, A. I., Cho, H. H., Smith, D. H., Thomson, A. M., Friedlich, A. L., et al. (2008). Iron and the translation of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) and ferritin mRNAs: riboregulation against neural oxidative damage in Alzheimer's disease. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 36, 1282–1287. doi: 10.1042/BST0361282
- Rogers, J. T., Randall, J. D., Cahill, C. M., Eder, P. S., Huang, X., Gunshin, H., et al. (2002). An iron-responsive element type II in the 5'-untranslated region of the Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein transcript. J. Biol.

Chem. 277, 45518-45528. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M207435200

- Rolfs, A., Kvietikova, I., Gassmann, M., and Wenger, R. H. (1997). Oxygen-regulated transferrin expression is mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor-1. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 20055-20062. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.32.20055
- Roncagliolo, M., Garrido, M., Walter, T., Peirano, P., and Lozoff, B. (1998). Evidence of altered central nervous system development in infants with iron deficiency anemia at 6 mo: delayed maturation of auditory brainstem responses. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68, 683-690.
- Rosas, H. D., Chen, Y. I., Doros, G., Salat, D. H., Chen, N. K., Kwong, K. K., et al. (2012). Alterations in brain transition metals in Huntington disease: an evolving and intricate story. Arch. Neurol. 69, 887-93. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2011.2945
- Roskams, A. I., and Connor, I. R. (1994). Iron, transferrin, and ferritin in the rat brain during development and aging. J. Neurochem. 63, 709-716. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1994.63020709.x
- Rothdach, A. J., Trenkwalder, C., Haberstock, J., Keil, U., and Berger, K. (2000). Prevalence and risk factors of RLS in an elderly population: the MEMO study. Neurology 54, 1064-1068. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54.5.1064
- Rottkamp, C. A., Raina, A. K., Zhu, X. W., Gaier, E., Bush, A. I., Atwood, C. S., et al. (2001). Redox-active iron mediates amyloid-beta toxicity. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 30, 447-450. doi: 10.1016/S0891-5849(00)00494-9
- Russell, M. J., Daniel, R. M., and Hall, A. J. (1993). On the emergence of life via catalytic iron-sulphide membranes. Terra Nova 5, 343-347. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3121.1993.tb00267.x
- Salazar, J., Mena, N., Hunot, S., Prigent, A., Alvarez-Fischer, D., Arredondo, M., et al. (2008). Divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT1) contributes to neurodegeneration in animal models of Parkinson's disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 18578-18583. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0804373105
- Sampietro, M., Caputo, L., Casatta, A., Meregalli, M., Pellagatti, A., Tagliabue, J., et al. (2001). The hemochromatosis gene affects the age of onset of sporadic Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol. Aging 22, 563-568. doi: 10.1016/S0197-4580(01)00219-6
- SanMartin, C. D., Paula-Lima, A. C., Hidalgo, C., and Nunez, M. T. (2012). Sub-lethal levels of amyloid beta-peptide oligomers decrease non-transferrin-bound iron uptake and do not potentiate iron

toxicity in primary hippocampal neurons, Biometals 25, 805-813, doi: 10.1007/s10534-012-9545-7

- Santillo, A. F., Skoglund, L., Lindau, M., Eeg-Olofsson, K. E., Tovi, M., Engler, H., et al. (2009). Frontotemporal dementia-amyotrophic lateral sclerosis complex is simulated by neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. Alzheimer Dis. Assoc Disord 23, 298-300 doi: 10.1097/WAD.0b013e3181a2b76b
- Sayre, L. M., Perry, G., Harris, P. L., Liu, Y., Schubert, K. A., and Smith, M. A. (2000). In situ oxidative catalysis by neurofibrillary tangles and senile plaques in Alzheimer's disease: a central role for bound transition metals I Neurochem 74, 270-279 doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2000.0740270.x
- Schjeide, B. M., Mcqueen, M. B., Mullin, K., Divito, J., Hogan, M. F., Parkinson, M., et al. (2009). Assessment of Alzheimer's disease casecontrol associations using familybased methods. Neurogenetics 10, 19-25. doi: 10.1007/s10048-008-0151-3
- Schneider, S. A., Hardy, J., and Bhatia, K. P. (2012). Syndromes of neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation (NBIA): an update on clinical presentations, histological and genetic underpinnings, and treatment considerations. Mov. Disord. 27, 42-53. doi: 10.1002/mds.23971
- Schubert, D., and Chevion, M. (1995). The role of iron in beta amyloid toxicity. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 216, 702-707. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1995.2678
- Semenza, G. L. (2000). HIF-1 and human disease: one highly involved factor. Genes Dev. 14, 1983-1991.
- Shashaty. G., Frankewich. R., Chakraborti, T., Choudary, J., Al-Fayoumi, S., Kacuba, A., et al. (2006). Deferasirox for the treatment of chronic iron overload in transfusional hemosiderosis. Oncology (Williston Park) 20, 1799-1806, 1811; discussion 1811-1713, 1817.
- Shin, R. W., Iwaki, T., Kitamoto, T., Sato, Y., and Tateishi, J. (1992). Massive accumulation of modified tau and severe depletion of normal tau characterize the cerebral cortex and white matter of Alzheimer's disease. Demonstration using the hydrated autoclaving method. Am. J. Pathol. 140,937-945.
- Shin, R.-W., Kruck, T. P. A., Murayama, H., and Kitamoto, T. (2003). A novel trivalent cation chelator Feralex dissociates binding of aluminum and iron associated with hyperphosphorylated tau of Alzheimer's disease. Brain Res.

961, 139-146. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(02)03893-3

- Shinkyo, R., and Guengerich, F. P. (2011). Cytochrome P450 7A1 7alpha-hydroxylation: cholesterol individual reaction steps in the catalytic cycle and rate-limiting ferric iron reduction. I. Biol. Chem. 286, 4632-4643. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.193409
- Shiono, Y., Wakusawa, S., Hayashi, H., Takikawa, T., Yano, M., Okada, T., et al. (2001). Iron accumulation in the liver of male patients with Wilson's disease. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 96, 3147-3151. doi: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2001.05269.x
- Siddappa, A. J. M., Rao, R. B., Wobken, J. D., Casperson, K., Leibold, E. A., Connor, J. R., et al. (2003). Iron deficiency alters iron regulatory protein and iron transport protein expression in the perinatal rat brain. Pediatr. Res. 53, 800-807. doi:
- Simmons, D. A., Casale, M., Alcon, B., Pham, N., Narayan, N., and Lynch, G. (2007). Ferritin accumulation in dystrophic microglia is an early event in the development of Huntington's disease. Glia 55, 1074-1084. doi: 10.1002/glia.20526
- Singh, A., Haldar, S., Horback, K., Tom, C., Zhou, L., Meyerson, H., et al. (2013). Prion protein regulates iron transport by functioning as a ferrireductase. J. Alzheimers Dis. 35, 541-552.
- Singh, A., Isaac, A. O., Luo, X., Mohan, M. L., Cohen, M. L., Chen, F., et al. (2009a). Abnormal brain iron homeostasis in human and animal prion disorders. PLoS Pathog. 5:e1000336. doi: 10.1371/journal. ppat.1000336
- Singh, A., Kong, Q., Luo, X., Petersen, R. B., Meyerson, H., and Singh, N. (2009b). Prion protein (PrP) knock-out mice show altered iron metabolism: a functional role for PrP in iron uptake and transport. PLoS ONE 4:e6115. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0006115
- Singh, A., Mohan, M. L., Isaac, A. O., Luo, X., Petrak, J., Vyoral, D., et al. (2009c). Prion protein modulates cellular iron uptake: a novel function with implications for prion disease pathogenesis. PLoS ONE 4:e4468. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0004468
- Singh, A., Qing, L., Kong, Q., and Singh, N. (2012). Change in the characteristics of ferritin induces iron imbalance in prion disease affected brains. Neurobiol. Dis. 45, 930-938. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2011. 12.012

- Slater, E. C. (1949). The measurement of the cytochrome oxidase activity of enzyme preparations. Biochem. J. 44, 305-318.
- Smith, M. A., Harris, P. L., Sayre, L. M., and Perry, G. (1997). Iron accumulation in Alzheimer disease is a source of redox-generated free radicals. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 94, 9866-9868. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.18.9866
- Smith, M. A., Wehr, K., Harris, P. L., Siedlak, S. L., Connor, J. R., and Perry, G. (1998). Abnormal localization of iron regulatory protein in Alzheimer's disease. Brain Res. 788, 232-236. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(98)00002-X
- Smith, M. A., Zhu, X., Tabaton, M., Liu, G., Mckeel, D. W. Jr., Cohen, M. L., et al. (2010). Increased iron and free radical generation in preclinical Alzheimer disease and mild cognitive impairment. J. Alzheimers Dis. 19, 363-372.
- 10.1203/01.PDR.0000058922.67035.D5 Staedt, J., Stoppe, G., Kogler, A., Riemann, H., Hajak, G., Munz, D. L., et al. (1995). Nocturnal myoclonus syndrome (periodic movements in sleep) related to central dopamine D2-receptor alteration. Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 245, 8-10. doi: 10.1007/BF02191538
 - Strugatsky, D., Gottschalk, K. E., Goldshleger, R., Bibi, E., and Karlish, S. J. (2003). Expression of Na + ,K + -ATPase in Pichia pastoris: analysis of wild type and D369N mutant proteins by Fe2 + -catalyzed oxidative cleavage and molecular modeling. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 46064-46073. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M308303200
 - Synofzik, M., Godau, J., Lindig, T., Schols, L., and Berg, D. (2011). Transcranial sonography reveals cerebellar, nigral, and forebrain abnormalities in Friedreich's ataxia. Neurodegener. Dis. 8, 470-475, doi: 10.1159/000327751
 - Tamura, Z., Yoshioka, M., Imanari, T., Fukaya, J., and Kusaka, J. (1973). Identification of green pigment and analysis of clioquinol in specimens from patients with subacute myelo-optico-neuropathy. Clin. Chim. Acta 47, 13-20. doi: 10.1016/0009-8981(73)90052-1
 - Taylor, E. M., and Morgan, E. H. (1990). Developmental changes in transferrin and iron uptake by the brain in the rat. Brain Res. 55, 35-42. doi: 10.1016/0165-3806(90)90103-6
 - Texel, S. J., Zhang, J., Camandola, S., Unger, E. L., Taub, D. D., Koehler, R. C., et al. (2011). Ceruloplasmin deficiency reduces levels of iron and BDNF in the cortex and striatum of young mice and increases their vulnerability to stroke. PLoS

ONE 6:e25077. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025077

- Theil, E. C. (2004). Iron, ferritin, and nutrition. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 24, 327–343. doi: 10.1146/annurev. nutr.24.012003.132212
- Turjanski, N., Lees, A. J., and Brooks, D. J. (1999). Striatal dopaminergic function in restless legs syndrome: 18F-dopa and 11C-raclopride PET studies. *Neurology* 52, 932–937. doi: 10.1212/WNL.52.5.932
- Turnbull, S., Tabner, B. J., El-Agnaf, O. M., Moore, S., Davies, Y., and Allsop, D. (2001). alpha-Synuclein implicated in Parkinson's disease catalyses the formation of hydrogen peroxide in vitro. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 30, 1163–1170. doi: 10.1016/S0891-5849(01)00513-5
- Ueda, F., Raja, K. B., Simpson, R. J., Trowbridge, I. S., and Bradbury, M. W. B. (1993). Rate of 59Fe uptake into brain and cerebrospinal fluid and the influence thereon of antibodies against the transferrin receptor. *J. Neurochem.* 60, 106–113. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1993.tb05828.x
- Ulfberg, J., Nystrom, B., Carter, N., and Edling, C. (2001). Restless Legs Syndrome among working-aged women. *Eur. Neurol.* 46, 17–19. doi: 10.1159/000050750
- van Eersel, J., Bi, M., Ke, Y. D., Hodges, J. R., Xuereb, J. H., Gregory, G. C., et al. (2009). Phosphorylation of soluble tau differs in Pick's disease and Alzheimer's disease brains. J. Neural. Transm. 116, 1243–1251.
- Van Landeghem, G. F., Sikstrom, C., Beckman, L. E., Adolfsson, R., and Beckman, L. (1998). Transferrin C2, metal binding and Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroreport* 9, 177–179.
- von Lewinski, F., Werner, C., Jorn, T., Mohr, A., Sixel-Doring, F., and Trenkwalder, C. (2007). T2*weighted MRI in diagnosis of multiple system atrophy. A practical approach for clinicians. J. Neurol. 254, 1184–1188. doi: 10.1007/ s00415-006-0496-1
- Vymazal, J., Righini, A., Brooks, R. A., Canesi, M., Mariani, C., Leonardi, M., et al. (1999). T1 and T2 in the brain of healthy subjects, patients with Parkinson disease, and patients with multiple system atrophy: relation to iron content. *Radiology* 211, 489–495.
- Wachs, T. D., Pollitt, E., Cueto, S., Jacoby, E., and Creed-Kanashiro, H. (2005). Relation of neonatal iron status to individual variability in neonatal temperament. *Dev. Psychobiol.* 46, 141–153. doi: 10.1002/dev.20049
- Wallis, L. I., Paley, M. N., Graham, J. M., Grunewald, R. A., Wignall, E. L.,

Joy, H. M., et al. (2008). MRI assessment of basal ganglia iron deposition in Parkinson's disease. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 28, 1061–1067. doi: 10.1002/jmri.21563

- Walter, P. B., Knutson, M. D., Paler-Martinez, A., Lee, S., Xu, Y., Viteri, F. E., et al. (2002). Iron deficiency and iron excess damage mitochondria and mitochondrial DNA in rats. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 2264–2269. doi: 10.1073/pnas.26170 8798
- Wan, L., Nie, G., Zhang, J., Luo, Y., Zhang, P., Zhang, Z., et al. (2011). beta-Amyloid peptide increases levels of iron content and oxidative stress in human cell and *Caenorhabditis elegans* models of Alzheimer disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 50, 122–129. doi: 10.1016/ j.freeradbiomed.2010.10.707
- Wan, L., Nie, G., Zhang, J., and Zhao, B. (2012a). Overexpression of human wild-type amyloid-beta protein precursor decreases the iron content and increases the oxidative stress of neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. J. Alzheimers Dis. 30, 523–530.
- Wan, L., Nie, G., Zhang, J., and Zhao, B. (2012b). Overexpression of human wild-type amyloid-beta protein precursor decreases the iron content and increases the oxidative stress of neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. J. Alzheimers Dis. 30, 523–530.
- Wang, Y., Butros, S. R., Shuai, X., Dai, Y., Chen, C., Liu, M., et al. (2012). Different iron-deposition patterns of multiple system atrophy with predominant parkinsonism and idiopathetic Parkinson diseases demonstrated by phase-corrected susceptibility-weighted imaging. *AJNR Am. J. Neuroradiol.* 33, 266–273. doi: 10.3174/ajnr.A2765
- Werner, C. J., Heyny-Von Haussen, R., Mall, G., and Wolf, S. (2008). Proteome analysis of human substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. *Proteome Sci.* 6, 8. doi: 10.1186/1477-5956-6-8 Whiteell M. Survey Bahreate, V.
- Whitnall, M., Suryo Rahmanto, Y., Huang, M. L., Saletta, F., Lok, H. C., Gutierrez, L., et al. (2012). Identification of nonferritin mitochondrial iron deposits in a mouse model of Friedreich ataxia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 20590–20595. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1215349109
- Wood, M. M., and Elwood, P. C. (1966). Symptoms of iron deficiency anaemia. A community survey. Br. J. Prev. Soc. Med. 20, 117–121.
- Wu, L. J.-C., Leenders, A. G. M., Cooperman, S., Meyron-Holtz, E., Smith, S., Land, W., et al. (2004). Expression of the iron transporter ferroportin in synaptic vesicles and the blood–brain

barrier. Brain Res. 1001, 108–117. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2003.10.066

- Xie, L., Zheng, W., Xin, N., Xie, J. W., Wang, T., and Wang, Z. Y. (2012). Ebselen inhibits ironinduced tau phosphorylation by attenuating DMT1 up-regulation and cellular iron uptake. *Neurochem. Int.* 61, 334–340. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuint.2012.05.016
- Yagoda, N., Von Rechenberg, M., Zaganjor, E., Bauer, A. J., Yang, W. S., Fridman, D. J., et al. (2007). RAS-RAF-MEK-dependent oxidative cell death involving voltage-dependent anion channels. *Nature* 447, 864–868. doi: 10.1038/nature05859
- Yamamoto, A., Shin, R.-W., Hasegawa, K., Naiki, H., Sato, H., Yoshimasu, F., et al. (2002). Iron (III) induces aggregation of hyperphosphorylated tau and its reduction to iron (II) reverses the aggregation: implications in the formation of neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 82, 1137–1147. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2002.t01-1-01061.x
- Yang, W. S., and Stockwell, B. R. (2008). Synthetic lethal screening identifies compounds activating iron-dependent, nonapoptotic cell death in oncogenic-RAS-harboring cancer cells. *Chem. Biol.* 15, 234– 245. doi: 10.1016/j.chembiol.2008. 02.010
- Yehuda, S., Youdim, M. E., and Mostofsky, D. I. (1986). Brain iron-deficiency causes reduced learning capacity in rats. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 25, 141–144. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(86)90244-3
- Youdim, M. B., Ben-Shachar, D., and Yehuda, S. (1989). Putative biological mechanisms of the effect of iron deficiency on brain biochemistry and behavior. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 50, 607–615; discussion 615–607.
- Youdim, M. B., Fridkin, M., and Zheng, H. (2004a). Novel bifunctional drugs targeting monoamine oxidase inhibition and iron chelation as an approach to neuroprotection in Parkinson's disease and other neurodegenerative diseases. J. Neural. Transm. 111, 1455–1471. doi: 10.1007/s00702-004-0143-x
- Youdim, M. B., Stephenson, G., and Ben Shachar, D. (2004b). Ironing iron out in Parkinson's disease and other neurodegenerative diseases with iron chelators: a lesson from 6-hydroxydopamine and iron chelators, desferal and VK-28. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1012, 306–325. doi: 10.1196/annals.1306.025
- Youdim, M. B., Fridkin, M., and Zheng, H. (2005). Bifunctional drug derivatives of MAO-B inhibitor

rasagiline and iron chelator VK-28 as a more effective approach to treatment of brain ageing and ageing neurodegenerative diseases. *Mech. Ageing Dev.* 126, 317–326. doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2004.08.023

- Yu, G. S., Steinkirchner, T. M., Rao, G. A., and Larkin, E. C. (1986). Effect of prenatal iron deficiency on myelination in rat pups. *Am. J. Pathol.* 125, 620–624.
- Yu, J., Guo, Y., Sun, M., Li, B., Zhang, Y., and Li, C. (2009). Iron is a potential key mediator of glutamate excitotoxicity in spinal cord motor neurons. *Brain Res.* 1257, 102– 107. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.12. 030
- Yurkova, I., Kisel, M., Arnhold, J., and Shadyro, O. (2005). Ironmediated free-radical formation of signaling lipids in a model system. *Chem. Phys. Lipids* 137, 29–37. doi: 10.1016/j.chemphyslip.2005.06. 002
- Zecca, L., Stroppolo, A., Gatti, A., Tampellini, D., Toscani, M., Gallorini, M., et al. (2004). The role of iron and copper molecules in the neuronal vulnerability of locus coeruleus and substantia nigra during aging. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 9843–9848. doi: 10.1073/pnas.04034 95101
- Zhang, J., Zhang, Y., Wang, J., Cai, P., Luo, C., Qian, Z., Dai, Y., and Feng, H. (2010). Characterizing iron deposition in Parkinson's disease using susceptibility-weighted imaging: an in vivo MR study. *Brain Res.* 1330, 124–130. doi: 10.1016/ j.brainres.2010.03.036
- Zhu, W., Xie, W., Pan, T., Xu, P., Fridkin, M., Zheng, H., et al. (2007). Prevention and restoration of lactacystininduced nigrostriatal dopamine neuron degeneration by novel brainpermeable iron chelators. *FASEB J.* 21, 3835–3844. doi: 10.1096/fj.07-8386com
- Zhu, W. Z., Zhong, W. D., Wang, W., Zhan, C. J., Wang, C. Y., Qi, J. P., et al. (2009). Quantitative MR phase-corrected imaging to investigate increased brain iron deposition of patients with Alzheimer disease. *Radiology* 253, 497–504. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2532082324
- Zhukareva, V., Sundarraj, S., Mann, D., Sjogren, M., Blenow, K., Clark, C. M., et al. (2003). Selective reduction of soluble tau proteins in sporadic and familial frontotemporal dementias: an international follow-up study. *Acta Neuropathol.* 105, 469–476.
- Zhukareva, V., Vogelsberg-Ragaglia, V., Van Deerlin, V. M., Bruce, J., Shuck, T., Grossman, M., et al. (2001).

Loss of brain tau defines novel sporadic and familial tauopathies with frontotemporal dementia. *Ann. Neurol.* 49, 165–175. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(20010201)49:2

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was

conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 April 2013; paper pending published: 29 May 2013; accepted: 25 June 2013; published online: 18 July 2013. Citation: Hare D, Ayton S, Bush A and Lei P (2013) A delicate balance: iron metabolism and diseases of the brain. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:34. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00034

Copyright © 2013 Hare, Ayton, Bush and Lei. This is an open-access article

distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Abnormal iron homeostasis and neurodegeneration

Barry B. Muhoberac¹* and Ruben Vidal²

¹ Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology, Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis, Indianapolis, IN, USA

² Division Neuropathology, Indiana Alzheimer Disease Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Edited by:

Katja Kanninen, University of Eastern Finland, Finland

Reviewed by:

Catarina Oliveira, University of Coimbra, Portugal Luis F. Gonzalez-Cuyar, University of Washington School of Medicine, USA

*Correspondence:

Barry B. Muhoberac, Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology, Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis, 402 N Blackford Street LD 326, Indianapolis, IN 46202, USA e-mail: bmuhober@iupui.edu

Abnormal iron metabolism is observed in many neurodegenerative diseases, however, only two have shown dysregulation of brain iron homeostasis as the primary cause of neurodegeneration. Herein, we review one of these - hereditary ferritinopathy (HF) or neuroferritinopathy, which is an autosomal dominant, adult onset degenerative disease caused by mutations in the ferritin light chain (FTL) gene. HF has a clinical phenotype characterized by a progressive movement disorder, behavioral disturbances, and cognitive impairment. The main pathologic findings are cystic cavitation of the basal ganglia, the presence of ferritin inclusion bodies (IBs), and substantial iron deposition. Mutant FTL subunits have altered sequence and length but assemble into soluble 24-mers that are ultrastructurally indistinguishable from those of the wild type. Crystallography shows substantial localized disruption of the normally tiny 4-fold pores between the ferritin subunits because of unraveling of the C-termini into multiple polypeptide conformations. This structural alteration causes attenuated net iron incorporation leading to cellular iron mishandling, ferritin aggregation, and oxidative damage at physiological concentrations of iron and ascorbate. A transgenic murine model parallels several features of HF, including a progressive neurological phenotype, ferritin IB formation, and misregulation of iron metabolism. These studies provide a working hypothesis for the pathogenesis of HF by implicating (1) a loss of normal ferritin function that triggers iron accumulation and overproduction of ferritin polypeptides, and (2) a gain of toxic function through radical production, ferritin aggregation, and oxidative stress. Importantly, the finding that ferritin aggregation can be reversed by iron chelators and oxidative damage can be inhibited by radical trapping may be used for clinical investigation. This work provides new insights into the role of abnormal iron metabolism in neurodegeneration.

Keywords: neurodegeneration, neuroferritinopathy, ferritin, inclusion bodies, iron, oxidative stress

INTRODUCTION

Hereditary ferritinopathy (HF) or neuroferritinopathy is an autosomal dominant, adult onset neurodegenerative disease caused by mutations in the ferritin light chain (FTL) gene (Curtis et al., 2001; Vidal et al., 2004a; Mancuso et al., 2005; Ohta et al., 2008; Devos et al., 2009; Kubota et al., 2009). The disease was first reported in members of two families from England and France and was named neuroferritinopathy (Curtis et al., 2001). Sequence analysis of the FTL gene in members of the English family disclosed an adenine duplication, which predicts alteration of the C-terminal FTL polypeptide sequence and length (Curtis et al., 2001). Thus, far, six different mutations in exon four of the FTL gene have been reported, all affecting the FTL C-terminus. The clinical phenotype of HF is characterized by a movement disorder, behavioral abnormalities, and cognitive impairment. The brain shows cerebral and cerebellar atrophy and cavitation of the putamen. The main neuropathologic findings are the presence of intranuclear and intracytoplasmic ferritin inclusion bodies (IBs) in glial cells and in some subsets of neurons, and abnormal iron deposition. Molecular level investigations of ferritin containing the mutant subunit reveal functional defects of iron mishandling,

ferritin aggregation, and oxidative damage. These processes are linked to a structural defect in the FTL C-terminus leading to cellular dysfunction that can be broadly classified as a loss of normal function and gain of toxic function as discussed below.

FERRITIN STRUCTURE, IRON CHEMISTRY, AND PROTEIN AGGREGATION

Ferritin is uniquely suited for its crucial iron sequestration and storage function. Ferritin consists of 24 subunits that can self-assemble into a 480 kDa hollow sphere of \sim 110 Å outer and \sim 80 Å inner diameter (**Figures 1A, B**), which can store up to 4500 atoms of iron as a ferrihydrite biomineral (Vidal et al., 2004b; Crichton and Declercq, 2010). The exterior and interior of the ferritin shell are connected via channels (pores) along 3fold and 4-fold symmetry axes at subunit junctions. There are eight 3-fold pores that are larger diameter and shorter relative to the six 4-fold pores. The 3-fold pores (**Figure 1C**), which are hydrophylic, have been implicated as the iron entry pathway in a number of studies, whereas the 4-fold pores (**Figure 1D**), which are hydrophobic, are smaller and considered essentially closed, especially to ions. Human ferritin is usually heteropolymeric with



FIGURE 1 | Structure of ferritin, one of its 24 subunits, and its pores. Ferritin assembles spontaneously from 24 conformationally equivalent subunits into a hollow spherical shell **(A)** with 2-, 3-, and 4-fold symmetry axes. The subunits **(B)** are each composed of five α -helices with four of them parallel and tightly associated and the fifth (the E-helix) at an angle and pointed inwards. The junctions of the subunits form hydrophilic pores at the 3-fold axes **(C)**, which are implicated as the entry path for iron ions, and hydrophobic pores at the 4-fold axes **(D)**, which are smaller and considered closed, especially to ions. Pores are viewed from the ferritin shell interior with the inwardly pointing E-helices from the 4 subunits clearly visible in **(D)**. Structures were taken from RCSB (code 2FG8).

the 24-mer formed from two conformationally equivalent subunits with slightly different masses and 54% sequence identity. The two subunits are folded from the ferritin heavy chain (FTH1) and light chain (FTL) polypeptides with the former longer by 8 amino acids. Both subunits consist of four parallel α -helices (A–D) of \sim 45 Å length and a shorter, carboxy terminal α -helix (E) at a 60° angle to the parallel helix bundle pointing into the interior of the shell (Figure 1B) (Crichton and Declercq, 2010). The 4-fold pores are formed from four hydrophobically-associated E-helices donated from four different subunits (Figure 1D), while 3-fold pores are formed from C- and D-helices from three subunits (Figure 1C). The FTH1 subunit contains the ferroxidase site in the interior of the parallel helix bundle, which converts Fe²⁺ to Fe^{3+} in the presence of O_2 on the pathway to biomineralization. Iron then migrates to the ferrihydrite nucleation site on the interior surface of the FTL subunit to complete biomineral formation. Interestingly, each organ fine tunes the ratio of FTH1 to FTL subunits, which can vary substantially, for optimal physiological function. No homopolymers of the FTH1 subunit have been reported, but homopolymeric ferritin formed from 24 FTL subunits is capable of a slow rate of iron sequestration and storage. The FTL subunit is more stable than the FTH1 subunit toward increasing temperature and denaturants, and when incorporated into the heteropolymer stabilizes it and hinders iron-induced aggregation (Santambrogio et al., 1992, 1993).

Properly functioning ferritin of the appropriate cellular concentration is essential for iron homeostasis, and a number of neurodegenerative diseases have links with misregulation of iron

(Zecca et al., 2004; Berg and Youdim, 2006). The normal cellular response to abundant iron is to decrease the synthesis of the transferrin receptor, which transports iron into the cells, and to increase ferritin synthesis for appropriate iron sequestration and storage. During iron deficiency the synthesis of ferritin is inhibited in part by an increase in Iron Responsive Protein (IRP) binding to the Iron Responsive element (IRE) on target mRNAs. Clearly, iron must be made available to form the essential catalytic centers of neuroenzymes, e.g., tryptophan hydroxylase, which is required for serotonin synthesis, and tyrosine hydroxylase leading to dopamine. However, local iron concentration and its ligation (coordination) and oxidation state must all be carefully regulated to prevent cellular damage. Indeed, the chemistry that occurs at the iron can vary substantially depending on iron ligation, which could be provided by protein donors (e.g., certain amino acid side chains) or small molecules normally available in cells. Much cellular chemistry is driven by the process of redox change, and cells have available the redox drivers of reductants such as NADPH, glutathione, and ascorbate, as well as oxygen. Hydrogen peroxide and superoxide are generated in cells as part of several routine metabolic redox processes as well as by nonenzymatic reduced iron, and although they can deactivate a few enzymes, they are not particularly damaging at appropriate levels (Zecca et al., 2004). In fact, hydrogen peroxide has recently been characterized as a neuromodulator in striatal dopamine release (Rice, 2011). However, improperly coordinated iron has the potential to convert hydrogen peroxide and superoxide into the highly toxic hydroxyl radical, which is extraordinarily reactive. This radical indiscriminately attacks proteins, lipids, and DNA causing protein oxidation, fragmentation, and covalent crosslinking leading to their loss of function. Hydroxyl radical production occurs through redox change in metal-centered Fenton- and Haber-Weiss- type reactions, and when iron is coordinated by less than 6 strongly-bound ligands this conversion is facilitated (Graf et al., 1984). Hydrogen peroxide, superoxide, and the hydroxyl radical are generally termed reactive oxygen species (ROS), and cells produce enzymes (e.g., glutathione peroxidase, catalase, and superoxide dismutase) and small molecules (glutathione) to help control their levels (Murphy et al., 2011). The ability of ferritin to convert Fe²⁺ to Fe³⁺ and store it internally as a non-reactive biomineral can be considered a "detoxification" function by removing it from potentially inappropriate ligation and reactions. Although usually considered as antioxidants, glutathione and ascorbate have concentrations in the brain that are sufficiently high enough to provide reducing equivalents that can generate ROS and thus lead to cellular damage in the presence of improperly coordinated iron. Along these lines, during iron excess the likelihood of inappropriate iron coordination by normally available small molecule cellular constituents, which are not part of proteins and usually not problematic, is increased potentially causing the generation of ROS beyond basal levels and protein oxidation.

Proper disposal or reconstitution of damaged or misfolded proteins to avoid aggregation is an ongoing necessary cellular function, and protein aggregation is strongly linked with neurodegenerative diseases (Lansbury and Lashuel, 2006). Cells devote significant resources energetically through specialized protein synthesis and transport toward the disposal or reconstitution of oxidized or misfolded proteins, which are generally prone to aggregate formation. The aggregation process is dependent upon a variety of factors besides the identity and extent of abnormality of the primary protein involved such as its concentration, cellular crowding by other proteins, and the presence of small molecules and metal ions. However, the aggregation process is generally thought to follow one of two paths. The misfolded protein first forms dimers, trimers, and oligomers with a structural rearrangement, and then forms highly ordered and symmetric structures, e.g., fibrils in Alzheimer disease. Alternately the aggregation process may involve less ordered clumping or packing together of proteins that leads to various tangles or IBs. Often the most toxic forms are the smaller oligomers and poorly ordered aggregates, and there is substantial evidence for this with the larger structures considered neuroprotective. However, the larger, microscopically visible IBs may not be inert cellular end products, but influence metabolism, transport and structure, perhaps even through causing detrimental mechanical crowding.

Transition metal ions such as iron, copper and zinc are often found at elevated levels in neurodegenerative diseases and are intimately connected with protein aggregation, misfolding and cellular dysfunction (Ayton et al., 2012). For example, the addition of iron to solutions of α -synuclein or amyloid β enhances the rate of aggregation and/or fibril formation even to the extent of influencing the structure of the aggregates formed, and elevated iron is associated with the pathology of these disorders in both animal models and humans. Metal ion binding can be causal to aggregation and misfolding, or be advantageous after they occur. However, metal ion-induced aggregated and misfolded proteins, while problematic for cellular processes and elimination, could foster an additional cellular dysfunction through providing binding sites that improperly ligate (coordinate) iron and thus generate ROS. The resulting oxidative damage itself can enhance protein aggregation. In Huntington disease IBs form iron-dependent centers of oxidative damage causing alterations in the cellular morphology of their surroundings (Firdaus et al., 2006). Cells devote resources to respond to damaged or aggregated proteins by synthesis of enzymes to repair or degrade them. As will be discussed below, mutant ferritin is intimately associated with iron mishandling, aggregation, and radical damage of proteins, which can be traced directly to a protein structural abnormality resulting from its disordered C-terminal helices and unstructured 4-fold pores (Baraibar et al., 2010).

CLINICAL PRESENTATION, GENETICS, AND PATHOLOGY OF HF

The neurodegenerative disease HF has been reported in members of Caucasian and Japanese families, being inherited in an autosomal dominant pattern. Linkage analysis, performed on members of an English family, linked the disease to a locus on chromosome 19q13.3, which contains the FTL gene. Affected individuals from this family were found to have an adenine insertion at position 460–461 of the FTL gene (c.460dupA) that was predicted to alter the carboxyl-terminal region of the protein (Curtis et al., 2001). Five additional mutations have been reported, all in exon 4 of the FTL gene, which consists of 4 exons and 3 introns. In all cases, the mutations (Table 1) affect the E-helix of the FTL polypeptide by altering both the C-terminal sequence and extending its length. In addition to these, two more cases of HF have been described. The first case was diagnosed pathologically and no genetic data is available (Schröder, 2005), while the second case was described as an individual with a missense mutation (A96T) in FTL (Maciel et al., 2005). In the later, it remains to be seen whether this case reflects a bigger spectrum of the disease or a different condition since the mother of the proband (also a carrier of the A96T mutation who displayed similar MRI findings) was asymptomatic (lack of autosomal dominant transmission), and the patient did not have significant involvement of the putamen, thalamus, and substantia nigra.

Clinically, HF presents as a movement disorder syndrome similar to Huntington disease or Parkinson disease. The disease may present with tremor, cerebellar signs, Parkinsonism, psychiatric problems, abnormal involuntary movements (dystonia, chorea), pyramidal syndrome, pseudo-bulbar symptoms, and cognitive deficit (Caparros-Lefebvre et al., 1997; Curtis et al., 2001; Vidal et al., 2004a; Mancuso et al., 2005; Chinnery et al., 2007; McNeill et al., 2008; Ohta et al., 2008; Devos et al., 2009; Kubota et al., 2009; Ory-Magne et al., 2009). The clinical presentation of HF has



Part of the helical domain D and the complete helical domain E of the WT-FTL subunit are shown above their respective sequences (Protein Data Bank code 2fg4). MT-FTL polypeptides have a C-terminus that is altered in sequence and length. References are: (1) Curtis et al., 2001; (2) Devos et al., 2009; (3) Kubota et al., 2009; (4) Mancuso et al., 2005; (5) Ohta et al., 2008; (6) Vidal et al., 2004a.

been reported to differ both within and between families (Ory-Magne et al., 2009), usually becoming evident in the third to fifth decade of life (depending on the specific mutation) and progressing unalleviated thereafter. Neuroimaging studies show abnormal signals in the globus pallidus and putamen, and cavitation of the putamen, while serum ferritin levels were reported to be decreased in some patients (Curtis et al., 2001; Ory-Magne et al., 2009). Neuropathological data is available for individuals with the c.442dupC, c.460dupA, and c.497_498dupTC mutations (Curtis et al., 2001; Vidal et al., 2004a; Mancuso et al., 2005). Examination of the brain shows mild cerebral and cerebellar atrophy as well as cavitations of the putamen. The main neuropathologic findings (Figure 2) are the presence of intranuclear and intracytoplasmic ferritin IBs in glial cells and in some subsets of neurons, substantial iron deposition, and mild to moderate nerve cell loss and gliosis. Glial cells containing IBs are mostly found in the caudate nucleus, putamen, and globus pallidus. These areas show severe nerve cell loss, extracellular ferritin deposits, and loss of neuropil. In the cerebral cortex, IBs are seen in perineuronal cells and in perivascular glia. The presence of IBs in neurons is clearly observed in the putamen, globus pallidus and thalamus, and in cerebellar granule cells and in Purkinje cells (Vidal et al., 2004a). Intranuclear inclusions are large enough to almost completely occupy the nucleus mechanically forcing chromatin against the nuclear membrane. IBs can be seen as homogenous, eosinophilic bodies, which can be labeled by antibodies against



FIGURE 2 | Inclusion bodies, iron deposits, and immunohistochemistry from a patient with hereditary ferritinopathy. Sections of putamen show numerous ferritin IBs of various sizes (A–E), which are ubiquitinated (E). Ferritin IBs were also present in neurons and glial cells of the cerebellum (F). Hematoxylin and eosin (A); Perls' Prusian blue method for iron (B); and immunohistochemistry using antibodies against mutant FTL (C), wild-type FTL (D), ubiquitin (E), and FTH1 (F). Scale bars: (A–F), 50 µm.

FTL and FTH1 polypeptides of ferritin and by antibodies specific for the mutant FTL polypeptide. Inclusions also contain Fe²⁺ and Fe³⁺, as determined by Turnbull blue and by Perls' or Prussian blue, respectively. By transmission electron microscopy (TEM), nuclear IBs are seen as composed of small (~100 Å) granular electron-dense particles that resemble ferritin and occupy a large portion of the nucleoplasm. IBs have been reported in the skin, kidney, liver, and muscle in affected individuals from French and American families (Vidal et al., 2004a; Mancuso et al., 2005). The presence of ferritin IBs in skin or muscle biopsies may help in the diagnosis of the disease.

FUNCTIONAL ABNORMALITIES IN MUTANT-CONTAINING FERRITIN

The isolation and biochemical analysis of IBs from individuals with HF identified wild-type FTL, FTH1 and mutant FTL polypeptides as the main components of IBs (Vidal et al., 2004a). Although ferritin is generally isolated as a heteropolymer of FTH1 and FTL subunits, initial structural and functional studies focused on the biological significance of the mutant as a 24-mer in its homopolymeric form. Thus, recombinant wild type (WT)- and mutant (MT)-FTL (p.Phe167SerfsX26) polypeptides were separately expressed in E. coli, reconstituted with all iron removed, and analyzed. Both polypeptides were soluble and assembled as 24-mer homopolymers by size exclusion chromatography (SEC). TEM analysis showed that the ferritin particle had a spherical shape and size (outer diameter ~ 110 Å) similar to that of human ferritin (Baraibar et al., 2008). When WT-FTL apoferritin homopolymers (1 µM) were iron-loaded following a routine procedure by aerobic incubation with up to 4500 iron atoms per 24-mer of ferrous ammonium sulfate for 2h, no precipitation was found. However, precipitation of the Mt-FTL homopolymer was observed to begin when the number of iron atoms was higher than \sim 1500 iron atoms per ferritin 24-mer. By monitoring direct iron incorporation by native PAGE followed by Prussian blue stain, it was observed that at moderate iron loading of up to ~1000 iron atoms per ferritin 24-mer and 2 h incubation, WT- and MT-apoferritin homopolymers incorporated very similar amounts of iron, which implies a degree of functionality for both. However, at higher iron to ferritin ratios, WT-FTL homopolymers continued incorporating iron, whereas incorporation by MT-FTL homopolymers dropped precipitously. The change in absorbance at 310 nm measured during the first 500 s after mixing iron and ferritin in a 1000 to 1 ratio was substantially larger for WT-FTL vs. MT-FTL homopolymers, uncovering a clear difference in iron handling between mutant and wild type ferritin at early times after mixing (Baraibar et al., 2010). When in separate solutions, both WT- and MT-FTL homopolymers showed significant ability to incorporate iron, but when in direct competition (in the same solution), there was complete absence of iron incorporation by MT-FTL. No precipitation was noted, which highlights the importance of direct iron mishandling by mutant ferritin without the effects of the iron-induced precipitation. The direct role of iron in the precipitation of MT-FTL homopolymers was further emphasized by using the iron chelator deferoxamine (DFX). Importantly, it was observed that greater than 50% of mutant homopolymers that were precipitated by the

addition of iron (3500 iron atoms per 24-mer) were re-solubilized by incubation with DFX (Baraibar et al., 2008), highlighting chelation as a major *in vitro* modulator of MT-FTL aggregation, which is an important marker for HF *in vivo*.

These homopolymeric studies were followed by examination of ferritin heteropolymers reconstituted with an equal number of mutant and wild type subunits in each 24-mer (Muhoberac et al., 2011). The intermediate mobility on SDS-PAGE and overlap in SEC profiles were indicative of appropriate co-assembly. It was found that both forms of heterepolymers containing the MT-FTL subunit (MT-FTL/FTH1, MT-FTL/WT-FTL) and again MT-FTL homopolymers themselves were significantly more susceptible to iron-loading induced precipitation than either the WT-FTL/FTH1 heterepolymer or the WT-FTL homopolymer, when analyzed by the same above-mentioned routine procedure. Thus, reconstitution of mutant with either wild type does not rescue ferritin from the iron-induced aggregative behavior (Muhoberac et al., 2011). Furthermore, a direct measure of iron incorporation using native PAGE and Prussian blue stain showed that WT-FTL/FTH1 was twice as capable of incorporating iron than MT-FTL/FTH1 heteropolymers. Importantly, some iron was still incorporated with mutant-containing ferritin suggesting some level of functionality.

Recently, oxidation of MT-FTL was observed to occur both in vitro and in vivo in individuals with HF (Baraibar et al., 2012). Incubation of MT-FTL homopolymers with physiological concentrations of iron and ascorbate resulted in shell structural disruption and polypeptide cleavage not found under the same conditions with WT-FTL. Along with the ~21 kDa FTL polypeptide were found fragments of \sim 6 and \sim 14 K Da, as well as one of ~27 kDa suggesting covalent crosslinking. Mutant ferritin also underwent a 2.5-fold increase in carbonyl group formation over wild type. Polypeptide cleavage and shell disruption was completely inhibited by addition of the radical trap 5,5-dimethyl-1pyrroline N-oxide, indicating an enhanced propensity of MT-FTL 24-mers toward free radical-induced, oxidative damage in vitro. Importantly, IBs from a patient with HF exhibited extensive carbonylation together with an isolatable C-terminal MT-FTL fragment of ~14 kDa, which are both indicative of in vivo oxidative ferritin damage. These data point toward a connection between oxidative damage, mutant ferritin, and HF, and suggest that radical scavengers (i.e., more generally antioxidants) and iron chelators have the potential to be therapeutic agents for treatment of HF.

E-HELIX DISRUPTION AND ENHANCED AGGREGATION IN MUTANT-CONTAINING FERRITIN

The structure of the spherical protein shell is maintained in mutant ferritin as was seen in the crystallographic structures of the MT-FTL (p.Phe167SerfsX26) homopolymers (Baraibar et al., 2010). However, a close up examination of the 4-fold pores showed remarkable disruption of the MT-FTL C-terminal helices making the pores unstable and leaky (**Figure 3** vs. **Figure 1D**). Because as many as the last 26 amino acids of MT-FTL remained unaccounted for crystallographically, mutant C-termini may extended and reach as far as the diameter of the ferritin shell



FIGURE 3 | Structural disruption of the 4-fold pores of ferritin caused by the C-terminal mutation. Each wild type 4-fold pore is formed from four tightly associated E-helices, one donated from each subunit, as seen in Figure 1D. With the mutant, the E-helices are unraveled causing significant disruption of the 4-fold pores and providing extended and disordered C-termini, which are not visible by X-ray crystallography. This MT-FTL 4-fold pore is an example of several, which vary somewhat in disruption details, and is viewed from the ferritin shell interior. The structure was taken from RCSB (code 3HX5).

itself. The C-terminal sequence of the mutant contains a number of groups known to bind iron, e.g., the C-terminal carboxylate, glutamate, tyrosinate and the hydroxyl groups of several serines and threonines. Considering the sensitivity of ferritin-containing MT-FTL to in vitro and in vivo (see below) iron-induced aggregation, a model was proposed in which iron binds to the unraveled and extended mutant C-termini on two different ferritin shells bridging them and initiating a gradual aggregation of ferritin and iron into a precipitate (Figure 4). Bridging is not necessarily restricted to C-termini and may become more general, e.g., between a C-terminal group and a surface amino acid which both have affinity for iron (Baraibar et al., 2008, 2010). This model has potential additional complexities because of (1) the very strong dependence of the strength of iron binding to certain groups on its redox state and (2) the existence of small iron hydroxide nucleation centers that may form in solution without the presence of protein.

The role of the mutant C-terminus and its protrusion above the protein shell in the iron-induced aggregation process was characterized further by comparing the iron loading of apoferritin homopolymers composed of WT-FTL, MT-FTL and a C-terminally truncated FTL polypeptide (p.S167X). The assembly status of the truncated FTL polypeptide as a homopolymer (24-mer) was verified by SEC and gel electrophoresis. In contrast to MT-FTL homopolymers, which began to precipitate at ~1500 iron atoms per 24-mer, both the WT-FTL and truncated FTL homopolymers remained in solution up to a ratio of 4000 to 1. Thus, removal of the mutant portion of the C-terminus prevented iron-induced precipitation reinforcing the importance of the interaction between iron and the disordered C-terminus in the aggregation process (Baraibar et al., 2010).



IRON CHELATION AND RADICAL TRAPPING IN ANIMAL AND CELLULAR MODELS OF HF

A transgenic animal model of HF (FTL-Tg) was generated in order to increase our understanding of the effects of MT-FTL on brain iron metabolism and ferritin expression and disposition. A human FTL cDNA carrying a thymidine and cytidine insertion at position 498 (c.497_498dupTC) was expressed in mouse, leading to iron mishandling, ferritin accumulation, and oxidative stress (Vidal et al., 2008). Expression of the transgene caused the formation of nuclear and cytoplasmic ferritin IBs in glia and neurons throughout the CNS (Figure 5), as well as in cells of other organ systems. The size and number of nuclear inclusions increased with age becoming large enough to cause mechanical crowding and displacement of chromatin, as was found in HF patients (Vidal et al., 2004a). FTL-Tg mice had a progressive neurological phenotype, a significant decrease in motor performance, and a shorter lifespan. These mutant mice showed an increase in brain iron and altered levels of associate proteins. Cytoplasmic FTL and FTH1 polypeptides increased and the transferrin receptor level decreased, as would be the expected in response to excess iron. Ubiquinated proteins and portions of the proteosome (20S, 11S, and 19S) accumulated in the IBs, implying cellular recognition of the presence of abnormal protein aggregates. FTL-Tg mice



FIGURE 5 | Inclusion bodies and immunohistochemistry from a transgenic mouse model of hereditary ferritinopathy. Sections of cerebral cortex (A), globus pallidus (B), and cerebellum (C) of FTL-Tg mice show the presence of numerous ferritin IBs. Sections were from a 9 month old homozygous male (A,B) and an 11 month old heterozygous male (C). Immunohistochemistry was performed using antibodies against the N-terminus of wild-type and mutant FTL (A–C). Scale bars: (A–C), 50 µm.

showed accumulation of oxidative DNA damage in brain mitochondria, but no significant damage to nuclear DNA (Deng et al., 2010). Furthermore, markers for oxidative stress such as protein carbonyl formation, nitrone-protein adducts, and lipid peroxidation, were found in the brain indicative of cellular damage by ROS (Barbeito et al., 2009).

Ferritin levels in primary cultures of astrocytes from the cerebral cortex of FTL-Tg mice respond dramatically to exposure to iron and chelators. Cell treatment with 50 uM ferric ammonium citrate (FAC) caused a switch of MT-FTL ferritin from the detergent-soluble to the detergent-insoluble fraction, strongly supporting a role for iron in the formation of IBs. After removal of FAC solution, addition of 50 uM of the lipophilic iron chelator 1,10-phenanthroline to the FAC-treated cells led to a large reduction in detergent-insoluble ferritin and the reappearance of ferritin in the detergent-soluble fraction. Phenanthroline is a freely cell-permeable chelator and was chosen for the study over the weakly cell-permeable chelator deferroxamine (Baraibar et al., 2008). These studies show that IB formation is strongly dependent on iron levels and can be reversed by using iron chelators *in vivo*, which supports chelation therapy as a potential treatment to inhibit aggregation and reduce IB formation in HF.

Primary cultures of human skin fibroblasts from patients with HF were also used to characterize the effects of MT-FTL on cellular iron metabolism (Barbeito et al., 2010). These cells exhibited iron mishandling, ferritin accumulation, and evidence of oxidative stress, paralleling the dysfunction seen in both patients with HF and the mouse model. Mutant fibroblasts showed a significant increase in the level of total iron content under basal metabolic conditions when compared to wild type fibroblasts, but interestingly, without a significant difference in the level of the liable iron pool, which is the iron more readily available for metabolism. Cellular levels of MT-FTL, WT-FTL, and FTH1 polypeptides were all substantially increased in HF vs. wild type fibroblasts. IRE-IRP binding was reduced in HF fibroblasts consistent with the observed enhanced ferritin and decreased transferrin receptor-1 synthesis, and broadly consistent with higher total iron levels in HF fibroblasts. Significant higher levels of ROS were found in HF vs. non-HF fibroblasts (Barbeito et al., 2010), which supports antioxidant therapy as a potential treatment for HF.

ABNORMAL FERRITIN FUNCTION CAUSED BY THE MUTANT POLYPEPTIDE

Hereditary ferritinopathy provides a direct link between abnormal iron homeostasis and neurodegeneration. The pronounced cellular dysfunction in the pathogenesis of HF centers on three observable and well-characterized cellular abnormalities - iron accumulation, IB formation, and protein oxidation - as described in this review. All of these abnormalities involve a specific molecular-level defect of the MT-FTL C-terminal sequence causing (1) 4-fold pore disruption with reduced ability to store and sequester iron, and (2) unraveling and extension of the C-terminus causing iron-induced aggregation of ferritin. Both (1) and (2) contribute to increasing iron levels leading to the misdirected cellular response of synthesis of more ferritin to sequester iron, which in turn, creates a destructive positive feedback loop that accumulates ferritin and taxes cellular resources. Handling increasing levels of improperly sequestered and stored iron is problematic. Improperly ligated iron, whether this occurs on smaller ferritin aggregates, in IBs, or even through coordination by small molecule cellular constituents, produces ROS leading to protein oxidation, as is evident in the in vitro and in vivo studies reviewed here. Increasing levels of iron also enhance the aggregation of MT-FTL-containing ferritin, further exacerbating the situation. IBs contain both Fe²⁺ and Fe³⁺, which suggests that ROS could be generated within them. Although HF is an autosomal dominant disease, the age at onset of the disease is not in early childhood, suggesting that the cells are apparently able to handle the many insults initially, but later succumb to cumulative damage. Taken together, a working hypothesis (Figure 6)

for the role of MT-FTL in the pathogenesis of HF consistent with the results presented here implies both (1) a loss of normal ferritin function (decreased iron incorporation) that triggers intracellular iron accumulation and overproduction of ferritin polypeptides, and (2) gain of toxic function through radical production, ferritin aggregation, and oxidative stress. The concept of loss of normal function and gain of toxic function may have applicability to the understanding of other disease processes, especially when considering interactions with transition metal ions and available cellular reductants. More generally, a protein mutation or conformational change that leads to loss of normal function may also allow the ligation of transition metals to abnormal protein binding sites with the two major consequences of ROS generation and protein aggregation, which are both a gain of toxic function. It should be noted that zinc, although not redox active, can induce substantial protein aggregation, and may thus play an important role (Ayton et al., 2012). The loss of normal function could lead to a positive feedback loop in compensating cellular protein synthesis producing more abnormal protein metal binding sites, and could be further complicated if the protein in question normally handles transition metal ion transport or removal. It is somewhat ironic that the major iron storage protein ferritin acquires through mutation both the inability to properly handle iron and an enhanced aggregative sensitivity toward the metal that it is designed to keep in homeostasis.

OUTLOOK FOR TREATMENT

Currently there is no effective treatment for HF. Therapies aimed at decreasing iron levels or inhibiting ferritin synthesis would appear to be indicated in view of the pivotal roles played by ferritin and iron in cellular metabolism. Decreasing iron levels toward normal or eliminating mutant FTL polypeptide synthesis in HF patients by the more direct approach of gene therapy using viral transfer and expression that could influence iron or ferritin levels would be time consuming, costly to develop, and with some uncertainty of efficacy. Decreasing iron levels toward normal with appropriately designed chelators would reduce ROS production, pathological iron-induced aggregation, and IB formation. However, use of the iron chelators desferrioxamine and deferiprone (as well as venesection) was reported to cause profound and refractory iron depletion without clinical benefits (Chinnery et al., 2007). Although this initially may sound discouraging, the relatively limited number and variety of chelators examined until now as treatment for HF patients should be carefully considered. Chelators are characterized by a large number of molecular properties that need to be optimized to match both the complexities of the cellular system and the disease being treated. The choice of a chelator (and in the longer term its discovery and design) is difficult because optimization of one particularly molecular property to the cellular system and disease may adversely affect the optimization of another. For example, adding a particular group to the skeleton of a chelator to optimize lipid- vs. aqueous-solubility may adversely affect its redox properties or binding strength. Indeed, there are a number of considerations to chelator efficacy beyond facile blood-brain barrier penetration and increasing the binding strength as follows:



(1) The chelator must selectively bind and release iron and not interfere significantly with the concentration, transport, and distribution of other metals. (2) Iron binding and removal must occur in a manner as not to sequester iron from functioning enzymes that require it for activity. (3) The chelator and iron-chelator complex must be hydrophobic enough to permeate multiple membrane barriers to redistribute iron for eventual excretion. (4) The iron-chelator complex should have redox and coordination properties such that it does not itself serve as a source of ROS using available oxygen and reducing equivalents in the brain. This list of considerations and the fine tuning of chelator molecular properties that it implies stand in contrast to the two chelators already explored to treat HF both in number and molecular composition. More generally this list is in contrast to the few chelators currently approved by the FDA for iron-overload therapy implying that chelation therapy for HF remains mainly unexplored.

Although additional *in vitro* characterization of mutant ferritin in combination with computational approaches may eventually prove useful in defining compounds with optimal molecular properties for drug candidates for HF therapy, it is important to consider application of currently available *in vivo* approaches employing existing animal and cellular models. One approach would be to develop a screening procedure using fibroblasts or astrocytes from HF patients against a small molecule library akin to the NIH Molecular Libraries Program or other similar programs. Whole animal studies using the mouse model would follow. In the best case scenario, the drug candidates would be the same or similar to an approved FDA drug. A more focused approach would perhaps be to screen approved drugs known to have iron deficiency as a side effect.

Although the preceding discussion targets the ability of chelators to remove and redistribute iron and to resolubilize or prevent ferritin aggregation, as was demonstrated to be operational both *in vitro* and *in vivo* by examples in this review, inhibition of oxidative damage by a free radical scavenger was also described. Damage by ROS could be reduced by removal of excess iron, but could also be reduced by the presence of radical scavengers. This points to the investigation of combined drug therapy for HF patients in the form of administering an optimal iron chelator simultaneously with a powerful antioxidant known to easily cross the blood brain barrier. The combined therapy as outlined here, especially if initiated early, may be more successful, not only for HF, but also for other neurodegenerative diseases characterized by brain iron deposition.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was supported by grants from the National Institute on Neurological Disorders and Stroke NS050227 and NS063056 (Ruben Vidal).

REFERENCES

- Ayton, S., Lei, P., and Bush, A. I. (2012). Metallostasis in Alzheimer's disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* doi: 10.1016/ j.freeradbiomed.2012.10.558. [Epub ahead of print].
- Baraibar, M. A., Barbeito, A. G., Muhoberac, B. B., and Vidal, R. (2008). Iron-mediated aggregation and a localized structural change characterize ferritin from a mutant light chain polypeptide that causes neurodegeneration. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 31679–31689. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M805532200
- Baraibar, M. A., Barbeito, A. G., Muhoberac, B. B., and Vidal, R. (2012). A mutant light-chain ferritin that causes neurodegeneration has enhanced propensity toward oxidative damage. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 52, 1692–1697. doi: 10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2012.02.015
- Baraibar, M. A., Muhoberac, B. B., Garringer, H. J., Hurley, T. D., and Vidal, R. (2010). Unraveling of the E helices and disruption of 4-fold pores are associated with iron mishandling in a mutant ferritin causing neurodegeneration. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 1950–1956. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.042986
- Barbeito, A. G., Garringer, H. J., Baraibar, M. A., Gao, X., Arredondo, M., Núñez, M. T., et al. (2009). Abnormal iron metabolism and oxidative stress in mice expressing a mutant form of the ferritin light polypeptide gene. J. Neurochem. 109, 1067–1078.
- Barbeito, A. G., Levade, T., Delisle, M. B., Ghetti, B., and Vidal, R. (2010). Abnormal iron metabolism in fibroblasts from a patient with the neurodegenerative disease hereditary ferritinopathy. *Mol. Neurodegener.* 5, 50. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-5-50
- Berg, D., and Youdim, M. B. (2006). Role of iron in neurodegenerative disorders. *Top. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 17, 5–17. doi: 10.1097/01. rmr.0000245461.90406.ad
- Caparros-Lefebvre, D., Destee, A., and Petit, H. (1997). Late onset familial dystonia: could mitochondrial deficits induce a diffuse lesioning process of the whole basal ganglia system? *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 63, 196–203. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.63.2.196
- Chinnery, P. F. Crompton, D. E., Birchall, D., Jackson, M. J., Coulthard, A., Lombès, A., et al. (2007). Clinical features and natural

history of neuroferritinopathy caused by the FTL1 460InsA mutation. *Brain* 130, 110–119. doi: 10.1093/brain/awl319

- Crichton, R. R., and Declercq, J. P. (2010). X-ray structures of ferritins and related proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1800, 706–718. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2010.03.019
- Curtis, A. R., Fey, C., Morris, C. M., Bindoff, L. A., Ince, P. G., Chinnery, P. F., et al. (2001). Mutation in the gene encoding ferritin light polypeptide causes dominant adult-onset basal ganglia disease. *Nat. Genet.* 28, 350–354. doi: 10.1038/ng571
- Deng, X., Vidal, R., and Englander, E. W. (2010). Accumulation of oxidative DNA damage in brain mitochondria in mouse model of hereditary ferritinopathy. *Neurosci. Lett.* 479, 44–48. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.05.025
- Devos, D., Tchofo, P. J., Vuillaume, I., Destée, A., Batey, S., Burn, J., et al. (2009). Clinical features and natural history of neuroferritinopathy caused by the 458dupA FTL mutation. *Brain* 132, e109. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn274
- Firdaus, W. J. J., Wyttenbach, A., Giuliano, P., Kretz-Remy, C., Currie, R. W., and Arrigo, A.-P. (2006). Huntingtin inclusión bodies are iron-dependent centers of oxidative events. *FEBS J.* 273, 5428–5441. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05537.x
- Graf, E., Mahoney, J. R., Bryant, R. G., and Eaton, J. W. (1984). Ironcatalyzed hydroxyl radical formation. J. Biol. Chem. 259, 3620–3624.
- Kubota, A., Hida, A., Ichikawa, Y., Momose, Y., Goto, J., Igeta, Y., et al. (2009). A novel ferritin light chain gene mutation in a Japanese family with neuroferritinopathy: description of clinical features and implications for genotype-phenotype correlations. *Mov. Disord.* 24, 441–445. doi: 10.1002/mds.22435
- Lansbury, P. T., and Lashuel, H. A. (2006). A century-old debate on protein aggregation and neurodegeneration enters the clinic. *Nature* 443, 774–779. doi: 10.1038/nature05290
- Maciel, P., Cruz, V. T., Constante, M., Iniesta, I., Costa, M. C., Gallati, S., et al. (2005). Neuroferritinopathy: missense mutation in FTL causing early-onset bilateral pallidal involvement. *Neurology* 65, 603–605. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl. 0000178224.81169.c2

- Mancuso, M., Davidzon, G., Kurlan, R. M., Tawil, R., Bonilla, E., Di Mauro, S., et al. (2005). Hereditary ferritinopathy: a novel mutation, its cellular pathology, and pathogenetic insights. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 64, 280–294.
- McNeill, A., Birchall, D., Hayflick, S. J., Gregory, A., Schenk, J. F., Zimmerman, E. A., et al. (2008). T2* and FSE MRI distinguishes four subtypes of neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. *Neurology* 70, 1614–1619. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl. 0000310985.40011.d6
- Muhoberac, B. B., Baraibar, M. A., and Vidal, R. (2011). Iron loading-induced aggregation and reduction of iron incorporation in heteropolymeric ferritin containing a mutant light chain that causes neurodegeneration. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.* 1812, 544–548.
- Murphy, M. P., Holmgren, A., Larsson, N. G., Halliwell, B., Chang, C. J., Kalyanaraman, B., et al. (2011). Unraveling the biological roles of reactive oxygen species. *Cell Metab.* 13, 361–366. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2011.03.010
- Ohta, E., Nagasaka, T., Shindo, K., Toma, S., Nagasaka, K., Ohta, K., et al. (2008). Neuroferritinopathy in a Japanese family with a duplication in the ferritin light chain gene. *Neurology* 70, 1493–1494.
- Ory-Magne, F., Brefel-Courbon, C., Payoux, P., Debruxelles, S., Sibon, I., Goizet, C., et al. (2009). Clinical phenotype and neuroimaging findings in a French family with hereditary ferritinopathy (FTL498-499InsTC). *Mov. Disord.* 24, 1676–1683. doi: 10.1002/mds.22669
- Rice, M. E. (2011). H2O2: a dynamic neuromodulator. *Neuroscientist* 17, 389–406. doi: 10.1177/1073858411404531
- Santambrogio, P., Levi, S., Arosio, P., Palagi, L., Vecchio, G., Lawson, et al. (1992). Evidence that a salt bridge in the light chain contributes to the physical stability difference between heavy and light human ferritins. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 14077–14083.
- Santambrogio, P., Levi, S., Cozzi, A., Rovida, E., Albertini, A., and Arosio, P. (1993). Production and characterization of recombinant heteropolymers of human ferritin H and L chains. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 12744–12748.

- Schröder, J. M. (2005). Ferritinopathy: diagnosis by muscle or nerve biopsy, with a note on other nuclear inclusion body diseases. *Acta Neuropathol.* 109, 109–114. doi: 10.1007/s00401-004-0949-5
- Vidal, R., Ghetti, B., Takao, M., Brefel-Courbon, C., Uro-Coste, E., Glazier, B. S., et al. (2004a). Intracellular ferritin accumulation in neural and extraneural tissue characterizes a neurodegenerative disease associated with a mutation in the ferritin light polypeptide gene. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 63, 363–380.
- Vidal, R., Delisle, M. B., and Ghetti, B. (2004b). Neurodegeneration caused by proteins with an aberrant carboxyl-terminus. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 63, 787–800.
- Vidal, R., Miravalle, L., Gao, X., Barbeito, A. G., Baraibar, M. A., Hekmatyar, S. K., et al. (2008). Expression of a mutant form of the ferritin light chain gene induces neurodegeneration and iron overload in transgenic mice. J. Neurosci. 28, 60–67. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3962-07.2008
- Zecca, L., Youdim, M. B. H., Riederer, P., Connor, J. R., and Crichton, R. R. (2004). Iron, brain ageing and neurodegenerative disorders. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 863–873. doi: 10.1038/nrn1537

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 April 2013; accepted: 22 June 2013; published online: 30 July 2013.

Citation: Muhoberac BB and Vidal R (2013) Abnormal iron homeostasis and neurodegeneration. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:32. doi: 10.3389/fnagi. 2013.00032

Copyright © 2013 Muhoberac and Vidal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Effects of hemochromatosis and transferrin gene mutations on peripheral iron dyshomeostasis in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases

S. Mariani¹, M. Ventriglia², I. Simonelli³, G. Spalletta⁴, S. Bucossi¹, M. Siotto⁵, F. Assogna⁴, J. M. Melgari¹, F. Vernieri¹ and R. Squitti²*

¹ Neurology, University "Campus Biomedico", Rome, Italy

² Department of Neuroscience, AFaR-Fatebenefratelli Hospital, Rome, Italy

³ Medical Statistics and Information Technology, AFaR-Fatebenefratelli Association for the Research, Rome, Italy

⁴ Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico, Fondazione Santa Lucia, Rome, Italy

⁵ Don Carlo Gnocchi Foundation ONLUS, Milan, Italy

Edited by:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Jurgen Gotz, The University of Sydney, Australia Peng Lei, The University of Melbourne, Australia

*Correspondence:

R. Squitti, Department of Neuroscience, AFaR-Fatebenefratelli Hospital, Isola Tiberina, Fatebenefratelli, 00186 Rome, Italy e-mail: rosanna.squitti@afar.it

Deregulation of iron metabolism has been observed in patients with neurodegenerative diseases. We have carried out a molecular analysis investigating the interaction between iron specific gene variants [transferrin (TF, P589S), hemochromatosis (HFE) C282Y and (H63D)], iron biochemical variables [iron, Tf, ceruloplasmin (Cp), Cp:Tf ratio and % of Tf saturation (% Tf-sat)] and apolipoprotein E (APOE) gene variants in 139 Alzheimer's disease (AD), 27 Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI), 78 Parkinson's disease (PD) patients and 139 healthy controls to investigate mechanisms of iron regulation or toxicity. No difference in genetic variant distributions between patients and controls was found in our Italian sample, but the stratification for the $APOE_{\varepsilon}4$ allele revealed that among the APOE 4 carriers was higher the frequency of those carriers of at least a mutated TF P589S allele. Decreased Tf in both AD and MCI and increased Cp:Tf ratio in AD vs. controls were detected. A multinomial logistic regression model revealed that increased iron and Cp:Tf ratio and being man instead of woman increased the risk of having PD, that increased values of Cp:Tf ratio corresponded to a 4-fold increase of the relative risk of having MCI, while higher Cp levels were protective for PD and MCI. Our study has some limitations: the small size of the samples, one ethnic group considered, the rarity of some alleles which prevent the statistical power of some genetic analysis. Even though they need confirmation in larger cohorts, our data suggest the hypothesis that deregulation of iron metabolism, in addition to other factors, has some effect on the PD disease risk.

Keywords: iron, Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, HFE, transferrin

INTRODUCTION

It is now fairly well accepted that transition metals, such as iron and copper, are involved in the pathogenesis of some neurodegenerative disorders, like Alzheimer's disease (AD) and Parkinson's disease (PD). Specifically, an excessive iron accumulation has been reported in neuritic plaques, neurofibrillary tangles and in specific brain areas of patients with AD (Castellani et al., 2007). Moreover, abnormal exchange of cortical zinc has been described to link amyloid pathology with neuronal iron accumulation in AD (Duce et al., 2010) and, more recently, some data show that in AD, hippocampus damage occurs in conjunction with ferritin iron accumulation (Raven et al., 2013). This evidence is in disagreement with a recent meta-analysis, reported that iron is not increased in the AD brain (Schrag et al., 2011). However, neuroimaging in vivo as well as post-mortem examinations at autopsy have demonstrated that increased nigral iron content in patients with PD is a prominent pathophysiological feature (Dexter et al., 1987; Graham et al., 2000; Kaur and Andersen, 2004; Zecca et al., 2004; Berg et al., 2006; Rhodes and Ritz, 2008; Péran et al., 2010) and different findings suggest that decreased

levels of serum ceruloplasmin may specifically exacerbate nigral iron deposition in PD patients (Bharucha et al., 2008; Jin et al., 2011, 2012; Martinez-Hernandez et al., 2011). We recently performed a meta-analysis of the published studies on serum to elucidate the possible role of systemic metabolism of iron in the risk for developing PD. Our results showed no change of iron levels in PD patients, but evidenced a higher heterogeneity that, although reducing the weight of result, stresses the attention on complex homeostasis of iron that play a crucial role in the pathogenesis of PD (Mariani et al., 2013).

The brain iron content increases with advancing age (Zecca et al., 2001) and could lead to enhanced oxidative stress through protein and lipid peroxidation, and DNA oxidation, causing, eventually, cellular and neuronal damage or death (Halliwell, 1992; Salvador et al., 2010). Brain iron homeostasis is regulated by different factors (Levenson and Tassabehji, 2004; Johnstone and Milward, 2010), among which the transferrin (Tf) and the hemochromatosis (*HFE*) proteins seem to play a key role. These proteins, encoded by the *TF* and *HFE* genes (Barry et al., 2005), compete for binding the Tf receptor (Tfr) (Feder et al., 1998).
Iron in neurodegeneration

Specifically, HFE is a membrane protein which controls iron absorption by regulating the affinity of Tfr on the cell membrane. HFE mutations cause hereditary hemochromatosis, a recessive autosomal disorder, with an increased absorption of dietary iron and its consequent overdeposition in tissues and organs (Phatak et al., 2002; Ajioka and Kushner, 2003; Barry et al., 2005). Concerning TF gene, there are different genetic variants due to amino acids substitution in the polypeptide chain. The TF C is the most common in Caucasian population and it has at least 16 variants (C1-C16). The C1 variant is the most prevalent (95%) and its encoding polymorphic gene has two allelic variants that produce transferrin C2 (proline in position 589 replaced by a serine, P589S). Both TF C2 (rs1049296) and the 2 HFE, C282Y (rs1800562) and H63D (rs1799945) gene variants, have been investigated as potential risk factors for neurodegenerative disorders. Studies analyzing the association between HFE mutations and AD came to different conclusions regarding the hypothesis that H63D mutation may anticipate the disease onset in sporadic AD (Sampietro et al., 2001; Candore et al., 2003). Still other authors evaluated the possible interaction between TF C2 and HFE C282Y, supporting the hypothesis that iron transport and regulation play a role in AD (Kauwe et al., 2010; Lehmann et al., 2012). Some authors suggested that the combination of TF C2 and HFE C282Y can lead to an excess of redox-active iron even in mild cognitive impairment (MCI) (Robson et al., 2004). Data available for PD, reported that the common variants in HFE might be a risk factor also for this disease (Guerreiro et al., 2006), even though the same authors did not confirm the risk for AD. Taken together these studies, although not always providing concordant results, seem to support the hypothesis that iron metabolism plays a role in some neurological disorders. To improve knowledge about the mechanism of iron regulation and toxicity in living AD, MCI, and PD subjects, a molecular analysis investigating the interaction between iron specific gene variants, iron biochemical assessments and apolipoprotein E (APOE) gene risk factor is reported herein.

MATERIALS AND METHODS SUBJECTS

The subject sample consisted of 383 participants: 139 healthy controls (female (F)% 68, age mean \pm standard deviation 63 \pm 12 years), 139 AD (F% 71, age 73 \pm 8), 27 MCI (F% 52, age 71 \pm 8) and 78 PD patients (F% 33, age 67 \pm 10; **Table 1**). Both patients and control subjects were recruited by two specialized dementia care Centers in Rome, Italy: the Department of Neuroscience of San Giovanni Calibita—Fatebenefratelli Hospital, and the Department of Neurology of Campus Bio-Medico University. The diagnosis of "probable AD" was posed according to NINCDS–ADRDA criteria (McKhann et al., 1984; Dubois et al., 2007). AD patients had a MMSE score \leq 25 (Folstein et al., 1975). PD patients were diagnosed according to the UK PDS Brain Bank Criteria for the diagnosis of PD (Gibb, 1988) and the disease severity was classified on the basis of Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS).

The inclusion and exclusion criteria for MCI were based on previous seminal studies (Albert et al., 1991; Petersen et al., Table 1 | Demographic characteristics and mean values \pm *SD* (standard deviation), or median value (minimum-maximum) of the biochemical parameters in study in controls, AD, MCI and PD patients.

	Controls	AD	MCI	PD
Age	63 (±12)	73 (±8)	71 (±8)	67 (±10)
sex (%F)	68%	71%	52%	33%
APOE (%ε4)	11.4%	31.60%	-	-
Cp (mg/dL)	27.5 (10–60.2)	26.8 (±5.3) p = 0.9	24.4 (\pm 5.1) p = 0.1	27.7 (±5.1) p = 0.8
lron (μg/dL)	76.3 (11–190)	73.0 (11–441) p = 0.9	83.0 (\pm 27.6) p = 0.6	74.84 (12–178) p = 0.5
Tf (g/L)	2.6 (1.6–4.8)	2.4 (±0.4) p < 0.001	2.4 (\pm 0.6) p = 0.04	2.7 (± 0.5) p = 0.9
Cp:Tf ratio * 10 ⁽⁻²⁾	10.3 (5–21.0)	11.4 (\pm 2.7) p = 0.002	10.7 (\pm 2.7) p = 0.6	10.8 (±2.3) p = 0.5
Tf saturation (%)	24.1 (1.8–76)	24.4 (2.25–126.0) p = 0.469	27.3 (10.9–51.8) <i>p</i> = 0.652	21.7 (2.5–58.8) p = 0.203

1999, 2001; Portet et al., 2006), defining elderly persons who do not meet the criteria for a diagnosis of dementia, with objective cognitive deficits, especially in the memory domain. Criteria were as follows: (I) objective memory impairment on neuropsychological evaluation, as defined by performances P1.5 standard deviation below the mean value of age and education- matched controls for a test battery including Busckhe-Fuld and Memory Rey tests; (II) normal activities of daily living as documented by the history and evidence of independent living; and (III) clinical dementia rating score of 0.5. The exclusion criteria for MCI included: (I) mild AD; (II) evidence of concomitant dementia such as frontotemporal form, vascular dementia, reversible dementias (including pseudo-depressive dementia), fluctuations in cognitive performance, and/or features of mixed dementias; (III) evidence of concomitant extra-pyramidal symptoms; (IV) clinical and indirect evidence of depression as revealed by Geriatric Depression Scale scores higher than 13; (V) other psychiatric disorders, epilepsy, drug addiction, alcohol dependence, and use of psychoactive drugs including acetylcholinesterase inhibitors or other drugs enhancing brain cognitive functions; and (VI) current or previous uncontrolled or complicated systemic diseases (including diabetes mellitus) or traumatic brain injuries (Rossini et al., 2008).

The control sample consisted of healthy volunteers with no clinical evidence of neurological or psychiatric disease. Exclusion criteria for both patients and controls were conditions known to affect copper metabolism and biological variables of oxidative stress (e.g., diabetes mellitus, inflammatory diseases, recent history of heart or respiratory failure, chronic liver or renal failure, malignant tumors, and a recent history of alcohol abuse). All individuals included in this study are Caucasian. The study was approved by the local IRB and all the subjects involved or legal guardians signed their informed consent.

GENOTYPING

Genomic DNA from fresh whole blood was prepared using the conventional method for DNA isolation (QLAamp DNA Blood Midi kit). Genotyping of SNPs rs1800562, rs1799945, rs1049296 were achieved by the TaqMan allelic discrimination assays from Applied Biosystems Inc. (Foster City CA). The predesigned SNPs genotyping assays ID are C_1085595_10, C_1085600_10, C_7505275_10 (Applied Biosystems). The total reaction volume per well was 20 µL, including 5 ng genomic DNA, 1 µL TaqMan SNP genotyping assay (containing two PCR primers and two dye (VIC or FAM) labeled TaqMan MGB probes) and 10 µL TaqMan Universal PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems), according to the manufacturer's manual. PCR was performed at 95°C for 10 min and 40 cycles at 95°C for 15 s and 60°C for 1 min. The samples were amplified, read, and analyzed using the ABI Prism 7900HT Sequence Detection Systemand ABI Prism SDS 2.4 software. Two blank controls in each 96-well-plate were used for the assay quality control. APOE genotyping was performed according to establish methods (Hixson and Vernier, 1990).

BIOCHEMICAL INVESTIGATIONS

Patients' fasting blood samples were collected in the morning and serum was rapidly stored at -80°C. Ceruloplasmin (Cp) was analyzed by immunoturbidimetry assay (Horiba ABX, Montpellier, France) (Wolf, 1982). Iron was analyzed using Ferene, a ligand capable of forming chelates with iron (II), (Higgins, 1981) and transferrin by mixing human serum with the antibody solution and measuring the resulting immune complexes by immunoturbidimetry assay (Skikne et al., 1990). The percentage of transferrin saturation (% transferrin-sat) was calculated by dividing serum iron by the total iron-binding capacity (TBC = Transferrin in mg/dL *1.25) and multiplying by 100. The ferritin was analyzed by immunoturbidimetry assay enhanced with latex (Simo et al., 1994). All reagents were ABX Pentra from Horiba ABX (Montpellier, France). Finally, we measured the Cp:Tf ratio [Cp/Tf *10 (-2)]. All biochemical measures were automated on a Cobas Mira Plus (Horiba ABX, Montpellier, France) and performed in duplicate.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Demographic and clinical characteristics in our patient and control samples were described either in terms of mean \pm SD if quantitative, or in terms of proportions. Student's *t*-test and the chi-square (χ^2) test, or a non parametric test when appropriate, were used to compare separately each diagnosis (AD, MCI and PD) group vs. healthy controls. The effects of both age and sex were considered in all statistical analyses. Diagnosis groups were compared using ANCOVA models adjusting for genetic variable as well as age and sex. A Multinomial Multiple Logistic Regression model was applied, considering the control group as the reference category, to evaluate the effects of the biological and genetic variables on the probability of being AD or PD or MCI. All tests were interpreted at the 0.05 level of significance. SPSS 16.0 software was used for all statistical analyses.

RESULTS

We screened participants for C282Y (rs1800562), H63D (rs1799945) *HFE* gene and P589S (rs1049296) *TF* gene mutations in order to test their association with AD, MCI and PD. Gene frequencies were in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium in each group.

The analysis revealed that there was no significant difference in genotype or allele frequencies of C282Y and H63D (**Table 2**) *HFE* gene variants among AD, MCI and PD subjects vs. healthy controls, though a C282Y mutation higher frequency approached significance in the MCI group (p = 0.06; **Table 2**). The analysis of the *TF* C2 polymorphism revealed that the wild type genotype was carried by 64% of healthy controls vs. 54% of AD patients (p = 0.08; **Table 2**). Finally, the stratification for the *APOE* ε 4 allele revealed a significant difference in the frequency of the mutated genotypes of the *TF* gene between *APOE* ε 4 carriers and non-carriers (p = 0.001; **Table 3**).

Table 2 | Genotype and allelic frequencies for *HFE* (C282Y, H63D) and *TF* (P589S) mutations in controls, AD, MCI, and PD patients.

		Controls	AD patients	MCI patients	PD patients
HFE C28	2Y				
Wt	GG	137 (98.6%)	138 (100%)	25 (92.6%)	70 (95.9%)
mutation	GA\AA	2 (1.4%)	_	2 (7.4%)	3 (4.1%)
			p = 0.1	<i>p</i> = 0.06	<i>p</i> = 0.2
allele	G	276 (99.3%)	276 (100%)	52 (96.3%)	143 (98%)
allele	А	2 (0.7%)	_	2 (3.7)	3 (2%)
			p = 0.08	p = 0.06	p = 0.2
HFE H63	D				
wt	CC	99 (71.2%)	99 (71.7%)	21 (77.8%)	53 (68.8%)
mutation	CG\GG	40 (28.8%)	39 (28.3%)	6 (22.2%)	24 (31.2%)
			<i>p</i> = 0.4	<i>p</i> = 0.5	p = 0.5
allele	С	236 (84.9%)	237 (85.9%)	48 (88.9)	130 (84.4%)
allele	G	42 (15.1%)	39 (14.1%)	6 (11.1%)	24 (15.6%)
			p = 0.7	<i>p</i> = 0.7	<i>p</i> = 1
TF C2					
wt	СС	77 (65.3%)	59 (54.1%)	19 (70.4%)	47 (60.3%)
mutation	CT\TT	41 (34.7%)	50 (45.9%)	8 (29.6%)	31 (39.7%)
			<i>p</i> = 0.08	<i>p</i> = 0.4	p = 0.2
allele	С	194 (82.2%)	163 (74.8%)	45 (83.3%)	121 (77.6%)
allele	Т	42 (17.8%)	55 (25.2%)	9 (16.7%)	35 (22.4%)
			<i>p</i> < 0.0001	<i>p</i> = 0.8	<i>p</i> = 0.3

Table 3 | Genotype associated with wild type *TF* C2 in AD patients with (*APOE* $_{\epsilon}4+$) and without (*APOE* $_{\epsilon}4-$) Apo $_{\epsilon}4$ allele.

TF C2			<i>p</i> -value
	СС	СТ\ТТ	
ΑΡΟΕε4+	12	22	
APOEε4-	47	29	0.01

We measured iron, transferrin, ceruloplasmin, and calculated the Cp:Tf ratio and %Tf saturation in the whole study population. Some of these variables were not normally distributed and so we applied a Mann-Whitney non parametric test and these data are presented as median (min-max) in Table 1. We found a significant reduction in the concentration of Tf both in AD and in MCI and a significant increase of the Cp:Tf ratio in AD patients than in controls (Table 1). Conversely, adjusting for age and sex in an ANCOVA model we observed that there was a significative simple effect of the diagnosis factor on Tf values [p = 0.008, $F_{(3, 274)} =$ 4.055]; in particular only the estimated parameter for AD diagnosis resulted significative (parameter estimate = -0.197, t =-2.124, p = 0.035), a significant simple effect of age was evident too $[p = 0.004, F_{(1, 274)} = 8.210]$. The simple effect of diagnosis was significant on Cp:Tf ratio (p = 0.014, F = 3.603, df =3,255) but it was due to difference between MCI and controls (parameter estimate = -1.666, t = -2.217, p = 0.028). Also the simple effect of age $[p = 0.011, F_{(1, 255)} = 6.626)$ and of sex [p =0.002, $F_{(1, 255)} = 10.060$] were significant on Cp:Tf ratio.

Then, we again performed the ANCOVA analysis taking into account factors like diagnosis, age, sex and genetic variants and their possible interaction on concentration of biochemical variables under study. The analysis revealed a significant influence of the interaction between sex and *HFE* on iron concentrations [p =0.038; $F_{(1, 243)} = 4.3524$] and, always on iron concentrations, a significant simple effect of sex $[p = 0.023; F_{(1, 243)} = 5.212],$ age $[p = 0.028 F_{(1, 243)} = 4.876]$. The analysis reconfirmed the previous results on Cp:Tf ratio while the effect of HFE was not significant (p > 0.20). The effect of age was significant [p = 0.016, $F_{(1, 264)} = 5.886$] on the Tf values and also the effect of diagnosis factor [p = 0.008, $F_{(3, 264)} = 4.038$]. Finally, we observed the only significant effect of sex factor on Cp concentrations [p <0.001, $F_{(1, 301)} = 35.886$]. The probability of having AD, PD or MCI was estimated with a multinomial logistic regression model considering the diagnosis as the dependent variable and the biochemical and genetic markers, as well as sex and age, as the independent variables and the control group was set as the reference category. These statistical analyses confirmed age as the main risk factor: the increase of age (1 year) increased of 14% the risk of being AD (p < 0.001. OR = 1.14; 95% C.I. 1.07–1.21). Concerning PD, increased of $1 \mu g/dL$ of iron (p = 0.031; OR = 1.06; 95% C.I. 1.01–1.11), of Cp:Tf ratio (*p* = 0.016; OR = 2.9; 95% C.I. 1.22–6.75) as well as being man instead of woman (p < 1000.001; OR = 5.20; 95% C.I. 2.14–12.66) resulted in a higher risk of having PD, while the increase of Cp concentration (1 mg/dL) was a protection factor (p = 0.042; OR = 0.72; 95% C.I. 0.53–0.99). In MCI, we observed that increasing values of Cp:Tf corresponded to a 4-fold increase of the relative risk of having MCI (p = 0.013; OR = 4.27; 95% C.I. 1.374–13.32), and conversely that higher Cp levels resulted as a protection factor (p = 0.009; OR = 0.53; 95% C.I. 0.32-0.85).

DISCUSSION

Several studies investigated the role of the principal variants of *HFE* and *TF* genes on the risk of having neurodegenerative disorders, in particular AD, PD and MCI even though separately. The results reported are often controversial and this inconsistency

suggests that, beside the complex genetic etiology, additional interactions can contribute to the disease, as for example, environmental factors, age, sex, and metal ion involvement or oxidative stress. Considering the current literature, we examined the contribution of HFE and TF mutations in PD, AD and MCI testing if single gene variants have an impact on iron metabolism. Even though our results don't support the hypothesis that these mutations are a genetic risk factor for Italian cohort they have been reported to have a strong effect on the disease risk in several populations (Buchanan et al., 2002; Combarros et al., 2003; Robson et al., 2004). Moreover, a direct significant synergy between the TF C2 allele and the GA and AA genotypes of C282Y of the HFE gene on the disease risk has been reported by Robson (Robson et al., 2004) and recently confirmed by two additional studies carried out on very large subject samples (Kauwe et al., 2010; Lehmann et al., 2012). Some of ours negative results can be explained on the basis of the fact that the C282Y HFE mutation is very rare in the Italian population (Sampietro et al., 2001), and specifically, in our AD sample there was no patient carrier of the homozygous genotype. Interestingly, while this mutation was rare also in the PD sample, the direct comparison between AD and PD revealed that PD patients had a significantly higher frequency. Even concerning these data, literature is controversial, in fact, Guerreiro and colleagues (Guerreiro et al., 2006) described a significant increase of the prevalence of homozygous C282Y carriers in PD patients compared with healthy controls but not in AD, concluding that it could be a risk factor for PD but not for AD in the Portuguese population. This result is confirmed by some (Dekker et al., 2003) but not all studies (Borie et al., 2002; Buchanan et al., 2002).

We found an interaction between *TF* C2 and *APOE* ϵ 4 alleles (**Table 3**), evidence already described by some authors (Namekata et al., 1997) but not confirmed by others (Marklova et al., 2012) We observed that in AD patients with at least one copy of the *APOE* ϵ 4 allele, the frequency of the CT or TT genotype of *TF* C2 was almost twice as that in the remaining AD non-*APOE* ϵ 4 allele carriers. The underlying mechanisms of this interaction remain unknown but the effect of the combination between *TF* C2 and *APOE* ϵ 4 in AD patients *is a* meaningful question that deserves further studies.

Concerning the biochemical analysis, we observed a significant decrease of Tf concentration in AD and MCI patients compared with healthy control subjects and an increase of the Cp:Tf ratios in AD in line with previous studies (Squitti, 2012). This finding is in line with the derangements of iron metabolism widely described in AD brain and also in MCI (Lavados et al., 2008; Smith et al., 2010). Altered patterns of TF gene expression and of Cp levels and activity in the AD brain have been reported (Loeffler et al., 1994, 1996; Castellani et al., 2007). Cp and Tf interact to limit concentrations of labile ("free") iron and copper species, and thus play an important role in antioxidant defense in serum. More precisely, the Cp:Tf system is involved in counteracting oxidative stress generated in different body districts by regulating the serum capacity to sequester exchangeable transition metals, which are particularly prone to partake in oxidative stress chain reactions (Kozlov et al., 1984; Hubel et al., 1996; Altamura et al., 2009).

The multinomial logistic regression model presented revealed the significant influence of iron and of Cp:Tf values on the probability of having PD, sustaining that an alteration on iron system is involved in the development of this disease. These results demonstrate that iron dysfunction has an effect on the PD risk, even though this diagnosis has not effect on the mean value of iron measured in general circulation, as demonstrated in a recent meta-analysis (Mariani et al., 2013) and confirmed by the ANCOVA results reported in our current study.

The effect of sex on iron levels in relation with PD is complex. In fact, even though in our recent meta-analysis (Mariani et al., 2013) we didn't find a significant effect of being women on iron circulating levels, the replication study reported in the same study (Mariani et al., 2013) pointed out that women had higher Tf serum levels, which can possibly modify iron internalization and tissue storage. In current study, we have again found a sex effect on the disease risk.

The activation of the Cp:Tf antioxidant system appears a mechanism of the early stages of some neurodegenerative diseases. Current result describes a 4-fold increased risk of having MCI in those subjects with higher values of the Cp:Tf ratio. This fact was document in a previous study demonstrating an increment in the ratio of serum copper to non-heme iron levels predicting which subjects with MCI would progress to dementia vs. those that would remain cognitively stable (Mueller et al., 2012).

Higher systemic Cp concentrations seem a protective factor for both MCI and PD subjects and our results about PD are in accord with recent findings reporting a loss of Cp ferroxidase activity in the substantia nigra of PD cases suggesting that intravenous Cp may have therapeutic potential in PD (Ayton et al., 2012). This evidence is consistent with the role of Cp that, oxidizing Fe (II) to Fe (III) allows iron binding to Tf and its

REFERENCES

- Adams, P. C., Campion, M. L., Gandon, G., LeGall, J. Y., David, V., and Jouanolle, A. M. (1997). Clinical and family studies in genetic hemochromatosis: microsatellite and HFE studies in five atypical families. *Hepatology* 26, 986–990. doi: 10.1002/hep.510260428
- Ajioka, R. S., and Kushner, J. P. (2003). Clinical consequences of iron overload in hemochromatosis homozygotes. *Blood* 101, 3351–3353. discussion: 3354–3358. doi: 10.1182/blood-2002-11-3453
- Albert, M., Smith, L. A., Scherr, P. A., Taylor, J. O., Evans, D. A., and Funkenstein, H. H. (1991). Use of brief cognitive tests to identify individuals in the community with clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease. *Int. J. Neurosci.* 57, 167–178. doi: 10.3109/00207459109150691
- Altamura, C., Squitti, R., Pasqualetti, P., Gaudino, C., Palazzo, P., Tibuzzi, F., et al. (2009). Ceruloplasmin/Transferrin system

is related to clinical status in acute stroke. *Stroke* 40, 1282–1288. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.536714

- Ayton, S., Lei, P., Duce, J. A., Wong, B. X., Sedjahtera, A., Adlard, P. A., et al. (2012). Ceruloplasmin dysfunction and therapeutic potential for parkinson disease. *Ann. Neurol.* doi: 10.1002/ana. 23817. [Epub ahead of print].
- Barry, E., Derhammer, T., and Elsea, S. H. (2005). Prevalence of three hereditary hemochromatosis mutant alleles in the Michigan Caucasian population. *Community Genet.* 8, 173–179. doi: 10.1159/000086760
- Berg, D., Hochstrasser, H., Schweitzer, K. J., and Riess, O. (2006). Disturbance of iron metabolism in Parkinson's disease – ultrasonography as a biomarker. *Neurotox. Res.* 9, 1–13. doi: 10.1007/BF03033302
- Bharucha, K. J., Friedman, J. K., Vincent, A. S., and Ross, E. D. (2008). Lower serum ceruloplasmin levels correlate

mobilization from iron tissue storage. More specifically, the result that increased Cp concentrations are a protecting factor for PD is in line with the evidence that CP mutations have been associated with increased deposits of iron in SN (Hochstrasser et al., 2004, 2005).

A result worthy of interest is the effect of interaction between sex and *HFE*. As detailed in the ANCOVA model, the presence on an *HFE* gene mutation (H63D or C282Y) results in an increased absorption of iron in men. A "disease effect" seems essential to explain this relationship, since increased iron levels cannot be ascribed to the *HFE* change alone, but rather it is caused by the synergy between being man and *HFE* change on iron levels, sustaining previous results (Fargion et al., 1992; Niederau et al., 1996; Adams et al., 1997).

Our study has some limitations that need to be taken into account: the small size of the sample, and specifically the small number of MCI subjects included; one ethnic group considered; the rarity of some alleles which prevent the statistical power of some genetic analysis. Even though they need confirmation in larger cohorts, our data suggest that deregulation of iron metabolism, in addition to other factors, has some effect on the PD disease risk.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was partially supported by the following grants: (1) FISM Fondazione Italiana Sclerosi Multipla Cod.2011/R/32 [FaReMuSDiCDiT], (2) Ministry of Health Cod. GR-2008-1138642 [ProSIA] and (3) Italian Ministry of Health (RC 09-10-11-12-13A and RF 08 and 09), and (4) MIUR Prot. 2010SH7H3F "Functional connectivity and neuroplasticity in physiological and pathological aging [ConnAge]"; Italian Ministry of Health Cod. GR-2008-1138642 "Promoting recovery from Stroke: Individually enriched therapeutic intervention in Acute phase" (ProSIA).

with younger age of onset in Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. 255, 1957–1962. doi: 10.1007/s00415-009-0063-7

- Borie, C., Gasparini, F., Verpillat, P., Bonnet, A. M., Agid, Y., Hetet, G., et al. (2002). Association study between iron-related genes polymorphisms and Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. 249, 801–804. doi: 10.1007/s00415-002-0704-6
- Buchanan, D. D., Silburn, P. A., Chalk, J. B., Le Couteur, D. G., and Mellick, G. D. (2002). The Cys282Tyr polymorphism in the HFE gene in Australian Parkinson's disease patients. *Neurosci. Lett.* 327, 91–94. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(02)00398-1
- Candore, G., Licastro, F., Chiappelli, M., Franceschi, C., Lio, D., Rita Balistreri, C., et al. (2003). Association between the HFE mutations and unsuccessful ageing: a study in Alzheimer's disease patients from Northern Italy. *Mech. Ageing Dev.* 124, 525–528.

doi: 10.1016/S0047-6374(03) 00031-9

- Castellani, R. J., Moreira, P. I., Liu, G., Dobson, J., Perry, G., Smith, M. A., et al. (2007). Iron: the Redox-active center of oxidative stress in Alzheimer disease. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1640–1645. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9360-7
- Combarros, O., Garcia-Roman, M., Fontalba, A., Fernandez-Luna, J. L., Llorca, J., Infante, J., et al. (2003). Interaction of the H63D mutation in the hemochromatosis gene with the apolipoprotein E epsilon 4 allele modulates age at onset of Alzheimer's disease. Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord. 15, 151–154. doi: 10.1159/000068480
- Dekker, M. C., Giesbergen, P. C., Njajou, O. T., van Swieten, J. C., Hofman, A., Breteler, M. M., et al. (2003). Mutations in the hemochromatosis gene (HFE), Parkinson's disease and parkinsonism. *Neurosci. Lett.* 348, 117–119. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00713-4

- Dexter, D. T., Wells, F. R., Agid, F., Agid, Y., Lees, A. J., Jenner, P., et al. (1987). Increased nigral iron content in postmortem parkinsonian brain. *Lancet* 2, 1219–1220.
- Dubois, B., Feldman, H. H., Jacova, C., Dekosky, S. T., Barberger-Gateau, P., Cummings, J., et al. (2007). Research criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria. *Lancet Neurol.* 6, 734–746.
- Duce, J. A., Tsatsanis, A., Cater, M. A., James, S. A., Robb, E., Wikhe, K., et al. (2010). Iron-export ferroxidase activity of beta-amyloid precursor protein is inhibited by zinc in Alzheimer's disease. *Cell* 142, 857–867.
- Fargion, S., Mandelli, C., Piperno, A., Cesana, B., Fracanzani, A. L., Fraquelli, M., et al. (1992). Survival and prognostic factors in 212 Italian patients with genetic hemochromatosis. *Hepatology* 15, 655–659.
- Feder, J. N., Penny, D. M., Irrinki, A., Lee, V. K., Lebron, J. A., Watson, N., et al. (1998). The hemochromatosis gene product complexes with the transferrin receptor and lowers its affinity for ligand binding. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 1472–1477.
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E., and McHugh, P. R. (1975). "Minimental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 12, 189–198.
- Gibb, W. R. (1988). Accuracy in the clinical diagnosis of parkinsonian syndromes. *Postgrad. Med. J.* 64, 345–351.
- Graham, J. M., Paley, M. N., Grunewald, R. A., Hoggard, N., and Griffiths, P. D. (2000). Brain iron deposition in Parkinson's disease imaged using the PRIME magnetic resonance sequence. *Brain* 123(Pt 12), 2423–2431.
- Guerreiro, R. J., Bras, J. M., Santana, I., Januario, C., Santiago, B., Morgadinho, A. S., et al. (2006). Association of HFE common mutations with Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment in a Portuguese cohort. BMC Neurol. 6:24. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-6-24
- Halliwell, B. (1992). Reactive oxygen species and the central nervous system. *J. Neurochem.* 59, 1609–1623.
- Higgins, T. (1981). Novel chromogen for serum iron determinations. *Clin. Chem.* 27, 1619–1620.
- Hixson, J. E., and Vernier, D. T. (1990). Restriction isotyping of human

apolipoprotein E by gene amplification and cleavage with HhaI. *J. Lipid Res.* 31, 545–548.

- Hochstrasser, H., Bauer, P., Walter, U., Behnke, S., Spiegel, J., Csoti, I., et al. (2004). Ceruloplasmin gene variations and substantia nigra hyperechogenicity in Parkinson disease. *Neurology* 63, 1912–1917.
- Hochstrasser, H., Tomiuk, J., Walter, U., Behnke, S., Spiegel, J., Kruger, R., et al. (2005). Functional relevance of ceruloplasmin mutations in Parkinson's disease. *FASEB J.* 19, 1851–1853.
- Hubel, C. A., Kozlov, A. V., Kagan, V. E., Evans, R. W., Davidge, S. T., McLaughlin, M. K., et al. (1996). Decreased transferrin and increased transferrin saturation in sera of women with preeclampsia: implications for oxidative stress. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 175(3 Pt 1): 692–700.
- Jin, L., Wang, J., Jin, H., Fei, G., Zhang, Y., Chen, W., et al. (2012). Nigral iron deposition occurs across motor phenotypes of Parkinson's disease. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 19, 969–976.
- Jin, L., Wang, J., Zhao, L., Jin, H., Fei, G., Zhang, Y., et al. (2011). Decreased serum ceruloplasmin levels characteristically aggravate nigral iron deposition in Parkinson's disease. *Brain* 134(Pt 1), 50–58.
- Johnstone, D., and Milward, E. A. (2010). Molecular genetic approaches to understanding the roles and regulation of iron in brain health and disease. *J. Neurochem.* 113, 1387–1402.
- Kaur, D., and Andersen, J. (2004). Does cellular iron dysregulation play a causative role in Parkinson's disease? *Ageing Res. Rev.* 3, 327–343.
- Kauwe, J. S., Bertelsen, S., Mayo, K., Cruchaga, C., Abraham, R., Hollingworth, P., et al. (2010). Suggestive synergy between genetic variants in TF and HFE as risk factors for Alzheimer's disease. Am. J. Med. Genet. B Neuropsychiatr. Genet. 153B, 955–959.
- Kozlov, A. V., Sergienko, V. I., Vladimirov, I. U. A., and Azizova, O. A. (1984). [The antioxidant system of transferrin-ceruloplasmin in experimental hypercholesterolemia]. *Biull. Eksp. Biol. Med.* 98, 668–671.
- Lavados, M., Guillon, M., Mujica, M. C., Rojo, L. E., Fuentes, P., and Maccioni, R. B. (2008). Mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer patients display different levels of redox-active CSF iron. J. Alzheimers Dis. 13, 225–232.
- Lehmann, D. J., Schuur, M., Warden, D. R., Hammond, N., Belbin,

O., Kolsch, H., et al. (2012). Transferrin and HFE genes interact in Alzheimer's disease risk: the Epistasis Project. *Neurobiol. Aging* 33, 202.e201–213.

- Levenson, C. W., and Tassabehji, N. M. (2004). Iron and ageing: an introduction to iron regulatory mechanisms. Ageing Res. Rev. 3, 251–263.
- Loeffler, D. A., DeMaggio, A. J., Juneau, P. L., Brickman, C. M., Mashour, G. A., Finkelman, J. H., et al. (1994). Ceruloplasmin is increased in cerebrospinal fluid in Alzheimer's disease but not Parkinson's disease. Alzheimer Dis. Assoc. Disord. 8, 190–197.
- Loeffler, D. A., LeWitt, P. A., Juneau, P. L., Sima, A. A., Nguyen, H. U., DeMaggio, A. J., et al. (1996). Increased regional brain concentrations of ceruloplasmin in neurodegenerative disorders. *Brain Res.* 738, 265–274.
- Mariani, S., Ventriglia, M., Simonelli, I., Donno, S., Bucossi, S., Vernieri, F., et al. (2013). Fe and Cu do not differ in Parkinson's disease: a replication study plus meta-analysis. *Neurobiol. Aging* 34, 632–633.
- Marklova, E., Albahri, Z., and Valis, M. (2012). Microheterogeneity of some serum glycoproteins in neurodegenerative diseases. J. Neurol. Sci. 314, 20–25.
- Martinez-Hernandez, R., Montes, S., Higuera-Calleja, J., Yescas, P., Boll, M. C., Diaz-Ruiz, A., et al. (2011). Plasma ceruloplasmin ferroxidase activity correlates with the nigral sonographic area in Parkinson's disease patients: a pilot study. *Neurochem. Res.* 36, 2111–2115.
- McKhann, G., Drachman, D., Folstein, M., Katzman, R., Price, D., and Stadlan, E. M. (1984). Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology* 34, 939–944.
- Mueller, C., Schrag, M., Crofton, A., Stolte, J., Muckenthaler, M. U., Magaki, S., et al. (2012). Altered serum iron and copper homeostasis predicts cognitive decline in mild cognitive impairment. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 29, 341–350.
- Namekata, K., Imagawa, M., Terashi, A., Ohta, S., Oyama, F., and Ihara, Y. (1997). Association of transferrin C2 allele with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *Hum. Genet.* 101, 126–129. doi: 10.1007/s004390050600
- Niederau, C., Fischer, R., Purschel, A., Stremmel, W., Haussinger, D., and Strohmeyer, G. (1996). Long-term survival in patients with hereditary

hemochromatosis. *Gastroenterology* 110, 1107–1119. doi: 10.1053/gast. 1996.v110.pm8613000

- Péran, P., Cherubini, A., Assogna, F., Piras, F., Quattrocchi, C., Peppe, A., et al. (2010). Magnetic resonance imaging markers of Parkinson's disease nigrostriatal signature. *Brain* 133, 3423–3433.
- Petersen, R. C., Doody, R., Kurz, A., Mohs, R. C., Morris, J. C., Rabins, P. V., et al. (2001). Current concepts in mild cognitive impairment. *Arch. Neurol.* 58, 1985–1992. doi: 10.1001/archneur.58.12.1985
- Petersen, R. C., Smith, G. E., Waring, S. C., Ivnik, R. J., Tangalos, E. G., and Kokmen, E. (1999). Mild cognitive impairment: clinical characterization and outcome. *Arch. Neurol.* 56, 303–308. doi: 10.1001/archneur.56.3.303
- Phatak, P. D., Ryan, D. H., Cappuccio,
 J., Oakes, D., Braggins, C.,
 Provenzano, K., et al. (2002).
 Prevalence and penetrance of
 HFE mutations in 4865 unselected primary care patients. *Blood Cells Mol. Dis.* 29, 41–47. doi: 10.1006/bcmd.2002.0536
- Portet, F., Ousset, P. J., Visser, P. J., Frisoni, G. B., Nobili, F., Scheltens, P., et al. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment (MCI) in medical practice: a critical review of the concept and new diagnostic procedure. Report of the MCI Working Group of the European Consortium on Alzheimer's Disease. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatr. 77, 714–718. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2005.085332
- Raven, E. P., Lu, P. H., Tishler, T. A., Heydari, P., and Bartzokis, G. (2013). Increased iron levels and decreased tissue integrity in hippocampus of alzheimer's disease detected *in vivo* with magnetic resonance imaging. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* doi: 10.3233/JAD-130209. [Epub ahead of print].
- Rhodes, S. L., and Ritz, B. (2008). Genetics of iron regulation and the possible role of iron in Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 32, 183–195. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2008.07.001
- Robson, K. J., Lehmann, D. J., Wimhurst, V. L., Livesey, K. J., Combrinck, M., Merryweather-Clarke, A. T., et al. (2004). Synergy between the C2 allele of transferrin and the C282Y allele of the haemochromatosis gene (HFE) as risk factors for developing Alzheimer's disease. J. Med. Genet. 41, 261–265. doi: 10.1136/jmg.2003.015552
- Rossini, P. M., Buscema, M., Capriotti, M., Grossi, E., Rodriguez, G., Del Percio, C., et al. (2008). Is it possible

to automatically distinguish resting EEG data of normal elderly vs. mild cognitive impairment subjects with high degree of accuracy? *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 119, 1534–1545. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2008.03.026

- Salvador, G. A., Uranga, R. M., and Giusto, N. M. (2010). Iron and mechanisms of neurotoxicity. *Int* J Alzheimers Dis 2011:720658. doi: 10.4061/2011/720658
- Sampietro, M., Caputo, L., Casatta, A., Meregalli, M., Pellagatti, A., Tagliabue, J., et al. (2001). The hemochromatosis gene affects the age of onset of sporadic Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* 22, 563–568. doi: 10.1016/S0197-4580(01)00219-6
- Schrag, M., Mueller, C., Oyoyo, U., Smith, M. A., and Kirsch, W. M. (2011). Iron, zinc and copper in the Alzheimer's disease brain: a quantitative meta-analysis. Some insight on the influence of citation bias on scientific opinion.

Prog. Neurobiol. 94, 296–306. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.05.001

- Simo, J. M., Joven, J., Cliville, X., and Sans, T. (1994). Automated latex agglutination immunoassay of serum ferritin with a centrifugal analyzer. *Clin. Chem.* 40, 625–629.
- Skikne, B. S., Flowers, C. H., and Cook, J. D. (1990). Serum transferrin receptor: a quantitative measure of tissue iron deficiency. *Blood* 75, 1870–1876.
- Smith, M. A., Zhu, X., Tabaton, M., Liu, G., McKeel, D. W. Jr., Cohen, M. L., et al. (2010). Increased iron and free radical generation in preclinical Alzheimer disease and mild cognitive impairment. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 19, 363–372.
- Squitti, R. (2012). Metals in Alzheimer's disease: a systemic perspective. *Front. Biosci.* 17:451–472. doi: 10.2741/3938
- Wolf, P. L. (1982). Ceruloplasmin: methods and clinical use. *Crit. Rev.*

Clin. Lab. Sci. 17, 229–245. doi: 10.3109/10408368209107037

- Zecca, L., Gallorini, M., Schunemann, V., Trautwein, A. X., Gerlach, M., Riederer, P., et al. (2001). Iron, neuromelanin and ferritin content in the substantia nigra of normal subjects at different ages: consequences for iron storage and neurodegenerative processes. J. Neurochem. 76, 1766–1773. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2001.00186.x
- Zecca, L., Youdim, M. B., Riederer, P., Connor, J. R., and Crichton, R. R. (2004). Iron, brain ageing and neurodegenerative disorders. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 5, 863–873. doi: 10.1038/nrn1537

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 April 2013; accepted: 01 July 2013; published online: 05 August 2013. Citation: Mariani S, Ventriglia M, Simonelli I, Spalletta G, Bucossi S, Siotto M, Assogna F, Melgari JM, Vernieri F and Squitti R (2013) Effects of hemochromatosis and transferrin gene mutations on peripheral iron dyshomeostasis in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:37. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00037

Copyright © 2013 Mariani, Ventriglia, Simonelli, Spalletta, Bucossi, Siotto, Assogna, Melgari, Vernieri and Squitti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Retinal iron homeostasis in health and disease

Delu Song and Joshua L. Dunaief*

The F.M. Kirby Center for Molecular Ophthalmology, Scheie Eye Institute, Perelman School of Medicine at University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Edited by:

Katja Kanninen, University of Eastern Finland, Finland

Reviewed by:

Torben Moos, Aalborg University, Denmark Marta Ugarte, Moorfields Eye Hospital, UK Vadivel Ganapathy, Georgia Regents University, USA

*Correspondence:

Joshua L. Dunaief, The F.M. Kirby Center for Molecular Ophthalmology, Scheie Eye Institute, Perelman School of Medicine at University of Pennsylvania, 305B Stellar-Chance Labs, 422 Curie Blvd., Philadelphia, 19104 PA, USA e-mail: jdunaief@mail.med. upenn.edu

Iron is essential for life, but excess iron can be toxic. As a potent free radical creator, iron generates hydroxyl radicals leading to significant oxidative stress. Since iron is not excreted from the body, it accumulates with age in tissues, including the retina, predisposing to age-related oxidative insult. Both hereditary and acquired retinal diseases are associated with increased iron levels. For example, retinal degenerations have been found in hereditary iron overload disorders, like aceruloplasminemia, Friedreich's ataxia, and pantothenate kinase-associated neurodegeneration. Similarly, mice with targeted mutation of the iron exporter ceruloplasmin and its homolog hephaestin showed age-related retinal iron accumulation and retinal degeneration with features resembling human age-related macular degeneration (AMD). Post mortem AMD eves have increased levels of iron in retina compared to age-matched healthy donors. Iron accumulation in AMD is likely to result, in part, from inflammation, hypoxia, and oxidative stress, all of which can cause iron dysregulation. Fortunately, it has been demonstrated by in vitro and in vivo studies that iron in the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) and retina is chelatable. Iron chelation protects photoreceptors and retinal pigment epithelial cells (RPE) in a variety of mouse models. This has therapeutic potential for diminishing iron-induced oxidative damage to prevent or treat AMD.

Keywords: iron, retina, age-related macular degeneration (AMD), chelator, oxidative stress, ferroportin, ceruloplasmin, hephaestin

INTRODUCTION

As an important part of many metabolic processes, iron is essential for life. However, excess iron can be toxic to tissues. Iron is a crucial component of enzymes of the citric acid cycle and electron transport chain, making iron essential for adenosine triphosphate (ATP) production (Wigglesworth and Baum, 1988; Poss and Tonegawa, 1997). Iron is also required by ribonucleoside reductase which is the rate-limiting enzyme of the first metabolic reaction in DNA synthesis (Wigglesworth and Baum, 1988). In the central nervous system (CNS), oligodendrocytes require iron for myelin synthesis and maintenance (LeVine and Macklin, 1990; Morris et al., 1992). Iron is an essential cofactor for synthesis of neurotransmitters, including dopamine, norepinephrine, and serotonin (Youdim, 1990). Thus, disruption of iron homeostasis may be involved in diseases of the CNS. Iron deficiency in children can cause auditory defects due to myelin disruption (Roncagliolo et al., 1998). Demyelinating diseases like multiple sclerosis are associated with cellular iron homeostasis dysfunction (Drayer et al., 1987).

In retina, iron is particularly critical for the visual phototransduction cascade. RPE65, an iron containing protein, is dependent on iron for isomerohydrolase activity. In the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE), this activity is important in catalyzing the conversion of all-trans-retinyl ester to 11-cis-retinol in the visual cycle (Moiseyev et al., 2005). 11-cis-retinol leads to 11cis-retinaldehyde, the photosensitive component of rhodopsin. Photoreceptor cells continuously shed and synthesize their disc membranes, depending on iron-containing enzymes like fatty acid desaturase for biogenesis of lipids which is used in disc

membrane replacement (Shichi, 1969). Although iron is essential for retinal function, excessive iron can be toxic. Ferrous iron can catalyze the conversion of hydrogen peroxide to hydroxyl radical, which is the most damaging of the reactive oxygen species. Oxidative damage caused by hydroxyl radical includes lipid peroxidation, DNA strand breakage and biomolecule degradation (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1984). Hydroxyl radicals have been implicated in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's and other CNS diseases (Smith et al., 1997). Since the main function of the RPE cells is phagocytize lipid-rich, easily oxidized photoreceptor outer segments in a high oxygen tension environment, the retina and RPE are particularly prone to oxidative damage. Therefore, iron must be carefully regulated in the eye to provide necessary iron without giving rise to oxidative damage. Retinal iron deficiency has not been found to be a clinical problem, perhaps because the retina is very efficient at taking up whatever iron is available in the circulation, and/or because retinal iron stores significantly exceed iron needs.

GENERAL IRON HOMEOSTASIS

In the circulation, iron exists in two forms: heme and non-heme iron. The majority of non-heme iron is bound to transferrin (Baker and Morgan, 1994), which is capable of binding two molecules of ferric iron. Adults have approximately 3 mg of circulating non-heme iron, only saturating 30% of transferrin binding sites. However, transferrin cannot cross the tight junctions of the blood brain barrier (BBB); therefore, cells that comprise the BBB must import iron and transfer it into neural tissue. Iron-laden transferrin binds to transferrin receptor (TfR) on the cell surface, and this complex is internalized into endosomes. In low pH, iron is released (Sipe and Murphy, 1991) and exported by endosomes for use, storage in ferritin, a multisubunit protein consisting of H- and L-chains (Aisen et al., 2001) or export. Upon iron delivery, transferrin is recycled to the surface (Hunt and Davis, 1992).

Ferroportin exports ferrous iron that is not utilized or stored in the cell (Abboud and Haile, 2000; Donovan et al., 2000; McKie et al., 2000), but exported iron must be oxidized to be accepted by transferrin in the circulation. Oxidation of iron is accomplished by the ferroxidases such as, ceruloplasmin (Osaki et al., 1966), hephaestin (Heph) (Vulpe et al., 1999), amyloid precursor protein (APP) (Duce et al., 2010) or zyklopen (Chen et al., 2010). These enzymes are crucial for iron export and when disrupted result in cellular iron accumulation and degeneration. Ceruloplasmin, a copper binding protein, contains over 95% of copper found in plasma. Mutation of a copper transporter in Wilson's disease causes decreased serum ceruloplasmin levels resulting from failure of copper incorporation into ceruloplasmin. Hephaestin is 50% identical to ceruloplasmin at the amino acid level. In the sexlinked anemia mouse, heph has been identified as the disrupted gene product. In these mice, failure of hephaestin to export iron from the enterocyte into the circulation results in low serum iron and enterocyte iron increase (Vulpe et al., 1999). Unlike ceruloplasmin, which is a secreted plasma protein or glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) membrane-anchored protein (Patel and David, 1997), Heph is present only as a membrane-bound protein. APP, a type I transmembrane protein precursor, was found to be a functional ferroxidase. Both full-length and soluble APP species can interact with ferroportin to facilitate iron export from neurons and other cells (Duce et al., 2010). In Alzheimer's disease, iron export by APP is inhibited by elevated extracullular Zn²⁺ dissociating from β -Amyloid. The APP domain responsible for ferroxidase activity has been debated (Ebrahimi et al., 2012). In 2010, zyklopen was identified as another multicopper ferroxidase and plays a role in placental iron transport. Immunostaining of zyklopen identified its expression in the brain, kidney, testes and retina but not in the liver or intestine (Chen et al., 2010). Our unpublished data also suggests that zyklopen is expressed in brain and neural retina, but not RPE cells.

Iron levels are managed by an iron-responsive mechanism involving iron regulatory proteins (IRPs, IRP1 and IRP2) which serve to register intracellular iron status. This regulation allows individual cells to regulate iron uptake, sequestration and export depending on their iron status. Under conditions of iron starvation, IRP1 and IRP2 are activated for high affinity binding to multiple "iron-responsive elements" (IREs) in the 3'-untranslated region of TfR mRNA and to a single IRE in the 5'-untranslated region of the mRNAs encoding both H- and L-ferritin chains. This stabilizes TfR mRNA (Binder et al., 1994) and inhibits ferritin mRNA translation (Muckenthaler et al., 1998). Conversely, failure of IRPs to bind to cognate IREs in iron-replete cells leads to degradation of TfR mRNA and synthesis of ferritin.

IRON IMPORT INTO THE RETINA

The blood-retinal barrier isolates the retina from the bloodstream. The intercellular tight junctions of the neuroretinal vasculature and RPE resulting in independent barriers prevent intercellular diffusion, thereby protecting both sides of the retina from systemic circulation.

TRANSFERRIN MEDIATED TRANSPORT

When bound to transferrin in the choroidal circulation, iron is taken up by high affinity TfR at the basolateral surface of the RPE. Then, this complex is internalized into a low pH endosome where iron is dissociated from transferrin. After export from the endosome, iron enters a cytoplasmic pool of labile iron where it can bind to ferritin or be transported for further use. Whether RPE cells transport iron apically toward the retina is not clear. A potential alternative route for iron transport into the retina is through the retinal vascular endothelial cells. Evidence suggests that ferroportin is expressed by these cells, which may transport iron into the retina in a process regulated by hepcidin (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011a). Once iron enters the retina, it is likely to bind transferrin. The vitreous humor and aqueous fluid contain large amounts of transferrin (Hawkins, 1986; Yu and Okamura, 1988; Tripathi et al., 1990). Experiments with intravitreal injection of labeled fucose or tyrosine suggest that the vitreous transferrin is partially synthesized locally in the eye (Laicine and Haddad, 1994), in part by the ciliary body (Rodrigues et al., 1998). The iron-transferrin complex can then be taken up by the TfRs on the photoreceptor inner segments (Yefimova et al., 2000). The photoreceptor inner segments of adult rat retinas are immunolabled for TfR, which probably bind and internalize the iron-transferrin complex in the photoreceptor matrix.

DIVALENT METAL TRANSPORTER-1

Divalent metal transporter-1 (DMT1), a proton symporter, moves one atom of ferrous iron and a proton in the same direction (Gunshin et al., 1997). DMT1 is located on the apical surface of intestinal epithelial cells and transports dietary free iron, upon reduction from the ferric to ferrous form, from the luminal surface into the enterocytes (Rouault and Cooperman, 2006). DMT1 is located on the endosome and transports iron from the endosome into the cytoplasm in most other cells in the body (Rouault and Cooperman, 2006). Some studies have localized DMT1 in rat brain blood vessels (Burdo et al., 2001), while others have detected it in neurons but not vascular cells (Gunshin et al., 1997). While this issue remains controversial, its potential localization in blood vessel suggests that DMT1 may mediate iron transport to and/or from the brain. Belgrade rats with a mutation in DMT1 have a hypochromic, microcytic anemia and less iron in their brains, consistent with a role for DMT1 in brain iron transport (Burdo et al., 1999). In the retina, we detected strong DMT1 immunolabel in rod bipolar cell bodies, rod bipolar cell axons, horizontal cell bodies, and photoreceptor inner segments. However, the importance of DMT1 for iron import into these cells is currently unclear.

DEXRAS

Dexras1, a 30 kDa G-protein with close homology to the Ras subfamily and localized predominantly to the brain, can be induced by the activation of glutamate-NMDA receptors to signal the uptake of iron in neurons (Cheah et al., 2006). The activation of glutamate-NMDA receptors stimulates nitric oxide

synthase which binds to the nitric oxide synthase 1 adapter protein, CAPON, and delivers nitric oxide to Dexras1 causing S-nitrosylation of Dexras1. In the down-stream pathway, Dexras1 interacts with peripheral benzodiazepine receptor-associated protein (PAP7), which binds to DMT1 to induce iron uptake. It has been hypothesized that NMDA neurotoxicity is caused by increased iron uptake following induction of this signaling cascade, since iron chelation in neuronal cultures protects against NMDA neurotoxicity. Consistent with this mechanism, Dexras1 knockout mice are protected against retinal ganglion cell death induced by intravitreal NMDA injection (Chen et al., 2013).

IRON STORAGE

FERRITIN

Iron is primarily stored as cytosolic ferritin which is capable of holding as many as 4500 iron molecules in the ferric state in its central core. H-ferritin has ferroxidase activity allowing it to rapidly accumulate Fe³⁺ in its central core (Aisen et al., 2001) while L-ferritin does not (Levi et al., 1994). The distribution of iron and ferritin has been characterized in the adult rat retina. Proton-induced X-ray emission identified the largest amounts of heme and non-heme iron in the inner segments of photoreceptors, the RPE, the choroid, the inner nuclear layer, and the ganglion cell layer (Yefimova et al., 2000). Iron was present in somewhat lesser, but still significant amounts in the photoreceptor outer segments (Yefimova et al., 2000; Ugarte et al., 2012). Interestingly, immunohistochemistry studies have demonstrated a similar distribution pattern of retinal ferritin. The exception is that iron, but not much ferritin, is contained in the photoreceptor outer segment. Also, ferritin levels are regulated by IRPs (Hentze and Kühn, 1996). IRPs inhibit ferritin translation by binding to ferritin mRNA in iron-depleted cells to regulate ferritin levels.

MITOCHONDRIAL FERRITIN

Mitochondrial ferritin (TfR) is structurally similar to H-ferritin but localized to the mitochondria (Levi et al., 2001). MtF was detected by immunohistochemistry in the photoreceptor inner segments and diffusely throughout the inner retina (Hahn et al., 2004b). In order to confirm mitochondrial localization, anti-MtF was co-labeled with an antibody specific for the ATPase in Complex V of the electron transport chain of mitochondria. Label co-localized to the inner segment ellipsoids, the location of the mitochondria, but not the inner segment myoid.

IRON EXPORT

CERULOPLASMIN

Ceruloplasmin, a multicopper oxidase with ferroxidase activity, functions as an antioxidant by oxidizing iron from its Fe^{2+} to Fe^{3+} state, thus preventing oxidative damage induced by Fe^{2+} mediated free radical generation by the Fenton Reaction (Osaki, 1966). Additionally, by oxidizing iron from its Fe^{2+} to Fe^{3+} , ceruloplasmin facilitates iron export out of the cell since only ferric iron can be taken up by transferrin in the circulation (Osaki, 1966); extracellular ferroxidases including ceruloplasmin are important in the ferroxidation which is thus necessary to initiate efficient iron export, probably through the generation of an ion gradient (Sarkar et al., 2003).

Two forms of ceruloplasmin have been identified: the secreted form and the membrane-anchored GPI-linked form. The secreted form is the predominant form made by the liver while the GPIlinked form is the predominant form found in the brain (Patel et al., 2000). Both forms of ceruloplasmin are present in mouse and human retina (Chen et al., 2003). The secreted form was also identified in the mouse and human RPE (Hahn et al., 2004b). Immunohistochemistry demonstrated that ceruloplasmin protein is located diffusely throughout the retina. The strongest signal in mouse retina was found in the Müller cells. As confirmed by Western analysis, ceruloplasmin is also present in the aqueous, vitreous and retina of a normal human eye (Chen et al., 2003).

Ceruloplasmin has been found to be upregulated in the retina in multiple pathological conditions including light damage, optic nerve crush, glaucoma, and diabetes (Levin and Geszvain, 1998; Chen et al., 2003; Miyahara et al., 2003; Farkas et al., 2004; Gerhardinger et al., 2005). In 10-week-old male BALB/c mice exposed to bright fluorescent light or room light for 7 h, retinal ceruloplasmin levels were increased in light exposed retinas compared to controls. Again, the strongest label was observed in the Müller cells (Chen et al., 2003). It was postulated that upregulation of ceruloplasmin following light damage serves to protect the eye from light-induced oxidative attack. Both the direct antioxidant effect of ceruloplasmin as well as its iron export function may be important for protection against light damage.

In rats subjected to intraorbital optic nerve crush, ceruloplasmin mRNA levels were found to be upregulated relative to controls. Ceruloplasmin mRNA localized to the inner nuclear and ganglion cell layers demonstrated by *in situ* hybridization. Immunohistochemistry localized ceruloplasmin protein in sporadic cells within the nerve fiber layer of untreated retinas (Levin and Geszvain, 1998). In monkeys with experimental glaucoma, microarray assay has demonstrated ceruloplasmin upregulation and immunohistochemical studies have localized the ceruloplasmin to Müller cells (Miyahara et al., 2003). In human retinas with glaucoma, there are increased ceruloplasmin levels in the inner plexiform layer, ganglion cell layer, and nerve fiber layer compared with controls by immunohistochemistry (Farkas et al., 2004).

In addition, ceruloplasmin has also been shown to be upregulated in the diabetic rat retina (Gerhardinger et al., 2005). Similarly, ceruloplasmin is upregulated in the aqueous and vitreous of rabbit eyes with endotoxin-induced ocular inflammation (McGahan and Fleisher, 1986). Ceruloplasmin is additionally upregulated secondary to oxidative stress to the lens, as confirmed by exposure of immortal murine lens epithelial cells to the oxidant *tert*-butyl hydroperoxide (Li et al., 2004).

HEPHAESTIN

Hephaestin (Heph), another multicopper ferroxidase, is a homolog of ceruloplasmin with 50% amino acid identity (Vulpe et al., 1999). Similar to ceruloplasmin, Heph facilitates iron export by oxidizing ferrous iron to its ferric state thereby facilitating its transport across the plasma membrane and uptake by transferrin in the extracellular space (Vulpe et al., 1999). Vulpe et al identified Heph through characterization of sex-linked anemia (sla) mouse which has a Heph mutation that severely decreases its ferroxidase activity. In this mouse, decreased Heph ferroxidase activity resulted in reduced iron export from intestinal epithelial cells, yielding an anemic mouse.

The presence of *heph* mRNA has been confirmed by RT-PCR in mouse and human RPE cells, and the localization of Heph protein also has been demonstrated by immunohistochemistry in Müller cells in the retina with the greatest amounts in the Müller endfeet adjacent to the internal limiting membrane (Hahn et al., 2004b). The importance of ceruloplasmin and Heph in iron export from the retina is demonstrated in mice with combined deficiency of these two enzymes that results in age-dependent iron accumulation in both RPE and retina (Hahn et al., 2004b). In these mice, Perls' staining revealed iron accumulation in the photoreceptor outer segments and RPE, and electron micrographs showed electron-dense vesicles in the RPE (Figure 1). These vesicles were likely lysosomes or endosomes, sometimes fused with melanosomes. X-ray spectroscopy demonstrated that these vesicles had four times more iron content compared to other intracellular structures. Immunohistochemistry revealed H- and L-ferritin were present in rod bipolar cell termini in the inner plexiform layer. Additionally, L-ferritin was found in the inner sections of the outer plexiform layer and the RPE. H-ferritin label showed strongest signal in the photoreceptor inner segments and axons in the outer part of the outer plexiform layer (Hahn et al., 2004a). In contrast to cytosolic H- and L-ferritin, MtF has not been shown to be IRP-regulated. But MtF was increased in the photoreceptor inner segments of $Cp^{-/-}$ and Cp^{-/-}Heph⁻/Y mice (Hahn et al., 2004a). In Cp^{-/-}mice, MtF colocalized with a mitochondria-specific antibody to the inner segment ellipsoid rather than the inner segment myoid. The elevated iron level in these mice causes oxidative stress (detected by increased isoprostane levels) resulting in retinal degeneration characterized by RPE hypertrophy and autofluorescence, sub-RPE deposits, photoreceptor death, and subretinal neovascularization. This degeneration is prevented by the oral iron chelator deferiprone (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011b).

FERROPORTIN AND HEPCIDIN

Evidence suggests that Ferroportin (Fpn), a transmembrane protein, exports iron out of the cell in cooperation with ferroxidases Cp or Heph which convert it to ferric form (Harris et al., 1999; Vulpe et al., 1999). Ceruloplasmin increased iron export from Xenopus oocytes in the presence of Fpn (Donovan et al., 2000; McKie et al., 2000). This effect was observed when ceruloplasmin was added to the medium (McKie et al., 2000). Ceruloplasmin also exports iron from macrophages in vitro, but only when tissue culture oxygen levels mimick in vivo tissue oxygen levels rather than atmospheric oxygen levels (Sarkar et al., 2003). Furthermore, stable expression of Fpn in J774 cells, a macrophage cell line, increases iron efflux after erythrophagocytosis (Knutson et al., 2005). Conditional knockout of Fpn in mouse villus enterocytes has shown that the protein functions as the major, if not only, iron exporter from the duodenum to the circulation (Donovan et al., 2005).

In the mouse retina, ferroportin immunolocalizes to the RPE, photoreceptor inner segments, inner and outer plexiform layers, and ganglion cell layer. In mice deficient in Cp and Heph, ferroportin immunoreactivity increases, presumably due to an

iron-mediated increase in levels of ferroportin transcription (Hahn et al., 2004a).

Hepcidin (Hepc) is a 25 amino acid peptide found in human plasma and urine and produced by the liver (Krause et al., 2000; Park et al., 2001). It was shown that Hepc has anti-microbial activity, and its expression is upregulated by infection, inflammation and iron (Pigeon et al., 2001; Nicolas et al., 2002). Hepc binds to ferroportin, triggering its internalization and lysosomaldependent degradation (Nemeth et al., 2004; Knutson et al., 2005). Liver secretes Hepc into the circulation when iron is in excess. The Hepc then triggers degradation of ferroportin in enterocytes and macrophages, maintaining homeostasis by preventing iron release into the circulation. In the retina, Hepc can also be synthesized by Muller cells, photoreceptors and RPE and is upregulated by inflammation (Gnana-Prakasam et al., 2008) and elevated iron levels (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011b). Ferroportin degradation in vascular endothelial cells and RPE is triggered by Hepc, preventing further iron transport into the neural retina, which is consistent with Hepc knockout mice exhibiting increased retinal iron and subsequent retinal degeneration (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011b). Bmp6 is crucial for regulation of systemic iron homeostasis through Hepc. Bmp6 was detected in RPE and its receptors are expressed in the neurosensory retina. In cultured RPE cells, Bmp6 was down-regulated by oxidative stress and up-regulated by iron. Bmp6 secreted from the RPE cells likely binds Bmp6 receptors in the neurosensory retina up-regulating Hepc, because both intravitreal and subretinal injection of Bmp6 up-regulated Hepc within the neurosensory retina but not within the RPE. $Bmp6^{-/-}$ mice had age-dependent retinal iron accumulation and degeneration. Postmortem RPE from patients with early AMD exhibited decreased Bmp6 levels. The diminished Bmp6 levels observed in RPE cells in early AMD may contribute to iron build-up in AMD. This may in turn propagate a vicious cycle of oxidative stress and iron accumulation, exacerbating AMD and other diseases with hereditary or acquired iron excess (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011c).

DISRUPTION OF IRON HOMEOSTASIS AND OXIDATIVE DAMAGE

Increased intraocular iron has been shown to cause oxidative injury to the retina as shown when intravitreous iron sulfate is administered to adult C57BL/6 mice, resulting in increased superoxide radicals in photoreceptor inner segments, lipid peroxidation of the photoreceptors and retinal degeneration (Rogers et al., 2007). With a higher concentration of iron sulfate injection, these mice exhibited an irregular outer border of the outer nuclear layer suggesting photoreceptor damage. Ceruloplasmin-deficient mice have hereditary iron overload and also show features of retinal degeneration. Eighteen-month-old $Cp^{-/-}$ mouse retinas showed mild degeneration of the inner nuclear layer including condensed chromatin and dark cytoplasm in the cells (Patel et al., 2002). Patients with ceruloplasmin deficiency from the hereditary disease aceruloplasminemia also have retinal iron accumulation with retinal degeneration (Dunaief et al., 2005). The degeneration primarily involves RPE cells, with hypo and hyperpigmentation, autofluorescence, sub-RPE drusen and subretinal drusenoid deposits (Wolkow et al., 2011).



Our team has found that mice with age-dependent iron accumulation from combined deficiency of Cp and Heph also exhibit retinal degeneration (Hahn et al., 2004b). In these mice, RPE cells in up to 75% of a histologic section across the entire retina were severely hypertrophic, hyperplastic, and necrotic with local photoreceptor loss and subretinal neovascularization revealed by light microscopy. Electron microscopy of the hypertrophic RPE revealed excessive accumulation of phagosomes and lysosomes which appear to contain undigested outer segments (**Figure 2**).



FIGURE 2 | $Cp^{-/-}$ Heph $^-/Y$ (9-mon-old) mice have retinal degeneration. (A) Light photomicrograph of WT retina. (B and C) $Cp^{-/-}$ Heph $^-/Y$ retina has focal patches of hypertrophic RPE cells in some regions (B) and confluent hypertrophic RPE cells in other areas (C). (D) In an area of RPE hyperplasia (demarcated by arrowheads), $Cp^{-/-}$ Heph $^-/Y$ retinas have local photoreceptor degeneration [demarcated by arrows in the outer nuclear layer (ONL)] and subretinal neovascularization (red*). (E) In an area of hypertrophic, hyperplastic (area demarcated by arrowheads) RPE cells, *(Continued)*

FIGURE 2 | Continued

a necrotic RPE cell also observed by electron microscopy (Left Inset) is present. Within the area of RPE hyperplasia, there is local photoreceptor thinning and subretinal neovascularization (red*) visible as small vessels containing erythrocytes (Right Inset). The hyperplastic RPE have formed a localized cyst (Cy). (**F**) Electron micrograph of WT RPE. Br, Bruch's membrane; AM, apical microvilli; OS, photoreceptor outer segments. (**G**) Electron micrograph of Cp^{-/-}Heph⁻/Y RPE overloaded with phagosomes and lysosomes containing photoreceptor outer segments at various stages of digestion. Some of these lysosomes (*) contained multilamellar structures characteristic of outer segment membranes (Inset). (**H**) Electron micrograph of Cp^{-/-}Heph⁻/Y deposits between RPE and Bruch's membrane containing wide-spaced collagen (*). (Scale bars: **A**–**E**, 50 µm; **F** and **G**, 2 µm; **H**, 500 nm.) Reprinted from Hahn et al. (2004b).

Disrupted RPE-photoreceptor interactions can cause iron overload that probably exacerbates retinal degeneration (Yefimova et al., 2002). In Royal College of Surgeons (RCS) rats with a mutation in the receptor tyrosine kinase Mertk, the RPE is unable to phagocytise shed outer segments, resulting in a layer of undigested outer segment tips in the subretinal space (Yefimova et al., 2002). This disrupts the normal function of RPE-photoreceptor interactions, including transferrin diffusion, and leads to increased non-heme iron levels in the interphotoreceptor debris layer, and diminished transferrin levels in the photoreceptor layer, both of which promote photoreceptor loss at *post-natal* day 20.

RETINAL DISORDERS RESULTING FROM ABNORMAL RETINAL IRON METABOLISM

Disrupted iron homeostasis in hereditary and acquired diseases can result in iron overload and retinal disease. Putative retinal iron transport mechanisms and several diseases affecting them are summarized in **Figure 3**.

AGE-RELATED MACULAR DEGENERATION

AMD is the leading cause of irreversible blindness in people over age 65 in developed nations (Leibowitz et al., 1980; Klein et al., 1995). In early stage, manifestations of the disease include drusen deposits associated with the RPE. As the disease progresses, patients may develop geographic atrophy in dry AMD or nonexudative AMD; choroidal neovascularization in wet or exudative AMD. Oxidative stress and radical mediated damage are implicated in the pathogenesis of AMD (Beatty et al., 2000; Zarbin, 2004). In a large clinical trial, patients with intermediate stage AMD given dietary supplements of antioxidants including betacarotene, vitamin C, vitamin E, and zinc, experienced reduced progression to advanced AMD. This suggests oxidative stress is an important factor involved in AMD pathogenesis (AREDS, 2001).

Iron may be a major source of oxidative stress in AMD. Perls' stain detected increased iron in AMD-affected maculas compared to healthy age-matched maculas (Hahn et al., 2003), specifically in the RPE and Bruch's membrane of early AMD, geographic atrophy, and exudative AMD patients. Analysis of the *postmortem* macula of a 72-year-old white male with advanced geographic atrophy demonstrated iron overload not only in the RPE but also in the photoreceptor layer. Perls' stain detected iron in the photoreceptors and internal limiting membrane along with elevated



levels of ferritin and ferroportin in the photoreceptors and internal limiting membrane whereas the normal maculas were only weakly labeled with anti-ferritin and anti-ferroportin antibody (Dentchev et al., 2005). Mean aqueous humor iron levels were elevated by more than two-fold in dry AMD patients undergoing cataract surgery relative to controls, supporting the assertion that iron levels are elevated in AMD eyes (Jünemann et al., 2013).

Although iron accumulation has been detected in AMD retinas, whether it is a cause or consequence of AMD remains elusive. However, there are several lines of evidence indicating that iron directly contributes to AMD pathogenesis. First, iron accumulates with age increase (Hahn et al., 2006). Eyes from younger donors (less than 35 years old) and older donors (older than 65 years old) were dissected and separated into the retina and RPE/choroid. Atomic absorption spectrophotometry of retinas showed a significant increase in iron levels in the retinas of older compared to younger eyes. Much of this iron in the neural retina is likely to be in the photoreceptor layer, which is the region containing the most iron in rat retinas (Ugarte et al., 2012).

Second, iron is a potent generator of radicals and results in photoreceptor/RPE toxicity when locally elevated in conditions such as ocular siderosis. Although siderosis causes pan-retinal degeneration but not drusen, geographic atrophy, or CNV, this variation may be attributed to the differences in route of iron delivery and spatial and temporal patterns of iron accumulation. Third, mice with double deficiency of Cp and Heph and

subsequent age dependent retinal iron accumulation develop a retinal degeneration with several features of AMD (Hahn et al., 2004b). These features include sub-RPE wide-spaced collagen that is normally found in association with drusen in humans, RPE lysosomal inclusions, and RPE death. Histologically, these mice show focal photoreceptor loss and subretinal neovascularization similar to the advanced stage of AMD (Figure 2). Fourth, a patient with iron overload resulting from aceruloplasminemia had early-onset subretinal deposits similar to drusen found in AMD patients (Dunaief et al., 2005). Finally, transferrin is upregulated in AMD patients suggesting altered iron regulation or levels (Chowers et al., 2006). Microarray analysis and RT-PCR on postmortem retinas of AMD patients and age-matched controls found a 3.5-fold increase in transferrin mRNA levels in dry AMD relative to retinas without AMD and 2.1-fold increase in wet AMD vs. retinas without AMD. Western blot analysis showed a 2.1-fold increase in transferrin levels in AMD retinas compared to retinas without AMD. In these AMD patients, immunohistochemistry detected more transferrin signal in AMD retinas, especially in the photoreceptors, Müller cells, and drusen.

While the mechanism of iron accumulation in AMD is unknown, plausible culprits include inflammation, hypoxia, and oxidative stress, all of which contribute to AMD pathogenesis. Inflammation can cause cellular iron sequestration through IL-6 mediated upregulation of hepcidin (Ganz and Nemeth, 2009). Hypoxia can lead to increased iron uptake through HIF-mediated upregulation of DMT1, a cellular iron importer (Wang et al., 2010). Oxidative stress can upregulate TfR, another cellular iron importer (Fonseca et al., 2003). Further, hemorrhage in wet AMD causes iron transfer from degraded red blood cells to the retina (Bhisitkul et al., 2008).

ACERULOPLASMINEMIA

Aceruloplasminemia is a rare adult-onset autosomal recessive disease caused by mutations in the ceruloplasmin gene on chromosome 3q (Harris et al., 1995). Iron export from certain tissues is disrupted in these patients because ceruloplasmin normally facilitates iron export by converting it from Fe^{2+} to Fe^{3+} , the form of iron that can be loaded onto transferrin. The retina, brain, and pancreas become iron overloaded in patients with aceruloplasminemia. Clinically, aceruloplasminemia includes the triad of retinal degeneration, dementia, and diabetes (Yamaguchi et al., 1998). The retinal findings in aceruloplasminemia have only been reported in a few patients. All of them have showed retinal pigmentary abnormalities, and one had subretinal macular deposits similar to drusen (Dunaief et al., 2005). Fluorescein angiography (FA) showed RPE atrophy resulting in window defects in the macula. The drusen-like opacities seen by ophthalmoscopy caused blocked fluorescence on the FA. The drusen-like deposits were first observed at age 47 and became smaller and spread out in a centrifugal fashion over the subsequent 9 years. Interestingly, the patient had yellow pingueculae in both eyes and Perls' Prussian blue staining revealed iron overloaded epithelial cells in the pinguecula. Histopathology of this case revealed RPE iron accumulation, hypertrophy, hyper and hypo-pigmentation, autofluorescence, sub-RPE and sub-retinal drusen.

Similarly, histopathology in mice with combined deficiencies of Cp and Heph has been studied (Hahn et al., 2004b). By 6–9 months, these mice demonstrated RPE iron accumulation and hypertrophy. Focal RPE hyperplasia and necrosis, local photoreceptor loss, and subretinal neovascularization were also observed in some mice. Electron microscopy of hypertrophic RPE showed increased phagosomes, lysosomes, and sub-RPE deposits of wide-spaced collagen, resembling some hallmarks of AMD (**Figure 2**).

HEMOCHROMATOSIS

There are two types of hemochromatosis: primary and secondary. As a hereditary disease, primary hemochromatosis is characterized by excessive iron accumulation in the heart, pancreas, liver, and other tissues (Pietrangelo, 2006). Clinically, this results in cardiomyopathy, diabetes, cirrhosis, arthritis, testicular failure, and darkening of the skin. Several mutations can lead to hereditary hemochromatosis. The most common mutation resides in the histocompatibility leukocyte antigen class I-like protein involved in iron homeostasis (HFE) gene product (Feder et al., 1998). This protein normally binds the TfR and forms a stable complex, thus lowering the affinity of the receptor for transferrin. The mutation affects complex formation, resulting in more transferrin binding to TfR and subsequently more iron import into the cell. HFE also regulates the expression of Hepc. Another genetic form of hereditary hemochromatosis results from mutation in ferroportin, reducing iron export from cells (Pietrangelo, 2004). Hereditary hemochromatosis can

also result from mutations in Hepc, hemojuvelin (responsible for juvenile hemochromatosis), or TfR 2 (Pietrangelo, 2005; Nemeth and Ganz, 2006). In three cases with hereditary hemochromatosis, retinal abnormalities include drusen and iron in the peripapillary RPE, ciliary epithelium, and sclera (Roth and Foos, 1972).

Evidence from mice supports the possibility that primary hemochromatosis may result in retinal iron accumulation and degeneration. The mouse retina expresses HFE and HJV (Martin et al., 2006; Gnana-Prakasam et al., 2009b), and in knockouts of each of these genes, the retina accumulates iron and exhibits degeneration (Gnana-Prakasam et al., 2009a, 2012). In addition, the RPE exhibits a proliferative phenotype in mice lacking these genes.

Secondary hemochromatosis, or acquired hemochromatosis, results from iron intake during the process of multiple transfusions that are administered to patients with sickle cell anemia and thalassemia. Defects in Bruch's membrane underlying the RPE, called angioid streaks, can also be observed in these patients. However, it is difficult to differentiate the effects of iron overload, intraocular hemorrhage, and chelation therapy on the retina. It is possible that these patients have retinal iron overload. Alternatively, if local control of iron homeostasis in the retina prevents excess iron accumulation despite systemic iron overload, retinal iron level may not be affected. Retinal iron quantification and localization in *postmortem* eyes will help to address these issues.

FRIEDREICH'S ATAXIA

Friedreich's ataxia (FRDA) is an autosomal recessive neurodegenerative disease characterized by progressive ataxia. In most patients with FRDA, a gene encoding the mitochondrial protein frataxin contains a mutation that leads to progressive iron accumulation in mitochondria. Most patients with Friedreich's ataxia can develop a late-onset progressive optic neuropathy, indicating ganglion cell involvement (Porter et al., 2007). A published case in a 59-year-old woman with FRDA documented severe optic neuropathy with rapid-onset catastrophic vision impairment (Porter et al., 2007). Color fundus photos showed a pale optic disc and scattered fleck-like yellow deposits throughout the macula. These yellowish deposits were auto-fluorescent, suggesting the presence of lipofuscin. Additionally, a pigmentary retinopathy has also been associated with FRDA.

PANTOTHENATE KINASE-ASSOCIATED NEURODEGENERATION (PKAN)

Pantothenate kinase-associated neurodegeneration (PKAN), an autosomal recessive neurodegenerative disorder which used to known as the Halervorden-Spatz syndrome, is characterized by iron accumulation in the brain resulting in dystonia, choreoathetosis, rigidity, spasticity, tremor, dementia, or psychomotor retardation (Koeppen and Dickson, 2001). The disease is due to mutations in the pantothenate kinase 2 gene which produces phosphopantothenate (Zhou et al., 2001). Phosphopantothenate condenses with cysteine in the production of coenzyme A. The mutation results in deficient phosphopantothenate and increased cysteine which binds iron. As a result, iron accumulates in areas of the brain normally containing the most iron, including the medial globus pallidus and subtantia nigra. In the retina where coenzyme A is in the highest demand, disrupted membrane biosynthesis is likely to occur. Rod photoreceptors are constantly shedding outer segments and synthesizing new membrane discs and deficit of CoA may explain the retinopathy resulting from PKAN. Clinical features of PKAN include childhood onset, dystonia or psychomotor retardation (Koeppen and Dickson, 2001). Retinal features in these patients include a pigmentary retinopathy with attenuated arterioles, foveal hyperpigmentation, posterior pole depigmentation, bone spicules, bull's eye maculopathy, and flecked retina (Newell et al., 1979; Luckenbach et al., 1983). The flecks and macular annulus correlated to melanolipofuscin-contaning macrophages. Nearby RPE cells were hypertrophic with aggregated melanolipofuscin inside. The bone-spicule pattern seen by ophthalmoscopy corresponded to melanin pigment in RPE cells found around the retinal vasculature. Histology demonstrated total loss of photoreceptor outer and inner segments. Mice with a knockout of pantothenate kinase 2 also show photoreceptor degeneration (Kuo et al., 2005).

SIDEROSIS

Ocular siderosis is a sight-threatening condition resulting from deposition of iron in intraocular tissue that leads to oxidative damage from radicals generated by ferrous iron. The most common cause is an intraocular foreign body, but it can also due to an intraocular hemorrhage. Clinical manifestations of this disease include corneal iron deposition, iris heterochromia, pupillary mydriasis, failure of accommodation, anterior subcapsular cataract, or lens discoloration. If there is involvement of the trabecular meshwork and Schlemm's canal, secondary glaucoma can develop (Cibis et al., 1959; Talamo et al., 1985; Sneed, 1988). In the retina, RPE clumping and atrophy can occur as well as retinal arteriolar narrowing and retinal detachment. Initially, electroretinography (ERG) a- and b- wave amplitude may increase, but as the siderosis progresses and photoreceptors degenerate, there is gradual decrease in amplitude (Knave, 1969).

Animal models of siderosis have shown both histopathologic and functional abnormalities in the retina. After 10 days of solid iron foreign body insertion into rabbit vitreous, degeneration of the outer nuclear layer and RPE was observed (Declercq et al., 1977). Consistent with morphological change, ERG measurements also showed a reduction in both the a- and b-wave amplitudes under both scotopic and photopic conditions. Cibis et al. studied pathological specimens of patients who had ocular siderosis and hemosiderosis. Sequelae of intraocular iron overload include contraction bands in the vitreous body and inner surface of the retina, proliferation and obliteration of blood vessels, retinal detachment, and retinal degeneration (Cibis et al., 1959).

In ocular siderosis, iron accumulates in the eye because it has been introduced acutely. With aging and disease where iron transport is dysregulated, iron accumulation is slower and more chronic. Yet, whether the iron accumulation is acute or chronic, the photoreceptors and RPE are the cell types most susceptible to iron-induced damage or death.

SUBRETINAL HEMORRHAGE

Subretinal hemorrhage in the macula may disrupt vision function in a number of diseases including AMD, myopic degeneration, angioid streaks, and ocular histoplasmosis. In a study of patients with intraretinal and subretinal hemorrhage, it was shown that the visual acuity loss depends on hemorrhage size and ability of the tissue to clear the blood (Gillies and Lahav, 1983).

The possible mechanisms for vision dysfunction caused by subretinal hemorrhage include direct iron toxicity to photoreceptors, iron toxicity to the RPE, isolation of the photoreceptors from the RPE, cell migration and proliferation in the subretinal space, or proliferation of a fibrovascular membrane (Gillies and Lahay, 1983). Autologous blood injection into the subretinal space of albino rats and rabbits resulted in progressive degeneration of the photoreceptor with edematous change, and iron accumulation in the RPE and photoreceptor outer segments (Glatt and Machemer, 1982). Deferoxamine, an iron chelator, has been shown to protect retina from toxicity caused by subretinal blood in these rats (Youssef et al., 2002). In a similar experimental model using rabbits, iron was identified with Perls' staining in RPE and photoreceptors, and triamcinolone reduces photoreceptor apoptosis (Bhisitkul et al., 2008). Oxyhemoglobin is believed to be a mediator responsible for the pathology of blood in the retina. In vitro, experiments with oxyhemoglobin demonstrated that, when elevated, led to lipid peroxidation in retinal tissues (Ito et al., 1995). The hemoglobin-binding protein hemopexin may protect retina from heme-mediated toxicity. RPE cells bind and internalize the heme-hemopexin complex from the retina and thus facilitate clearance of sub- or intra-retinal blood (Hunt et al., 1996).

POTENTIAL THERAPEUTICS

Since iron-mediated oxidative damage may be involved in the pathogenesis of AMD, it is reasonable to assume antioxidants and iron chelators may reduce the incidence and progression of AMD. It has been shown by Age-Related Eye Disease Study (AREDS) that supplemental zinc, vitamin C, vitamin E, and β-carotene can reduce the risk of AMD progression, and it is likely that additional antioxidants may further protect or slow the AMD progression. Given that iron is one of the most potent sources of oxidative damage via hydroxyl radical production in the Fenton reaction, and since the antioxidants used in the AREDS study may not be able to eliminate all of the hydroxyl radical generated by iron, iron chelators may prove to be a useful complement to AREDS vitamins. Several reports indicate that iron chelation may be beneficial in neurological diseases such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease and FRDA (Richardson, 2004; Zheng et al., 2005). It is plausible that iron chelation may also be effective in treating retinal disease associated with iron overload. Iron-binding proteins could also be therapeutically useful, as transferrin has been shown to protect against hereditary retinal degeneration in mice (Picard et al., 2010).

However, there are challenges with choosing clinically available iron chelators. Ideally, the iron chelator for retinal degeneration therapy should be absorbed easily in sufficient volume through the GI tract, and transit the blood–retinal barrier efficiently. Such chelators are likely to be uncharged, lipid soluble, and of small molecular size to facilitate passage through the blood–retinal barriers (Maxton et al., 1986; Kalinowski and Richardson, 2005). Additionally, the ideal chelator might exclusively bind iron but no other biologically important divalent metals such as Zn^{2+} (Liu and Hider, 2002).

Currently, the clinically available iron chelators include deferoxamine, deferiprone, and deferasirox. Another potentially therapeutic iron chelator is salicylaldehyde isonicotinoyl hydrazone (SIH). The advantages and disadvantages of each of these chelators are summarized by Mehta (Mehta and Dunaief, 2012). Previously, in vitro experiments demonstrated iron in the RPE and Bruch's membrane can be chelated with deferoxamine. A recent study (Obolensky et al., 2011) demonstrated that treatment with zinc-deferoxamine reduced retinal oxidative stress and enhanced photoreceptor survival, leading to both functional and structural rescue in the rd10 model of retinitis pigmentosa. However, deferoxamine is a cumbersome iron chelator requiring subcutaneous or intravenous administration due to its poor absorption by the GI system. In addition, deferoxamine has serious systemic side effects including pulmonary toxicity, bony changes, growth failure, and promotion of Yersinia enterocolitica infections (De Virgiliis et al., 1988; Brill et al., 1991; Tenenbein et al., 1992). Deferoxamine can also cause retinotoxicity. Haimovici et al. describe macular and peripheral pigmentary changes, as well as reduction in retinal function as indicated by reduction in ERG amplitude and electrooculogram light-peak to dark-trough ratios (Haimovici et al., 2002).

In contrast, deferiprone can be administered orally with fewer systemic side effects which can be prevented by careful

REFERENCES

- Abboud, S., and Haile, D. J. (2000). A novel mammalian iron-regulated protein involved in intracellular iron metabolism. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 19906–19912. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M000713200
- Aisen, P., Enns, C., and Wessling-Resnick, M. (2001). Chemistry and biology of eukaryotic iron metabolism. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 33, 940–959. doi: 10.1016/S1357-2725(01)00063-2
- AREDS. (2001). A randomized, placebo-controlled, clinical trial of high-dose supplementation with vitamins C and E, beta carotene, and zinc for age-related macular degeneration and vision loss: AREDS report no. 8. *Arch. Ophthalmol.* 119, 1417–1436.
- Baker, E., and Morgan, E. H. (1994).
 "Iron transport," in *Iron Metabolism in Health And Disease*, eds J. Brock, J. H. Halliday, M. H. Pippard, and L. W. Powell (Philadelphia, PA: W. B. Saunders), 63–95.
- Beatty, S., Koh, H., Phil, M., Henson, D., and Boulton, M. (2000). The role of oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of age-related macular

degeneration. *Surv. Ophthalmol.* 45, 115–134. doi: 10.1016/S0039-6257 (00)00140-5

- Bhisitkul, R. B., Winn, B. J., Lee, O.-T., Wong, J., Pereira Dde, S., Porco, T. C., et al. (2008). Neuroprotective effect of intravitreal triamcinolone acetonide against photoreceptor apoptosis in a rabbit model of subretinal hemorrhage. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 49, 4071–4077. doi: 10.1167/iovs.08-1892
- Binder, R., Horowitz, J. A., Basilion, J. P., Koeller, D. M., Klausner, R. D., and Harford, J. B. (1994). Evidence that the pathway of transferrin receptor mRNA degradation involves an endonucleolytic cleavage within the 3' UTR and does not involve poly(A) tail shortening. *EMBO J.* 13, 1969–1980.
- Brill, P. W., Winchester, P., Giardina, P. J., and Cunningham-Rundles, S. (1991). Deferoxamine-induced bone dysplasia in patients with thalassemia major. *AJR Am. J. Roentgenol.* 156, 561–565. doi: 10.2214/ajr.156.3.1899759
- Burdo, J. R., Martin, J., Menzies, S. L., Dolan, K. G., Romano, M. A., Fletcher, R. J., et al. (1999). Cellular

monitoring. Oral deferiprone was found to be effective in decreasing retinal iron levels and oxidative stress in mice with agedependent iron accumulation from combined Cp and Heph deficiency (Hadziahmetovic et al., 2011b). Unlike deferoxamine, deferiprone was not found to be toxic to the mouse retina. The iron chelator salicylaldehyde isonicotinoyl hydrazone was also found to reduce levels of reactive oxygen species and prevent RPE cell death in human RPE cell lines with exposure to oxidative stress (Kurz et al., 2009; Lukinova et al., 2009). In the experiments conducted by Lukinova et al., the RPE cells treated with SIH were also resistant to oxidative stress induced by staurosporine, anti-Fas, and exposure to A2E plus blue light (Lukinova et al., 2009). We also found that deferiprone can rescue light-damage-induced photoreceptor death in which iron dysregulation is not the primary cause of the degeneration (Song et al., 2012). Iron chelators, such as deferiprone, which have a lower affinity for iron than deferoxamine, may have less potential to cause side effects by removing iron from proteins that require an iron cofactor. Taken together, these results indicate that iron chelation could protect the retina against a broad range of insults. This has promising implications for the treatment of retinal diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Xiaomin (Sharon) Ma at University of the Arts for her assistance in preparing the schematic diagram. For funding, we thank Research to Prevent Blindness, the NIH (EY015240), the FM Kirby Foundation, and the Pennsylvania Lions Eye Research Foundation.

distribution of iron in the brain of the Belgrade rat. *Neuroscience* 93, 1189–1196. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(99)00207-9

- Burdo, J. R., Menzies, S. L., Simpson, I. A., Garrick, L. M., Garrick, M. D., Dolan, K. G., et al. (2001). Distribution of divalent metal transporter 1 and metal transport protein 1 in the normal and Belgrade rat. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 66, 1198–1207. doi: 10.1002/jnr.1256
- Cheah, J. H., Kim, S. F., Hester, L. D., Clancy, K. W., Patterson, S. E., Papadopoulos, V., et al. (2006). NMDA receptor-nitric oxide transmission mediates neuronal iron homeostasis via the GTPase dexras1. *Neuron* 51, 431–440. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2006.07.011
- Chen, H., Attieh, Z. K., Syed, B. A., Kuo, Y.-M., Stevens, V., Fuqua, B. K., et al. (2010). Identification of zyklopen, a new member of the vertebrate multicopper ferroxidase family, and characterization in rodents and human cells. J. Nutr. 140, 1728–1735. doi: 10.3945/jn.109.117531
- Chen, L., Dentchev, T., Wong, R., Hahn, P., Wen, R., Bennett, J.,

et al. (2003). Increased expression of ceruloplasmin in the retina following photic injury. *Mol. Vis.* 9, 151–158.

- Chen, Y., Khan, R. S., Cwanger, A., Song, Y., Steenstra, C., Bang, S., et al. (2013). Dexras1, a small GTPase, is required for glutamate-NMDA neurotoxicity. *J. Neurosci.* 33, 3582–3587. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1497-12.2013
- Chowers, I., Wong, R., Dentchev, T., Farkas, R. H., Iacovelli, J., Gunatilaka, T. L., et al. (2006). The iron carrier transferrin is upregulated in retinas from patients with age-related macular degeneration. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 47, 2135–2140. doi: 10.1167/iovs.05-1135
- Cibis, P. A., Yamashita, T., and Rodriguez, F. (1959). Clinical aspects of ocular siderosis and hemosiderosis. AMA Arch. Ophthalmol. 62, 180–187.
- Declercq, S. S., Meredith, P. C., and Rosenthal, A. R. (1977). Experimental siderosis in the rabbit: correlation between electroretinography and histopathology. *Arch. Ophthalmol.*

95, 1051–1058. doi: 10.1001/ archopht.1977.04450060138014

- Dentchev, T., Hahn, P., and Dunaief, J. L. (2005). Strong labeling for iron and the iron-handling proteins ferritin and ferroportin in the photoreceptor layer in agerelated macular degeneration. Arch. Ophthalmol. 123, 1745–1746. doi: 10.1001/archopht.123.12.1745
- De Virgiliis, S., Congia, M., Frau, F., Argiolu, F., Diana, G., Cucca, F., et al. (1988). Deferoxamineinduced growth retardation in patients with thalassemia major. *J. Pediatr.* 113, 661–669. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3476(88)80375-5
- Donovan, A., Brownlie, A., Zhou, Y., Shepard, J., Pratt, S. J., Moynihan, J., et al. (2000). Positional cloning of zebrafish ferroportin1 identifies a conserved vertebrate iron exporter. *Nature* 403, 776–781. doi: 10.1038/35001596
- Donovan, A., Lima, C. A., Pinkus, J. L., Pinkus, G. S., Zon, L. I., Robine, S., et al. (2005). The iron exporter ferroportin/Slc40a1 is essential for iron homeostasis. *Cell Metab.* 1, 191–200. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2005.01.003
- Drayer, B., Burger, P., Hurwitz, B., Dawson, D., and Cain, J. (1987). Reduced signal intensity on MR images of thalamus and putamen in multiple sclerosis: increased iron content. *AJR Am. J. Roentgenol.* 149, 357–363. doi: 10.2214/ajr.149.2.357
- Duce, J. A., Tsatsanis, A., Cater, M. A., James, S. A., Robb, E., Wikhe, K., et al. (2010). Ironexport ferroxidase activity of β -amyloid precursor protein is inhibited by zinc in Alzheimer's disease. *Cell* 142, 857–867. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.08.014
- Dunaief, J. L., Richa, C., Franks, E. P., Schultze, R. L., Aleman, T. S., Schenck, J. F., et al. (2005). Macular degeneration in a patient with accruloplasminemia, a disease associated with retinal iron overload. *Ophthalmology* 112, 1062–1065. doi: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2004.12.029
- Ebrahimi, K. H., Hagedoorn, P.-L., and Hagen, W. R. (2012). A synthetic peptide with the putative iron binding motif of amyloid precursor protein (APP) does not catalytically oxidize iron. *PLoS ONE* 7:e40287. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040287
- Farkas, R. H., Chowers, I., Hackam, A. S., Kageyama, M., Nickells, R. W., Otteson, D. C., et al. (2004). Increased expression of iron-regulating genes in monkey and human glaucoma. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 45, 1410–1417. doi: 10.1167/iovs.03-0872

- Feder, J. N., Penny, D. M., Irrinki, A., Lee, V. K., Lebrón, J. A., Watson, N., et al. (1998). The hemochromatosis gene product complexes with the transferrin receptor and lowers its affinity for ligand binding. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 1472–1477. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.4.1472
- Fonseca, A. M., Pereira, C. F., Porto, G., and Arosa, F. A. (2003). Red blood cells upregulate cytoprotective proteins and the labile iron pool in dividing human T cells despite a reduction in oxidative stress. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 35, 1404–1416. doi: 10.1016/ j.freeradbiomed.2003.08.011
- Ganz, T., and Nemeth, E. (2009). Iron sequestration and anemia of inflammation. *Semin. Hematol.* 46, 387–393. doi: 10.1053/ j.seminhematol.2009.06.001
- Gerhardinger, C., Costa, M. B., Coulombe, M. C., Toth, I., Hoehn, T., and Grosu, P. (2005). Expression of acute-phase response proteins in retinal Müller cells in diabetes. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 46, 349–357. doi: 10.1167/iovs.04-0860
- Gillies, A., and Lahav, M. (1983). Absorption of retinal and subretinal hemorrhages. Ann. Ophthalmol. 15, 1068–1074.
- Glatt, H., and Machemer, R. (1982). Experimental subretinal hemorrhage in rabbits. *Am. J. Ophthalmol.* 94, 762–773. doi: 10.1016/0002-9394(82)90301-4
- Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Martin, P. M., Mysona, B. A., Roon, P., Smith, S. B., and Ganapathy, V. (2008). Hepcidin expression in mouse retina and its regulation via lipopolysaccharide/Toll-like receptor-4 pathway independent of Hfe. *Biochem. J.* 411, 79–88. doi: 10.1042/BJ20071377
- Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Tawfik, A., Romej, M., Ananth, S., Martin, P. M., Smith, S. B., et al. (2012). Iron-mediated retinal degeneration in haemojuvelin-knockout mice. *Biochem. J.* 441, 599–608. doi: 10.1042/BJ20111148
- Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Thangaraju, M., Liu, K., Ha, Y., Martin, P. M., Smith, S. B., et al. (2009a). Absence of iron-regulatory protein Hfe results in hyperproliferation of retinal pigment epithelium: role of cystine/glutamate exchanger. *Biochem. J.* 424, 243–252. doi: 10.1042/BJ20090424
- Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Zhang, M., Martin, P. M., Atherton, S. S., Smith, S. B., and Ganapathy, V. (2009b). Expression of the ironregulatory protein haemojuvelin

in retina and its regulation during cytomegalovirus infection. *Biochem. J.* 419, 533–543. doi: 10.1042/BJ20082240

- Gunshin, H., Mackenzie, B., Berger, U. V., Gunshin, Y., Romero, M. F., Boron, W. F., et al. (1997). Cloning and characterization of a mammalian proton-coupled metal-ion transporter. *Nature* 388, 482–488. doi: 10.1038/41343
- Hadziahmetovic, M., Song, Y., Ponnuru, P., Iacovelli, J., Hunter, A., Haddad, N., et al. (2011a). Age-dependent retinal iron accumulation and degeneration in hepcidin knockout mice. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 52, 109–118. doi: 10.1167/iovs.10-6113
- Hadziahmetovic, M., Song, Y., Wolkow, N., Iacovelli, J., Grieco, S., Lee, J., et al. (2011b). The oral iron chelator deferiprone protects against iron overload-induced retinal degeneration. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 52, 959–968. doi: 10.1167/iovs.10-6207
- Hadziahmetovic, M., Song, Y., Wolkow, N., Iacovelli, J., Kautz, L., Roth, M.-P., et al. (2011c). Bmp6 regulates retinal iron homeostasis and has altered expression in age-related macular degeneration. *Am. J. Pathol.* 179, 335–348. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.03.033
- Hahn, P., Dentchev, T., Qian, Y., Rouault, T., Harris, Z. L., and Dunaief, J. L. (2004a). Immunolocalization and regulation of iron handling proteins ferritin and ferroportin in the retina. *Mol. Vis.* 10, 598–607.
- Hahn, P., Qian, Y., Dentchev, T., Chen, L., Beard, J., Harris, Z. L., et al. (2004b). Disruption of ceruloplasmin and hephaestin in mice causes retinal iron overload and retinal degeneration with features of age-related macular degeneration. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 13850–13855.
- Hahn, P., Milam, A. H., and Dunaief, J. L. (2003). Maculas affected by age-related macular degeneration contain increased chelatable iron in the retinal pigment epithelium and Bruch's membrane. Arch. Ophthalmol. 121, 1099–1105. doi: 10.1001/archopht.121.8.1099
- Hahn, P., Ying, G., Beard, J., and Dunaief, J. L. (2006). Iron levels in human retina: sex difference and increase with age. *Neuroreport* 17, 1803–1806. doi: 10.1097/WNR.0b013e3280107776
- Haimovici, R., D'Amico, D. J., Gragoudas, E. S., and Sokol, S. (2002). The expanded clinical spectrum of deferoxamine retinopathy. *Ophthalmology* 109, 164–171.

- Halliwell, B., and Gutteridge, J. M. (1984). Oxygen toxicity, oxygen radicals, transition metals and disease. *Biochem. J.* 219, 1–14.
- Harris, Z. L., Durley, A. P., Man, T. K., and Gitlin, J. D. (1999). Targeted gene disruption reveals an essential role for ceruloplasmin in cellular iron efflux. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 10812–10817. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.19.10812
- Harris, Z. L., Takahashi, Y., Miyajima,
 H., Serizawa, M., MacGillivray,
 R. T., and Gitlin, J. D. (1995).
 Aceruloplasminemia: molecular characterization of this disorder of iron metabolism. *Proc. Natl. Acad.* Sci. U.S.A. 92, 2539–2543. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.7.2539
- Hawkins, K. N. (1986). Contribution of plasma proteins to the vitreous of the rat. *Curr. Eye Res.* 5, 655–663. doi: 10.3109/02713688609015133
- Hentze, M. W., and Kühn, L. C. (1996). Molecular control of vertebrate iron metabolism: mRNA-based regulatory circuits operated by iron, nitric oxide, and oxidative stress. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 93, 8175–8182. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.16.8175
- Hunt, R. C., and Davis, A. A. (1992). Release of iron by human retinal pigment epithelial cells. J. Cell. Physiol. 152, 102–110. doi: 10.1002/jcp.1041520114
- Hunt, R. C., Hunt, D. M., Gaur, N., and Smith, A. (1996). Hemopexin in the human retina: protection of the retina against heme-mediated toxicity. J. Cell. Physiol. 168, 71–80. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-46 52(199607)168:1<71::AID-JCP9> 3.0.CO;2-5
- Ito, T., Nakano, M., Yamamoto, Y., Hiramitsu, T., and Mizuno, Y. (1995). Hemoglobin-induced lipid peroxidation in the retina: a possible mechanism for macular degeneration. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 316, 864–872. doi: 10.1006/abbi.1995.1116
- Jünemann, A. G. M., Stopa, P., Michalke, B., Chaudhri, A., Reulbach, U., Huchzermeyer, C., et al. (2013). Levels of aqueous humor trace elements in patients with non-exsudative age-related macular degeneration: a casecontrol study. *PLoS ONE* 8:e56734. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0056734
- Kalinowski, D. S., and Richardson, D. R. (2005). The evolution of iron chelators for the treatment of iron overload disease and cancer. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 57, 547–583. doi: 10.1124/pr.57.4.2
- Klein, R., Wang, Q., Klein, B. E., Moss, S. E., and Meuer, S. M. (1995).

The relationship of age-related maculopathy, cataract, and glaucoma to visual acuity. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 36, 182–191.

- Knave, B. (1969). Electroretinography in eyes with retained intraocular metallic foreign bodies. *Acta Ophthalmol. Suppl.* 100(Suppl), 4–63.
- Knutson, M. D., Oukka, M., Koss, L. M., Aydemir, F., and Wessling-Resnick, M. (2005). Iron release from macrophages after erythrophagocytosis is up-regulated by ferroportin 1 overexpression and down-regulated by hepcidin. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 102, 1324–1328. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0409409102
- Koeppen, A. H., and Dickson, A. C. (2001). Iron in the Hallervorden-Spatz syndrome. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 25, 148–155. doi: 10.1016/S0887-8994(01)00269-7
- Krause, A., Neitz, S., Mägert, H. J., Schulz, A., Forssmann, W. G., Schulz-Knappe, P., et al. (2000). LEAP-1, a novel highly disulfidebonded human peptide, exhibits antimicrobial activity. *FEBS Lett.* 480, 147–150. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(00)01920-7
- Kuo, Y.-M., Duncan, J. L., Westaway, S. K., Yang, H., Nune, G., Xu, E. Y., et al. (2005). Deficiency of pantothenate kinase 2 (Pank2) in mice leads to retinal degeneration and azoospermia. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 14, 49–57. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddi005
- Kurz, T., Karlsson, M., Brunk, U. T., Nilsson, S. E., and Frennesson, C. (2009). ARPE-19 retinal pigment epithelial cells are highly resistant to oxidative stress and exercise strict control over their lysosomal redox-active iron. *Autophagy* 5, 494–501. doi: 10.4161/ auto.5.4.7961
- Laicine, E. M., and Haddad, A. (1994). Transferrin, one of the major vitreous proteins, is produced within the eye. *Exp. Eye Res.* 59, 441–445. doi: 10.1006/exer.1994.1129
- Leibowitz, H. M., Krueger, D. E., Maunder, L. R., Milton, R. C., Kini, M. M., Kahn, H. A., et al. (1980). The Framingham Eye Study monograph: an ophthalmological and epidemiological study of cataract, glaucoma, diabetic retinopathy, macular degeneration, and visual acuity in a general population of 2631 adults, 1973-1975. Surv. Ophthalmol. 24, 335–610.
- Levi, S., Corsi, B., Bosisio, M., Invernizzi, R., Volz, A., Sanford, D., et al. (2001). A human mitochondrial ferritin encoded by an intronless gene. J. Biol.

Chem. 276, 24437-24440. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C100141200

- Levi, S., Santambrogio, P., Cozzi, A., Rovida, E., Corsi, B., Tamborini, E., et al. (1994). The role of the Lchain in ferritin iron incorporation. Studies of homo and heteropolymers. J. Mol. Biol. 238, 649–654. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.1994.1325
- Levin, L. A., and Geszvain, K. M. (1998). Expression of ceruloplasmin in the retina: induction after optic nerve crush. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 39, 157–163.
- LeVine, S. M., and Macklin, W. B. (1990). Iron-enriched oligodendrocytes: a reexamination of their spatial distribution. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 26, 508–512. doi: 10.1002/jnr. 490260415
- Li, D., Ma, W., Sun, F., Pavlidis, P., and Spector, A. (2004). Cluster analysis of genes with significant change in expression in cells conditioned to survive TBOOH. *Exp. Eye Res.* 78, 301–308. doi: 10.1016/j.exer.2003.10.016
- Liu, Z. D., and Hider, R. C. (2002). Design of clinically useful iron(III)selective chelators. *Med. Res. Rev.* 22, 26–64. doi: 10.1002/med.1027
- Luckenbach, M. W., Green, W. R., Miller, N. R., Moser, H. W., Clark, A. W., and Tennekoon, G. (1983). Ocular clinicopathologic correlation of Hallervorden-Spatz syndrome with acanthocytosis and pigmentary retinopathy. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 95, 369–382.
- Lukinova, N., Iacovelli, J., Dentchev, T., Wolkow, N., Hunter, A., Amado, D., et al. (2009). Iron chelation protects the retinal pigment epithelial cell line ARPE-19 against cell death triggered by diverse stimuli. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 50, 1440–1447. doi: 10.1167/iovs.08-2545
- Martin, P. M., Gnana-Prakasam, J. P., Roon, P., Smith, R. G., Smith, S. B., and Ganapathy, V. (2006). Expression and polarized localization of the hemochromatosis gene product HFE in retinal pigment epithelium. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 47, 4238–4244.
- Maxton, D. G., Bjarnason, I., Reynolds, A. P., Catt, S. D., Peters, T. J., and Menzies, I. S. (1986). Lactulose, 51Cr-labelled ethylenediaminetetra-acetate, L-rhamnose and polyethyleneglycol 400 [corrected] as probe markers for assessment *in vivo* of human intestinal permeability. *Clin. Sci.* 71, 71–80.
- McGahan, M. C., and Fleisher, L. N. (1986). Antioxidant activity of aqueous and vitreous humor from the inflamed rabbit eye.

Curr. Eye Res. 5, 641–645. doi: 10.3109/02713688609015131

- McKie, A. T., Marciani, P., Rolfs, A., Brennan, K., Wehr, K., Barrow, D., et al. (2000). A novel duodenal iron-regulated transporter, IREG1, implicated in the basolateral transfer of iron to the circulation. *Mol. Cell* 5, 299–309. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80425-6
- Mehta, S., and Dunaief, J. L. (2012). "Studies on retinal and choroidal disorders," in *The Role of Iron in Retinal Diseases*, ed S. Mehta (New York, NY: Humana Press), 259–275.
- Miyahara, T., Kikuchi, T., Akimoto, M., Kurokawa, T., Shibuki, H., and Yoshimura, N. (2003). Gene microarray analysis of experimental glaucomatous retina from cynomologous monkey. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 44, 4347–4356. doi: 10.1167/iovs.02-1032
- Moiseyev, G., Chen, Y., Takahashi, Y., Wu, B. X., and Ma, J.-X. (2005). RPE65 is the isomerohydrolase in the retinoid visual cycle. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 12413–12418. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0503460102
- Morris, C. M., Candy, J. M., Oakley, A. E., Bloxham, C. A., and Edwardson, J. A. (1992). Histochemical distribution of nonhaem iron in the human brain. Acta Anat. (Basel) 144, 235–257. doi: 10.1159/000147312
- Muckenthaler, M., Gray, N. K., and Hentze, M. W. (1998). IRP-1 binding to ferritin mRNA prevents the recruitment of the small ribosomal subunit by the cap-binding complex eIF4F. *Mol. Cell* 2, 383–388. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80282-8
- Nemeth, E., and Ganz, T. (2006). Regulation of iron metabolism by hepcidin. *Annu. Rev. Nutr.* 26, 323–342. doi: 10.1146/ annurev.nutr.26.061505.111303
- Nemeth, E., Tuttle, M. S., Powelson, J., Vaughn, M. B., Donovan, A., Ward, D. M., et al. (2004). Hepcidin regulates cellular iron efflux by binding to ferroportin and inducing its internalization. *Science* 306, 2090–2093. doi: 10.1126/science.1104742
- Newell, F. W., Johnson, R. O. 2nd, and Huttenlocher, P. R. (1979). Pigmentary degeneration of the retina in the Hallervorden-Spatz syndrome. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 88, 467–471.
- Nicolas, G., Chauvet, C., Viatte, L., Danan, J. L., Bigard, X., Devaux, I., et al. (2002). The gene encoding the iron regulatory peptide hepcidin is regulated by anemia, hypoxia, and inflammation. *J. Clin. Invest.* 110, 1037–1044.

- j.freeradbiomed.2011.07.014 Osaki, S. (1966). Kinetic studies of ferrous ion oxidation with crystalline human ferroxidase (Ceruloplasmin). *J. Biol. Chem.* 241, 5053–5059.
- Osaki, S., Johnson, D. A., and Frieden, E. (1966). The possible significance of the ferrous oxidase activity of ceruloplasmin in normal human serum. *J. Biol. Chem.* 241, 2746–2751.
- Park, C. H., Valore, E. V., Waring, A. J., and Ganz, T. (2001). Hepcidin, a urinary antimicrobial peptide synthesized in the liver. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 7806–7810. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M008922200
- Patel, B. N., and David, S. (1997). A novel glycosylphosphatidylinositolanchored form of ceruloplasmin is expressed by mammalian astrocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 20185–20190. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.32.20185
- Patel, B. N., Dunn, R. J., and David, S. (2000). Alternative RNA splicing generates a glycosylphosphatidylinositolanchored form of ceruloplasmin in mammalian brain. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 4305–4310. doi: 10.1074/jbc.275.6.4305
- Patel, B. N., Dunn, R. J., Jeong, S. Y., Zhu, Q., Julien, J.-P., and David, S. (2002). Ceruloplasmin regulates iron levels in the CNS and prevents free radical injury. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 6578–6586.
- Picard, E., Jonet, L., Sergeant, C., Vesvres, M.-H., Behar-Cohen, F., Courtois, Y., et al. (2010). Overexpressed or intraperitoneally injected human transferrin prevents photoreceptor degeneration in rd10 mice. *Mol. Vis.* 16, 2612–2625.
- Pietrangelo, A. (2004). The ferroportin disease. *Blood Cells Mol. Dis.* 32, 131–138. doi: 10.1016/j.bcmd.2003.08.003
- Pietrangelo, A. (2005). Non-HFE hemochromatosis. *Semin. Liver Dis.* 25, 450–460. doi: 10.1055/s-2005-923316
- Pietrangelo, A. (2006). Hereditary hemochromatosis. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1763, 700–710. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2006.05.013
- Pigeon, C., Ilyin, G., Courselaud, B., Leroyer, P., Turlin, B., Brissot, P., et al. (2001). A new mouse

liver-specific gene, encoding a protein homologous to human antimicrobial peptide hepcidin, is overexpressed during iron overload. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 7811–7819. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M008923200

- Porter, N., Downes, S. M., Fratter, C., Anslow, P., and Németh, A. H. (2007). Catastrophic visual loss in a patient with Friedreich ataxia. *Arch. Ophthalmol.* 125, 273–274. doi: 10.1001/archopht.125.2.273
- Poss, K. D., and Tonegawa, S. (1997). Heme oxygenase 1 is required for mammalian iron reutilization. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 94, 10919–10924. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.20.10919
- Richardson, D. R. (2004). Novel chelators for central nervous system disorders that involve alterations in the metabolism of iron and other metal ions. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 1012, 326–341. doi: 10.1196/annals.1306.026
- Rodrigues, M. L., Filho, R. B., Laicine, E. M., and Haddad, A. (1998). Transferrin production by the ciliary body of rabbits: a biochemical and immunocytochemical study. *Curr. Eye Res.* 17, 694–699. doi: 10.1080/02713689808951245
- Rogers, B. S., Symons, R. C. A., Komeima, K., Shen, J., Xiao, W., Swaim, M. E., et al. (2007). Differential sensitivity of cones to iron-mediated oxidative damage. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 48, 438–445. doi: 10.1167/iovs.06-0528
- Roncagliolo, M., Garrido, M., Walter, T., Peirano, P., and Lozoff, B. (1998). Evidence of altered central nervous system development in infants with iron deficiency anemia at 6 mo: delayed maturation of auditory brainstem responses. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68, 683–690.
- Roth, A. M., and Foos, R. Y. (1972). Ocular pathologic changes in primary hemochromatosis. *Arch. Ophthalmol.* 87, 507–514. doi: 10.1001/archopht.1972.010000 20509003
- Rouault, T. A., and Cooperman, S. (2006). Brain iron metabolism. Semin. Pediatr. Neurol. 13, 142–148. doi: 10.1016/j.spen.2006.08.002
- Sarkar, J., Seshadri, V., Tripoulas, N. A., Ketterer, M. E., and Fox, P. L. (2003). Role of ceruloplasmin in macrophage iron

efflux during hypoxia. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 44018–44024. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M304926200

- Shichi, H. (1969). Microsomal electron transfer system of bovine retinal pigment epithelium. *Exp. Eye Res.* 8, 60–68. doi: 10.1016/S0014-4835(69)80081-3
- Sipe, D. M., and Murphy, R. F. (1991). Binding to cellular receptors results in increased iron release from transferrin at mildly acidic pH. J. Biol. Chem. 266, 8002–8007.
- Smith, M. A., Harris, P. L. R., Sayre, L. M., and Perry, G. (1997). Iron accumulation in Alzheimer disease is a source of redox-generated free radicals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 94, 9866–9868. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.18.9866
- Sneed,
 S.
 R.
 (1988).
 Ocular

 siderosis.
 Arch.
 Ophthalmol.
 106,
 997.
 doi:
 10.1001/

 archopht.1988.01060140143041

 104
- Song, D., Song, Y., Hadziahmetovic, M., Zhong, Y., and Dunaief, J. L. (2012). Systemic administration of the iron chelator deferiprone protects against light-induced photoreceptor degeneration in the mouse retina. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 53, 64–71. doi: 10.1016/ j.freeradbiomed.2012.04.020
- Talamo, J. H., Topping, T. M., Maumenee, A. E., and Green, W. R. (1985). Ultrastructural studies of cornea, iris and lens in a case of siderosis bulbi. *Ophthalmology* 92, 1675–1680.
- Tenenbein, M., Kowalski, S., Sienko, A., Bowden, D. H., and Adamson, I. Y. (1992). Pulmonary toxic effects of continuous desferrioxamine administration in acute iron poisoning. *Lancet* 339, 699–701. doi: 10.1016/0140-6736(92)90598-W
- Tripathi, R. C., Millard, C. B., Tripathi, B. J., Chailertborisuth, N. S., Neely, K. A., and Ernest, J. T. (1990). Aqueous humor of cat contains fibroblast growth factor and transferrin similar to those in man. *Exp. Eye Res.* 50, 109–112. doi: 10.1016/0014-4835(90)90016-N
- Ugarte, M., Grime, G. W., Lord, G., Geraki, K., Collingwood, J. F., Finnegan, M. E., et al. (2012). Concentration of various trace elements in the rat retina and their distribution in different structures.

Metallomics 4, 1245–1254. doi: 10.1039/c2mt20157g

- Vulpe, C. D., Kuo, Y. M., Murphy, T. L., Cowley, L., Askwith, C., Libina, N., et al. (1999). Hephaestin, a ceruloplasmin homologue implicated in intestinal iron transport, is defective in the sla mouse. *Nat. Genet.* 21, 195–199. doi: 10.1038/5979
- Wang, D., Wang, L.-H., Zhao, Y., Lu, Y.-P., and Zhu, L. (2010). Hypoxia regulates the ferrous iron uptake and reactive oxygen species level via divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT1) Exon1B by hypoxiainducible factor-1. *IUBMB Life* 62, 629–636. doi: 10.1002/iub.363
- Wigglesworth, J., and Baum, H. (1988). "Iron-dependent enzymes in the brain," in *Topics in Neurochemistry* and Neuropharmacology, ed M. B. H. Youdim (London: Taylor and Francis), 25–66.
- Wolkow, N., Song, Y., Wu, T.-D., Qian, J., Guerquin-Kern, J.-L., and Dunaief, J. L. (2011). Aceruloplasminemia: retinal histopathologic manifestations and iron-mediated melanosome degradation. Arch. Ophthalmol. 129, 1466–1474. doi: 10.1001/ archophthalmol.2011.309
- Yamaguchi, K., Takahashi, S., Kawanami, T., Kato, T., and Sasaki, H. (1998). Retinal degeneration in hereditary ceruloplasmin deficiency. *Ophthalmologica* 212, 11–14. doi: 10.1159/000027251
- Yefimova, M. G., Jeanny, J. C., Guillonneau, X., Keller, N., Nguyen-Legros, J., Sergeant, C., et al. (2000). Iron, ferritin, transferrin, and transferrin receptor in the adult rat retina. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 41, 2343–2351.
- Yefimova, M. G., Jeanny, J.-C., Keller, N., Sergeant, C., Guillonneau, X., Beaumont, C., et al. (2002). Impaired retinal iron homeostasis associated with defective phagocytosis in Royal College of Surgeons rats. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 43, 537–545.
- Youdim, M. (1990). "Neuropharmacological and neurobiochemical aspects of iron deficiency," in *Brain*, *Behavior, and Iron in the Infant Diet*, ed J. Dobbing (London: Springer), 83–106.
- Youssef, T., Trese, M., Hartzer, M., Mahgoub, M., Raza, H., Azrak,

M., et al. (2002). Deferoxamine reduces retinal toxicity from subretinal blood. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 43, 3000.

- Yu, T. C., and Okamura, R. (1988). Quantitative study of characteristic aqueous humor transferrin, serum transferrin and desialized serum transferrin in aqueous humor. Jpn. J. Ophthalmol. 32, 268–274.
- Zarbin, M. A. (2004). Current concepts in the pathogenesis of age-related macular degeneration. *Arch. Ophthalmol.* 122, 598–614. doi: 10.1001/archopht.122.4.598
- Zheng, H., Weiner, L. M., Bar-Am, O., Epsztejn, S., Cabantchik, Z. I., Warshawsky, A., et al. (2005). Design, synthesis, and evaluation of novel bifunctional iron-chelators as potential agents for neuroprotection in Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and other neurodegenerative diseases. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 13, 773–783. doi: 10.1016/j.bmc.2004. 10.037
- Zhou, B., Westaway, S. K., Levinson, B., Johnson, M. A., Gitschier, J., and Hayflick, S. J. (2001). A novel pantothenate kinase gene (PANK2) is defective in Hallervorden-Spatz syndrome. *Nat. Genet.* 28, 345–349. doi: 10.1038/ng572

Conflict of Interest Statement: The Dunaief labs receives research funding from ApoPharma, Inc., maker of deferiprone and Joshua L. Dunaief is listed an inventor in a patent pending for the use of deferiprone in retinal disease.

Received: 16 April 2013; accepted: 11 June 2013; published online: 28 June 2013.

Citation: Song D and Dunaief JL (2013) Retinal iron homeostasis in health and disease. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:24. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00024

Copyright © 2013 Song and Dunaief. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

frontiers in AGING NEUROSCIENCE

REVIEW ARTICLE published: 23 August 2013 doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00044

Role of the P-Type ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B in brain copper homeostasis

Jonathon Telianidis^{1,2†}, Ya Hui Hung^{3,4}, Stephanie Materia^{1,2} and Sharon La Fontaine^{1,2}*

¹ Strategic Research Centre for Molecular and Medical Research, School of Life and Environmental Sciences, Deakin University, Burwood, VIC, Australia

² Centre for Cellular and Molecular Biology, School of Life and Environmental Sciences, Deakin University, Burwood, VIC, Australia

³ Oxidation Biology Unit, Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, VIC, Australia

⁴ Centre for Neuroscience Research, The University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia

Edited by:

Anthony Robert White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Anthony Robert White, The University of Melbourne, Australia Katherine Price, Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai, USA

*Correspondence:

Sharon La Fontaine, Centre for Cellular and Molecular Biology, School of Life and Environmental Sciences, Deakin University, Melbourne Campus, 221 Burwood Highway, Burwood, VIC 3125, Australia e-mail: sharon.lafontaine@ deakin.edu.au

[†]Present address:

Jonathon Telianidis, Department of Physiology, Monash University, Clayton, VIC, Australia

Over the past two decades there have been significant advances in our understanding of copper homeostasis and the pathological consequences of copper dysregulation. Cumulative evidence is revealing a complex regulatory network of proteins and pathways that maintain copper homeostasis. The recognition of copper dysregulation as a key pathological feature in prominent neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and prion diseases has led to increased research focus on the mechanisms controlling copper homeostasis in the brain. The copper-transporting P-type ATPases (copper-ATPases), ATP7A and ATP7B, are critical components of the copper regulatory network. Our understanding of the biochemistry and cell biology of these complex proteins has grown significantly since their discovery in 1993. They are large polytopic transmembrane proteins with six copperbinding motifs within the cytoplasmic N-terminal domain, eight transmembrane domains. and highly conserved catalytic domains. These proteins catalyze ATP-dependent copper transport across cell membranes for the metallation of many essential cuproenzymes, as well as for the removal of excess cellular copper to prevent copper toxicity. A key functional aspect of these copper transporters is their copper-responsive trafficking between the trans-Golgi network and the cell periphery. ATP7A- and ATP7B-deficiency, due to genetic mutation, underlie the inherited copper transport disorders, Menkes and Wilson diseases, respectively. Their importance in maintaining brain copper homeostasis is underscored by the severe neuropathological deficits in these disorders. Herein we will review and update our current knowledge of these copper transporters in the brain and the central nervous system, their distribution and regulation, their role in normal brain copper homeostasis, and how their absence or dysfunction contributes to disturbances in copper homeostasis and neurodegeneration.

Keywords: copper, copper homeostasis, ATP7A, ATP7B, Menkes disease, Wilson disease, occipital horn syndrome, ATP7A-related motor neuropathy

INTRODUCTION

Copper is indispensable for normal development and function of the central nervous system (CNS). The copper concentration of the human adult brain is significant, estimated at 7-10% of total body copper, similar to that of the liver, the major organ that regulates the copper status of the body (Cartwright and Wintrobe, 1964; Linder, 1991). Regional variance in brain copper concentrations reflects differing metabolic requirements for copper, which change during development (reviewed in Lutsenko et al., 2010). Copper is required as a cofactor for numerous critical enzymes that are involved in vital CNS processes such as respiration, neurotransmitter synthesis, activation of neuropeptides and hormones, protection from oxidative damage, myelination, pigmentation, and iron metabolism among others. The redox cycling of copper between Cu^{2+} and Cu^+ oxidation states is utilized by enzymes involved in these processes for catalytic reactions. However, this redox activity also can lead to elevated reactive oxygen species (ROS) and corruption of critical proteins by adventitious binding of copper ions (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1984). High oxygen consumption in the brain (20% of total body oxygen), coupled with low levels of antioxidants and antioxidant enzymes, and high levels of metal ions, mean the brain is particularly susceptible to ROS-induced oxidative stress. Hence, precise regulation of brain copper is essential to ensure appropriate levels and distribution for the maintenance of brain function, without risking inadvertent interactions with other cellular components.

Much of what is currently known about brain copper regulation comes from studies of diseases where copper dysregulation is associated with neurodegeneration. Menkes disease (MD; OMIM 309400) is an X-linked inherited disorder with serious neurological symptoms and neurodegeneration resulting from severe copper deficiency. Occipital horn syndrome (OHS; OMIM 304150) is an allelic variant of MD with milder neurological symptoms and predominantly connective tissue defects. In Wilson disease (WD; OMIM 277900), an inherited, autosomal recessive copper toxicosis disorder, patients present with hepatic and neurological symptoms (reviewed in Danks, 1995). There is mounting evidence that copper dysregulation plays a key role in more common neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, Huntington's, motor neuron, and prion diseases (reviewed in Scheiber et al., 2013).

The mechanisms of brain copper import, distribution, and export are now beginning to be elucidated. The exchange of copper between the periphery and the brain is highly regulated by the brain barriers. The copper concentration of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF; ~0.25 µM; Kjellin, 1963; Lentner, 1981) is up to 100-fold lower than that in the plasma (11–25 μ M; Tietz, 1987). In a rat brain perfusion study that compared copper uptake into brain capillaries, parenchyma, choroid plexus, and CSF, non-protein bound free copper ion was the predominant copper species that entered the brain via both the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and the blood-CSF barrier (BCB; Choi and Zheng, 2009). The higher rate of copper transport into the brain parenchyma compared to the CSF suggests that the BBB is the main site through which copper enters the brain. Copper influx into the brain parenchyma and CSF is regulated by copper transporters CTR1, ATP7A, and ATP7B, which are highly expressed in the brain capillaries and choroid plexus (Iwase et al., 1996; Qian et al., 1998; Kuo et al., 2006; Niciu et al., 2006; Choi and Zheng, 2009; Donsante et al., 2010; Davies et al., 2013).

Significant insight into the mechanisms controlling brain copper homeostasis began two decades ago with the identification of the genes encoding the essential copper-transporting ATPases, ATP7A (Chelly et al., 1993; Mercer et al., 1993; Vulpe et al., 1993) and ATP7B (Bull et al., 1993; Petrukhin et al., 1993; Yamaguchi et al., 1993). Mutations in ATP7A and ATP7B underlie MD and WD, respectively. ATP7A is located on chromosome Xq13.2-13.3 and comprises 23 exons that span approximately 150 kb¹. ATP7B is located on chromosome 13q14.3 and comprises 21 exons that span approximately 80 kb². Transcripts of approximately 7.5-8.5 kb are produced from both genes and contain coding regions of 4.5 kb, which are translated to produce proteins of 180 and 165 kDa, respectively. ATP7A and ATP7B are members of the P1Bsubfamily of the P-type ATPases. They undergo ATP-dependent cycles of phosphorylation and dephosphorylation to catalyze the translocation of copper across cellular membranes. Their structure and biochemistry was thoroughly reviewed by Lutsenko et al. (2007). They are highly related in structure and function with approximately 60% amino acid identity. They have eight transmembrane domains that form a path through cell membranes for copper translocation; and a large N-terminus with six metal-binding domains (MBDs), each comprising approximately 70 amino acids and the highly conserved metal-binding motif GMxCxxC (where x is any amino acid). Other highly conserved domains include the intramembrane CPC motif that is required for copper translocation through the membrane, the N-domain containing the ATP-binding site, the P-domain containing the conserved aspartic acid residue and the A-domain comprising the phosphatase domain. Copper-binding together with other N- and C-terminal signals regulate their activity, intracellular location, and copper-induced intracellular trafficking (see below and reviewed in La Fontaine and Mercer, 2007; Lutsenko et al., 2007; **Figure 1**).

ATP7A and ATP7B possess dual functions, delivering copper for incorporation into copper-dependent enzymes, and removal of excess copper from cells. These functions are largely regulated by their sub-cellular localization (see below). ATP7A is ubiquitously expressed in extrahepatic cells and tissues, which explains the systemic defects caused by its absence or inactivation in MD and points to a house-keeping role for ATP7A. ATP7B has a more limited expression pattern, with the highest expression level in the liver, and lower levels in the kidney, placenta, brain, heart, and lungs (Bull et al., 1993; Tanzi et al., 1993; Vulpe et al., 1993). This restricted expression suggests more specialized functions for ATP7B in regulating copper physiology, such as biliary copper excretion (Terada et al., 1999). ATP7B also has a biosynthetic role, supplying copper to cuproenzymes such as ceruloplasmin (Terada et al., 1998). In cells where ATP7B is co-expressed with ATP7A, it often has a specific and distinct role (Veldhuis et al., 2009a; La Fontaine et al., 2010), for example in copper secretion into milk during lactation (Michalczyk et al., 2008), and in fine-tuning the intracellular copper balance in the kidney (Linz et al., 2008; Barnes et al., 2009). The expression of both copper-transporting P-type ATPases (copper-ATPases) in the brain and the severe neurological symptoms that arise from a deficiency of either transporter, suggest that they play key roles in regulating brain copper homeostasis. This review will summarize our current knowledge of the expression, localization, and contribution of ATP7A and ATP7B to maintaining and managing copper levels within the brain.

EXPRESSION AND LOCALIZATION OF ATP7A AND ATP7B IN THE BRAIN

ATP7A

The ATP7A gene is transcribed to produce an 8.5 kb transcript that is expressed in all tissues examined except for the liver (Chelly et al., 1993; Vulpe et al., 1993). In the mouse brain, the Atp7a transcript is expressed in the cerebrovascular endothelial (CVE) cells that form the BBB (Qian et al., 1998), and is strongly expressed in the choroid plexus (Kuo et al., 1997; Murata et al., 1997; Nishihara et al., 1998; Choi and Zheng, 2009), a structure that forms the BCB and regulates the concentration of substances in the CSF (Figure 2A). Choi and Zheng (2009) further showed that Atp7a is more highly expressed in the brain barriers (BBB and BCB), the brain capillaries and choroid plexus, than in brain parenchyma. Comparing the two barriers, Atp7a mRNA expression is 3.4-fold higher in the choroid plexus than in the cerebral capillaries. This observation is consistent with the finding that the Atp7a protein levels in the developing and adult mouse brain are highest in the choroid plexus/ependymal cells of the lateral and third ventricles (Niciu et al., 2006).

Based on abnormal copper accumulation in cultured astrocytes from the macular mouse, a model of MD, Kodama et al. (1991) proposed that astrocytes play an important role in copper transport from the blood and CSF toward neurons, and that this pathway is disturbed in MD and animal models (**Figure 2B**). Kaler and Schwartz (1998) later confirmed the expression of mouse and rat *Atp7a* in astrocytes from various brain regions (cerebral cortex,

¹http://asia.ensembl.org/Homo_sapiens/Gene/Summary?g=ENSG00000165240; r=X:77166194-77305892

²http://asia.ensembl.org/Homo_sapiens/Gene/Summary?g=ENSG00000123191; r=13:52506809-52585630



corpus striatum, and cerebellum). Therefore, ATP7A is postulated to play a key role in the copper distribution from astrocytes to neurons. Importantly, the successful treatment of MD mouse models by intravenous administration of copper earlier than postnatal day 7 (P7; Mann et al., 1979) was proposed to be a consequence of the immaturity of the BBB, which includes astrocytes (Kodama et al., 1991). This immaturity allows the penetration of copper that is prevented in these ATP7A-deficient models once development of the BBB is complete.

Early in situ hybridization studies in mouse brain showed significant levels of the Atp7a transcript in the hippocampal CA1 region, the dentate gyrus, the cerebellar granular layer and the olfactory bulb, and lower levels in the hippocampal CA3 region and Purkinje neurons (Iwase et al., 1996). Atp7a mRNA was detected also by RT-PCR in mouse and rat cerebral cortex and cerebellum, and in isolated rat cerebellar granule neurons (Kaler and Schwartz, 1998). Consistent with these observations, a detailed immunohistochemical study by Niciu et al. (2006) demonstrated the presence of the Atp7a protein in most CNS cell types at P11 in the developing mouse brain and in the adult brain. In transgenic mice that overexpressed human ATP7A, the protein is primarily produced in the CA2 region of the hippocampus, the Purkinje neurons of the cerebellum, and in the choroid plexus (Ke et al., 2006). The overexpression of ATP7A resulted in an overall reduction of brain copper concentrations (Ke et al., 2006), which is consistent with ATP7A in the choroid plexus functioning to efflux copper back into the circulation (Choi and Zheng, 2009). In more recent studies of human brain tissue, ATP7A protein levels are most prominent in the cerebellum and substantia nigra (Davies et al., 2013). The significance of ATP7A expression in these brain regions is poorly understood.

ATP7A expression is developmentally regulated (Kuo et al., 1997; Barnes et al., 2005; El Meskini et al., 2005; Niciu et al., 2006). The widespread expression of Atp7a mRNA in neurons and ependymal cells during embryonic and postnatal development in the mouse (Kuo et al., 1997; Murata et al., 1997) suggests a house-keeping role for ATP7A in the brain and CNS. Interestingly, Atp7a is not detectable by RT-PCR in embryonic day 20 rat astrocytes, but it is detectable in P3, P8, and adult astrocytes (Kaler and Schwartz, 1998). The study by Niciu et al. (2006) showed that Atp7a protein levels are most abundant in the early postnatal period, peaking in the neocortex and cerebellum at P4. From birth (P0) to adulthood, there is a decline in Atp7a levels in most brain regions, and this decline is more pronounced in the hippocampus and cerebellum than in the hypothalamus (Niciu et al., 2006). During this postnatal period, despite a general decline in Atp7a levels, there is increased Atp7a expression in CA2 hippocampal pyramidal cells and cerebellar Purkinje neurons. The authors proposed that since the CA2 region is resistant to epileptogenesis, the increase in CA2 Atp7a levels may contribute to seizure resistance (Niciu et al., 2006). The observed increase in Atp7a levels in Purkinje neurons is consistent with significant levels of ATP7A in human cerebellar Purkinje neurons (Davies et al., 2013), but it is inconsistent with other reports of a postnatal decline in mouse Atp7a mRNA and protein levels in these cells (Iwase et al., 1996; Barnes et al., 2005). Although Barnes et al.

Pre-synaptic

Post-synaptic



encounter metal ions that cross the BBB and play an important role in copper transport from the blood and CSF toward neurons. Copper transport in glutamatergic neurons is depicted. Copper-independent and reversible trafficking of ATP7A is stimulated by N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) activation that leads to Ca²⁺ influx and is associated with the rapid release of copper from neurons. The released copper down-regulates NMDAR activity thus protecting neurons from excitotoxicity. (B) Perturbed copper transport in Menkes disease due to the absence or inactivation of ATP7A. The predicted consequences of ATP7A inactivation in relation to copper levels in brain barrier cells, astrocytes and neurons are shown. Any copper that reaches the BBB accumulates within endothelial cells leading to reduced copper transport to the brain parenchyma, astrocytes and neurons. Any copper that reaches astrocytes also will accumulate. There is reduced copper transport across the BCB. Excitotoxicity due to impaired synaptic copper release from glutamatergic neurons, which down-regulates NMDAR activity, can contribute to seizures and neuronal degeneration in Menkes disease.

(2005) reported a postnatal switch in the expression of Atp7a from Purkinje neurons to Bergmann glia in the rodent brain, in human brain tissue, ATP7A could not be detected in the Bergmann glia (Davies et al., 2013). This discrepancy may allude to the possibility that different mechanisms regulate human and rodent cerebellar copper homeostasis. The increased ATP7A expression in the cerebellum may explain the increased sensitivity of this region, and in particular Purkinje neurons, to copper deficiency as observed in MD (Menkes et al., 1962; Kumode et al., 1993, 1994; Iwase et al., 1996; Geller et al., 1997; Liu et al., 2005a; Niciu et al., 2006).

of copper transport across the blood brain barrier (BBB) and blood

physiological conditions. Copper import into cells is via the major copper

import protein CTR1. The proposed locations and orientation of ATP7A and ATP7B are shown. ATP7A is expressed in cerebrovascular endothelial cells

that form the BBB but its expression is 3.4-fold higher in the choroid plexus

capillary endothelial cells of the brain, ATP7A predominantly localizes to the

basolateral membrane. ATP7A facilitates copper transport from the blood

across the BBB to the brain parenchyma. At the choroid plexus, ATP7A

facilitates the removal of excess copper from the brain into the blood.

Therefore, the BCB serves as the main pathway for eliminating excess

the choroid plexus. Astrocytes are the first brain parenchyma cells to

brain copper. In contrast, ATP7B is concentrated at the apical membrane.

At the CSF-facing apical membrane of choroid plexus epithelial cells, ATP7B

may contribute to copper transport into the CSF and copper sequestration in

than in the cerebral capillaries. In both choroid plexus epithelial cells and

cerebrospinal fluid barrier (BCB). (A) Copper transport under

In the olfactory system, neuronal Atp7a localization correlates with neuronal maturation. Atp7a is initially concentrated in neuronal cell bodies at early embryonic stages, then shifts to the extending axons during the postnatal period (El Meskini et al., 2005). Atp7a levels peak prior to synaptogenesis, which occurs postnatally. Similarly, increased expression levels precede synapse formation following injury-stimulated neurogenesis. Together with a follow-up study of the mottled brindled mouse model of MD ($Mo^{Br/y}$), these data suggest a role for ATP7A in axon extension and synaptogenesis, the absence of which may contribute to the neurodegeneration evident in MD and its mouse models (El Meskini et al., 2007).

The increase in ATP7A during the early postnatal period indicates a crucial role for copper during early development, and particularly in synaptogenesis. This may underlie the critical window during which some human MD patients and mouse models (the mottled mouse mutants) respond favorably to postnatal copper injections, especially when administered in the early postnatal period (Mann et al., 1979; Fujii et al., 1990; Niciu et al., 2006, 2007; Tang et al., 2008). Kaler et al. (2008) reported that this successful copper treatment depends on the presence of a mutant ATP7A protein with some residual copper transport function. Hence, the therapeutic efficacy of copper injections may be a consequence of increased levels of mutant ATP7A, albeit with significantly reduced catalytic activity (La Fontaine et al., 1999; Kaler, 2011).

A zebrafish mutant, *calamity*, with an embryonic-recessive lethal mutation in the *ATP7A* ortholog, shows impaired copper homeostasis with absent melanin pigmentation, defective notochord formation, and neurodegeneration in the hindbrain region of the developing brain (Mendelsohn et al., 2006; Madsen et al., 2008). These authors proposed a developmental hierarchy of copper metabolism, where notochord formation is preferentially preserved during copper limitation, potentially explaining some of the vascular and neurologic abnormalities observed in MD. *Drosophila* has a sole ortholog of *ATP7A*, *DmATP7*, which appears to play an important role in the developing *Drosophila* brain (Norgate et al., 2007). It is strongly expressed in the larval brain at different developmental stages (Burke et al., 2008). Strong *DmATP7A* expression is observed in the ventral ganglion but it is absent from most of the optic lobes (Burke et al., 2008).

ATP7B

Although ATP7B is expressed in the brain (Bull et al., 1993; Tanzi et al., 1993), its expression patterns and contribution to brain copper homeostasis are less well characterized than that of ATP7A. In the brain of the developing mouse embryo, Atp7b mRNA cannot be detected, suggesting that there may be no prenatal expression or that expression is below the detection limits (Kuo et al., 1997). Alternatively, consistent with the possibility that significant expression begins postnatally, brain copper levels in an Atp7b null mouse continues to increase slightly throughout adult life (Buiakova et al., 1999). In a study of Atp7b protein and mRNA distribution in the rat brain, Atp7b is detected in the hippocampus, the granular cells of the dentate gyrus and pyramidal cells of the CA1 to CA4 layers, the glomerular cell layer of the olfactory bulbs, Purkinje neurons of the cerebellum, pyramidal neurons of the cerebral cortex, and cores of several nuclei (e.g., pontine nuclei and lateral reticular nuclei) in the brainstem (Saito et al., 1999). In these brain regions, both Atp7b mRNA and protein correlate with copper distribution as determined by staining with the copper chelator bathocuproine disulfonic acid (BCS). Based on similar distribution patterns of cuproenzymes such as dopamine-β-hydroxylase (DBH) and Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase (Cu-Zn SOD), as well as abnormal catecholamine synthesis in the Long-Evans Cinnamon (LEC) rat model of WD (Saito et al., 1996; Okabe et al., 1998), these authors speculated that ATP7B-mediated control of copper homeostasis in these brain regions is important in regulating DBH activity.

In contrast to mouse Atp7a, there is continuous Atp7b expression in the adult mouse cerebellar Purkinje neurons, and an age-dependent down-regulation (Barnes et al., 2005). Based on kinetic studies and experiments in mice lacking Atp7b, these authors proposed a homeostatic role for ATP7A in maintaining intracellular copper at a certain level, and a biosynthetic role for ATP7B mediating the synthesis of copper-dependent enzymes such as ceruloplasmin (Barnes et al., 2005).

In the human brain, immunohistochemical staining reveals expression of the ATP7B protein in the visual cortex, anterior cingulate cortex, body of caudate, putamen, substantia nigra, and cerebellum, with the most significant levels of ATP7B detected in the cerebellum, anterior cingulated cortex, and caudate putamen (Davies et al., 2013). Strong staining of ATP7B in Purkinje neurons and not the Bergmann glia is consistent with the findings in the adult rat and mouse brains. However, there is no correlation between ATP7A and ATP7B protein levels and copper levels in the brain regions investigated (Davies et al., 2013).

FUNCTION AND REGULATION OF THE COPPER-ATPases IN CNS CELL TYPES

REGULATION OF ATP7A AND ATP7B

Much of what is currently known about the copper-ATPases derives from studies in peripheral cells and tissues. Emerging studies of copper transport and the copper-ATPases in the brain and certain CNS cell types both support our current understanding of their mechanism of action and regulation, but also provide new insights into the complexity of copper's role in the CNS.

ATP7A and ATP7B have a dual role in cells; a biosynthetic role, delivering copper to the secretory pathway for metallation of cuproenzymes, and a homeostatic role, exporting excess copper from the cell. Under normal, physiological conditions, ATP7A and ATP7B are localized at the trans-Golgi network (TGN) where they provide copper to copper-dependent enzymes synthesized in the secretory pathway. ATP7A has a role in the metallation of enzymes such as peptidylglycine α -amidating monooxygenase (PAM; El Meskini et al., 2003; Steveson et al., 2003), tyrosinase (Petris et al., 2000; Setty et al., 2008), extracellular SOD3 (Qin et al., 2005), DBH (Saito et al., 1996), and lysyl oxidase, all of which are expressed in the CNS (Lutsenko et al., 2010). ATP7Amediated copper delivery to lysyl oxidase is proposed based on similar temporal expression of these two proteins in the developing rat brain and the sensitivity of lysyl oxidase-dependent processes to ATP7A inactivation as evident in MD and OHS (Royce et al., 1980; Kuivaniemi et al., 1985; Kaler et al., 1994; Kaler, 1998; Tchaparian et al., 2000; Lutsenko et al., 2007). Copper delivery to apo-ceruloplasmin in hepatocytes (Terada et al., 1998) and mouse cerebellum (Barnes et al., 2005) is mediated by Atp7b, and by Atp7a in macrophages in response to hypoxia-mediated increased copper uptake (White et al., 2009).

The key mechanism by which the copper-ATPases regulate cellular copper levels involves alteration of their cellular localization in response to changes in cytoplasmic copper concentration. When intracellular copper levels are elevated, ATP7A and ATP7B traffic from the TGN to the cell periphery to export excess copper from cells. The copper-induced trafficking of ATP7A was first described in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO-K1) cells (Petris et al., 1996), and since then, it has been reported in a wide range of non-polarized (e.g., human fibroblasts, HeLa, and mammary carcinoma cells; Yamaguchi et al., 1996; Ackland et al., 1997; Dierick et al., 1997; Francis et al., 1998; La Fontaine et al., 1998a,b; Qi and Byers, 1998) and polarized cell types (Madin–Darby canine kidney (MDCK), mouse enterocytes, Caco-2; Greenough et al., 2004; Monty et al., 2005; Nyasae et al., 2007). Trafficking of ATP7B also has been observed in non-polarized hepatoma, human bladder carcinoma, and CHO-K1 cells (Hung et al., 1997; Yang et al., 1997; Forbes and Cox, 2000; La Fontaine et al., 2001; Huster et al., 2003), and in polarized hepatic cells (HepG2 and WIF-B; Roelofsen et al., 2000; Guo et al., 2005; Cater et al., 2006).

In polarized cells, ATP7A traffics from the TGN to a rapidly recycling vesicular pool located near the basolateral membrane (Monty et al., 2005; Nyasae et al., 2007), whereas ATP7B traffics to sub-apical vesicles (Roelofsen et al., 2000; Guo et al., 2005; Cater et al., 2006). At these locations they sequester and mediate the export of excess copper. When copper levels return to normal, ATP7A and ATP7B recycle back to the TGN (Petris and Mercer, 1999; Cater et al., 2006; Nyasae et al., 2007). The trafficking and recycling of the copper-ATPases requires specific signal sequences (Figure 1). For both ATP7A and ATP7B, only MBD 5 or 6 is necessary and sufficient to mediate copper-stimulated trafficking from the TGN to the cell periphery (Strausak et al., 1999; Cater et al., 2004). C-terminal di- and tri-leucine motifs in ATP7A and ATP7B, respectively, are required for retrograde trafficking of the proteins to the TGN when copper levels return to normal (Petris et al., 1998; Cater et al., 2006; Braiterman et al., 2011), and for basolateral targeting of ATP7A in polarized MDCK cells (Greenough et al., 2004). TGN retention of ATP7A is mediated by a 38 amino acid sequence contained within transmembrane domain three (Francis et al., 1998) whereas ATP7A retention at the basolateral surface may require the PDZ-binding motif (D¹⁴⁹⁷TAL) within the C-terminus (Greenough et al., 2004). In ATP7B, a nine amino acid sequence (F³⁷AFDNVGYE) in the N-terminus is essential for TGN retention under low copper conditions and for apical targeting in polarized hepatocytes when copper levels are elevated (Braiterman et al., 2009). Although details of the trafficking machinery involved in these processes remain to be fully elucidated, interacting partners that may play a role include AIPP1, a PDZ domain-containing protein that may bind to the PDZ motif in ATP7A (Stephenson et al., 2005), and dynactin subunit p62 that may be involved in ATP7B trafficking (Lim et al., 2006b).

In addition to the N- and C-terminal signals that control the copper-ATPase response to elevated copper, other processes also contribute to regulating copper-ATPase activity. They include, posttranslational modifications such as transient autophosphorylation at the invariant aspartate residue (D¹⁰⁴⁴KTGT; Figure 1) to form an acyl-phosphate intermediate, a process that is characteristic of the P-type ATPase catalytic cycle (Voskoboinik et al., 1998, 2001a,b; Petris et al., 2002; Tsivkovskii et al., 2002; Cater et al., 2007), copper-stimulated phosphorylation by kinases (Vanderwerf et al., 2001; Voskoboinik et al., 2003; Veldhuis et al., 2009b), and protein interactions. ATOX1 was the first protein shown to interact in a copper-dependent manner with the Nterminal domain of both proteins for delivery of copper to the secretory pathway (Hamza et al., 1999; Larin et al., 1999). MBD 1-4 is most important for this interaction, in particular MBD 2 and 4 (Strausak et al., 2003; Walker et al., 2004; Achila et al., 2006). This is supported by studies in the *Atox1* null mice, which demonstrated a critical requirement for Atox1 in Atp7a function and copper homeostasis (Hamza et al., 2001, 2003). A 45 kDa isoform of the promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) protein, a transcriptional repressor of Hox genes, interacts with the Cterminus of ATP7B (Ko et al., 2006). Both proteins co-localized within the TGN, and based on experiments in HepG2 cells and Drosophila, this interaction is proposed to have a role in regulating ERK signal transduction. However, the functional consequences of these associations remain to be elucidated. The glutaredoxin1 (GRX1)/glutathione (GSH) system may play a key role in regulating the trafficking and activity of the copper-ATPases by regulating their redox state through glutathionylation and deglutathionylation by GRX1 (Lim et al., 2006a; Singleton et al., 2010). GRX1 protects proteins from oxidative damage (Mieyal et al., 2008), and it is expressed throughout the brain with highest activity in the hippocampus, cortex and midbrain (Balijepalli et al., 1999; Ehrhart et al., 2002; Aon-Bertolino et al., 2011). Hence, GRX1/GSH may preserve the integrity and function of ATP7A and ATP7B during oxidative stress, which accompanies neuropathological processes. Clusterin (ApoJ) and COMMD1 regulate the degradation of misfolded and mutant copper-ATPases via the lysosomal and proteasomal pathways, respectively (de Bie et al., 2007; Materia et al., 2011, 2012).

ROLE OF THE COPPER-ATPases IN CNS CELL TYPES

Information on the activity of the copper-ATPases in specific CNS cell types is limited and somewhat fragmentary, but emerging evidence is revealing specific roles for ATP7A and ATP7B in brain and CNS copper homeostasis. Peripherally, ATP7A and ATP7B mostly have cell type-specific expression patterns and where co-expressed in certain cells and tissues (e.g., kidney, placenta, and mammary gland), they have distinct roles (reviewed in La Fontaine and Mercer, 2007 and Veldhuis et al., 2009a). Similarly in the CNS, ATP7A and ATP7B may be uniquely expressed in certain cell types and co-expressed in others.

Choroidal epithelial cells and brain capillary endothelial cells

The BBB and BCB regulate the movement of copper between the brain and peripheral circulation. In both choroid plexus epithelial cells and capillary endothelial cells of the brain, ATP7A predominantly localizes to the basolateral membrane, which is consistent with its location in other polarized epithelial cell types such as intestinal enterocytes (Monty et al., 2005; Nyasae et al., 2007; Davies et al., 2013). In contrast, ATP7B is concentrated at the apical membrane, again consistent with its localization in polarized hepatocytes (Roelofsen et al., 2000; Guo et al., 2005; Cater et al., 2006; Davies et al., 2013). This distinct membrane localization of ATP7A and ATP7B combined with their discrete enzyme kinetics may be a mechanism to ensure strict control over copper transport across the BCB and BBB (Tsivkovskii et al., 2002; Barnes et al., 2005; Hung et al., 2007). The kinetically slower ATP7B at the CSF-facing apical membrane of choroid plexus epithelial cells may explain the slower rate of copper transport into the CSF relative to the choroid plexus copper uptake rate, and may contribute to copper sequestration in the choroid plexus (Barnes et al., 2005, 2009; Choi and Zheng, 2009). In contrast, the basolateral location of the kinetically faster ATP7A facilitates the removal of excess copper from the brain into the blood (Davies et al., 2013). This arrangement of the copper-ATPases is similar to that in other tissues such as the mammary epithelium or the kidney where ATP7A serves to protect from copper excess while ATP7B serves a biosynthetic role (La Fontaine and Mercer, 2007; Veldhuis et al., 2009a). Therefore, the BCB serves as the main pathway for eliminating excess brain copper (**Figure 2**). In a further study that utilized cultured choroidal epithelial Z310 cells, siRNA-mediated knockdown of ATOX1 and ATP7A resulted in increased cellular copper retention, confirming the involvement of ATP7A in copper transport across the choroid plexus and hence in regulating copper homeostasis of the CSF (Monnot et al., 2012). The BBB, which regulates copper influx into the brain, has lower levels of ATP7A at the basolateral surface of brain capillary endothelial cells to enable rapid but limited transport of copper into the brain to accommodate sudden changes in brain copper concentration (Choi and Zheng, 2009).

Astrocytes

Astrocytes play a pivotal role in brain copper homeostasis. They are strategically sandwiched between endothelial cells of the BBB and neurons, hence, they are the first brain parenchyma cells to encounter metal ions that cross the BBB. Astrocytes are able to efficiently take up and store copper, and with greater resistance to copper-induced toxicity, they protect neurons from copper toxicity (reviewed in Tiffany-Castiglioni et al., 2011; Scheiber and Dringen, 2012). Atp7a has been detected in rodent astrocytes in culture and in brain tissue (Qian et al., 1997; Barnes et al., 2005; Niciu et al., 2007; Scheiber et al., 2012). These studies implicate Atp7a in copper export from astrocytes, which is consistent with the early observations by Kodama et al. (1991) of copper accumulation in astrocytes of the macular mouse (Figure 2B). In astrocytes, similar to peripheral cell types, Atp7a localizes to a perinuclear region and undergoes copper-responsive trafficking between the TGN and the cell periphery. Therefore, it was proposed that Atp7a mediates copper export from astrocytes, which is time-, concentration- and temperature-dependent (Scheiber et al., 2012). However, in contrast to previous studies, copper export from cultured astrocytes is non-saturable and does not follow the established Michaelis-Menten kinetics for ATP7A-dependent copper transport (Scheiber et al., 2012). Therefore, additional ATP7A-independent mechanisms may be involved in copper export from astrocytes. The rate of copper export is proportional to the increase in copper content after copper exposure, which led Scheiber et al. (2012) to propose that the copper export rate is determined by the trafficking or fusion of Atp7a-containing vesicles with the plasma membrane, rather than by ATP7A-mediated transport of copper into vesicles.

Neurons

Cerebellar Purkinje neurons are highly sensitive to copper deficiency during development (Lyons and Prohaska, 2009). In the human brain, ATP7A and ATP7B are co-expressed in Purkinje neurons (Davies et al., 2013), and in the mouse brain, for a postnatal period of up to 2 weeks (Barnes et al., 2005). Co-expression of both copper-ATPases may be a mechanism to achieve a delicate balance of copper that is critical to cerebellar development and function. Based on the faster kinetics of copper transport by Atp7a relative to Atp7b, a homeostatic role is proposed for Atp7a in maintaining the intracellular copper level, and a biosynthetic role for Atp7b to mediate the synthesis of copper-dependent enzymes such as ceruloplasmin (Barnes et al., 2005).

Hippocampal ATP7A plays a pivotal role in learning and memory. In mature rat primary hippocampal neurons, Atp7a undergoes both copper-dependent and -independent redistribution from the TGN to dendrites and axons (Schlief et al., 2005). The study by Schlief et al. (2005) provides the first evidence of copper-independent and reversible trafficking of Atp7a that (i) is stimulated by N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor activation, (ii) requires Ca²⁺ influx through the NMDA receptor, and (iii) is associated with the rapid release of copper from hippocampal neurons (Figure 2A). The inability to detect Atp7a at the cell surface prompted the suggestion that copper may be released by exocytosis from vesicles once Atp7a has recycled back to the TGN. This possibility is consistent with the rapid efflux of copper following NMDA receptor activation. The authors suggest that NMDA receptor activation-mediated trafficking of copperloaded, ATP7A-associated vesicles provides a readily available and releasable pool of copper following Ca²⁺ influx (Schlief et al., 2005). In the hippocampus, following neuronal depolarization, about 15 μ M of copper is released into the glutamatergic synaptic cleft from synaptic vesicles (Rajan et al., 1976; Hartter and Barnea, 1988; Kardos et al., 1989; Barnea et al., 1990; Hopt et al., 2003). While the physiological significance of synaptic copper release is not yet clear, it is proposed that copper down-regulates NMDA activity through redox processes that involve S-nitrosylation of specific cysteine residues within NMDA subunits NR1 and NR2A, thus protecting hippocampal neurons from excitotoxicity (Schlief et al., 2006). These findings link ATP7A and copper with modulating memory and learning processes that depend on precise regulation of NMDA receptor activity (Schlief et al., 2006). In MD, deficiencies in both brain copper and ATP7A activity will prevent copper release, thus impairing NMDA receptor modulation. The subsequent NMDA-mediated excitotoxicity may contribute to the pathological features, seizures and neuronal degeneration, that are characteristic of MD (Schlief et al., 2006). In Alzheimer's disease (AD), the combination of increased copper and AB [the amyloidogenic cleavage product of the amyloid precursor protein (APP)] in the synaptic cleft may promote the formation of neurotoxic Aβ-copper oligomers contributing to the neuropathology of AD.

Motor neurons

The recent identification of a new ATP7A-related distal hereditary motor neuropathy (dHMN), caused by mutations in *ATP7A* (see below), has drawn attention to the role of ATP7A in motor neurons (Kennerson et al., 2010; Yi et al., 2012). The cell bodies of motor neurons are located within the anterior horn of the spinal cord, and their axons extend for long distances to distal limb muscles. Hence, both the CNS and peripheral nervous system are affected in motor neuron disorders (Harding and Thomas, 1980). In undifferentiated NCS-34 cells (a motor neuron-enriched cell line), Atp7a is localized at the TGN and traffics to the cell periphery with elevated copper, as it does in most other cell types. In differentiated NSC-34 cells, Atp7a can be detected along the full length of Tau-1-positive neuritic projections, with localization to the axonal membrane when copper levels are elevated (Yi et al., 2012). Based on the data presented, ATP7A was postulated to traffic along axons, and to mediate copper release from the axonal membrane of motor neurons.

Retinal pigment epithelium

Retinal degeneration is observed in both MD and WD (Ferreira et al., 1998). The essential requirement for copper and ATP7B for retinal structure integrity is underscored by reduced thickness of total macula as well as ganglion cell and inner plexiform layer in WD patients. Up to 50% of WD patients have abnormal visual evoked potentials (VEPs; Albrecht et al., 2012). Immunohistochemical studies of mouse and human retina identified the presence of ATP7A in the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE), outer plexiform layer (OPL), and ganglion cell layer (GCL) of the BALB/c mouse retina (Krajacic et al., 2006). In contrast, ATP7B expression is restricted to the RPE. Within the RPE, both copper-ATPases localize to a perinuclear region that overlap with TGN and Golgi markers, consistent with their biosynthetic role in delivering copper to tyrosinase for melanogenesis, and to the iron homeostatic proteins ceruloplasmin and hephaestin. Increased copper levels trigger a redistribution of ATP7B to a diffuse cytoplasmic compartment in an immortalized human RPE cell line.

Microglia

Activated microglial cells concentrate at sites of neuronal damage and inflammation. Atp7a expression is elevated in activated microglia surrounding Aß plaques in the TgCRND8 transgenic mouse model of AD (Zheng et al., 2010). Data from cultured mouse BV-2 microglial cells suggest Atp7a expression and trafficking is responsive to stimulation by the pro-inflammatory cytokine interferon-gamma (IFN-y). Concomitant copper accumulation due to upregulation of the copper import protein, Ctr1 and copper uptake, suggests a role for copper in the pro-inflammatory pathway. Furthermore, the IFN-y-stimulated ATP7A redistribution differs from that induced by copper, and appears to mediate copper sequestration in cytoplasmic vesicles rather than copper export. This mechanism is postulated to represent a protective mechanism by activated microglia at sites of amyloidogenesis to reduce aberrant copper-Aß interactions in the extracellular milieu (Zheng et al., 2010).

Pineal gland

Pineal night-specific ATPase (PINA) is a novel splice variant of ATP7B, lacking the N-terminal MBDs and the first four transmembrane domains. It has a predominant nocturnal expression in the pineal gland and retina, under the control of the retina-specific protein, cone rod homeobox (CRX; Li et al., 1998). Despite a large N-terminal truncation, PINA retains a weak copper transport function in a *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* ccc2 Δ complementation assay (Borjigin et al., 1999). This finding implicates a yet-to-be-defined role for PINA-mediated copper metabolism in pineal and retinal circadian function (Li et al., 1998; Borjigin et al., 1999).

Neuroblastoma cells

Neuroblastoma cells have a high demand for copper for proliferation. High concentrations of copper in neuroblastoma cells are likely achieved via down-regulation of ATP7A expression and thus, reduced copper efflux. Retinoid treatment of neuroblastoma cells causes transcriptional upregulation of *ATP7A* and an increase in ATP7A protein levels (Liu et al., 2005b; Bohlken et al., 2009). Ectopic expression of the retinoic acid receptor β_2 subtype (RAR β_2) also induces ATP7A expression, which is associated a growth inhibitory effect. Conversely, knockdown of ATP7A is associated with reduced copper efflux and increased viability of retinoid-treated cells. These data support a model where malignant neuroblastoma cells have a high copper-dependency for viability and proliferation, and copper depletion by retinoid/RAR β_2 -induced ATP7A upregulation offers therapeutic benefit (Bohlken et al., 2009).

FUNCTIONAL CONTRIBUTION OF ATP7A AND ATP7B TO BRAIN COPPER HOMEOSTASIS

An appreciation of the role of ATP7A and ATP7B in brain copper management derives largely from the functional consequences of their absence or inactivation in the genetically inherited diseases, MD, OHS, WD, and the recently identified ATP7A-related motor neuropathy. The importance of their correct function is also emerging in the context of other neurological diseases where there is perturbed copper metabolism, such as the prion diseases and AD. Our current understanding of the copper-ATPase contribution to brain copper homeostasis and the consequences of their absence or impaired function is summarized below.

MENKES DISEASE AND OCCIPITAL HORN SYNDROME

The widespread expression of ATP7A accounts for the systemic defects that arise from mutation of this gene in MD. This X-linked disease presents in males within the first few months of life, and in severe cases, it is fatal within 2-3 years. The severity of the clinical presentation can vary, but commonly includes abnormal neurodevelopment, seizures associated with cerebral atrophy and dysmyelination, a range of connective tissue and vascular abnormalities, fragile bones, an unusual kinky hair structure (pili torti), hair and skin pigmentation defects and failure to thrive (reviewed in Danks, 1995; Kaler, 2011). These symptoms arise from impaired intestinal copper absorption leading to systemic copper deficiency and consequently, reduced activity of critical copper-dependent enzymes. Paradoxically, copper retention is evident in certain tissues exposed to the limited copper that reaches them and in MD patient skin fibroblast cells (Camakaris et al., 1980; Danks, 1995). Histochemical analysis of brain tissue from affected MD patients revealed neurodegeneration in the cerebral cortex, cerebellum, and hippocampus (Okeda et al., 1991) where ATP7A is enriched (see above).

Occipital horn syndrome is also caused by mutations in *ATP7A*, but it is a milder disease with primarily connective tissue defects and moderate neurological symptoms (Kaler et al., 1994; Kaler, 1998). Causative mutations are often splice site mutations that result in reduced levels of normal *ATP7A* mRNA (reviewed in Kaler, 2011). The milder phenotype suggests that sufficient residual functional ATP7A is produced, but the prominent connective tissue defects indicate that copper delivery to lysyl oxidase is severely disrupted (Kaler, 2011; Scheiber et al., 2013).

The neurological symptoms of MD and OHS have been attributed to impaired ATP7A-mediated copper transport across the BBB (**Figure 2B**), leading to deficiencies of enzymes such as cytochrome c oxidase, SOD1, BDH, PAM, lysyl oxidase, and

tyrosinase, some of which require ATP7A for metallation in the TGN. The bioactivity of many neuropeptides is dependent on their amidation by PAM, while DBH is important for the production of the neurotransmitter norepinephrine from dopamine (reviewed in Lutsenko et al., 2010; Kaler, 2011). However, impairment of other ATP7A-mediated functions also is likely to contribute to the neurodegeneration in MD. For example, excitotoxicity due to impaired synaptic copper release, which down-regulates NMDA receptor activity, can contribute to seizures and neuronal degeneration (Schlief et al., 2005, 2006; **Figure 2**). In Mo^{Br/y} mice, the absence of a functional ATP7A protein results in degeneration of Purkinje neurons, cytoskeletal abnormalities, and impaired synaptogenesis and axonal outgrowth (Niciu et al., 2006; El Meskini et al., 2007; Niciu et al., 2007).

There are a number of MD mouse models. As noted in the preceding sections, these mouse models have been invaluable in revealing insights into the critical role of ATP7A in the brain. The mottled mice are a series of mouse mutants with mutations in the murine ortholog of ATP7A. They exhibit a range of phenotypes that recapitulate the variable clinical severity of the human disease (Levinson et al., 1994; Mercer et al., 1994; Mercer, 1998). The Mo^{Br/y} mouse model resembles most closely classical MD with neurological deficits and early postnatal lethality. This mouse expresses close to normal levels of Atp7a that has severely reduced copper transport activity due to an in-frame deletion of six nucleotides, leading to the loss of highly conserved amino acids A⁷⁹⁹ and L⁸⁰⁰ (Grimes et al., 1997). Studies in this mouse elegantly demonstrated the importance of Atp7a in supplying copper to PAM for the amidation of neuropeptides (Steveson et al., 2003), in axon extension and synaptogenesis, and in compensatory mechanisms to facilitate copper transport across the BBB. The latter includes upregulation of the mutant Atp7a in endothelial cells, as well as increased association of MoBr/y astrocytes and microglia with the BBB, and these mechanisms possibly contribute to the effectiveness of early copper treatment (El Meskini et al., 2005, 2007; Niciu et al., 2007). The severe copper deficiency in the brain of Mo^{Br/y} mice can be rescued by transgenic expression of the human ATP7A. Expression of the ATP7A transgene was detected in the cerebellar Purkinje cell layer, the CA1 and CA2 regions of the hippocampus, the mitral layer of the olfactory bulb, the vascular endothelium, and the choroid plexus, but it could not be detected in astrocytes (Llanos et al., 2006). The gene correction significantly improved the survival of the ATP7A-expressing transgenic Mo^{Br/y} mice compared with nontransgenic animals. Furthermore, a recent study demonstrated rescue of neonatal Mo^{Br/y} mice following lateral ventricle injections of adeno-associated virus serotype 5 (AAV5) harboring a truncated ATP7A cDNA, in combination with copper treatment (Donsante et al., 2011). The authors proposed different effects of the two treatments: the copper injections increased the amount of brain copper available to levels that were 25-50% of the wild type, while the AAV5 gene delivery improved copper utilization. This was associated with enhanced activity of DBH and correction of brain pathology (Donsante et al., 2011). These findings further illustrate the critical role of copper and ATP7A for brain function and highlight the potential for gene therapy in the treatment of MD patients.

ATP7A-RELATED MOTOR NEUROPATHY

Recently, missense mutations in ATP7A were found to cause a form of dHMN (Kennerson et al., 2010; Yi et al., 2012), which represents the third clinical phenotype associated with mutations in ATP7A. dHMNs are a clinically and genetically heterogeneous group of diseases characterized by lower-motor neuron weakness and muscular atrophy (Rossor et al., 2012). Merner et al. (2010) proposed that a common factor in the disease mechanism may be altered copper homeostasis. The phenotype of ATP7A-related motor neuropathy is clinically distinct from that of MD, with variable age of onset that ranges from the first to the sixth decade of life, no overt abnormalities of copper metabolism, and typically distal muscle weakness and atrophy of the lower extremities leading to hand and foot deformities (Kaler, 2011). Nerve conduction studies suggest that the disease causes gradual degeneration of motor neuron axons in the limbs, beginning in the distal portion and progressing toward the cell body (Takata et al., 2004; Kennerson et al., 2009, 2010). The late-onset nature of the disease suggests that these mutations in ATP7A have subtle effects on ATP7A function that can take years to manifest clinically.

The missense mutations within ATP7A that result in T994I and P1386S substitutions were identified in two families with multiple affected males (Kennerson et al., 2010; Yi et al., 2012). These mutations are outside of the conserved functional domains and they cause abnormal ATP7A trafficking, affecting specifically motor neuron function. An abnormal interaction between ATP7A (T994I) and valosin-containing protein (p97/VCP) was demonstrated, the latter, an ATPase with functions that include vesicular trafficking and protein degradation by the ubiquitin (Ub)-proteasome system (UPS; Watts et al., 2004; Yi et al., 2012). Mutations in p97/VCP are also associated with other diseases that involve motor neuron degeneration (Watts et al., 2004). The significance of this interaction in mediating the disease phenotype awaits further investigation. Potential mechanisms that can lead to axonal degeneration as a result of these ATP7A mutations include copper deficiency, oxidative damage from mislocalized copper, and/or slowed synaptic copper release, resulting in inefficient down-regulation of the NMDA receptor and hence excitotoxicity leading to neuronal damage and axonal dieback.

WILSON DISEASE

In a significant proportion of WD patients, neurodegeneration and neurological presentation reveals an important role for ATP7B in maintaining neuronal copper homeostasis. WD manifests primarily in the liver and brain. Mutations that inactivate ATP7B lead to impaired biliary copper excretion (Terada et al., 1999) and consequently, hepatic copper overload, apoptotic cell death, liver damage, and spillage of copper into the plasma and CSF (Weisner et al., 1987; Kodama et al., 1988; Strand et al., 1998; Gitlin, 2003). Hence, copper also accumulates in extrahepatic tissues, notably the brain, kidneys, and cornea (Danks, 1995; Culotta and Gitlin, 2001).

Approximately 40–50% of WD cases present with neurological symptoms and these patients typically have a later onset than those with the liver disease, presenting in the second or third decade (Das and Ray, 2006; Gouider-Khouja, 2009). Although ATP7B is expressed in several brain regions, brain copper accumulation in

WD appears to be secondary to the liver disease, because it can be reversed by transplantation (Emre et al., 2001; Schumacher et al., 2001). The psychiatric symptoms also are reversible with chelation therapy (Madsen and Gitlin, 2007). The main areas of the brain affected in WD patients include the thalamus, subthalamic nuclei, brainstem, cerebellum, and frontal cortex (Das and Ray, 2006). The precise mechanisms mediating neuronal injury in WD are not clear, but potentially involve increased extracellular copper combined with impaired copper homeostasis in those regions of the brain suffering loss of ATP7B function. For example, impaired DBH synthesis may explain the predominant abnormalities of the basal ganglia that result in Parkinsonian symptoms such as rigidity and tremor (Das and Ray, 2006; Pfeiffer, 2007).

The toxic milk mouse (tx) and the LEC rat are mouse models of WD that harbor a point mutation (Theophilos et al., 1996) or deletion (Wu et al., 1994), respectively, in *Atp7b*. Studies of the neurological symptoms and neurodegenerative processes in these models have been lacking until recently. One study found that despite an increase in brain copper levels of the tx mouse, there are no neurological or behavioral symptoms (Allen et al., 2006). In contrast, a more recent study reported copper deposition in the striatum and hippocampus of tx mice associated with an inflammatory response in these tissues, as well as motor and cognitive disturbances and impaired spatial memory (Terwel et al., 2011). The reason for the discrepancy between these two studies is not clear but may relate to the genetic background of the tx mice used.

ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Alzheimer's disease is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder occurring late in life. Patients suffer memory loss and cognitive decline. Key pathological hallmarks include intra- and extracellular proteinaceous deposits (senile plaques comprising the Aß peptides derived from the processing of APP and neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) composed of hyperphosphorylated tau). The role of copper in AD is gaining prominence with the discoveries that: (i) it is increased and/or mis-localized in the AD brain; (ii) enriched in extracellular plaques; (iii) deficient in Aß plaque neighboring brain regions; and (iv) disease-linked proteins, APP, Aβ, tau, and BACE1, are copper-binding proteins with key roles in brain metal regulation (reviewed in Kozlowski et al., 2009; Hung et al., 2010). These observations and findings of dysregulation of other metals such as iron and zinc have led to the "metal theory of AD" with the coining of the term, "metallostasis." This represents the fatigue of brain metal regulation and distribution, leading to AB aggregation and deposition, intraneuronal iron accumulation, and consequently, oxidative injury and neurodegeneration (Roberts et al., 2012; Bush, 2013).

Genetic analysis of AD patients and healthy controls uncovered *ATP7B* as a genetic risk factor for AD. A number of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in *ATP7B* are associated with increased risk for AD (Bucossi et al., 2011, 2012; Squitti et al., 2013). These changes occur in either a MBD, the ATP-binding Ndomain or transmembrane domains, which may negatively affect ATP7B function in relation to metal-binding, ATP hydrolysis or copper translocation across the membrane. SNPs in the transmembrane domains present the strongest association for AD risk (Squitti et al., 2013). These observations further support a crucial role for ATP7B in maintaining brain copper homeostasis and a potential role in AD pathogenesis. In contrast to these observations, transgenic APP mice (CRND8) that are homozygous for the tx^J mutation, and therefore lacking a functional ATP7B protein, exhibit elevated brain copper levels, but a markedly reduced number of amyloid plaques and decreased plasma A β levels (Phinney et al., 2003). The authors postulated that the mechanism of this beneficial effect of the tx^J mutation involves increased clearance of peripheral A β pools. Alternatively, elevated intracellular copper due to the tx^J mutation may correct the copper-deficient phenotype of the CRND8 mice. The copper-induced retention of APP at the cell surface, leading to reduced A β production and interaction with copper in lipid rafts may explain the decrease in A β and amyloid plaques (Hung et al., 2009; Acevedo et al., 2011).

APOE and CLUSTERIN (APOJ) polymorphisms represent the strongest and third strongest genetic risk factors for AD, respectively (Bertram et al., 2007). The encoded proteins have long associations with AD (Mahley et al., 2006; Nuutinen et al., 2009; Yu and Tan, 2012). ApoE and clusterin are well-known for their function as secreted extracellular chaperones with key roles in lipid transport. They have neuroprotective functions, cooperatively regulating the deposition and clearance of AB (DeMattos et al., 2004; Wilson et al., 2008). In humans, there are three common APOE alleles, ε_2 , ε_3 , and ε_4 . APOE- ε_4 confers increased risk for AD. The presence of APOE- $\varepsilon 4$ in WD patients with the common H1069Q mutation in ATP7B is associated with an earlier onset of symptoms (Litwin et al., 2012). In contrast, APOE-ε3 is associated with a significant delay in the onset of WD symptoms compared with APOE-E4 carrying patients (Schiefermeier et al., 2000; Wang et al., 2003). This difference may be linked to the isoform-specific antioxidant activity of the ApoE isoforms (Miyata and Smith, 1996). ApoE4 is less effective than ApoE2/ApoE3 as an antioxidant, which may explain the greater susceptibility of ApoE4 patients to copper toxicity. While the exact mechanism remains unclear, these studies suggest a role for ApoE in copper regulation and in influencing WD phenotypes.

We recently demonstrated that clusterin interacts with ATP7A and ATP7B, and this interaction appears to facilitate the degradation of misfolded copper-ATPase molecules predominantly via the lysosome (Materia et al., 2011, 2012). Both MD and WD exhibit a high degree of clinical variability (de Bie et al., 2007; Tumer and Moller, 2009), with reports of identical mutations, even among siblings, conferring variable clinical expression (Duc et al., 1998; Borm et al., 2004). Hence, these observations implicate other factors in determining the clinical phenotype. Based on functional similarities between clusterin and ApoE, the association between ApoE isoforms and WD onset, and the role of clusterin in copper-ATPase degradation, these molecules potentially could play a role in modifying the expression of neurological disease such as AD, MD, and WD. Conceivably, genetic variations in the *clusterin* and *ApoE* alleles, together with environmental factors, could contribute to the variability in the clinical expression of MD and WD.

PRION DISEASE

Prion diseases are characterized by the continual conformational change of the normal prion protein (PrP^C) to an infectious,

protease-resistant, β -sheet-rich form of the protein (PrP^{Sc}; Prusiner, 1982). The resultant toxic PrP^{Sc} aggregates can disrupt axonal transport and synaptic transmission and/or trigger apoptosis, leading to the neurodegenerative pathologies that are collectively termed transmissible spongiform encephalopathies (TSE) (reviewed in Davies and Brown, 2013).

Prion protein is a membrane glycoprotein with four N-terminal octameric repeats and a nearby site that binds copper (Hornshaw et al., 1995a,b; Brown et al., 1997). This protein is ubiquitously expressed but enriched in neurons and concentrated at the synapse (Sales et al., 1998). Its normal physiological role still remains to be fully elucidated but insight into the cell biology and biochemical properties of PrP^C is revealing some clues regarding its function. Various studies have demonstrated that copper-binding induces PrP^C internalization (Davies and Brown, 2013) prompting the suggestion that PrP^C may be involved as a receptor for copper uptake or efflux (Brown and Harris, 2003). More recently, You et al. (2012) confirmed previous findings that copper modulates NMDA receptor activity. They further demonstrated that this occurs through a copper-dependent interaction between PrP^C and the GluN1 subunit, which reduces glycine affinity for the receptor, thus suppressing its activity. The role of ATP7A-mediated synaptic copper release may be important in this context but whether it plays a direct role in PrP^C-copper interactions is not clear.

In contrast to the beneficial role of copper in PrP^{C} function noted above, other studies reported that copper binding to PrP^{C} increases its conversion to PrP^{Sc} , and that copper chelation delays the onset of prion disease (Sigurdsson et al., 2003). In support of these studies, disruption of copper homeostasis due to a hypomorphic mutation in *ATP7A* delays the onset of prion disease in mice (Siggs et al., 2012). Copper levels in the brain are reduced by 60% and the amount of the disease-causing PrP^{Sc} is significantly lower than that of the controls. The controversies over the role of copper in PrP^{C} function and prion disease remain to be clarified.

CONCLUDING STATEMENT

Copper plays a central role in a complex network of signaling pathways that regulate a host of physiological and pathophysiological

REFERENCES

- Acevedo, K. M., Hung, Y. H., Dalziel, A. H., Li, Q. X., Laughton, K., Wikhe, K., et al. (2011). Copper promotes the trafficking of the amyloid precursor protein. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 8252– 8262. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.128512
- Achila, D., Banci, L., Bertini, I., Bunce, J., Ciofi-Baffoni, S., and Huffman, D. L. (2006). Structure of human Wilson protein domains 5 and 6 and their interplay with domain 4 and the copper chaperone HAH1 in copper uptake. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 5729–5734. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 0504472103
- Ackland, M. L., Cornish, E. J., Paynter, J. A., Grimes, A., Michalczyk, A., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1997). Expression of Menkes disease gene in mammary carcinoma cells. *Biochem. J.* 328, 237–243.

Albrecht, P., Müller, A.-K., Ringelstein, M., Finis, D., Geerling, G., Cohn, E., et al. (2012). Retinal neurodegeneration in Wilson's disease revealed by spectral domain optical coherence tomography. *PLoS ONE* 7:e49825. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0049825

- Allen, K., Buck, N., Cheah, D., Gazeas, S., Bhathal, P., and Mercer, J. (2006). Chronological changes in tissue copper, zinc and iron in the toxic milk mouse and effects of copper loading. *Biometals* 19, 555–564. doi: 10.1007/s10534-005-5918-5
- Aon-Bertolino, M. L., Romero, J. I., Galeano, P., Holubiec, M., Badorrey, M. S., Saraceno, G. E., et al. (2011). Thioredoxin and glutaredoxin system proteins-immunolocalization in the rat central nervous system.

processes. The crucial role of copper in brain and CNS development and function was highlighted three decades ago when the connection was made between infants with MD and copper deficiency (Danks et al., 1972). However, despite its importance, detailed knowledge of the mechanisms controlling brain copper homeostasis remains limited. Significant advances have been made with the subsequent discovery of key components of the copper regulatory network. The copper-ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B are among these and since their discovery two decades ago, significant progress has been made toward understanding their pivotal role in normal copper homeostasis. Emerging data now reveal a complex and varied role for copper in the brain, and that the copper-ATPases are integral to the regulation and maintenance of copper-mediated processes within the brain. The consequences of their malfunction are clearly illustrated by the severe neurological deficits and neurodegeneration that accompany the disorders of copper transport, MD and WD. More subtle functional defects in the copper-ATPases or in factors that regulate their activity and/or stability are likely to contribute to other neurodegenerative diseases where copper is dysregulated, such as Alzheimer's, motor neuron and prion diseases. Given the complexity of the CNS, much remains to be learned about the role of ATP7A and ATP7B in neurological development and neurodegenerative processes. Current ongoing research into the factors that affect the regulation of their expression, post-translational modification and activity will continue to provide new insights into their involvement and adaptive capacity during neuropathological processes associated with aging and disease.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by funding from the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia (Sharon La Fontaine). Jonathon Telianidis is supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award. The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health acknowledges the strong support from the Victorian Government and in particular the funding from the Operational Infrastructure Support Grant.

Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1810, 93– 110. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2010. 06.011

- Balijepalli, S., Tirumalai, P. S., Swamy, K. V., Boyd, M. R., Mieyal, J. J., and Ravindranath, V. (1999). Rat brain thioltransferase: regional distribution, immunological characterization, and localization by fluorescent in situ hybridization. *J. Neurochem.* 72, 1170–1178. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1999.0721170.x
- Barnea, A., Hartter, D., Cho, G., Bhasker, K., Katz, B., and Edwards, M. (1990). Further characterization of the process of in vitro uptake of radiolabeled copper by the rat brain. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* 40, 103–110. doi: 10.1016/0162-0134(90)80043-W
- Barnes, N., Tsivkovskii, R., Tsivkovskaia, N., and Lutsenko, S. (2005). The copper-transporting ATPases,

Menkes and Wilson disease proteins, have distinct roles in adult and developing cerebellum. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 9640–9645. doi: 10.1074/jbc. M413840200

- Barnes, N. L., Bartee, M., Y., Braiterman, L., Gupta, A., Ustiyan, V., Zuzel, V., et al. (2009). Cell-specific trafficking suggests a new role for renal ATP7B in the intracellular copper storage. *Traffic* 10, 767–779. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.00901.x
- Bertram, L., Mcqueen, M. B., Mullin, K., Blacker, D., and Tanzi, R. E. (2007). Systematic meta-analyses of Alzheimer disease genetic association studies: the AlzGene database. *Nat. Genet.* 39, 17–23. doi: 10.1038/ ng1934
- Bohlken, A., Cheung, B. B., Bell, J. L., Koach, J., Smith, S., Sekyere, E., et al. (2009). ATP7A is a novel target of

retinoic acid receptor [beta]2 in neuroblastoma cells. *Br. J. Cancer* 100, 96–105. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6604833

- Borjigin, J., Payne, A. S., Deng, J., Li, X., Wang, M. W., Ovodenko, B., et al. (1999). A novel pineal night-specific ATPase encoded by the Wilson disease gene. J. Neurosci. 19, 1018–1026.
- Borm, B., Moller, L. B., Hausser, I., Emeis, M., Baerlocher, K., Horn, N., et al. (2004). Variable clinical expression of an identical mutation in the ATP7A gene for Menkes disease/occipital horn syndrome in three affected males in a single family. J. Pediatr. 145, 119–121. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2004.04.033
- Braiterman, L., Nyasae, L., Guo, Y., Bustos, R., Lutsenko, S., and Hubbard, A. (2009). Apical targeting and Golgi retention signals reside within a 9-amino acid sequence in the copper-ATPase, ATP7B. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 296, G433–G444. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.90489.2008
- Braiterman, L., Nyasae, L., Leves, F., and Hubbard, A. L. (2011). Critical roles for the COOH terminus of the Cu-ATPase ATP7B in protein stability, *trans*-Golgi network retention, copper sensing, and retrograde trafficking. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 301, G69–G81. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00038.2011
- Brown, D. R., Qin, K., Herms, J. W., Madlung, A., Manson, J., Strome, R., et al. (1997). The cellular prion protein binds copper in vivo. *Nature* 390, 684–687. doi: 10.1038/37733
- Brown, L. R., and Harris, D. A. (2003).
 Copper and zinc cause delivery of the prion protein from the plasma membrane to a subset of early endosomes and the Golgi. *J. Neurochem.* 87, 353–363. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.01996.x
- Bucossi, S., Mariani, S., Ventriglia, M., Polimanti, R., Gennarelli, M., Bonvicini, C., et al. (2011). Association between the c. 2495 A>G ATP7B polymorphism and sporadic Alzheimer's disease. *Int. J. Alzheimers Dis.* 2011, 973692. doi: 10.4061/2011/973692
- Bucossi, S., Polimanti, R., Mariani, S., Ventriglia, M., Bonvicini, C., Migliore, S., et al. (2012). Association of K832R and R952K SNPs of Wilson's disease gene with Alzheimer's disease. J. Alzheimers Dis. 29, 913–919. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2012-111997
- Buiakova, O. I., Xu, J., Lutsenko, S., Zeitlin, S., Das, K., Das, S., et al. (1999). Null mutation of the murine ATP7B (Wilson disease) gene results in intracellular copper

accumulation and late-onset hepatic nodular transformation. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 8, 1665–1671. doi: 10.1093/hmg/8.9.1665

- Bull, P. C., Thomas, G. R., Rommens, J. M., Forbes, J. R., and Cox, D. C. (1993). The Wilson disease gene is a putative copper transporting Ptype ATPase similar to the Menkes gene. Nat. Genet. 5, 327–337 (Erratum in Nat. Genet. 1994, 6, 214). doi: 10.1038/ng1293-327
- Burke, R., Commons, E., and Camakaris, J. (2008). Expression and localisation of the essential copper transporter DmATP7 in *Drosophila* neuronal and intestinal tissues. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.* 40, 1850– 1860. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2008. 01.021
- Bush, A. I. (2013). The metal theory of Alzheimer's disease. J. Alzheimers Dis.
 33, S277–S281. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2012-129011
- Camakaris, J., Danks, D. M., Ackland, L., Cartwright, E., Borger, P., and Cotton, R. G. H. (1980). Altered copper metabolism in cultured cells from human Menkes' syndrome and mottled mouse mutants. *Biochem. Genet.* 18, 117–131. doi: 10.1007/BF00504364
- Cartwright, G. E., and Wintrobe, M. M. (1964). Copper metabolism in normal subjects. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 14, 224–232.
- Cater, M. A., Forbes, J., La Fontaine, S., Cox, D., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2004). Intracellular trafficking of the human Wilson protein: the role of the six N-terminal metal binding sites. *Biochem. J.* 380(Pt 3), 805–813. doi: 10.1042/BJ20031804
- Cater, M. A., La Fontaine, S., Deal, Y., Shield, K., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2006). ATP7B mediates vesicular sequestration of copper: insights into biliary copper excretion. *Gas-troenterology* 130, 493–506. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.10.054
- Cater, M. A., La Fontaine, S., and Mercer, J. F. (2007). Copper binding to the N-terminal metal binding sites or the CPC motif is not essential for copper-induced trafficking of the human Wilson protein (ATP7B). *Biochem. J.* 401, 143–153. doi: 10.1042/BJ20061055
- Chelly, J., Tumer, Z., Tonnesen, T., Petterson, A., Ishikawa-Brush, Y., Tommerup, N., et al. (1993). Isolation of a candidate gene for Menkes disease that encodes a potential heavy metal binding protein. *Nat. Genet.* 3, 14–19. doi: 10.1038/ng0193-14
- Choi, B. S., and Zheng, W. (2009). Copper transport to the brain by the blood-brain barrier and blood-CSF

barrier. Brain Res. 1248, 14–21. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.10.056

- Culotta, V. C., and Gitlin, J. D. (2001). "Disorders of copper transport," in *The Metabolic and Molecular Basis of Inherited Disease*, 8th Edn, eds C. R. Scriver, A. L. Beaudet, W. S. Sly, and D. Valle (New York: McGraw-Hill), 3105–3126.
- Danks, D. M. (1995). "Disorders of copper transport," in *The Metabolic* and Molecular Basis of Inherited Disease, 7th Edn, eds C. R. Scriver, A. L. Beaudet, W. M. Sly, and D. Valle. (New York: McGraw-Hill), 2211– 2235.
- Danks, D. M., Campbell, P. E., Stevens, B. J., Mayne, V., and Cartwright, E. (1972). Menkes' kinky hair syndrome. *Pediatrics* 50, 188–201.
- Das, S. K., and Ray, K. (2006). Wilson's disease: an update. Nat. Clin. Pract. Neurol. 2, 482–493. doi: 10.1038/ncpneuro0291
- Davies, K. M., Hare, D. J., Cottam, V., Chen, N., Hilgers, L., Halliday, G., et al. (2013). Localization of copper and copper transporters in the human brain. *Metallomics* 5, 43–51. doi: 10.1039/c2mt20151h
- Davies, P., and Brown, D. R. (2013). "Prion diseases, metals and antioxidants," in *Brain Diseases and Metalloproteins*, ed. D. R. Brown (Boca Raton: Pan Standford Publishing Pte. Ltd.), 249–293.
- de Bie, P., Muller, P., Wijmenga, C., and Klomp, L. W. (2007). Molecular pathogenesis of Wilson and Menkes disease: correlation of mutations with molecular defects and disease phenotypes. J. Med. Genet. 44, 673–688. doi: 10.1136/jmg.2007.052746
- de Bie, P., Vandesluis, B., Burstein, E., Berghe, P. V. E. V. D., Muller, P., Berger, R., et al. (2007). Distinct Wilson's disease mutations in ATP7B are associated with enhanced binding to COMMD1 and reduced stability of ATP7B. *Gastroenterology* 133, 1316– 1326. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007. 07.020
- DeMattos, R. B., Cirrito, J. R., Parsadanian, M., May, P. C., O'Dell, M. A., Taylor, J. W., et al. (2004). ApoE and clusterin cooperatively suppress A[beta] levels and deposition: evidence that ApoE regulates extracellular A[beta] metabolism in vivo. Neuron 41, 193–202. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00850-X
- Dierick, H. A., Adam, A. N., Escara-Wilke, J. F., and Glover, T. W. (1997). Immunocytochemical localization of the Menkes copper transport protein (ATP7A) to the *trans* Golgi network. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 6, 409–416. doi: 10.1093/hmg/6.3.409

- Donsante, A., Johnson, P., Jansen, L. A., and Kaler, S. G. (2010). Somatic mosaicism in Menkes disease suggests choroid plexus-mediated copper transport to the developing brain. *Am. J. Med. Genet. A* 152A, 2529– 2534. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.33632
- Donsante, A., Yi, L., Zerfas, P. M., Brinster, L. R., Sullivan, P., Goldstein, D. S., et al. (2011). ATP7A gene addition to the choroid plexus results in longterm rescue of the lethal copper transport defect in a Menkes disease mouse model. *Mol. Ther.* 19, 2114–2123. doi: 10.1038/mt.2011.143
- Duc, H. H., Hefter, H., Stremmel, W., Castaneda-Guillot, C., Hernandez Hernandez, A., Cox, D. W., et al. (1998). His1069Gln and six novel Wilson disease mutations: analysis of relevance for early diagnosis and phenotype. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 6, 616–623.
- Ehrhart, J., Gluck, M., Mieyal, J., and Zeevalk, G. D. (2002). Functional glutaredoxin (thioltransferase) activity in rat brain and liver mitochondria. *Parkinsonism Relat. Dis*ord. 8, 395–400. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(02)00020-2
- El Meskini, R., Cline, L. B., Eipper, B. A., and Ronnett, G. V. (2005). The developmentally regulated expression of Menkes protein ATP7A suggests a role in axon extension and synaptogenesis. *Dev. Neurosci.* 27, 333–348. doi: 10.1159/000086713
- El Meskini, R., Crabtree, K. L., Cline, L. B., Mains, R. E., Eipper, B. A., and Ronnett, G. V. (2007). ATP7A (Menkes protein) functions in axonal targeting and synaptogenesis. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 34, 409–421. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2006.11.018
- El Meskini, R., Culotta, V. C., Mains, R. E., and Eipper, B. A. (2003). Supplying copper to the cuproenzyme peptidylglycine alphaamidating monooxygenase. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 12278–12284. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M211413200
- Emre, S., Atillasoy, E. O., Ozdemir, S., Schilsky, M., Rathna Varma, C. V., Thung, S. N., et al. (2001). Orthotopic liver transplantation for Wilson's disease: a single-center experience. *Transplantation* 72, 1232–1236. doi: 10.1097/00007890-200110150-00008
- Ferreira, R., Heckenlively, J. R., Menkes, J. H., and Bateman, B. (1998). Menkes disease. New ocular and electroretinographic findings. *Oph-thalmology* 105, 1076–1078. doi: 10.1016/S0161-6420(98)96010-9
- Forbes, J. R., and Cox, D. W. (2000). Copper-dependent trafficking of Wilson disease mutant ATP7B

proteins. Hum. Mol. Genet. 9, 1927–1935. doi: 10.1093/hmg/9.13.1927

- Francis, M. J., Jones, E. E., Levy, E. R., Ponnambalam, S., Chelly, J., and Monaco, A. P. (1998). A Golgi localization signal identified in the Menkes recombinant protein. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 7, 1245–1252. doi: 10.1093/hmg/7.8.1245
- Fujii, T., Ito, M., Tsuda, H., and Mikawa, H. (1990). Biochemical study on the critical period for treatment of the mottled brindled mouse. *J. Neurochem.* 55, 885–889. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1990.tb04574.x
- Geller, T., Pan, Y., and Martin, D. (1997). Early neuroradiologic evidence of degeneration in Menkes' disease. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 17, 255– 258. doi: 10.1016/S0887-8994(97) 00092-1
- Gitlin, J. D. (2003). Wilson disease. Gastroenterology 125, 1868–1877. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2003.05.010
- Gouider-Khouja, N. (2009). Wilson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat. Disord. 15(Suppl 3), S126–S129. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(09)70798-9
- Greenough, M., Pase, L., Voskoboinik, I., Petris, M. J., O'Brien, A. W., and Camakaris, J. (2004). Signals regulating trafficking of the Menkes (MNK; ATP7A) copper translocating P-type ATPase in polarized MDCK cells. Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol. 287, C1463–C1471. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00179.2004
- Grimes, A., Hearn, C. J., Lockhart, P., Newgreen, D. F., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1997). Molecular basis of the brindled mouse mutant (Mobr): a murine model of Menkes disease. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 6, 1037–1042. doi: 10.1093/hmg/6.7.1037
- Guo, Y., Nyasae, L., Braiterman, L. T., and Hubbard, A. L. (2005). NH2terminal signals in ATP7B Cu-ATPase mediate its Cu-dependent anterograde traffic in polarized hepatic cells. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 289, 904–916. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00262.2005
- Halliwell, B., and Gutteridge, J. M. (1984). Oxygen toxicity, oxygen radicals, transition metals and disease. *Biochem. J.* 219, 1–14.
- Hamza, I., Faisst, A., Prohaska, J., Chen, J., Gruss, P., and Gitlin, J. D. (2001). The metallochaperone Atox1 plays a critical role in perinatal copper homeostasis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 6848–6852. doi: 10.1073/pnas.111058498
- Hamza, I., Prohaska, J., and Gitlin, J. D. (2003). Essential role for Atox1 in the copper-mediated intracellular trafficking of the Menkes ATPase. *Proc. Natl. Acad.*

Sci. U.S.A. 100, 1215–1220. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0336230100

- Hamza, I., Schaefer, M., Klomp, L. W. J., and Gitlin, J. (1999). Interaction of the copper chaperone HAH1 with the Wilson disease protein is essential for copper homeostasis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 13363–13368. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.23.13363
- Harding, A. E., and Thomas, P. K. (1980). Genetic aspects of hereditary motor and sensory neuropathy (types I and II). *J. Med. Genet.* 17, 329–336. doi: 10.1136/jmg.17.5.329
- Hartter, D., and Barnea, A. (1988). Evidence for release of copper in the brain: depolarization-induced release of newly taken-up 67copper. Synapse 2, 412–415. doi: 10.1002/syn.890020408
- Hopt, A., Korte, S., Fink, H., Panne, U., Niessner, R., Jahn, R., et al. (2003). Methods for studying synaptosomal copper release. J. Neurosci. Methods 128, 159–172. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0270(03)00173-0
- Hornshaw, M. P., Mcdermott, J. R., and Candy, J. M. (1995a). Copper binding to the N-terminal tandem repeat regions of mammalian and avian prion protein. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 207, 621–629. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1995.1233
- Hornshaw, M. P., Mcdermott, J. R., Candy, J. M., and Lakey, J. H. (1995b). Copper binding to the Nterminal tandem repeat region of mammalian and avian prion protein: structural studies using synthetic peptides. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 214, 993–999. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1995.2384
- Hung, I. H., Suzuki, M., Yamaguchi, Y., Yuan, D. S., Klausner, R. D., and Gitlin, J. D. (1997). Biochemical characterization of the Wilson disease protein and functional expression in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 21461–21466. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.34.21461
- Hung, Y. H., Bush, A., and Cherny, R. (2010). Copper in the brain and Alzheimer's disease. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 15, 61–76. doi: 10.1007/s00775-009-0600-y
- Hung, Y. H., Layton, M. J., Voskoboinik, I., Mercer, J. F., and Camakaris, J. (2007). Purification and membrane reconstitution of catalytically active Menkes copper-transporting P-type ATPase (MNK; ATP7A). *Biochem. J.* 401, 569–579. doi: 10.1042/BJ20060924
- Hung, Y. H., Robb, E. L., Volitakis, I., Ho, M., Evin, G., Li, Q. X., et al. (2009). Paradoxical condensation of copper with elevated beta-amyloid in lipid rafts under

cellular copper deficiency conditions: implications for Alzheimer disease. *J. Biol. Chem.* 284, 21899–21907. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.019521

- Huster, D., Hoppert, M., Lutsenko, S., Zinke, J., Lehmann, C., Mossner, J., et al. (2003). Defective cellular localization of mutant ATP7B in Wilson's disease patients and hepatoma cell lines. *Gastroenterology* 124, 335–345. doi: 10.1053/gast.2003. 50066
- Iwase, T., Nishimura, M., Sugimura, H., Igarashi, H., Ozawa, F., Shinmura, K., et al. (1996). Localization of Menkes gene expression in the mouse brain; its association with neurological manifestations in Menkes model mice. *Acta Neuropathol.* 91, 482–488. doi: 10.1007/s00401 0050455
- Kaler, S. G. (1998). Metabolic and molecular bases of Menkes disease and occipital horn syndrome. *Pediatr. Dev. Pathol.* 1, 85–98. doi: 10.1007/s100249900011
- Kaler, S. G. (2011). ATP7A-related copper transport diseases – emerging concepts and future trends. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 15–29. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2010.180
- Kaler, S. G., Gallo, L. K., Proud, V. K., Percy, A. K., Mark, Y., Segal, N. A., et al. (1994). Occipital horn syndrome and a mild Menkes phenotype associated with splice site mutations at the MNK locus. *Nat. Genet.* 8, 195–202. doi: 10.1038/ ng1094-195
- Kaler, S. G., Holmes, C. S., Goldstein, D. S., Tang, J., Godwin, S. C., Donsante, A., et al. (2008). Neonatal diagnosis and treatment of Menkes disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 358, 605–614. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa070613
- Kaler, S. G., and Schwartz, J. P. (1998). Expression of the Menkes disease homolog in rodent neuroglial cells. *Neurosci. Res. Commun.* 23, 61– 66. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1520-6769 (199807/08)23:1<61::AID-NRC7>3. 0.CO;2-J
- Kardos, J., Kovacs, I., Hajos, F., Kalman, M., and Simonyi, M. (1989). Nerve endings from rat brain tissue release copper upon depolarization. A possible role in regulating neuronal excitability. *Neurosci. Lett.* 103, 139–144. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(89)90565-X
- Ke, B.-X., Llanos, R. M., Wright, M., Deal, Y., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2006). Alteration of copper physiology in mice overexpressing the human Menkes protein ATP7A. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 290, R1460–R1467. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu. 00806.2005

- Kennerson, M., Nicholson, G., Kowalski, B., Krajewski, K., El-Khechen, D., Feely, S., et al. (2009). X-linked distal hereditary motor neuropathy maps to the DSMAX locus on chromosome Xq13.1-q21. *Neurology* 72, 246–252. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl. 0000339483.86094.a5
- Kennerson, M. L., Nicholson, G. A., Kaler, S. G., Kowalski, B., Mercer, J. F. B., Tang, J., et al. (2010). Missense mutations in the copper transporter gene ATP7A cause Xlinked distal hereditary motor neuropathy. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 86, 343–352. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2010. 01.027
- Kjellin, K. (1963). Determination of copper in cerebrospinal fluid by activation analysis. *J. Neurochem.* 10, 89– 93. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1963. tb11468.x
- Ko, J. H., Son, W., Bae, G. Y., Kang, J. H., Oh, W., and Yoo, O. J. (2006). A new hepatocytic isoform of PLZF lacking the BTB domain interacts with ATP7B, the Wilson disease protein, and positively regulates ERK signal transduction. J. Cell Biochem. 99, 719–734. doi: 10.1002/jcb.20980
- Kodama, H., Meguro, Y., Abe, T., Rayner, M. H., Suzuki, K. T., Kobayashi, S., et al. (1991). Genetic expression of Menkes disease in cultured astrocytes of the macular mouse. *J. Inherit. Metab. Dis.* 14, 896–901. doi: 10.1007/BF01800470
- Kodama, H., Okabe, I., Yanagisawa, M., Nomiyama, H., Nomiyama, K., Nose, O., et al. (1988). Does CSF copper level in Wilson disease reflect copper accumulation in the brain? *Pediatr. Neurol.* 4, 35–37. doi: 10.1016/0887-8994(88)90022-7
- Kozlowski, H., Janicka-Klos, A., Brasun, J., Gaggelli, E., Valensin, D., and Valensin, G. (2009). Copper, iron, and zinc ions homeostasis and their role in neurodegenerative disorders (metal uptake, transport, distribution and regulation). *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 253, 2665–2685. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2009.05.011
- Krajacic, P., Qian, Y., Hahn, P., Dentchev, T., Lukinova, N., and Dunaief, J. L. (2006). Retinal localization and copper-dependent relocalization of the Wilson and Menkes disease proteins. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 47, 3129–3134. doi: 10.1167/iovs.05-1601
- Kuivaniemi, H., Peltonen, L., and Kivirikko, K. I. (1985). Type IX Ehlers-Danlos syndrome and Menkes syndrome: the decrease in lysyl oxidase activity is associated with a corresponding deficiency in the enzyme

protein. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 37, 798-808.

- Kumode, M., Yamano, T., and Shimada, M. (1993). Neuropathological study on cerebellum of macular mutant mouse heterozygote. *Acta Neuropath.* 86, 411–417. doi: 10.1007/BF00228573
- Kumode, M., Yamano, T., and Shimada, M. (1994). Histochemical study of mitochondrial enzymes in cerebellar cortex of macular mutant mouse, a model of Menkes kinky hair disease. *Acta Neuropath.* 87, 313–316. doi: 10.1007/BF00296748
- Kuo, Y.-M., Gitschier, J., and Packman, S. (1997). Developmental expression of the mouse mottled and toxic milk genes suggests distinct functions for the Menkes and Wilson disease copper transporters. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 6, 1043–1049. doi: 10.1093/hmg/6. 7.1043
- Kuo, Y. M., Gybina, A. A., Pyatskowit, J. W., Gitschier, J., and Prohaska, J. R. (2006). Copper transport protein (Ctr1) levels in mice are tissue specific and dependent on copper status. J. Nutr. 136, 21–26.
- La Fontaine, S., Ackland, M. L., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2010). Mammalian copper-transporting P-type ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B: emerging roles. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.* 42, 206–209. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2009.11.007
- La Fontaine, S., Firth, S. D., Camakaris, J., Englezou, A., Theophilos, M. B., Petris, M. J., et al. (1998a). Correction of the copper transport defect of Menkes patient fibroblasts by expression of the Menkes and Wilson ATPases. *J. Biol. Chem.* 273, 31375–31380. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.47.31375
- La Fontaine, S., Firth, S. D., Lockhart, P. J., Brooks, H., Parton, R. G., Camakaris, J., et al. (1998b). Functional analysis and intracellular localization of the human Menkes protein (MNK) stably expressed from a cDNA construct in Chinese Hamster Ovary cells (CHO-K1). *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 7, 1293–1300. doi: 10.1093/hmg/7.8.1293
- La Fontaine, S., Firth, S. D., Lockhart, P. J., Brooks, H., Camakaris, J., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1999). Intracellular localization and loss of copper-responsiveness of Mnk, the murine homologue of the Menkes protein, in cells from blotchy (Moblo) and brindled (Mobr) mouse mutants. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 8, 1069–1075. doi: 10.1093/hmg/8.6.1069
- La Fontaine, S., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2007). Trafficking of the copper-ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B: role in copper homeostasis. *Arch.*

Biochem. Biophys. 463, 149–167. doi: 10.1016/j.abb.2007.04.021

- La Fontaine, S., Theophilos, M. B., Firth, S. D., Gould, R., Parton, R. G., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2001). Effect of the toxic milk mutation (tx) on the function and intracellular localization of Wnd, the murine homologue of the Wilson copper ATPase. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 10, 361–370. doi: 10.1093/hmg/10.4.361
- Larin, D., Mekios, C., Das, K., Ross, B., An-Suei, Y., and Gilliam, T. C. (1999). Characterization of the interaction between the Wilson and Menkes disease proteins and the cytoplasmic copper chaperone, HAH1P. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 28497– 28504. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.40. 28497
- Lentner, C. (1981). Geigy Scientific Tables: Units of Measurement, Body Fluids, Composition of the Body, Nutrition. West Caldwell, NJ: Medical Education Division, Ciba-Geigy Corporation.
- Levinson, B., Vulpe, C., Elder, B., Martin, C., Verley, F., Packman, S., et al. (1994). The mottled gene is the mouse homologue of the Menkes disease gene. *Nat. Genet.* 6, 369–373. doi: 10.1038/ng0494-369
- Li, X., Chen, S., Wang, Q., Zack, D. J., Snyder, S. H., and Borjigin, J. (1998). A pineal regulatory element (PIRE) mediates transactivation by the pineal/retina-specific transcription factor CRX. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 1876–1881. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.4.1876
- Lim, C. M., Cater, M. A., Mercer, J. F., and La Fontaine, S. (2006a). Copper-dependent interaction of glutaredoxin with the N termini of the copper-ATPases (ATP7A and ATP7B) defective in Menkes and Wilson diseases. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 348, 428–436. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.07.067
- Lim, C. M., Cater, M. A., Mercer, J. F. B., and La Fontaine, S. (2006b). Copper-dependent interaction of dynactin subunit p62 with the N terminus of ATP7B but not ATP7A. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 14006–14014. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M51 2745200
- Linder, M. C. (1991). Biochemistry of Copper. New York: Plenum Press. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-9432-8
- Linz, R., Barnes, N. L., Zimnicka, A. M., Kaplan, J. H., Eipper, B., and Lutsenko, S. (2008). Intracellular targeting of copper-transporting ATPase ATP7A in a normal and Atp7b -/kidney. Am. J. Physiol. Renal. Physiol. 294, F53–F61. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.00314.2007

- Litwin, T., Gromadzka, G., and Czlonkowska, A. (2012). Apolipoprotein E gene (APOE) genotype in Wilson's disease: impact on clinical presentation. *Parkinsonism Relat. Disord.* 18, 367–369. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2011.12.005
- Liu, P.-C., Chen, Y.-W., Centeno, J., Quezado, M., Lem, K., and Kaler, S. (2005a). Downregulation of myelination, energy, and translational genes in Menkes disease brain. *Mol. Genet. Metab.* 85, 291–300. doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2005.04.007
- Liu, T., Bohlken, A., Kuljaca, S., Lee, M., Nguyen, T., Smith, S., et al. (2005b). The retinoid anticancer signal: mechanisms of target gene regulation. Br. J. Cancer 93, 310–318. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6602700
- Llanos, R. M., Ke, B.-X., Wright, M., Deal, Y., Monty, F., Kramer, D. R., et al. (2006). Correction of a mouse model of Menkes disease by the human Menkes gene. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1762, 485–493. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2005.12.011
- Lutsenko, S., Barnes, N. L., Bartee, M. Y., and Dmitriev, O. Y. (2007). Function and regulation of human coppertransporting ATPases. *Physiol. Rev.* 87, 1011–1046. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00004.2006
- Lutsenko, S., Bhattacharjee, A., and Hubbard, A. L. (2010). Copper handling machinery of the brain. *Metallomics* 2, 596–608. doi: 10.1039/c0mt00006j
- Lyons, J. A., and Prohaska, J. R. (2009). Perinatal copper deficiency alters rat cerebellar purkinje cell size and distribution. *Cerebellum* 9, 136–144. doi: 10.1007/s12311-009-0136-2
- Madsen, E., and Gitlin, J. D. (2007). Copper and iron disorders of the brain. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 30, 317– 337. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.30. 051606.094232
- Madsen, E. C., Morcos, P. A., Mendelsohn, B. A., and Gitlin, J. D. (2008). In vivo correction of a Menkes disease model using antisense oligonucleotides. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 3909–3914. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0710865105
- Mahley, R. W., Weisgraber, K. H., and Huang, Y. (2006). Apolipoprotein E4: a causative factor and therapeutic target in neuropathology, including Alzheimer's disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 5644–5651. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0600549103
- Mann, J. R., Camakaris, J., Danks, D. M., and Walliczek, E. G. (1979). Copper metabolism in mottled mouse mutants: copper therapy of brindled (Mobr) mice. *Biochem. J.* 180, 605–612.

- Materia, S., Cater, M. A., Klomp, L. W., Mercer, J. F., and La Fontaine, S. (2011). Clusterin (APOJ): a molecular chaperone that facilitates degradation of the copper-ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 10073–10083. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.190546
- Materia, S., Cater, M. A., Klomp, L. W. J., Mercer, J. F. B., and La Fontaine, S. (2012). Clusterin and COMMD1 independently regulate degradation of the mammalian copper ATPases ATP7A and ATP7B. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 2485–2499. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.302216
- Mendelsohn, B. A., Yin, C., Johnson, S. L., Wilm, T. P., Solnica-Krezel, L., and Gitlin, J. D. (2006). Atp7a determines a hierarchy of copper metabolism essential for notochord development. *Cell Metab.* 4, 155–162. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2006. 05.001
- Menkes, J. H., Alter, M., Steigleder, G. K., Weakley, D. R., and Sung, J. H. (1962). A sex-linked recessive disorder with retardation of growth, peculiar hair, and focal cerebral and cerebellar degeneration. *Pediatrics* 29, 764–779.
- Mercer, J. F. B. (1998). Menkes syndrome and animal models. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 67(Suppl.), 1022S–1028S.
- Mercer, J. F. B., Grimes, A., Ambrosini, L., Lockhart, P., Paynter, J. A., Dierick, H., et al. (1994). Mutations in the murine homologue of the Menkes disease gene in dappled and blotchy mice. *Nat. Genet.* 6, 374–378. doi: 10.1038/ng0494-374
- Mercer, J. F. B., Livingston, J., Hall, B. K., Paynter, J. A., Begy, C., Chandrasekharappa, S., et al. (1993). Isolation of a partial candidate gene for Menkes disease by positional cloning. *Nat. Genet.* 3, 20–25. doi: 10.1038/ng0193-20
- Merner, N. D., Dion, P. A., and Rouleau, G. A. (2010). Recent advances in the genetics of distal hereditary motor neuropathy give insight to a disease mechanism involving copper homeostasis that may extend to other motor neuron disorders. *Clin. Genet.* 79, 23–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-0004.2010.01591.x
- Michalczyk, A., Bastow, E., Greenough, M., Camakaris, J., Freestone, D., Taylor, P., et al. (2008). ATP7B expression in human breast epithelial cells is mediated by lactational hormones. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 56, 389–399. doi: 10.1369/jhc.7A7300.2008
- Mieyal, J. J., Gallogly, M. M., Qanungo, S., Sabens, E. A., and Shelton, M. D. (2008). Molecular mechanisms and clinical

implications of reversible protein S-glutathionylation. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 10, 1941–1988. doi: 10.1089/ars.2008.2089

- Miyata, M., and Smith, J. D. (1996). Apolipoprotein E allelespecific antioxidant activity and effects on cytotoxicity by oxidative insults and [beta]-amyloid peptides. *Nat. Genet.* 14, 55–61. doi: 10.1038/ng0996-55
- Monnot, A. D., Zheng, G., and Zheng, W. (2012). Mechanism of copper transport at the blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier: influence of iron deficiency in an in vitro model. *Exp. Biol. Med.* (Maywood) 237, 327–333. doi: 10.1258/ebm.2011.011170
- Monty, J.-F., Llanos, R. M., Mercer, J. F. B., and Kramer, D. R. (2005). Copper exposure induces trafficking of the Menkes protein in intestinal epithelium of ATP7A transgenic mice. J. Nutr. 135, 2762–2766.
- Murata, Y., Kodama, H., Abe, T., Ishida, N., Nishimura, M., Levinson, B., et al. (1997). Mutation analysis and expression of the mottled gene in the macular mouse model of Menkes disease. *Pediatr. Res.* 42, 436–442. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199710000-00003
- Niciu, M. J., Ma, X. M., El Meskini, R., Pachter, J. S., Mains, R. E., and Eipper, B. A. (2007). Altered ATP7A expression and other compensatory responses in a murine model of Menkes disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 27, 278–291. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2007. 05.004
- Niciu, M. J., Ma, X.-M., El-Meskini, R., Ronnett, G. V., Mains, R. E., and Eipper, B. A. (2006). Developmental changes in the expression of ATP7A during a critical period in postnatal neurodevelopment. *Neuroscience* 139, 947–964. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.01.044
- Nishihara, E., Furuyama, T., Yamashita, S., and Mori, N. (1998). Expression of copper trafficking genes in the mouse brain. *NeuroReport* 9, 3259–3263. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199810050-00023
- Norgate, M., Southon, A., Zou, S., Zhan, M., Sun, Y., Batterham, P., and Camakaris, J. (2007). Copper homeostasis gene discovery in *Drosophila melanogaster. Biometals* 20, 683–697. doi: 10.1007/s10534-006-9075-2
- Nuutinen, T., Suuronen, T., Kauppinen, A., and Salminen, A. (2009). Clusterin: a forgotten player in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Res. Rev.* 61, 89–104. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2009.05.007
- Nyasae, L., Bustos, R., Braiterman, L., Eipper, B., and Hubbard, A. (2007). Dynamics of endogenous

ATP7A (Menkes protein) in intestinal epithelial cells: copper-dependent redistribution between two intracellular sites. *Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol.* 292, G1181–G1194. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00472.2006

- Okabe, M., Saito, S., Saito, T., Ito, K., Kimura, S., Niioka, T., et al. (1998).
 Histochemical localization of superoxide dismutase activity in rat brain. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 24, 1470– 1476. doi: 10.1016/S0891-5849(98) 00013-6
- Okeda, R., Gei, S., Chen, I., Okaniwa, M., Shinomiya, M., and Matsubara, O. (1991). Menkes' kinky hair disease: morphological and immunohistochemical comparison of two autopsied patients. *Acta Neuropathol.* (*Berl.*) 81, 450–457. doi: 10.1007/BF00293467
- Petris, M. J., Camakaris, J., Greenough, M., La Fontaine, S., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1998). A C-terminal dileucine is required for localization of the Menkes protein in the *trans*-Golgi network. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 7, 2063–2071. doi: 10.1093/hmg/7. 13.2063
- Petris, M. J., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1999). The Menkes protein (ATP7A; MNK) cylces via the plasma membrane both in basal and elevated extracellular copper using a C-terminal di-leucine endocytic signal. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 8, 2107–2115. doi: 10.1093/hmg/8.11.2107
- Petris, M. J., Mercer, J. F. B., Culvenor, J. G., Lockhart, P., Gleeson, P. A., and Camakaris, J. (1996). Ligandregulated transport of the Menkes copper P-type ATPase efflux pump from the Golgi apparatus to the plasma membrane: a novel mechanism of regulated trafficking. *EMBO* J. 15, 6084–6095.
- Petris, M. J., Strausak, D., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2000). The Menkes copper transporter is required for the activation of tyrosinase. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9, 2845–2851. doi: 10.1093/hmg/9.19.2845
- Petris, M. J., Voskoboinik, I., Cater, M., Smith, K., Kim, B. E., Llanos, R. M., et al. (2002). Copper-regulated trafficking of the Menkes disease copper ATPase is associated with formation of a phosphorylated catalytic intermediate. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 46736–46742. doi: 10.1074/jbc. M208864200
- Petrukhin, K., Fischer, S. G., Pirastu, M., Tanzi, R. E., Chernov, I., Devoto, M., et al. (1993). Mapping, cloning ang genetic characterization of the region containing the Wilson disease gene. *Nat. Genet.* 5, 338–343. doi: 10.1038/ng1293-338

- Pfeiffer, R. F. (2007). Wilson's disease. Semin. Neurol. 27, 123–132. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-971173
- Phinney, A., Drisaldi, B., Sd Schmidt, A., Lugowski, S., Coronado, V., Liang, Y., et al. (2003). In vivo reduction of amyloid-beta by a mutant copper transporter. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 14193–14198. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2332851100
- Prusiner, S. B. (1982). Novel proteinaceous infectious particles cause scrapie. *Science* 216, 136–144. doi: 10.1126/science.6801762
- Qi, M., and Byers, P. H. (1998). Constitutive skipping of alternatively spliced exon 10 in the ATP7A gene abolishes Golgi localization of the Menkes protein and produces the occipital horn syndrome. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 7, 465–469. doi: 10.1093/hmg/7.3.465
- Qian, Y., Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., and Harris, E. D. (1997). A Menkes P-type ATPase involved in copper homeostasis in the central nervous system of the rat. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 48, 60–66. doi: 10.1016/S0169-328X(97)00083-1
- Qian, Y., Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., Welsh, J., and Harris, E. D. (1998). Copper efflux from murine microvascular cells requires expression of the Menkes disease Cu-ATPase. J. Nutr. 128, 1276–1282.
- Qin, Z., Itoh, S., Jeney, V., Ushio-Fukai, M., and Fukai, T. (2005). Essential role for the Menkes ATPase in activation of extracellular superoxide dismutase: implication for vascular oxidative stress. *FASEB J.* 334–336. doi: 10.1096/fj.05-4564fje
- Rajan, K., Colburn, R., and Davis, J. (1976). Distribution of metal ions in the subcellular fractions of several rat brain areas. *Life Sci.* 18, 423–431. doi: 10.1016/0024-3205(76)90220-4
- Roberts, B. R., Ryan, T. M., Bush, A. I., Masters, C. L., and Duce, J. A. (2012). The role of metallobiology and amyloid-(β peptides in Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurochem. 120, 149–166. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07500.x
- Roelofsen, H., Wolters, H., Luyn, M. J. A. V., Miura, N., Kuipers, F., and Vonk, R. J. (2000). Copper-induced apical trafficking of ATP7B in polarized hepatoma cells provides a mechanism for biliary copper excretion. *Gastroenterology* 119, 782–793. doi: 10.1053/gast.2000.17834
- Rossor, A. M., Kalmar, B., Greensmith, L., and Reilly, M. M. (2012). The distal hereditary motor neuropathies. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 83, 6–14. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2011-300952

- Royce, P. M., Camakaris, J., and Danks, D. M. (1980). Reduced lysyl oxidase activity in skin fibroblasts from patients with Menkes' syndrome. *Biochem. J.* 192, 579–586.
- Saito, T., Nagao, T., Okabe, M., and Saito, K. (1996). Neurochemical and histochemical evidence for an abnormal catecholamine metabolism in the cerebral cortex of the Long-Evans Cinnamon rat before excessive copper accumulation in the brain. *Neurosci. Lett.* 216, 195–198.
- Saito, T., Okabe, M., Hosokawa, T., Kurasaki, M., Hata, A., Endo, F., et al. (1999). Immunohistochemical determination of the Wilson coppertransporting P-type ATPase in the brain tissues of the rat. *Neurosci. Lett.* 266, 13–16. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00258-X
- Sales, N., Rodolfo, K., Hassig, R., Faucheux, B., Di Giamberardino, L., and Moya, K. L. (1998). Cellular prion protein localization in rodent and primate brain. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 10, 2464–2471. doi: 10.1046/j.1460-9568.1998.00258.x
- Scheiber, I., Dringen, R., and Mercer, J. F. B. (2013). "Copper: effects of deficiency and overload," in *Interrelations between Essential Metal Ions* and Human Diseases, eds A. Sigel, H. Sigel, and R. K. O. Sigel (Dordrecht: Springer) (in press).
- Scheiber, I. F., and Dringen, R. (2012). Astrocyte functions in the copper homeostasis of the brain. *Neurochem. Int.* 62, 556–565. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2012.08.017
- Scheiber, I. F., Schmidt, M. M., and Dringen, R. (2012). Copper export from cultured astrocytes. *Neurochem. Int.* 60, 292–300. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2011.12.012
- Schiefermeier, M., Kollegger, H., Madl, C., Polli, C., Oder, W., Kuhn, H., et al. (2000). The impact of apolipoprotein E genotypes on age at onset of symptoms and phenotypic expression in Wilson's disease. *Brain* 123(Pt 3), 585–590. doi: 10.1093/brain/123.3.585
- Schlief, M. L., Craig, A. M., and Gitlin, J. D. (2005). NMDA receptor activation mediates copper homeostasis in hippocampal neurons. J. Neurosci. 25, 239– 246. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3699-04.2005
- Schlief, M. L., West, T., Craig, A. M., Holtzman, D. M., and Gitlin, J. D. (2006). Role of the Menkes copper-transporting ATPase in NMDA receptor-mediated neuronal toxicity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 14919–14924. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0605390103

- Schumacher, G., Platz, K. P., Mueller, A. R., Neuhaus, R., Luck, W., Langrehr, J. M., et al. (2001). Liver transplantation in neurologic Wilson's disease. *Transplant. Proc.* 33, 1518–1519. doi: 10.1016/S0041-1345(00)02578-1
- Setty, S. R. G., Tenza, D., Sviderskaya, E. V., Bennett, D. C., Raposo, G., and Marks, M. S. (2008). Cellspecific ATP7A transport sustains copper-dependent tyrosinase activity in melanosomes. *Nature* 454, 1142– 1146. doi: 10.1038/nature07163
- Siggs, O. M., Cruite, J. T., Du, X., Rutschmann, S., Masliah, E., Beutler, B., et al. (2012). Disruption of copper homeostasis due to a mutation of Atp7a delays the onset of prion disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 13733–13738. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1211499109
- Sigurdsson, E. M., Brown, D. R., Alim, M. A., Scholtzova, H., Carp, R., Meeker, H. C., et al. (2003). Copper chelation delays the onset of prion disease. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 46199– 46202. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C300303200
- Singleton, W. C., Mcinnes, K. T., Cater, M. A., Winnall, W. R., Mckirdy, R., Yu, Y., et al. (2010). Role of glutaredoxin1 and glutathione in regulating the activity of the copper-transporting Ptype ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 27111–27121. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.154468
- Squitti, R., Polimanti, R., Bucossi, S., Ventriglia, M., Mariani, S., Manfellotto, D., et al. (2013). Linkage disequilibrium and haplotype analysis of the ATP7B gene in Alzheimer's disease. *Rejuvenation Res.* 16, 3–10. doi: 10.1089/rej.2012.1357
- Stephenson, S. E. M., Dubach, D., Lim, C. M., Mercer, J. F. B., and La Fontaine, S. (2005). A single PDZ domain protein interacts with the Menkes copper ATPase, ATP7A: a new protein implicated in copper homeostasis. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 33270–33279. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M505889200
- Steveson, T. C., Ciccotosto, D. D., Ma, X.-M., Mueller, G. P., Mains, R. E., and Eipper, B. A. (2003). Menkes protein contributes to the function of peptidylglycine a-amidating monooxygenase. *Endocrinology* 144, 188–200. doi: 10.1210/en.2002-220716
- Strand, S., Hofmann, W. J., Grambihler, A., Hug, H., Volkmann, M., Otto, G., et al. (1998). Hepatic failure and liver cell damage in acute Wilson's disease involve CD95 (APO-1/Fas) mediated apoptosis. *Nat. Med.* 4, 588–593. doi: 10.1038/nm0598-588
- Strausak, D., Howie, M. K., Firth, S. D., Schlicksupp, A., Pipkorn, R.,

Multhaup, G., et al. (2003). Kinetic analysis of the interaction of the copper chaperone Atox1 with the metal binding sites of the Menkes protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 20821–20827. doi: 10.1074/ibc.M212437200

- Strausak, D., La Fontaine, S., Hill, J., Firth, S. D., Lockhart, P. J., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1999). The role of GMXCXXC metal binding sites in the copper-induced redistribution of the Menkes protein. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 11170–11177. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.16.11170
- Takata, R. I., Speck Martins, C. E., Passosbueno, M. R., Abe, K. T., Nishimura, A. L., Da Silva, M. D., et al. (2004). A new locus for recessive distal spinal muscular atrophy at Xq13.1-q21. J. Med. Genet. 41, 224– 229. doi: 10.1136/jmg.2003.013201
- Tang, J., Donsante, A., Desai, V., Patronas, N., and Kaler, S. G. (2008). Clinical outcomes in Menkes disease patients with a copperresponsive ATP7A mutation, G727R. *Mol. Genet. Metab.* 95, 174–181. doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2008.06.015
- Tanzi, R. E., Petrukhin, K., Chernov, I., Pellequer, J. L., Wasco, W., Ross, B., et al. (1993). The Wilson disease gene is a copper transporting ATPase with homology to the Menkes disease gene. *Nat. Genet.* 5, 344–350. doi: 10.1038/ng1293-344
- Tchaparian, E. H., Uriu-Adams, J. Y., Keen, C. L., Mitchell, A. E., and Rucker, R. B. (2000). Lysyl oxidase and P-ATPase-7A expression during embryonic development in the rat. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 379, 71–77. doi: 10.1006/abbi.2000.1842
- Terada, K., Aiba, N., Yang, X.-L., Iida, M., Nakai, M., Miura, N., et al. (1999). Biliary excretion of copper in LEC rat after introduction of copper transporting P-type ATPase, ATP7B. FEBS Lett. 448, 53–56. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(99)00319-1
- Terada, K., Nakako, T., Yang, X.-L., Iida, M., Aiba, N., Minamiya, Y., et al. (1998). Restoration of holoceruloplasmin synthesis in LEC rat after infusion of recombinant adenovirus bearing WND cDNA. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 1815–1820. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.3.1815
- Terwel, D., Loschmann, Y. N., Schmidt, H. H., Scholer, H. R., Cantz, T., and Heneka, M. T. (2011). Neuroinflammatory and behavioural changes in the Atp7B mutant mouse model of Wilson's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 118, 105–112. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07278.x
- Theophilos, M. B., Cox, D. W., and Mercer, J. F. B. (1996). The toxic milk mouse is a murine model of Wilson

disease. Hum. Mol. Genet. 5, 1619– 1624. doi: 10.1093/hmg/5.10.1619

- Tietz, N. W. (1987). Fundamentals of Clinical Chemistry. Philadelphia: Saunders.
- Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., Hong, S., and Qian, Y. (2011). Copper handling by astrocytes: insights into neurodegenerative diseases. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 29, 811–818. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2011.09.004
- Tsivkovskii, R., Eisses, J. F., Kaplan, J. H., and Lutsenko, S. (2002). Functional properties of the copper-transporting ATPase ATP7B (the Wilson's disease protein) expressed in insect cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 976–983. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109368200
- Tumer, Z., and Moller, L. B. (2009).
 Menkes disease. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 18, 511–518. doi: 10.1038/ejhg. 2009.187
- Vanderwerf, S. M., Cooper, M. J., Stetsenko, I. V., and Lutsenko, S. (2001). Copper specifically regulates intracellular phosphorylation of the Wilson's disease protein, a human copper-transporting ATPase. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 36289–36294. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M102055200
- Veldhuis, N., Gaeth, A., Pearson, R., Gabriel, K., and Camakaris, J. (2009a). The multi-layered regulation of copper translocating P-type ATPases. *Biometals* 22, 177–190. doi: 10.1007/s10534-008-9183-2
- Veldhuis, N. A., Valova, V. A., Gaeth, A. P., Palstra, N., Hannan, K. M., Michell, B. J., et al. (2009b). Phosphorylation regulates copper-responsive trafficking of the Menkes copper transporting P-type ATPase. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 41, 2403–2412. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2009.06.008
- Voskoboinik, I., Brooks, H., Smith, S., Shen, P., and Camakaris, J. (1998). ATP-dependent copper transport by the Menkes protein in membrane vesicles isolated from cultured Chinese hamster ovary cells. *FEBS Lett.* 438, 178–182. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(98)01059-X
- Voskoboinik, I., Fernando, R., Veldhuis, N., Hannan, K. M., Marmy-Conus, N., Pearson, R. B., et al. (2003). Protein kinase-dependent phosphorylation of the Menkes copper P-type ATPase. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 303, 337– 342. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(03) 00329-2
- Voskoboinik, I., Greenough, M., La Fontaine, S., Mercer, J. F. B., and Camakaris, J. (2001a). Functional studies on the Wilson copper P-type ATPase and toxic milk mouse mutant. *Biochem. Biophys.*

Res. Comm. 281, 966–970. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.2001.4445

- Voskoboinik, I., Mar, J., Strausak, D., and Camakaris, J. (2001b). The regulation of catalytic activity of the menkes copper-translocating Ptype ATPase. Role of high affinity copper-binding sites. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 28620–28627. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M103532200
- Vulpe, C., Levinson, B., Whitney, S., Packman, S., and Gitschier, J. (1993). Isolation of a candidate gene for Menkes disease and evidence that it encodes a copper-transporting ATPase. *Nat. Genet.* 3, 7–13. doi: 10.1038/ng0193-7
- Walker, J. M., Huster, D., Ralle, M., Morgan, C. T., Blackburn, N. J., and Lutsenko, S. (2004). The N-terminal metal-binding site 2 of the Wilson's Disease Protein plays a key role in the transfer of copper from Atox1. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 15376–15384. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M400053200
- Wang, X. P., Wang, X. H., Bao, Y. C., and Zhou, J. N. (2003). Apolipoprotein E genotypes in Chinese patients with Wilson's disease. *QJM* 96, 541–542. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcg093
- Watts, G. D., Wymer, J., Kovach, M. J., Mehta, S. G., Mumm, S., Darvish, D., et al. (2004). Inclusion body myopathy associated with Paget disease of bone and frontotemporal dementia is caused by mutant valosin-containing protein. *Nat. Genet.* 36, 377–381. doi: 10.1038/ng1332
- Weisner, B., Hartard, C., and Dieu, C. (1987). CSF copper concentration: a new parameter for diagnosis and monitoring therapy of Wilson's disease with cerebral manifestation. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 79, 229–237. doi: 10.1016/0022-510X(87)90275-9
- White, C., Kambe, T., Fulcher, Y. G., Sachdev, S. W., Bush, A. I., Fritsche, K., et al. (2009). Copper transport into the secretory pathway is regulated by oxygen in macrophages. *J. Cell Sci.* 122, 1315–1321. doi: 10.1242/jcs.043216
- Wilson, M. R., Yerbury, J. J., and Poon, S. (2008). Potential roles of abundant extracellular chaperones in the control of amyloid formation and toxicity. *Mol. Biosyst.* 4, 42–52. doi: 10.1039/b712728f
- Wu, J., Forbes, J. R., Chen, H. S., and Cox, D. W. (1994). The LEC rat has a deletion in the copper transporting ATPase gene homologous to the Wilson disease gene. *Nat. Genet.* 7, 541–544. doi: 10.1038/ng0894-541
- Yamaguchi, Y., Heiny, M. E., and Gitlin, J. D. (1993). Isolation and characterization of a human liver cDNA as a candidate gene for

Wilson disease. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* 197, 271–277. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1993.2471

- Yamaguchi, Y., Heiny, M. E., Suzuki, M., and Gitlin, J. D. (1996). Biochemical characterization and intracellular localization of the Menkes disease protein. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 93, 14030–14035. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.24.14030
- Yang, X.-L., Miura, N., Kawarada, Y., Terada, K., Petrukhin, K., Gilliam, T. C., et al. (1997). Two forms of Wilson disease protein produced by alternative splicing are localized in distinct cellular compartments. *Biochem. J.* 326, 897–902.
- Yi, L., Donsante, A., Kennerson, M. L., Mercer, J. F., Garbern, J. Y., and Kaler, S. G. (2012). Altered

intracellular localization and valosincontaining protein (p97 VCP) interaction underlie ATP7A-related distal motor neuropathy. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 21, 1794–1807. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ ddr612

- You, H., Tsutsui, S., Hameed, S., Kannanayakal, T. J., Chen, L., Xia, P., et al. (2012). Abeta neurotoxicity depends on interactions between copper ions, prion protein, and N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 1737–1742. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1110789109
- Yu, J. T., and Tan, L. (2012). The role of clusterin in Alzheimer's disease: pathways, pathogenesis, and therapy. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 45, 314–326. doi: 10.1007/s12035-012-8237-1
- Zheng, Z., White, C., Lee, J., Peterson, T. S., Bush, A. I., Sun, G. Y., et al. (2010). Altered microglial copper homeostasis in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 114, 1630–1638. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.06888.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 06 May 2013; paper pending published: 14 June 2013; accepted: 05 August 2013; published online: 23 August 2013.

Citation: Telianidis J, Hung YH, Materia S and La Fontaine S (2013) Role

of the P-Type ATPases, ATP7A and ATP7B in brain copper homeostasis. Front. Aging Neurosci. **5**:44. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00044

This article was submitted to the journal Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience.

Copyright © 2013 Telianidis, Hung, Materia and La Fontaine. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.


Copper metabolism of astrocytes

Ralf Dringen^{1,2*}, Ivo F. Scheiber³ and Julian F. B. Mercer⁴

¹ Centre for Biomolecular Interactions Bremen, University of Bremen, Bremen, Germany

² Centre for Environmental Research and Sustainable Technology, University of Bremen, Bremen, Germany

- ³ Department of Parasitology, Faculty of Science, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic
- ⁴ Centre for Cellular and Molecular Biology, School of Life and Environmental Sciences, Deakin University, Burwood, VIC, Australia

Edited by:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Alexej Verkhratsky, University of Manchester, UK Bogdan O. Popescu, University Hospital Bucharest, Romania

*Correspondence:

Ralf Dringen, Center for Biomolecular Interactions Bremen, University of Bremen, PO Box 330440, D-28334 Bremen, Germany. e-mail: ralf.dringen@uni-bremen.de This short review will summarize the current knowledge on the uptake, storage, and export of copper ions by astrocytes and will address the potential roles of astrocytes in copper homeostasis in the normal and diseased brain. Astrocytes in culture efficiently accumulate copper by processes that include both the copper transporter Ctr1 and Ctr1-independent mechanisms. Exposure of astrocytes to copper induces an increase in cellular glutathione (GSH) content as well as synthesis of metallothioneins, suggesting that excess of copper is stored as complex with GSH and in metallothioneins. Furthermore, exposure of astrocytes to copper and express the Menkes protein ATP7A. This protein undergoes reversible, copper-dependent trafficking between the *trans*-Golgi network and vesicular structures. The ability of astrocytes to efficiently take up, store and export copper suggests that astrocytes play a key role in the supply of neurons with copper and that astrocytes should be considered as target for therapeutic interventions that aim to correct disturbances in brain copper homeostasis.

Keywords: ATP7A, astroglia, copper export, Ctr1, metallothioneins, oxidative stress, toxicity, transport

INTRODUCTION

Astrocytes have many important functions in the brain, including the maintenance of extracellular ion homeostasis, the modulation of synaptic transmission and plasticity, the supply of metabolites, and the defense of the brain against oxidative stress and toxins (Parpura et al., 2012; Schmidt and Dringen, 2012). In addition, astrocytes are considered as key regulators of the homeostasis of the redox-active metals iron and copper in the brain (Dringen et al., 2007; Tiffany-Castiglioni et al., 2011; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). Copper is essential for brain cells as a cofactor and structural component of various enzymes that are involved in important biochemical pathways such as the respiratory chain, the antioxidative defense and the iron metabolism (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). However, excess of copper in cells is harmful, since copper in redox-active form can catalyze the production of hydroxyl radicals in a Fenton-like reaction, thereby inducing oxidative stress and cell damage (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 2007). Thus, a tight regulation of cellular copper metabolism is required in order to ensure sufficient availability of copper for essential enzymes without concomitant copperinduced oxidative damage.

The presence of many copper-containing enzymes in astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013) demonstrates that brain astrocytes require copper as essential element. Histochemical staining of brain sections revealed that copper is present in astrocytes in normal brain (Szerdahelyi and Kasa, 1986). Elevated astrocytic copper levels have been found in the brains of North Ronaldsay sheep, an animal model for copper toxicosis (Haywood et al., 2008). Astrocytes have been reported to be remarkably resistant against copper-induced toxicity (Chen et al., 2008; Reddy et al., 2008; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). Thus, these cells appear to be equipped with the machinery to deal well with even large amounts of copper. This short review will summarize the current knowledge on the uptake, storage and export of copper in cultured astrocytes and will describe alterations of basal metabolic pathways of astrocytes after exposure to copper. Finally, we will address the potential roles that astrocytes may play in the copper homeostasis of the normal brain and in the dysregulation of copper homeostasis that has been connected with a number of human diseases.

UPTAKE STORAGE AND EXPORT OF COPPER COPPER UPTAKE

Several groups have reported that cultured astrocytes efficiently accumulate copper (Brown, 2004; Scheiber et al., 2010a,b, 2012; Qian et al., 2012). The apparent K_M value for copper uptake of about 10 µM as well as the expression of the copper transporter receptor 1 (Ctr1) in cultured astrocytes (Scheiber et al., 2010a) suggest that this transporter is responsible for the high affinity copper uptake into astrocytes (Figure 1). However, the inhibition of copper accumulation in astrocytes by zinc (Scheiber et al., 2010a,b) suggests that Ctr1-independent transport processes also contribute to the astrocytic copper accumulation. Transporters that could mediate Ctr1-independent copper uptake into astrocytes include the divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT1) and members of the Zrt/IRT-like protein (ZIP) family (Scheiber et al., 2010a; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). Since Cu⁺ has been reported to be the copper species transported by both Ctr1 and DMT1 (Lee et al., 2002; Arredondo et al., 2003), an ectocuprireductase on the plasma membrane of astrocytes and/or



astrocytes by the copper metabolism or astrocytes. Copper is taken up into astrocytes by the copper transporter receptor 1 (Ctr1) and also by Ctr1-independent mechanisms which may include the divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT1) or members of the ZIP family of metal transporters. An ecto-cuprireductase and/or extracellular ascorbate will provide the reduced copper species for astrocytic uptake by Ctr1 or DMT1. Accumulated copper is stored in astrocytes as complex with GSH or in metallothioneins (MT). In addition, copper is shuttled to its specific cellular target, by the copper chaperones CCS to superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1), by Cox17 to Sco1/2 and Cox11 for subsequent incorporation into cytochrome *c* oxidase and by antioxidant protein 1 (Atox1) to ATP7A. ATP7A transports copper into the *trans*-Golgi network for subsequent incorporation into copper-dependent enzymes. When the cellular copper level rises above a certain threshold, ATP7A translocates reversibly via vesicles to the plasma membrane to export copper.

astrocyte-derived ascorbate (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013) may be involved in reducing extracellular Cu^{2+} to the Cu^+ that is subsequently taken up into astrocytes (**Figure 1**). An additional protein that has been suggested to contribute to the astrocytic copper uptake or export is the prion protein (Brown, 2004).

STORAGE AND INTRACELLULAR TRAFFICKING OF COPPER

Despite of their efficient accumulation of exogenous copper, astrocytes have been reported to be remarkably resistant to copper-induced toxicity (Chen et al., 2008; Reddy et al., 2008; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). The most likely reason for this resistance is that astrocytes have a high capacity to store excess copper as complex with glutathione (GSH) and in metallothioneins (MT; **Figures 1, 2**) which keep the excess copper bound in a non-toxic form. When exposed to copper cultured astrocytes elevate their cellular levels of GSH (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013), thereby increasing their storage capacity for copper.

For incorporation into copper-dependent enzymes, copper is shuttled to its target proteins by specific copper chaperones (Robinson and Winge, 2010). The copper chaperone for Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase (CCS) that delivers copper to Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase is expressed in astrocytes (Rothstein et al., 1999). In contrast, expression of Atox1 and Cox17, which deliver copper to ATP7A and to

cytochrome c oxidase, respectively, has not been reported so far for astrocytes. However, as astrocytes express functional ATP7A (Scheiber et al., 2012) and cytochrome c oxidase (Bolaños and Heales, 2010), Atox1 and Cox17 are likely to be expressed in these cells.

EXPORT OF COPPER

Cellular export of copper is mediated by the copper ATPases ATP7A and ATP7B which are mutated in the human disorders Menkes disease and Wilson's disease, respectively (Huster, 2010; Kaler, 2011). Cultured astrocytes have recently been shown to export copper in a time-, concentration- and temperaturedependent manner (Scheiber et al., 2012). This copper export is most likely mediated by ATP7A (Figure 1) as this protein is expressed in astrocytes in culture and in brain (Barnes et al., 2005; Niciu et al., 2007; Scheiber et al., 2012). The copper-dependent trafficking of ATP7A between the trans-Golgi network and sites close to the plasma membrane (Scheiber et al., 2012) strongly suggests a contribution of ATP7A in copper export from astrocytes. This view is also supported by the marked accumulation of copper in astrocytes derived from the macular mouse model of Menkes disease (Kodama et al., 1991). The potential of astrocytes to export copper suggests that these cells can supply other types of brain cells with copper and that impaired copper supply from astrocytes contributes to the neuronal copper deficiency in Menkes disease (Figure 2).



stored by astrocytes in MT or as GSH complex and copper is released via ATP7A to supply neurons with copper. **(B)** In copper overload conditions, excess of copper is efficiently taken up into astrocytes and stored in MT or as GSH complex to prevent copper-induced neurotoxicity. **(C)** In Menkes disease, astrocytes accumulate and store copper, but the mutated ATP7A is unable to mediate astrocytic copper export and copper supply to neurons.

MODULATION OF ASTROCYTIC METABOLISM BY COPPER

Elevation of the cellular copper content of cultured astrocytes caused a time- and concentration-dependent acceleration in glucose consumption and lactate release (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011b). This consequence of copper treatment appears not to be mediated by mitochondrial impairment, but was prevented by inhibition of protein synthesis (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011b). Thus, the copper-induced stimulation of glycolytic flux in astrocytes is likely to depend on transcription and/or translation. Copper-activated transcription factors such as the nuclear factor kappa B or the metal transcription factor 1 have been suggested to contribute to the copper-induced stimulation of glycolytic flux in astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013).

Elevated copper content also affects the GSH metabolism of astrocytes. Exposure to copper chloride markedly increased the cellular GSH content of cultured astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011a). Copper-induced increase in γ -glutamate cysteine ligase activity by a post-translational mechanism and increased uptake of the GSH precursors cysteine or cysteine into astrocytes have been suggested as potential reasons for the increased specific GSH content of copper-treated astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011a, 2013). A compromised GSH export which has been reported to increase cellular GSH contents in astrocytes (Minich et al., 2006) can be excluded as a contributor to the increased cellular GSH content of copper-treated astrocytes, as the GSH export is accelerated in copper-loaded astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011a). This accelerated, temperaturesensitive GSH export is mediated by the multidrug resistance protein 1 and is considered to be a direct consequence of the increased cellular GSH concentration in copper-treated astrocytes (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011a).

FUNCTIONS OF ASTROCYTES IN THE COPPER METABOLISM OF NORMAL AND DISEASED BRAIN

The ability of astrocytes to efficiently take up, store and export copper suggests that these cells serve as key regulators of the copper homeostasis in the brain (Tiffany-Castiglioni et al., 2011; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). Efficient copper uptake and storage in astrocytes serves to protect other brain cells against copper toxicity. The known high antioxidative potential of astrocytes (Dringen et al., 2005) is likely to protect these cells from acute copper toxicity, while the upregulation of the cellular copper storage capacity by induction of MT synthesis (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013) and by elevated GSH synthesis (Scheiber and Dringen, 2011a) will contribute to the prolonged resistance of astrocytes against copper-induced toxicity. In addition, the ability of astrocytes to export copper suggests that astrocytes are able to provide copper to neurons and other neighboring cells in the brain (Figure 2). Further studies are required to investigate how signals derived from neurons and/or other types of brain cells will affect the basal copper metabolism of astrocytes and whether such signals could modulate the copper export from astrocytes.

Disturbances in copper homeostasis in brain occur in both Menkes disease and Wilson's disease (Kaler, 2011; Kodama et al., 2011), but also in other neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease (Rivera-Mancia et al., 2010; Double, 2012; Greenough et al., 2013; Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). The role of astrocytes in the copper homeostasis of the brain in these disorders should be considered. The impaired supply of copper from astrocytes to neurons due to mutations of the Menkes protein ATP7A may foster the neuronal copper deficiency in Menkes disease, while the capacity of astrocytes to uptake and store excess of copper may be insufficient to protect neurons against the excess of copper present in the brain in Wilson's disease (Figure 2). In addition, the disturbances in the distribution of brain copper in Alzheimer's disease (Greenough et al., 2013) may reflect impaired supply of copper from astrocytes to neurons (Scheiber and Dringen, 2013). The ability of astrocytes to efficiently accumulate, store and export copper makes this brain cell type to an interesting target for therapeutic strategies that aim to correct the observed disturbances in copper metabolism in human disorders (Greenough et al., 2013; Liddell et al., 2013).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Ralf Dringen and Julian F. B. Mercer would like to acknowledge the financial support given by the Thinkers in Residence Program of Deakin University. Ivo F. Scheiber would like to thank Dr. Gerd Scheiber for his continuous financial support.

REFERENCES

- Arredondo, M., Munoz, P., Mura, C. V., and Nunez, M. T. (2003). DMT1, a physiologically relevant apical Cu¹⁺ transporter of intestinal cells. *Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol.* 284, C1525–C1530.
- Barnes, N., Tsivkovskii, R., Tsivkovskaia, N., and Lutsenko, S. (2005). The copper-transporting ATPases, Menkes and Wilson disease proteins, have distinct roles in adult and developing cerebellum. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 9640–9645.
- Bolaños, J. P., and Heales, S. J. (2010). Persistent mitochondrial damage by nitric oxide and its derivatives: neuropathological implications. *Front. Neuroenergetics* 2:1. doi: 10.3389/ neuro.14.001.2010
- Brown, D. R. (2004). Role of the prion protein in copper turnover in astrocytes. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 15, 534–543.
- Chen, S. H., Lin, J. K., Liu, S. H., Liang, Y. C., and Lin-Shiau, S. Y. (2008). Apoptosis of cultured astrocytes induced by the copper and neocuproine complex through oxidative stress and JNK activation. *Toxicol. Sci.* 102, 138–149.
- Double, K. L. (2012). Neuronal vulnerability in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat. Disord. 18(Suppl. 1), S52–S54.
- Dringen, R., Bishop, G. M., Koeppe, M., Dang, T. N., and Robinson, S. R. (2007). The pivotal role of astrocytes in the metabolism of iron in the brain. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1884–1890.
- Dringen, R., Pawlowski, P. G., and Hirrlinger, J. (2005). Peroxide detoxification by brain cells. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 79, 157–165.
- Greenough, M. A., Camakaris, J., and Bush, A. I. (2013). Metal dyshomeostasis and oxidative stress in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurochem. Int.* (in press).
- Halliwell, B., and Gutteridge, J. M., (2007). Free Radicals in Biology and

Medicine. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

- Haywood, S., Paris, J., Ryvar, R., and Botteron, C. (2008). Brain copper elevation and neurological changes in north ronaldsay sheep: a model for neurodegenerative disease? J. Comp. Pathol. 139, 252–255.
- Huster, D. (2010) Wilson's disease. Best Pract. Res. Clin. Gastroenterol. 24, 531–539.
- Kaler, S. G. (2011). ATP7A-related copper transport diseases – emerging concepts and future trends. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 15–29.
- Kodama, H., Fujisawa, C., and Bhadhprasit, W. (2011). Pathology, clinical features and treatments of congenital copper metabolic disorders – focus on neurologic aspects. *Brain Dev.* 33, 243–251.
- Kodama, H., Meguro, Y., Abe, T., Rayner, M. H., Suzuki, K. T., Kobayashi, S., et al. (1991). Genetic expression of Menkes disease in cultured astrocytes of the macular mouse. *J. Inherit. Metab. Dis.* 14, 896–901.
- Lee, J., Pena, M. M., Nose, Y., and Thiele, D. J. (2002). Biochemical characterization of the human copper transporter Ctr1. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 4380–4387.
- Liddell, J. R., Bush, A. I., and White, A. R. (2013). "Copper in brain and neurodegeneration," in *Encyclopedia of Inorganic and Bioinorganic Chemistry, Volume: Metals in Cells*, eds V. Culotta and R. A. Scott (Chichester: Wiley). (in press).
- Minich, T., Riemer, J., Schulz, J. B., Wielinga, P., Wijnhold, J., and Dringen, R. (2006). The multidrug resistance protein 1 (Mrp1), but not Mrp5, mediates export of glutathione and glutathione disulfide from brain astrocytes. *J. Neurochem.* 97, 373–384.
- Niciu, M. J., Ma, X. M., El Meskini, R., Pachter, J. S., Mains, R. E., and Eipper, B. A. (2007). Altered ATP7A expression and other compensatory

responses in a murine model of Menkes disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 27, 278–291.

- Parpura, V., Heneka, M. T., Montana, V., Oliet, S. H., Schousboe, A., Haydon, P. G., et al. (2012). Glial cells in (patho)physiology. *J. Neurochem.* 121, 4–27.
- Qian, Y., Zheng, Y., Taylor, R., and Tiffany-Castiglioni, E. (2012). Involvement of the molecular chaperone Hspa5 in copper homeostasis in astrocytes. *Brain Res.* 1447, 9–19.
- Reddy, P. V., Rao, K. V., and Norenberg, M. D. (2008). The mitochondrial permeability transition, and oxidative and nitrosative stress in the mechanism of copper toxicity in cultured neurons and astrocytes. *Lab. Invest.* 88, 816–830.
- Rivera-Mancia, S., Perez-Neri, I., Rios, C., Tristan-Lopez, L., Rivera-Espinosa, L., and Montes, S. (2010). The transition metals copper and iron in neurodegenerative diseases. *Chem. Biol. Interact.* 186, 184–199.
- Robinson, N. J., and Winge, D. R. (2010). Copper metallochaperones. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 79, 537–562.
- Rothstein, J. D., Dykes-Hoberg, M., Corson, L. B., Becker, M., Cleveland, D. W., Price, D. L., et al. (1999). The copper chaperone CCS is abundant in neurons and astrocytes in human and rodent brain. *J. Neurochem.* 72, 422–429.
- Scheiber, I. F., and Dringen, R. (2011a). Copper-treatment increases the cellular GSH content and accelerates GSH export from cultured rat astrocytes. *Neurosci. Lett.* 498, 42–46.
- Scheiber, I. F., and Dringen, R. (2011b). Copper accelerates glycolytic flux in cultured astrocytes. *Neurochem. Res.* 36, 894–903.
- Scheiber, I. F., and Dringen, R. (2013). Astrocyte functions in the copper homeostasis of the brain. *Neurochem. Int.* (in press).
- Scheiber, I. F., Mercer, J. F., and Dringen, R. (2010a). Copper accumulation by cultured astrocytes. *Neurochem. Int.* 56, 451–460.

- Scheiber, I. F., Schmidt, M. M., and Dringen, R. (2010b). Zinc prevents the copper-induced damage of cultured astrocytes. *Neurochem. Int.* 57, 314–322.
- Scheiber, I. F., Schmidt, M. M., and Dringen, R. (2012). Copper export from cultured astrocytes. *Neurochem. Int.* 60, 292–300.
- Schmidt, M. M., and Dringen, R. (2012). "GSH Synthesis and Metabolism," in Advances in Neurobiology. Neural Metabolism in vivo, Vol. 4, eds R. Gruetter and I. Y. Choi (New York, NY: Springer), 1029–1050.
- Szerdahelyi, P., and Kasa, P. (1986). Histochemical demonstration of copper in normal rat brain and spinal cord. Evidence of localization in glial cells. *Histochemistry* 85, 341–347.
- Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., Hong, S., and Qian, Y. (2011). Copper handling by astrocytes: insights into neurodegenerative diseases. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 29, 811–818.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 03 January 2013; paper pending published: 28 January 2013; accepted: 27 February 2013; published online: 14 March 2013.

Citation: Dringen R, Scheiber IF and Mercer JFB (2013) Copper metabolism of astrocytes. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:9. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00009

Copyright © 2013 Dringen, Scheiber and Mercer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Copper-uptake is critical for the down regulation of synapsin and dynamin induced by neocuproine: modulation of synaptic activity in hippocampal neurons

Patricio A. Castro¹, Alejandra Ramirez^{2,3}, Fernando J. Sepúlveda², Christian Peters², Humberto Fierro², Javier Waldron², Sandra Luza³, Jorge Fuentealba², Francisco J. Muñoz⁴, Giancarlo V. De Ferrari⁵, Ashley I. Bush³, Luis G. Aguayo² and Carlos M. Opazo³*

¹ Department of Physiology and Membrane Biology, Shriners Hospital for Children Northern California, University of California at Davis School of Medicine, California, USA

² Laboratorio de Neurofisiología, Departamento de Fisiología, Facultad de Ciencias Biológicas, Universidad de Concepción, Concepción, Chile

³ Oxidation Biology Laboratory, The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, The University of Melbourne, Parkville, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia

⁴ Laboratory of Molecular Physiology and Channelopathies, Departament de Ciències Experimentals i de la Salut, Universitat Pompeu Fabra, Barcelona, Spain

⁵ Center for Biomedical Research and FONDAP Center for Genome Regulation, Universidad Andrés Bello, Santiago, Chile

Edited by:

Gemma Casadesus, Case Western Reserve University, USA

Reviewed by:

Christopher Jones, University of Western Sydney, Australia Gabriela Alejandra Salvador, CONICET, Argentina Cecilia Vergara, University of Chile, Chile

*Correspondence:

Carlos M. Opazo, Oxidation Biology Laboratory, The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, The University of Melbourne, Kenneth Myer Building, 30 Royal Parade, Parkville, Melbourne, Victoria 3010, Australia e-mail: carlos.opazo@florey.edu.au

Extracellular and intracellular copper and zinc regulate synaptic activity and plasticity, which may impact brain functionality and human behavior. We have found that a metal coordinating molecule, Neocuproine, transiently increases free intracellular copper and zinc levels (i.e., min) in hippocampal neurons as monitored by Phen Green and FluoZin-3 fluorescence, respectively. The changes in free intracellular zinc induced by Neocuproine were abolished by the presence of a non-permeant copper chelator, Bathocuproine (BC), indicating that copper influx is needed for the action of Neocuproine on intracellular Zn levels. Moreover, Neocuproine decreased the mRNA levels of Synapsin and Dynamin, and did not affect the expression of Bassoon, tubulin or superoxide dismutase (SOD). Western blot analysis showed that protein levels of synapsin and dynamin were also down regulated in the presence of Neocuproine and that these changes were accompanied by a decrease in calcium transients and neuronal activity. Furthermore, Neocuproine decreased the number of active neurons, effect that was blocked by the presence of BC, indicating that copper influx is needed for the action of Neocuproine. We finally show that Neocuproine blocks the epileptiform-like activity induced by bicuculline in hippocampal neurons. Collectively, our data indicates that presynaptic protein configuration and function of primary hippocampal neurons is sensitive to transient changes in transition metal homeostasis. Therefore, small molecules able to coordinate transition metals and penetrate the blood-brain barrier might modify neurotransmission at the Central Nervous System (CNS). This might be useful to establish therapeutic approaches to control the neuronal hyperexcitability observed in brain conditions that are associated to copper dyshomeotasis such as Alzheimer's and Menkes diseases. Our work also opens a new avenue to find novel and effective antiepilepsy drugs based in metal coordinating molecules.

Keywords: copper, zinc, neocuproine, synaptic activity, dynamin, synapsin, hyperexcitability, epileptiform-like activity

INTRODUCTION

Zinc (Zn) and copper (Cu) ions have a key physiological importance in mammalian tissue (Mathie et al., 2006). Zn and

Cu are abundant trace elements in the human brain (Takeda et al., 2001; Tarohda et al., 2004) and they participate in the regulation of brain physiology, being key structural components of several proteins and co-factors for enzymes that are critical for brain function, including enzymes involved in antioxidant defense and cellular respiration (Mathie et al., 2006). Increasing evidence suggests that Zn and Cu ions function as signaling molecules in the nervous system (Mathie et al., 2006). Moreover, these metals are released from the synaptic terminals of certain neurons, affecting postsynaptic receptors and regulating

Abbreviations: BAPTA, 1,2-bis(o-aminophenoxy)ethane tetraacetate; BC, bathocuproine; CNS, central nervous system; DMSO, dimethyl sulfoxide; EDTA, Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid; HEPES, 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid; ROS, Reactive Oxygen Species; SOD, Superoxide Dismutase; sPSCs, spontaneous postsynaptic currents; TPEN, N,N,N,N'-tetrakis-(2-Pyridylmethyl)ethylenediamine; TTX, tetrodotoxin.

neuronal excitability (Hartter and Barnea, 1988; Kardos et al., 1989; Trombley and Shepherd, 1996; Vlachova et al., 1996; Weiser and Wienrich, 1996; Hopt et al., 2003; Peters et al., 2011; Opazo et al., 2014). Recently, some reports have described the effects of Cu at the synaptic level, where it modulates complex parameters such as LTP (Goldschmith et al., 2005; Gaier et al., 2013, 2014a,b) and receptor pharmacology (Peters et al., 2011; Marchetti et al., 2014). On the other hand, Zn has been considered to play a protective role, because zinc deficiency in the diet can cause malfunctions of several organs and physiological functions (Fukahori and Itoh, 1990). Zn-deficient animals display abnormalities in behavior, which is associated to the deregulation of Zn-binding ProSAP/Shank family members (Grabrucker et al., 2014). In addition, Zn can regulate different intracellular pathways that may explain the effect of Zn-deficiency in brain development (Mackenzie et al., 2011; Nuttall and Oteiza, 2012).

Metal chelators are usually used to evaluate the effect of metals on cell cultures (Calderaro et al., 1993; Göçmen et al., 2000). For example, Neocuproine, a membrane permeable Cu (I) chelator, has been frequently used as a protective agent against oxidative stress caused by Cu (Calderaro et al., 1993). Moreover, Neocuproine can inhibit the relaxation of electrically stimulated mouse corpus cavernosum (Göçmen et al., 2000) and the facilitation of bladder contraction induced by purinergic nerve stimulation (Göçmen et al., 2005).

Considering that hippocampal formation is enriched in transition metals (Tarohda et al., 2004), we evaluated the effect of Neocuproine on different synaptic parameters of primary hippocampal cultures. We observed that Neocuproine acutely increased intracellular Cu and Zn levels that lead to a concomitant decrease in the number of active neurons, an effect which was dependent of copper influx from the extracellular space. These changes correlated with a decrease in levels of synapsin and dynamin. Moreover, Neocuproine blocked the epileptiform-like activity induced by bicuculline in hippocampal neurons. Thus, the use of molecules that can modulate the free levels of Cu and Zn ions could have potential roles on the physiopathology of the central nervous system (CNS). For example, the information presented in this paper can be useful to establish therapeutic approaches to control hyperexcitability observed in brain conditions associated to copper dyshomeostasis such as Alzheimer and Menkes disease (Palop et al., 2003; Amatniek et al., 2006; Prasad et al., 2011; Schrag et al., 2011; James et al., 2012). This work also opens new venues to find novel and effective antiepilepsy drugs (Cully, 2014) based in metal coordinating molecules.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PRIMARY CULTURES OF RAT HIPPOCAMPAL NEURONS

Hippocampal neurons were obtained from 18-day old pregnant Sprague-Dawley rats and maintained for 10–14 days *in vitro* (DIV) as previously described (Peters et al., 2011). Animals were obtained from the animal house of Catholic University of Chile (Santiago, Chile). All animals were handled in strict accordance with NIH recommendations and approved by the appropriate committee of University of Concepción (Concepción, Chile).

ELECTROPHYSIOLOGY

Experiments were performed in the "whole-cell" configuration using the internal and external solutions described below. Synaptic activity was recorded after a stable baseline was reached. Recording pipettes were pulled from borosilicate glass (WPI, Sarasota, FL) in a horizontal puller (Sutter Instruments, Novato, CA). Membrane currents were measured using an Axopatch-200B amplifier (Axon Instruments, Inc., Burlingame, CA) and an inverted microscope (Nikon, Eclipse, TE200-U, Japan). Data was collected, stored and analyzed using a data acquisition system card (Axon Instruments, Inc.) and the pClamp9 software (Axon Instruments, Inc.). For synaptic activity records, data was analyzed using the Minianalysis software, obtaining the frequency, amplitude and decay time of the records. All experiments were performed at room temperature (20-25°C) using a holding potential of -60 mV. Data are given as means \pm S.E.M. and are obtained from at least 3 experiments.

SOLUTIONS AND DRUGS

The intracellular medium contained (in mM): 120 KCl, 2 MgCl₂, 2 ATP-Na₂, 10 BAPTA, 0.5 GTP, 10 HEPES (pH 7.4). The extracellular medium contained (in mM): 150 NaCl, 5.4 KCl, 2 CaCl₂, 1 MgCl₂, 10 glucose and 10 HEPES (pH 7.4).

IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE

Hippocampal cultures were grown in glass coverslips precoated with poly-lysine (1%). After the treatments, hippocampal neurons were washed with PBS (pH 7.4), and then fixed with paraformaldehyde (4%) at RT for 10 min. Then, the dish was washed again in PBS and neurons were permeabilized and blocked for 30 min with PBST (PBS + triton 0.1%) and BSA 10%. Then, cells were incubated with the following primary antibodies for 16 h: Anti-synapsin and anti-MAP 2 antibody (Chemicon) were used in a 1:100 dilution. Secondary antibodies conjugated with FITC or Cy3 were used for fluorescent staining (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA). All of them were used at 1:500 for 2 h. Finally, samples were mounted in fluorescent mounting medium (DAKO, CA, USA) and images were obtained under a Nikon Eclipse confocal microscope (Nikon, Japan) (60×, water immersion, NA 1.4).

RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from primary rat hippocampal cell cultures using RNAsolv (Omega Biotek). Two μ g of RNA were used to prepare cDNA using Stratascript kit (Stratagene). PCR was performed with specific forward and reverse primers (Genbank) (**Table 1**), using 20–40 cycles in a Biorad Thermal Cycler.

WESTERN BLOT

Hippocampal cells were incubated with Neocuproine (0–30 μ M), culture media was removed and cells were washed with PBS and then homogenized in sample buffer containing: SDS (4%), Glycerol (12%), Phenol Red (0.0025%) and 10% β -mercaptoethanol in Tris-HCl (450 mM, pH 8.45). 20 μ l of each homogenate (\approx 10 μ g of total protein) was submitted to SDS electrophoresis

Protein	Forward primer	Reverse primer
Bassoon	5'-CCCCCAACCACTGCTAACTA-3'	5'-CGAGCACAGAGGGGAAGTAG-3'
Snap29	5'-AGAGCTGTGGGCAGAGTGTT-3'	5'-ACTCCATGCACACAAACCAA-3'
Synapsin	5'-CACCGACTGGGCAAAATACT-3'	5'-TGTGCTGCTGAGCATCTCTT-3'
Dynamin I	5'-CAGGACAGGCCTCTTCACTC-3'	5'-CCGATGTTGTTGATGGTCAG-3'
, Dynamin II	5'-ACCCCACACTTGCAGAAAAC-3'	5'-GGCTCTTTCAGCTTGACCAC-3'
Tubulin	5'-GCACTCTGATTGTGCCTTCA-3'	5'-ACTGGATGGTACGCTTGGTC-3'
SOD1	5'-GTCGTCTCCTTGCTTTTTGC-3'	5'-CACCTTTGCCCAAGTCATCT-3'

in 10–20% Tricine gels. Protein bands were transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes, blocked with 5% milk and incubated with the following primary antibodies: monoclonal anti-synapsin, anti-dynamin (1:500, Chemicon) and α -tubulin (1:1000, Sigma) as internal control. Immunoreactive bands were detected with secondary antibodies conjugated with HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and visualized with ECL Plus Western Blotting Detection System (PerkinElmer).

ZN²⁺ AND CU²⁺INTRACELLULAR MEASUREMENTS

Hippocampal cells were loaded for 30 min at 37°C with FluoZin-3-AM (1 μ M) or Phen Green (5 μ M) (Invitrogen, USA) to measure Zn²⁺ or Cu²⁺, respectively. Then, cells were washed twice with external solution as described above and incubated under control or experimental conditions for a maximal time of 30 min at 37°C. Confocal images were acquired on middle cellular plane, with 20× and 60× magnification. Intracellular fluorescent signals were recorded with a CCD camera (SensiCam camera, PCO, Germany), with 200 ms of exposition and 2 s acquisition (Ex:Em; 490:510 nm).

ANALYSIS OF INTRACELLULAR CALCIUM TRANSIENTS

Hippocampal cells were loaded with Fluo-3 AM (1 µM in pluronic acid/DMSO, Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA) for 30 min at 37°C and then washed twice with external solution, as described above, and incubated under control or experimental conditions for a maximal time of 30 min at 37°C. Neurons were mounted in a perfusion chamber that was placed on the stage of an inverted fluorescent microscope (Eclipse TE, Nikon), equipped with a CCD camera (SensiCam camera, PCO, Germany) and xenon excitation lamp. Cells were subsequently excited for 200 ms each 2 s intervals and recorded during 5 min, using a Lambda 10-2 filter wheel (Sutter Instruments) and regions of interest (ROI) were simultaneously selected on several neuronal somata on each plate (Ex:Em; 480:510 nm) recording more than 10 cells in each experiment. Finally, calcium transients, as defined by their TTX sensitivity (Gu et al., 1994), were acquired and analyzed off line with Axon Instruments Workbench 2.2 software.

DATA ANALYSIS

Results are expressed as the mean \pm SEM. Statistical significance was determined using One-way ANOVA. A level of * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 was considered statistically significant followed by the Bonferroni post test.

RESULTS

NEOCUPROINE INDUCES A COPPER-MEDIATED INTRACELLULAR ZINC INCREASE

Zn and Cu may regulate the neurotransmission of CNS neurons by a presynaptic or postsynaptic mechanism (Goldschmith et al., 2005; Mathie et al., 2006; Leiva et al., 2009; Peters et al., 2011). Therefore, pharmacological intervention with compounds that change the balance of these metals at the neuronal level may result in changes in synaptic function. To test this idea we exposed primary rat hippocampal neurons (10-14 DIV) to Neocuproine (Neo), a high affinity copper chelator (Göçmen et al., 2000). First, we measured the changes of intracellular Cu using Phen Green, a fluorescent probe that decreases its fluorescent signal (quenching) when coordinates Cu (Chavez-Crooker et al., 2003). As it was expected, neurons loaded with Phen Green under control conditions displayed a stable basal fluorescent signal (Figure 1A). However, when they were exposed to $CuCl_2$ (3 μ M), the fluorescent signal was decreased, and a subsequent addition of EDTA (10 µM) to the bath recovered the signal to the basal levels (Figure 1A). Interestingly, when Neocuproine $(10 \,\mu M)$ was added alone to the bath, a small decrease in the intracellular fluorescence was also observed, indicating that Neocuproine was inducing an increase of free intracellular copper (Figure 1A). This effect was observed in all neuronal cells exposed to Neocuproine and the changes were detected both in soma and neuronal projections (Figures 1Bb,d). These results suggest that changes in free intracellular Cu could be explained by a Cu influx from the extracellular space, occurring at different cell membrane domains, or by a Cu release from organelles or intracellular proteins, which are widely distributed at the intracellular space. In order to evaluate the effect of Neocuproine on the intracellular levels of other transition metal, we performed similar experiments using a specific fluorescent probe for Zn, FluoZin-3, which increases its fluorescence signal in the presence of Zn (Sensi et al., 2011). In fact, when Zn is co-applied with pyrithione (a Zn chelator) $(Pyr/Zn = 30/10 \ \mu M)$ a rapid increase was observed (Figure 1C), which was abolished by a subsequent application of TPEN, a cellpermeant Zn chelator (Sensi et al., 2011; Figure 1C). Interestingly, when hippocampal cultures pre-loaded with Fluo-Zinc were exposed to Neocuproine (10 μ M), the fluorescent signal rapidly increased (Figures 1D,E) in the soma and neuronal projections (Zoom on Figure 1D). We confirmed that this signal was associated with changes in free intracellular zinc, since the increase in the fluorescent signal induced by Neocuproine was abolished by a subsequent application of TPEN (Figure 1F). Therefore,



FIGURE 1 [Neocuproine increases intracellular $2n^{++}$ [$2n^{++}$]; by promoting copper influx in hippocampal neurons. (A) The traces show the intracellular changes of Phen Green fluorescence after extracellular acute application of CuCl₂ (3 µM) (quenching), EDTA (10 µM) (recovery) or Neocuproine (Neo, 10 µM) (quenching). Traces in color correspond to the signal recorded in a single cell. The black trace corresponds to the typical background signal recorded outside of cells. (B) Confocal microphotographs of hippocampal cultures loaded with Phen Green, untreated (a and c) or treated with Neo (10 µM) for 10 min (b and d). Pseudocolor images shown in "e" and "d", correspond to fluorescence photographs shown in "a" and "b", respectively. Bar represents 100 µm. (C) The traces show the intracellular changes of FluoZin-3 fluorescence under control conditions or after the acute application of the agents indicated in the figure (Pyr/Zn = 30/10 µM; TPEN = 10 µM). Each trace corresponds to the signal recorded in a single cell. **(D)** Confocal microphotographs of hippocampal cultures loaded with FluoZin-3, before (time = 0) and after of a short application (up to 8 min) of Neo (10 μ M). Scale bar, 250 μ m. At the right of this panel is shown a confocal zoom of two neurons from the experiment described in "**(D)**". The graph summarizes the intracellular Zn²⁺ changes recorded in the soma of single neurons treated as shown in "**(D)**". Values are mean \pm SEM (*N* = 3). **(E)** The traces show the rapid intracellular changes of FluoZin-3 fluorescence after the acute application of Neocuproine (Neo, 10 μ M). **(F–H)** Each colored trace corresponds to the FluoZin-3 fluorescent signal recorded on the figures (Neocuproine, Neo = 10 μ M; Bathocuproine, BC = 10 μ M; TPEN = 10 μ M). The black traces correspond to the typical background signal recorded outside of cells.

Neocuproine increases simultaneously free intracellular Cu and Zn. Considering that Neocuproine has a higher affinity for Cu than Zn and also that the application of Neocuproine was at the bath solution, we hypothesized that Neocuproine facilitated the entry of copper from the extracellular space, which in turns displaced Zn from intracellular reservoirs. To test this hypothesis, we evaluated the effect of Bathocuproine (BC), a selective non cell-permeant Cu chelator (Mohindru et al., 1983), on the intracellular Zn changes induced by Neocuproine. In agreement with this hypothesis, we found that the presence of BC completely abolished the changes in Zn levels induced by Neocuproine (**Figure 1G**), indicating that Neocuproine facilitates the influx of copper, which then allows the rise of free intracellular Zn. We confirmed that BC itself was not changing the basal levels of intracellular Zn (**Figure 1H**). Altogether, these results indicate that it is possible to modify free intracellular Zn levels by using specific molecules that facilitate copper influxes from the extracellular space.

ACUTE APPLICATION OF NEOCUPROINE DOES NOT AFFECT SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY

To evaluate if rapid intracellular changes in Cu and Zn induced by Neocuproine affects neurotransmission, we studied the synaptic activity of neurons under the same experimental conditions. Spontaneous calcium transients were recorded in the presence of the Fluo3-AM probe, allowing us to assess the changes on intracellular calcium as a reflection of synaptic and neuronal network activity (Peters et al., 2011). We observed no significant differences between control and acutely Neocuproine-treated neurons (Figure 2A). Moreover, when we evaluated the electrophysiological synaptic activity of these neurons by whole cell patch clamp recordings, the result correlated with calcium signals, since no differences were observed between control and Neocuproine-treated neurons (Figure 2B), in the frequency (control, 2.4 ± 0.6 Hz; Neocuproine, 2.5 ± 0.3 Hz) (Figure 2C) or amplitude (control, 280 \pm 38 pA; Neocuproine, 190 \pm 47 pA) (Figure 2D) of the currents. The patch clamp recordings also indicated that the



FIGURE 2 | Acute application of Neocuproine does not alter synaptic transmission. (A) Calcium transients of hippocampal neurons in the absence or presence of Neocuproine (Neo, 10 μ M). (B) Typical miniature synaptic currents obtained in the absence or presence of Neocuproine (Neo, 10 μ M). The graphs summarize the frequency (C) and the amplitude (D) values of miniature synaptic currents recorded in three independent experiments performed under the conditions described in "(B)". In both cases values are mean \pm SEM (N = 3).





control and Neocuproine-treated neurons presented an active neurotransmission.

SUB-CHRONIC APPLICATION OF NEOCUPROINE DECREASES THE NUMBER OF ACTIVE NEURONS

To analyze if Neocuproine could induce changes in synaptic activity after sub-chronic incubations, hippocampal cultures were exposed to Neocuproine (10 μ M) for 12 h and then the synaptic activity was evaluated measuring calcium transients. We found that the number of active neurons was decreased in the presence of Neocuproine, and that the effect was inhibited by the presence of BC in the cell media (**Figures 3A,B**), indicating that Neocuproine decreased the synaptic activity by a mechanism involving copper entry from the extracellular space.

SUB-CHRONIC APPLICATION OF NEOCUPROINE DOWN-REGULATES SYNAPSIN AND DYNAMIN

We reasoned that the reduction on the number of active neurons after the treatment with Neocuproine should be accompanied with changes in the machinery responsible for neurotransmission, including scaffold and synaptic proteins. First, we analyzed the mRNA levels of dynamin I, dynamin II, synapsin, Bassoon, SNAP29, Superoxide Dismutase (SOD) and tubulin in rat hippocampal cultures treated in the absence or presence of 10 µM Neocuproine for 12 h. We found that the mRNA of dynamin (I and II) and synapsin, but not the mRNA of Bassoon and SNAP29 were decreased. We also did not observe changes in SOD or tubulin mRNA levels (Figure 4A). Then, hippocampal cultures were incubated with increasing concentrations of Neocuproine (up to 30 µM) for 12 h. Under these conditions protein levels for dynamin I and synapsin (Figures 4B-D) were decreased in the presence of Neocuproine in a concentration dependent manner. A similar pattern was also observed by immunofluorescence analysis (Figure 5A), indicating that Neocuproine decreased the signal of specific synaptic proteins such as synapsin. To evaluate if the change in synapsin levels induced by Neocuproine was also mediated by the uptake of



copper from the extracellular media, we performed experiments in the presence of BC (**Figures 5B,C**). In agreement with this hypothesis, BC blocked the effect Neocuproine on synapsin levels, indicating that copper uptake was critical for the decrease in synapsin levels.

NEOCUPROINE BLOCKS THE EPILEPTIFORM-LIKE ACTIVITY INDUCED BY BICUCULLINE IN HIPPOCAMPAL NEURONS

Considering that Neocuproine modulates neurotransmission we evaluated whether Neocuproine down-regulates the epileptiform-like activity in hippocampal neurons. To evaluate the chronic effect of Neocuproine on the neuronal activity we used whole cell patch clamp technique (-60 mV) and measured miniature postsynaptic currents in primary hippocampal neurons treated with bicuculline for 24 h, which induce epileptiform-like activity in neurons (Carrasco et al., 2007; Sepúlveda et al., 2009). As shown in Figure 6, we found that the frequency of miniature postsynaptic currents was significantly lower after chronic administration (24 h) of Neocuproine (10 µM) compared to control (Control, 0.352 \pm 0.045 Hz, n = 12 vs. Neocuproine, 0.125 ± 0.016 Hz, n = 11; p < 0.01). However, no significant differences were observed in the amplitude of the miniature postsynaptic currents (control, 35.81 \pm 5.22 pA, n = 12 vs. Neocuproine, 22.08 \pm 3.72 pA, n = 11). These results correlate with the decrease in the number of active neurons (Figure 3) and the decrease on the levels of presynaptic proteins dynamin

(I and II) and synapsin observed after sub-chronic treatments with Neocuproine (**Figure 4**). Interestingly, chronic treatments with Neocuproine blocked the epileptiform-like activity induced by bicuculline (5 μ M; 24 h) (**Figure 6**; Control, 0.352 \pm 0.045 Hz, n = 12; bicuculline, 0.744 \pm 0.104; Neocuproine + bicuculline 0.197 \pm 0.047; Neocuproine, 0.125 \pm 0.016 Hz, n = 11; p < 0.01), suggesting that Neocuproine can abolish epileptogenic-like activity in CNS neurons.

DISCUSSION

Zn and Cu are abundant trace elements involved in the regulation of human brain physiology (Takeda et al., 2001; Tarohda et al., 2004), being key structural components of several proteins and co-factors for enzymes that are critical for brain function (Mathie et al., 2006). In fact, increasing evidence suggests that Zn and Cu ions function as signaling molecules in the nervous system (Mathie et al., 2006). Moreover, these metals are released from the synaptic terminals of certain CNS neurons, affecting postsynaptic receptors and regulating neuronal excitability (Hartter and Barnea, 1988; Kardos et al., 1989; Trombley and Shepherd, 1996; Vlachova et al., 1996; Weiser and Wienrich, 1996; Hopt et al., 2003; Peters et al., 2011; Sensi et al., 2011). Therefore, pharmacological strategies that interfere the homeostasis of these transition metals may modulate synaptic function. In this regard, this is the first time that Neocuproine, a high affinity copper chelator (Göçmen et al., 2000), is shown to decrease synaptic



activity in hippocampal neurons (Figure 3), by a mechanism that involves the influx of Cu from the extracellular space that in turn induces the subsequent mobilization of intracellular Zn from proteins and/or organelles that were not identified in this study. According to our results, the presence of BC, a selective non cell-permeant Cu chelator (Mohindru et al., 1983), completely abolished the changes in the intracellular Zn levels induced by Neocuproine (Figure 1), indicating Neocuproine facilitated the influx of copper, which subsequently drove the rise of free intracellular Zn. In our working hypothesis, after Neocuproine-Cu complexes get across the plasma membrane Neocuproine donates Cu to Zn-proteins that interchange Zn and Cu in the intracellular space, thus releasing the Zn to the cytosol. We hypothesized that the rise of Zn induced by Neocuproine is occurring through a competitive mechanism. However, we could not discard that Neocuproine-Cu complexes or free Cu donated by Neocuproine-Cu complexes can inhibit, at the extra/intracellular space, Zn pumps or active Zn transporters that explain the rise in cytosolic Zn (Sensi et al., 2011). Moreover, all these changes in Cu and Zn homeostasis could promote the formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which may also participate in the regulation of synaptic proteins. We believe that our experimental conditions do not favor the formation of toxic levels of ROS, because the neuronal viability was not affected in the presence of Neocuproine. We acknowledge that different results can be expected in neuronal viability if exogenous Cu is added to the

media, because it has been show that Neocuproine-Cu complexes are toxic to cultured astrocytes (Chen et al., 2008). However, we can not ruled out that non-toxic levels of ROS were produced in the presence of Neocuproine. Therefore, future studies are needed to better understand the mechanisms behind the effect of Neocuproine on living neurons, which may lead to establish protocols to change the neuronal activity. This information may be useful to prevent or to treat copper-related neurodegenerative diseases and neurological conditions, which remain untreatable to date (Bush, 2003). Interestingly, the effect of Neocuproine on free intracellular Cu and Zn was observed in cells maintained in cell media that was not supplemented with extra Cu or Zn and contained in total 1 µM of total Cu. Altogether, these results indicate that it is possible to modify the free intracellular Zn levels by using specific molecules that facilitate copper influxes from the extracellular space under basal conditions. These results also suggest that the alteration of the homeostasis of one transition metal can affect the homeostasis of another for a simple mechanism of competition.

We further found that the number of active neurons was decreased in primary cultures treated with Neocuproine, which was blocked by the presence of BC in the cell media (**Figure 3**), indicating that Neocuproine decreased the synaptic activity by a mechanism that involves the entry of copper to the cell from the extracellular space. Interestingly, the reduction on the number of active neurons after the treatment with Neocuproine was



accompanied with changes in synapsin and dynamin I, both important proteins in the presynaptic machinery responsible for neurotransmission, through a direct or indirect mechanism that may lead to a reduction in neurotransmitter release. For example, Zn, Cu or Neocuproine-Cu complexes could directly interact with these proteins, decreasing their protein stabilities or/and their synthesis or/and increasing their degradation by the proteasome (Colledge et al., 2003). Because, we have recently found that Neocuproine does not change the ubiquitination pattern of neuronal cells (data not shown), a mechanism involving the ubiquitin-proteasome system can be partially ruled out, suggesting that the down-regulation effect of Neocuproine on dynamin and synapsin might be explained by changes in protein expression. All these possible mechanisms deserve further examination. In this regard, a protein involved in synaptic vesicle dynamic, SV2A, has been recently found to be an effective target for epilepsy (Gillard et al., 2011) supporting the presynapse as a target to control hyperexcitability.

In summary, in this work we have shown that Neocuproine, in time, concentration and copper dependent manner promotes changes on neurotransmission, suggesting that changes in transition metal might be required by neuronal cells to maintain adequate synaptic function (Peters et al., 2011). In fact, an increase in the brain concentration of copper, as well as a decrease in the levels of this metal, can lead to serious illness (Bush, 2003). Interestingly, Neocuproine blocks the epileptiform-like activity induced by bicuculline in hippocampal neurons, suggesting that Neocuproine might be a prototype drug to control the hyperexcitability observed in brain disorders such as Alzheimer and Menkes disease (Palop et al., 2003; Amatniek et al., 2006; Prasad et al., 2011), which are also characterized by brain copper dyshomeostasis (Schrag et al., 2011; James et al., 2012). Our data suggest that Neocuproine blocks the epileptiform-like activity by reducing the levels of synapsin and dynamin. However, we can not discard the participation of other presynaptic and postsynaptic targets that may be involved in the effect of Neocuproine on synaptic activity. Further ex vivo and in vivo studies are needed to confirm that Neocuproine is really effective to control hyperexcitability in humans. The origin of the brain overexcitation in these diseases is not well understood, but it might be related to changes in brain bioavailable copper. Interestingly, Tg2576 mice that overexpress APP and have lower levels of brain copper (Maynard et al., 2002) are more susceptible to chemical-induced seizures (Westmark et al., 2008), suggesting an association between brain copper homeostasis and brain overexcitation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Christian Peters and Fernando Sepúlveda are recipients of PhD Fellowships from Chilean Government (CONICYT). This work was supported by Fundación Andes Fellowship N° 14060/77 (Carlos M. Opazo), Ring of Research PBCT ACT-04 (Luis G. Aguayo, Giancarlo V. De Ferrari and Carlos M. Opazo), doctoral thesis support grant AT-24080125 (Patricio A. Castro) and DIUC grant N° 205.033.101–1.0 (Carlos M. Opazo).

REFERENCES

- Amatniek, J. C., Hauser, W. A., Delcastillo-Castaneda, C., Jacobs, D. M., Marder, K., Bell, K., et al. (2006). Incidence and predictors of seizures in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Epilepsia* 47, 867–872. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2006. 00554.x
- Bush, A. I. (2003). The metallobiology of Alzheimer's disease. *Trends Neurosci.* 26, 207–214. doi: 10.1016/s0166-2236(03)00067-5
- Calderaro, M., Martins, E. A., and Meneghini, R. (1993). Oxidative stress by menadione affects cellular copper and iron homeostasis. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 126, 17–23. doi: 10.1007/bf01772204
- Carrasco, M. A., Castro, P. A., Sepulveda, F. J., Cuevas, M., Tapia, J. C., Izaurieta, P., et al. (2007). Anti-homeostatic synaptic plasticity of glycine receptor function after chronic strychnine in developing cultured mouse spinal neurons. *J. Neurochem.* 100, 1143–1154. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04306.x
- Chavez-Crooker, P., Garrido, N., Pozo, P., and Ahearn, G. A. (2003). Copper transport by lobster (Homarus americanus) hepatopancreatic lysosomes. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 135, 107–118. doi: 10.1016/s1532-0456(03)00103-0
- Chen, S. H., Lin, J. K., Liu, S. H., Liang, Y. C., and Lin-Shiau, S. Y. (2008). Apoptosis of cultured astrocytes induced by the copper and neocuproine complex through oxidative stress and JNK activation. *Toxicol. Sci.* 102, 138–149. doi: 10. 1093/toxsci/kfm292
- Colledge, M., Snyder, E. M., Crozier, R. A., Soderling, J. A., Jin, Y., Langeberg, L. K., et al. (2003). Ubiquitination regulates PSD-95 degradation and AMPA receptor surface expression. *Neuron* 40, 595–607. doi: 10.1016/s0896-6273(03) 00687-1
- Cully, M. (2014). Drug development: illuminated targets. *Nature* 511, S12–S13. doi: 10.1038/511s12a
- Fukahori, M., and Itoh, M. (1990). Effects of dietary zinc status on seizure susceptibility and hippocampal zinc content in the El (epilepsy) mouse. *Brain Res.* 529, 16–22. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(90)90806-m
- Gaier, E. D., Eipper, B. A., and Mains, R. E. (2013). Copper signaling in the mammalian nervous system: synaptic effects. J. Neurosci. Res. 91, 2–19. doi: 10. 1002/jnr.23143
- Gaier, E. D., Eipper, B. A., and Mains, R. E. (2014a). Pam heterozygous mice reveal essential role for Cu in amygdalar behavioral and synaptic function. Ann. N Y Acad. Sci. 1314, 15–23. doi: 10.1111/nyas.12378
- Gaier, E. D., Rodriguiz, R. M., Zhou, J., Ralle, M., Wetsel, W. C., Eipper, B. A., et al. (2014b). In vivo and in vitro analyses of amygdalar function reveal a role for copper. J. Neurophysiol. 111, 1927–1939. doi: 10.1152/jn.00631.2013
- Gillard, M., Fuks, B., Leclercq, K., and Matagne, A. (2011). Binding characteristics of brivaracetam, a selective, high affinity SV2A ligand in rat, mouse and human brain: relationship to anti-convulsant properties. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 664, 36–44. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2011.04.064
- Göçmen, C., Giesselman, B., and De Groat, W. C. (2005). Effect of neocuproine, a copper(I) chelator, on rat bladder function. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 312, 1138–1143. doi: 10.1124/jpet.104.076398
- Göçmen, C., Göktürk, H. S., Ertug, P. U., Onder, S., Dikmen, A., and Baysal, F. (2000). Effect of neocuproine, a selective Cu(I) chelator, on nitrergic relaxations in the mouse corpus cavernosum. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 406, 293–300. doi: 10. 1016/s0014-2999(00)00657-9
- Goldschmith, A., Infante, C., Leiva, J., Motles, E., and Palestini, M. (2005). Interference of chronically ingested copper in long-term potentiation (LTP) of rat hippocampus. *Brain Res.* 1056, 176–182. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.07.030
- Grabrucker, S., Jannetti, L., Eckert, M., Gaub, S., Chhabra, R., Pfaender, S., et al. (2014). Zinc deficiency dysregulates the synaptic ProSAP/Shank scaffold and might contribute to autism spectrum disorders. *Brain* 137, 137–152. doi: 10. 1093/brain/awt303

- Gu, X., Olson, E. C., and Spitzer, N. C. (1994). Spontaneous neuronal calcium spikes and waves during early differentiation. *J. Neurosci.* 14, 6325–6335.
- Hartter, D. E., and Barnea, A. (1988). Evidence for release of copper in the brain: depolarization-induced release of newly taken-up 67copper. *Synapse* 2, 412–415. doi: 10.1002/syn.890020408
- Hopt, A., Korte, S., Fink, H., Panne, U., Niessner, R., Jahn, R., et al. (2003). Methods for studying synaptosomal copper release. J. Neurosci. Methods 128, 159–172. doi: 10.1016/s0165-0270(03)00173-0
- James, S. A., Volitakis, I., Adlard, P. A., Duce, J. A., Masters, C. L., Cherny, R. A., et al. (2012). Elevated labile Cu is associated with oxidative pathology in Alzheimer disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 52, 298–302. doi: 10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2011.10.446
- Kardos, J., Kovács, I., Hajós, F., Kálmán, M., and Simonyi, M. (1989). Nerve endings from rat brain tissue release copper upon depolarization. A possible role in regulating neuronal excitability. *Neurosci. Lett.* 103, 139–144. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(89)90565-x
- Leiva, J., Palestini, M., Infante, C., Goldschmidt, A., and Motles, E. (2009). Copper suppresses hippocampus LTP in the rat, but does not alter learning or memory in the morris water maze. *Brain Res.* 1256, 69–75. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008. 12.041
- Mackenzie, G. G., Salvador, G. A., Romero, C., Keen, C. L., and Oteiza, P. I. (2011). A deficit in zinc availability can cause alterations in tubulin thiol redox status in cultured neurons and in the developing fetal rat brain. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 51, 480–489. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.04.028
- Marchetti, C., Baranowska-Bosiacka, I., and Gavazzo, P. (2014). Multiple effects of copper on NMDA receptor currents. *Brain Res.* 1542, 20–31. doi: 10.1016/j. brainres.2013.10.029
- Mathie, A., Sutton, G. L., Clarke, C. E., and Veale, E. L. (2006). Zinc and copper: pharmacological probes and endogenous modulators of neuronal excitability. *Pharmacol. Ther.* 111, 567–583. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2005. 11.004
- Maynard, C. J., Cappai, R., Volitakis, I., Cherny, R. A., White, A. R., Beyreuther, K., et al. (2002). Overexpression of Alzheimer's disease amyloid-β opposes the agedependent elevations of brain copper and iron. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 44670–44676. doi: 10.1074/jbc.m204379200
- Mohindru, A., Fisher, J. M., and Rabinovitz, M. (1983). Bathocuproine sulphonate: a tissue culture-compatible indicator of copper-mediated toxicity. *Nature* 303, 64–65. doi: 10.1038/303064a0
- Nuttall, J. R., and Oteiza, P. I. (2012). Zinc and the ERK kinases in the developing brain. *Neurotox. Res.* 21, 128–141. doi: 10.1007/s12640-011-9291-6
- Opazo, C. M., Greenough, M. A., and Bush, A. I. (2014). Copper: from neurotransmission to neuroproteostasis. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:143. doi: 10.3389/fnagi. 2014.00143
- Palop, J. J., Jones, B., Kekonius, L., Chin, J., Yu, G. Q., Raber, J., et al. (2003). Neuronal depletion of calcium-dependent proteins in the dentate gyrus is tightly linked to Alzheimer's disease-related cognitive deficits. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S* A 100, 9572–9577. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1133381100
- Peters, C., Muñoz, B., Sepulveda, F. J., Urrutia, J., Quiroz, M., Luza, S., et al. (2011). Biphasic effects of copper on neurotransmission in rat hippocampal neurons. *J. Neurochem.* 119, 78–88. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07417.x
- Prasad, A. N., Levin, S., Rupar, C. A., and Prasad, C. (2011). Menkes disease and infantile epilepsy. *Brain Dev.* 33, 866–876. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2011. 08.002
- Schrag, M., Mueller, C., Oyoyo, U., Smith, M. A., and Kirsch, W. M. (2011). Iron, zinc and copper in the Alzheimer's disease brain: a quantitative metaanalysis. Some insight on the influence of citation bias on scientific opinion. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 94, 296–306. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.05.001
- Sensi, S. L., Paoletti, P., Koh, J. Y., Aizenman, E., Bush, A. I., and Hershfinkel, M. (2011). The neurophysiology and pathology of brain zinc. J. Neurosci. 31, 16076–16085. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.3454-11.2011
- Sepúlveda, F. J., Opazo, C., and Aguayo, L. G. (2009). Alzheimer β-amyloid blocks epileptiform activity in hippocampal neurons. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 41, 420–428. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2009.04.012
- Takeda, A., Minami, A., Takefuta, S., Tochigi, M., and Oku, N. (2001). Zinc homeostasis in the brain of adult rats fed zinc-deficient diet. J. Neurosci. Res. 63, 447–452. doi: 10.1002/1097-4547(20010301)63:<447::aid-jnr1040>3.0.co;2-c
- Tarohda, T., Yamamoto, M., and Amamo, R. (2004). Regional distribution of manganese, iron, copper and zinc in the rat brain during development. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* 380, 240–246. doi: 10.1007/s00216-004-2697-8

- Trombley, P. Q., and Shepherd, G. M. (1996). Differential modulation by zinc and copper of amino acid receptors from rat olfactory bulb neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 76, 2536–2546.
- Vlachova, V., Zemkova, H., and Vyklicky, L. Jr. (1996). Copper modulation of NMDA responses in mouse and rat cultured hippocampal neurons. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 8, 2257–2264. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.1996.tb01189.x
- Weiser, T., and Wienrich, M. (1996). The effects of copper ions on glutamate receptors in cultured rat cortical neurons. *Brain Res.* 742, 211–218. doi: 10. 1016/s0006-8993(96)01009-8
- Westmark, C. J., Westmark, P. R., Beard, A. M., Hildebrandt, S. M., and Malter, J. S. (2008). Seizure susceptibility and mortality in mice that over-express amyloid precursor protein. *Int. J. Clin. Exp. Pathol.* 1, 157–168.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest. Received: 29 July 2014; accepted: 30 October 2014; published online: 03 December 2014.

Citation: Castro PA, Ramirez A, Sepúlveda FJ, Peters C, Fierro H, Waldron J, Luza S, Fuentealba J, Muñoz FJ, De Ferrari GV, Bush AI, Aguayo LG and Opazo CM (2014) Copper-uptake is critical for the down regulation of synapsin and dynamin induced by neocuproine: modulation of synaptic activity in hippocampal neurons. Front. Aging Neurosci. 6:319. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00319

This article was submitted to the journal Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience.

Copyright © 2014 Castro, Ramirez, Sepúlveda, Peters, Fierro, Waldron, Luza, Fuentealba, Muñoz, De Ferrari, Bush, Aguayo and Opazo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution and reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Zinc homeostasis and neurodegenerative disorders

Bernadeta Szewczyk *

Department of Neurobiology, Institute of Pharmacology Polish Academy of Sciences, Krakow, Poland

Edited by:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Stefano Sensi, University of California, Irvine, USA Alexandra Grubman, University of Melbourne, Australia

*Correspondence:

Bernadeta Szewczyk, Department of Neurobiology, Institute of Pharmacology Polish Academy of Sciences, Smetna 12, 31-343 Krakow, Poland e-mail: szewczyk@if-pan.krakow.pl

Zinc is an essential trace element, whose importance to the function of the central nervous system (CNS) is increasingly being appreciated. Alterations in zinc dyshomeostasis has been suggested as a key factor in the development of several neuropsychiatric disorders. In the CNS, zinc occurs in two forms: the first being tightly bound to proteins and, secondly, the free, cytoplasmic, or extracellular form found in presynaptic vesicles. Under normal conditions, zinc released from the synaptic vesicles modulates both ionotropic and metabotropic post-synaptic receptors. While under clinical conditions such as traumatic brain injury, stroke or epilepsy, the excess influx of zinc into neurons has been found to result in neurotoxicity and damage to postsynaptic neurons. On the other hand, a growing body of evidence suggests that a deficiency, rather than an excess, of zinc leads to an increased risk for the development of neurological disorders. Indeed, zinc deficiency has been shown to affect neurogenesis and increase neuronal apoptosis, which can lead to learning and memory deficits. Altered zinc homeostasis is also suggested as a risk factor for depression, Alzheimer's disease (AD), aging, and other neurodegenerative disorders. Under normal CNS physiology, homeostatic controls are put in place to avoid the accumulation of excess zinc or its deficiency. This cellular zinc homeostasis results from the actions of a coordinated regulation effected by different proteins involved in the uptake, excretion and intracellular storage/trafficking of zinc. These proteins include membranous transporters (ZnT and Zip) and metallothioneins (MT) which control intracellular zinc levels. Interestingly, alterations in ZnT and MT have been recently reported in both aging and AD. This paper provides an overview of both clinical and experimental evidence that implicates a dysfunction in zinc homeostasis in the pathophysiology of depression, AD, and aging.

Keywords: zinc, zinc transporters, metallothioneins, depression, aging, Alzheimer's disease, neurodegeneration

INTRODUCTION

Knowledge about zinc has rapidly evolved over the years with the last two decades having brought, interesting new insights about the role of zinc in molecular and cellular processes as well as health and disease. Zinc is one of the most prevalent trace elements in the human body. It is a key structural component of a great number of proteins, and a co-factor of more than 300 enzymes that regulate a variety of cellular processes and cellular signaling pathways essential for both brain and systemic physiology (Takeda, 2000). In the brain, zinc is also present in its free ionic form (Zn^{2+}) within synaptic vesicles, mostly at the glutamatergic terminals (Frederickson et al., 2000; Paoletti et al., 2009; Sensi et al., 2011). Synaptically released zinc, during neuronal activity, affects the activity of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) and α-amino-3-hydroxyl-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionate (AMPA) glutamate receptors, GABA_A and glycine inotropic receptors (Smart et al., 2004). It has also been found to activate a specific metabotropic Zn2+sensing receptor GPR39 (Besser et al., 2009). In physiological concentrations zinc exhibits neuroprotective activity, although high concentrations of zinc are neurotoxic (Choi et al., 1988; Perry et al., 1997; Cote et al., 2005; Plum et al., 2010). Therefore, an imbalance of zinc homeostasis will have complex implications in

a number of brain processes then leading to the onset of chronic pathologies such as depression, schizophrenia, Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease, aging, or amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Given the complex nature of zinc homeostasis in the brain, it is not surprising that several different groups of proteins are involved in managing its cellular levels. The first group consists of are membranous transporters (ZnTs) mediating the zinc efflux from cells or influx into cellular compartments or organelles (Huang and Tepaamorndech, 2013). The second group is members of the Zip family (zinc-regulated and ironregulated transporter proteins) that promote zinc transport from the extracellular space or from intracellular vesicles to the cytoplasm (Cousins et al., 2006). So far, 10 members of the ZnT and 14 members of the ZIP protein families have been identified (Lichten and Cousins, 2009). The third group of these zinc homeostasis-regulating proteins is metallothioneins (MTs)-a group of low-molecular-weight metal-binding proteins that have a high affinity for zinc (Krezel et al., 2007). Four MT isoforms have been described so far; MT-I and MT-II are expressed in many tissues; MT-IV is exclusively expressed in some stratified squamous epithelia (Quaife et al., 1994) and MT-III. MT-III is a brain-specific member of the MTs protein family, found exclusively in neurons, and localized predominantly in neurons that

sequester zinc in synaptic vesicles (Masters et al., 1994). MT-III mRNA has been found in the cortex, hippocampus, amygdala, and cerebellum (Masters et al., 1994). The role of MTs is to buffer cytoplasmic zinc following its influx into the cytoplasm, and so far it seems that temporary cellular zinc storage is the exclusive function of MTs (Krezel et al., 2007). MTs play a crucial protective role (due to their redox properties) in the presence of radiations, heavy toxic metals, lipid peroxidation, or reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Sato and Kondoh, 2002).

The understanding of the physiological functions of zinc transporters and MTs has grown dramatically during recent decade and their involvement in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative diseases more apparent than previously. This review focuses on depression, AD, and age related pathologies, in which a specific role for zinc dyshomeostasis has been reported. Also, disease associated alterations in proteins responsible for zinc transport and zinc storage will be discussed.

THE ROLE OF ZINC IN MODULATING SYNAPTIC FUNCTION

There are several important aspects associated with zinc depletion; supplementation and delivery of zinc to the brain. Experimentally, zinc deficiency is reached by partaking in a diet that contains 0.5 mgZn/kg-6 mgZn/kg for at least 2-4 weeks (Tamano et al., 2009; Mlyniec et al., 2012). Zinc overdoses can be obtained at 100 mgZn/kg-180 mgZn/kg (Yang et al., 2013). The most common way for assessing the zinc level is by measuring the serum or plasma zinc. Unfortunately, elevated or lowered serum zinc does not correspond with the elevated or lowered brain zinc total. This suggests that the brain zinc total is strictly controlled and may not be easily influenced by peripheral zinc level. The other problem is the lack of sensitive methods to measure alterations in the extra or intracellular zinc levels. Available data indicates that the hippocampus seems to be the most responsive both to the deficiency as well as an overdose of zinc (Takeda et al., 2005; Suh et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2013). Because the hippocampus is the region of the brain which plays a critical role in memory, learning and neurogenesis, the impact of zinc deficiency or zinc supplementation on these processes will be critical. Indeed, it was found that a zinc deficient diet, decreases the number of progenitor cells and immature neurons in the dentate gyrus (DG) in rodents and that reversal to a normal diet containing zinc restored a number of these cells (Gao et al., 2009; Suh et al., 2009). Reduced progenitor cells were also found after zinc chelator treatment and in ZnT3 KO mice (a lack of zinc in the synaptic vesicles) (Suh et al., 2009). A growing body of evidence indicates that dietary zinc deficiency influences hippocampal learning and memory in an age-dependent manner. It was found that a decrease in dietary zinc during early development produces an irreversible deficit of learning and memory, while zinc deficient induced impairments in young adult rats can be reversed by feeding them with an adequate diet (Takeda, 2000; Keller et al., 2001). Recent data published by Gao et al. (2009, 2011) showed that the zinc-deficiency induced hippocampal learning and memory impairments is in part due to the disruption of the calmodulin (CaM), CaM-dependent protein kinase II (CaMKII), and cAMP-responsive element binding protein (CREB) signaling pathway. As was mentioned above zinc was found to modulate

neural transmission through the GPR39 Zn2+-sensing receptor. Recent studies showed a significant reduction in the GPR39 protein level in the frontal cortex in mice receiving the zinc deficient diet (Mlyniec et al., 2013). This study provides evidence that the GPR39 Zn2+-sensing receptor may be involved in the pathomechanism of depression. This hypothesis was further supported by data indicating the up-regulation of the GPR39 receptor after chronic antidepressant treatment (Mlyniec and Nowak, 2013).

The other mechanism by which zinc can modulate synaptic functions is the transactivation of the tropomyosin-related kinase B (TrkB) receptor and activation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor BDNF signaling in a neurotrophic—independent manner (Huang et al., 2008). Zinc can affect BDNF signaling also by promoting the maturation of pro-BDNF to BDNF throughout the activation of metalloproteinases (MMPs) (Hwang et al., 2005).

Zinc also appears to have an effect of oxidative stress. It was found that both high and extremely low concentrations of zinc are associated with increased oxidative and nitrosative stress [by increasing the expression of neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS) and NADPH oxidase] (Noh and Koh, 2000; Aimo et al., 2010), however, intermediate concentrations was found to be neuroprotective (Aimo et al., 2010). This demonstrates once again the importance of zinc homeostasis in normal brain function. Although, the effect of zinc deficiency on the brain zinc homeostasis and learning and memory has been well studied, the effect of a zinc overdose on these processes is poorly described and the data are rather conflicting. First, the effect of zinc supplementation on learning and memory impairments is dose dependent. Generally, zinc supplementation in a low dosage seems to improve the performance of animals in spatial memory tasks (Piechal et al., 2012) or the contextual discrimination task (Yang et al., 2013). However, memory deficits in rats after low dose of zinc supplementation were also observed (Flinn et al., 2005; Railey et al., 2010). Interestingly Yang et al. (2013) reported that zinc supplementation in high doses induce a dramatic decrease in hippocampal zinc levels, especially in the CA3 and DG, and impaired learning and memory due to a decreased availability of synaptic zinc and BDNF deficits.

ZINC AND DEPRESSION

Depression is a common mental disorder associated with functional impairment, significant disability, morbidity and mortality. Despite the extensive research that has so far been carried out on depression, its pathophysiology is still poorly understood. One of the many hypotheses proposed for depressive disorder indicates that depression is characterized by an enhanced neurodegeneration and decreased neurogenesis (Maes et al., 2009). On the other hand, there is increasing evidence linking depression or depression-related changes in brain function or cognitive performance to zinc ion availability.

ZINC LEVELS IN DEPRESSION (TABLE 1)

Clinical studies demonstrate significantly lower serum zinc levels in patients suffering from major depression or unipolar depression than that in non-depressed patients (McLoughlin and Hodge, 1990; Maes et al., 1994, 1997; Nowak et al., 1999). In some

patients, a negative correlation between the serum zinc level and severity of depression was found (Maes et al., 1994; Nowak et al., 1999). A lower serum zinc level was also found to accompany antepartum and postpartum depression. In this study the level of zinc was also negatively correlated with the severity of depressive symptoms (Wojcik et al., 2006). Low serum zinc levels have also been noted in depressed patients with end-stage renal disease undergoing hemodialysis (Roozbeh et al., 2011). Moreover, treatment-resistant depressed patients have been shown to exhibit much lower serum zinc concentrations than their non-treatment resistant depressed counterparts (Siwek et al., 2010). Thus far, only two studies have reported no differences in the zinc level between depressed and non-depressed patients (Narang et al., 1991; Irmisch et al., 2010). The paper published by Irmisch et al. (2010), however indicated that zinc concentrations might differ dependent on comorbid disorders and severity of depression. Similarly, Narang et al. (1991) reported no significant difference between control and depressed patients, however, they found that the values were significantly higher in recovered patients compared to patients with depression. Although these results do not confirm the general hypothesis of a lack of zinc in depressive disorders, however favor the existence of correlation between severity of depression or status of patients and zinc concentration.

ZINC DEFICIENCY AND DEPRESSION

There is a paucity of clinical studies that have examined the relationship between dietary zinc intake and depressive symptoms (Table 1). One study, carried out by Amani et al. (2010) showed that both daily zinc intake and the serum zinc levels in young depressed women were about two thirds of that observed in healthy volunteers. Moreover, an inverse correlation was found between serum zinc concentrations and depression scale scores. In another study, conducted among a group of pregnant women, the relationship between dietary zinc intake, psychosocial stress and sociodemographic factors and depression was examined. Analysis of the results showed that lower zinc intake, higher stress and social disadvantage were associated with the occurrence of depressive symptoms, which were in turn attenuated by higher zinc intake (Roy et al., 2010). Data coming from animal studies further support the hypothesis that a deficiency in zinc can lead to the induction of depressive behavioral symptoms (Table 1). Studies have shown that zinc-deficient mice exhibit an increased immobility time in the forced swim test (FST) and tail suspension test (TST) (Whittle et al., 2009; Mlyniec and Nowak, 2012; Mlyniec et al., 2012). Pro-depressive-like behavior (increased immobility in the FST or anhedonia) was also found in rats subjected to zinc-deprivation (Tassabehji et al., 2008; Tamano et al., 2009; Watanabe et al., 2010)

ZINC TREATMENT/SUPPLEMENTATION IN DEPRESSION

Some clinical studies have shown the beneficial effect of zinc supplementation in the treatment of depression (**Table 1**). One such study by Nowak et al. (2003a), was conducted in depressed patients, treated with tricyclic antidepressants and selective sero-tonin reuptake inhibitors supplemented with zinc or a placebo. Analysis of the Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) and Beck Depression Inventory (BDI) scores revealed that patients

who received the zinc supplementation of antidepressant treatment displayed much lower scores than patients treated with placebos and antidepressants. A beneficial effect of zinc as an adjunct agent was also found in treatment-resistant patients (Siwek et al., 2009). In this placebo-controlled, double blind study patients were randomized into two groups: the first were treated with imipramine and received one daily placebo and the second were treated with imipramine supplemented with zinc. It was found that zinc supplementation significantly reduced the depression scores [measured by Clinical Global Impression (CGI); Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS); BDI and HDRS] and facilitated the effect of the treatment in antidepressant treatment resistant patients. No significant differences in the CGI, MADRS, BDI, and HDRS scores were demonstrated between zinc and placebo- supplemented antidepressant treatment non-resistant patients. The benefit of zinc supplementation in patients with major depression has been recently reported by Ranjbar et al. (2013). This randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial is the next clinical study indicated that zinc supplementation in conjunction with antidepressants might be beneficial for reducing depressive symptoms.

The other study published by Sawada and Yokoi (2010) showed that young women taking multivitamins and zinc supplements exhibited a significant reduction in depression and anxiety symptoms than women taking only multivitamins. In 2012, Sandstead published the results from six randomized controlled comparative treatment experiments in Chinese and Mexican-American low-income children, aged 6-9 years; middle-income US premenopausal women; middle income US adolescents and middleincome US men, illustrating that subclinical zinc deficiency changes the brain function and that zinc and micronutrient treatment improves altered brain functions (Sandstead, 2012). Two studies have so far shown no effect of zinc supplementation on the improvement of depressive symptoms (Nguyen et al., 2009; DiGirolamo et al., 2010). However, these studies differ significantly from that previously described with respect to both the patients and the length and quality of applications. The first study by DiGirolamo et al. (2010) examined the effect of six months of zinc supplementation on the mental health of school-age children. The second study, investigated the impact of combinations of micronutrient supplements on symptoms of depression rather than effect of zinc supplementation as a stand-alone. Because of these methodological limitations in existing studies, further well-designed, adequately powered research is required.

The beneficial effects of zinc treatment have been also reported in preclinical studies (**Table 1**). Zinc administration induced an antidepressant-like effect (reduction in immobility time) in both the FST and TST (Kroczka et al., 2000, 2001; Nowak et al., 2003b; Rosa et al., 2003; Cunha et al., 2008; Franco et al., 2008). Zinc was also active in different models of depression. In the olfactory bulbectomy (OB) a reduction in the number of trials in the passive-avoidance test and a decreased OB-induced hyperactivity in rats after zinc treatment was observed (Nowak et al., 2003b). While in the chronic mild stress (CMS) model of depression; zinc reversed the CMS-induced reduction in the consumption of sucrose in rats (Sowa-Kucma et al., 2008). In chronic unpredictable stress (CUS) in turn, zinc treatment prevented deficits

Table 1 | Summary of the main clinical and preclinical findings supporting the involvement of zinc in depression.

Serum/plasma zinc status—human data	References
↓ Major depressed patients; negative correlation between the serum zinc and severity of depression	Maes et al., 1994; Nowak et al., 1999
↓ Depressed patients vs. control	Sivvek et al., 2010
↓ Patients with affective disorders	McLoughlin and Hodge, 1990
\downarrow Women with antepartum and postpartum depressive symptoms	Wojcik et al., 2006
\downarrow Depressed patients with end-stage renal disease undergoing hemodialysis	Roozbeh et al., 2011
↔ Depressed patients; zinc concentrations differ dependent on comorbid disorders and severity of depression	Irmisch et al., 2010
↔ Depressed patients; significantly higher zinc level in recovered patients compared to patients with depression	Narang et al., 1991
Effect of zinc deficiency—human study	
Correlation between dietary zinc intake and the serum zinc concentrations; the inverse correlation between serum zinc levels and depression scales	Amani et al., 2010
Zinc intake moderates the association between stress and depressive symptoms	Roy et al., 2010
Effect of zinc deficiency—animal study	
↑ Immobility time in FST in rats	Tassabehji et al., 2008; Tamano et al., 2009; Watanabe et al., 2010
↑ Immobility time in FST in mice	Whittle et al., 2009; Mlyniec et al., 2012
↑ Immobility time in TST in mice	Whittle et al., 2009; Mlyniec and Nowak, 2012
↓ Saccharin preference in rat	Tassabehji et al., 2008
Effect of zinc treatment/supplementation in depression—clinical trials	
Zinc supplementation (25 mg/12 weeks) significantly reduced scores in HDRS and BDI when compared with placebo treatment	Nowak et al., 2003a
Zinc supplementation (25 mg/12 weeks) augments the efficacy and speed of onset of therapeutic response to imipramine treatment, particularly in patients previously non-responsive to antidepressant pharmacotherapies	Siwek et al., 2009
Zinc supplementation (25 mg/12 weeks) significantly reduced HDRS compared to placebo	Ranjbar et al., 2013
Women who took multivitamins and zinc (7 mg/10 weeks) showed a significant reduction in anger-hostility score and depression-dejection score in the Profile of Moods State (POMS)	Sawada and Yokoi, 2010
Zinc deficiency changes the brain function but zinc and macronutrient treatment improves altered brain functions	Sandstead, 2012
Zinc supplementation (10 mg/6 months) did not induce differences in mental health outcomes between zinc and placebo groups, however, increases in serum zinc concentrations were associated with decreases in internalizing symptoms (depression and anxiety)	DiGirolamo et al., 2010
No effect of zinc supplementation on the improvement of depressive symptoms	Nguyen et al., 2009
Effect of zinc treatment—animal study	
\downarrow In immobility time in both FST and TST	Kroczka et al., 2000, 2001; Nowak et al., 2003b Rosa et al., 2003; Cunha et al., 2008; Franco et al., 2008
↓ Reduction in the number of trials in the passive-avoidance test in OB model; ↓ OB- induced hyperactivity in open field test in OB model	Nowak et al., 2003b
Zinc reversed the CMS-induced reduction in the consumption of sucrose	Sowa-Kucma et al., 2008
Zinc reversed the Criss-induced reduction in the consumption of sucrose	Cieslik et al., 2007
Zinc prevented denotes in the righting behavior in COS model Zinc intensifies the effects of standard antidepressants in FST, TST, and CUS	Szewczyk et al., 2007 Szewczyk et al., 2002, 2009; Rosa et al., 2003
	02000029K 5L 01., 2002, 2003, 11030 5L 01., 2003

in the fighting behavior of chronically stressed rats (Cieslik et al., 2007). Moreover, zinc has been found to intensify the effects of standard antidepressants (IMI, fluoxetine, paroxetine, bupropion, or citalopram) in the FST, the TST, and CUS (Szewczyk et al.,

2002, 2009; Rosa et al., 2003; Cieslik et al., 2007; Cunha et al., 2008).

Presented above data strongly indicated the importance of zinc deficiency in human depression and indicated the benefit

of zinc supplementation in both the efficacy and the speed of the therapeutic response to antidepressants treatment. Thus, the understanding of the mechanisms involved in the antidepressant activity of zinc might contribute to the development of a new therapeutic strategy for the treatment of depression or depression-related diseases. Published so far data points out that the modulation of glutamatergic neurotransmission (via the NMDA or AMPA glutamate receptors), serotonergic transmission (especially via the 5-HT1A receptor) and regulation of BDNF level seems to be the most important interactions involved in the antidepressant-like activity of zinc (Nowak et al., 2004; Sowa-Kucma et al., 2008; Cichy et al., 2009; Szewczyk et al., 2009, 2010).

ZINC AND ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

AD is a chronic neurodegenerative disorder and the most common cause of dementia. It is estimated that AD represents 60– 80% of all dementia cases (Daviglus et al., 2010). The clinical features of AD vary from stable performance and cognitive health with only a gradual decline in the short-term memory to a serious state of cognitive impairment and into different forms of dementia (deterioration of memory, learning, orientation) (Daviglus et al., 2010). On the other hand the pathological features of AD is the accumulation of β -amyloid (A β) and the aggregation of A β is suggested as the cause of neurodegeneration observed in AD (Small and Cappai, 2006).

Although the key role of $A\beta$ in the pathogenesis of AD is strongly established now, the mechanism by which $A\beta$ induces toxicity or the causes and factors associated with the risk or progression of AD is still poorly understood. One of the several hypotheses proposed for the pathophysiology of AD is the trace elements hypothesis, with zinc taking the center stage. Zinc was first described as a possible factor leading to dementia by Burnet (1981) and, since then, the knowledge base regarding the role of zinc in the pathogenesis and therapy of AD has evolved rapidly.

ZINC LEVELS IN AD

Serum, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and brain zinc levels have been investigated in patients diagnosed with AD (Table 2). Several of these studies investigating serum zinc levels have shown either divergent data with no differences (Shore et al., 1984; Haines et al., 1991), a significant decrease (Jeandel et al., 1989; Baum et al., 2010; Brewer et al., 2010; Vural et al., 2010) or a significant increase (Gonzalez et al., 1999; Rulon et al., 2000) when compared to matched controls. The main problem associated with these clinical studies is that different methodologies and different selections of patients were used meaning that the end result could account for the various divergent data obtained in the studies. Studies looking at CSF zinc levels also showed some discrepancies. For instance, Hershey et al. (1983) and Sahu et al. (1988) found no differences in CSF levels of zinc in patients with dementia of the Alzheimer type relative to a matched group of healthy controls. In contrast, Molina et al. (1998) found a significant decrease in CSF zinc levels in AD patients than the control subjects.

Studies investigating zinc content in brain tissue suggests that an alteration in the zinc level seems to be fraction/region specific. Studies involving whole tissue samples have shown no differences in brain zinc levels between AD and the control subjects. Although, some alterations in the brain zinc levels were found when tissue was sub-fractionated (a decrease in nuclear but not in mitochondrial or microsomal fractions) or when different brain regions were analyzed separately (Wenstrup et al., 1990). Indeed, decreased zinc levels have been found in the neocortex, medial temporal gyrus, thalamus, and hippocampus (Corrigan et al., 1993; Panayi et al., 2002), whilst increased levels were found in the amygdala, hippocampus, cerebellum, olfactory areas and superior temporal gyrus (Thompson et al., 1988; Samudralwar et al., 1995; Danscher et al., 1997; Religa et al., 2006). The above mentioned data, even though inconsistent, strongly support the hypothesis that a deregulated zinc homeostasis is involved in the pathophysiology of AD.

ROLE OF ZINC IN AD—POSSIBLE MOLECULAR MECHANISMS

Amongst all the multiple roles of zinc in the pathogenesis of AD, the most widely studied is the involvement of zinc in the accumulation of A β . Post-mortem studies using different imaging techniques for zinc analysis have demonstrated significant increases in zinc levels in neuropil and plaques present in the brain of AD patients when compared to normal age-matched controls (Lovell et al., 1998; Suh et al., 2000; Dong et al., 2003; Miller et al., 2006). On the other hand, lack of synaptic zinc prevents A β deposition (Lee et al., 2002).

A β is the product of proteolytic cleavage from the amyloid precursor protein (APP) by the enzyme known as β -secretase or β -site APP cleaving enzyme-1 (BACE-1) (Masters et al., 1985). Several pathways for the involvement of zinc in APP processing or Aß aggregation has been suggested. It was found that APP synthesis is regulated by zinc-containing transcription factors NF-_κB and sp1 (Grilli et al., 1996). Zinc is also involved in processing of APP protein (Lee et al., 2009). The processing of APP relies on a number of activities by enzymes secretases (α -, β -, and γ -). The predominant route by which APP is processed in the brain is cleavage by the α -secretase, within the A β region, producing sAPP (soluble amyloid precursor peptide) (Ling et al., 2003). Further processing by the β -secretase and γ -secretase leads to the formation of A β peptide (Wilquet and De, 2004). It was found that APP contains a specific zinc binding site localized in the cysteine-rich region of the APP ectodomain (spanning the α -secretase position) (Bush et al., 1994b) and it is suggested that changes in the intracellular concentration of zinc may influence the relative activities of APP secretases (Bush et al., 1994a,b). However, is worth mentioning that zinc is clearly not the only factor influencing APP processing and its role has not been fully determined.

Recent evidence suggests that oxidative stress is an additional factor contributing to the progression of AD (Butterfield et al., 2001; Jomova et al., 2010) and that ROS or exogenous oxidants are able to promote a harmful zinc release from MTs (Aizenman et al., 2000; Bossy-Wetzel et al., 2004). Zinc accumulation can in turn, induce mitochondrial dysfunction and further ROS generation (Sensi et al., 2003). Results presented by Sensi et al. (2008) indicate that such ROS-dependent intraneuronal zinc rises are particularly high in AD neurons expressing mutant APP, presenilin-1 (PS-1) and tau (Sensi et al., 2008).

Table 2 | Summary of the main clinical and preclinical findings supporting the involvement of zinc in AD.

Serum/CSF/brain zinc status—human data	References
 ↔ Serum zinc level in patients with and without cognitive impairment in the community ↔ Serum and hair zinc concentration in patients with AD 	Haines et al., 1991 Shore et al., 1984
↑ Serum zinc level in AD epsilon 4 apoE allele carriers ↑ Zinc serum in AD subjects compared with age-matched control subjects-postmortem study	Gonzalez et al., 1999 Rulon et al., 2000
 ↓ Serum zinc level in AD patients ↓ Blood zinc in patients with AD than in controls ↓ Serum zinc level in patients with senile dementia of the Alzheimer type (SDAT) when compared to control subjects 	Baum et al., 2010 Brewer et al., 2010 Jeandel et al., 1989
↓ Plasma zinc level in patients with AD compared with controls	Vural et al., 2010
↔ In CSF zinc level in patients with dementia of the Alzheimer type	Hershey et al., 1983; Sahu et al., 1988
↓ CSF zinc levels in AD patients as compared with controls	Molina et al., 1998
↓ Hippocampal zinc concentration in patients with AD—postmortem study ↓ Zinc level in both hemispheres of the superior frontal gyrus, the superior parietal gyrus, the medial temporal gyrus, the hippocampus and the thalamus in the AD patients—postmortem study	Corrigan et al., 1993 Panayi et al., 2002
↑ Zinc level in hippocampus and amygdala in AD patients—postmortem study	Danscher et al., 1997
↑ Tissue zinc in the AD-affected cortex compared with the control group	Religa et al., 2006
↑ Zinc in olfactory regions of AD patients as compared to control subjects ↑ Zinc in amygdala and hippocampus in AD patients as compared to controls	Samudralwar et al., 1995 Thompson et al., 1988
Zinc dyshomeostasis as a new therapeutic target in AD—animal study	
Administration of DP-109 (the lipophilic metal chelator) reduced the aggregation of Aβ protein and deposition of amyloid plaques in aged female hAbetaPP-transgenic Tg2576 mice, compared to animals receiving vehicle treatment	Lee et al., 2004
Clioqunol (metal chelator) reduced zinc accumulation in the neuritic plaques and inhibit amyloidogenic AβPP processing in the AβPP/PS1 mouse brain	Wang et al., 2012
Carnosine supplementation in 3 \times Tg-AD mice promotes a strong reduction in the hippocampal intraneuronal accumulation of A β and completely rescues AD and aging-related mitochondrial dysfunctions	Corona et al., 2011
Selective intracellular release of zinc ions from bis(thiosemicarbazonato) complexes reduces levels of Alzheimer disease amyloid-beta peptide	Donnelly et al., 2008
Presenilins are important for cellular zinc turnover and has the potential to indirectly impact β -amyloid aggregation through metal ion clearance	Greenough et al., 2011
Zinc supplementation delays hippocampal-dependent memory deficits and reduces both A β and tau bathology in the hippocampus	Corona et al., 2010
Zinc dyshomeostasis as a new therapeutic target in AD—human study	
PBT2 (copper/zinc ionophore) lowered CSF levels of $A\beta$ and significantly improved cognition in AD patients	Lannfelt et al., 2008; Faux et al., 201

ZINC DYSHOMEOSTASIS AS A NEW THERAPEUTIC TARGET IN AD

Considering the fact that zinc contributes to the aggregation of the $A\beta$ protein and deposition of amyloid plaques in AD, research has been focused on the use of metal complexation ability as therapeutic agents in AD (**Table 2**). Indeed, the metal chelator, clioquinol (CQ) and zinc modulator—DP-109 were found to significantly decrease the formation of amyloid plaques in the brains of APP/PS1 double transgenic mice and aged female hAbetaPP-transgenic Tg2576 mice, respectively (Lee et al., 2004;

Wang et al., 2012). Faux et al. (2010) describes a successful phase 2 clinical trial of the quinoline derivative, PBT2 in AD (Faux et al., 2010). This randomized, placebo controlled trial found that this metal-protein attenuating compound (MPAC) that affects the Cu2(+)-mediated and Zn2(+)-mediated toxic oligomerization of Abeta seen in AD significantly lowered the CSF levels of A β and significantly improved cognition in AD patients (Lannfelt et al., 2008; Faux et al., 2010). The other possible therapeutic compound for AD, suggested recently is carnosine—a

peptide with cooper/zinc chelating properties (Trombley et al., 1998). Corona et al. (2011) found that dietary supplementation of carnosine reduces hippocampal intraneuronal accumulation of Aß and rescues mitochondrial dysfunctions in triple-transgenic AD mice $(3 \times Tg-AD)$ but does not affect the development of the tau pathology and only slightly reduces cognitive deficits (Corona et al., 2011). Furthermore, the paper of Donnelly et al. (2008) demonstrated the beneficial effect of the selective intracellular delivery of zinc using bis(thiosemicarbazonato) complexes in the reduction of the extracellular levels of AB and suggested the role of these metal-loaded compounds as potential therapeutic agents for AD (Donnelly et al., 2008). In turn Greenough et al. (2011) reported that presenilin, which mediates the proteolytic cleavage of the β -amyloid precursor protein to release β -amyloid, is important for cellular cooper/zinc turnover and has the potential to indirectly impact on amyloid aggregation through zinc ion clearance (Greenough et al., 2011).

Interestingly, a delay in hippocampal-dependent memory deficits and reduction of both the A β and tau pathology in the hippocampus in 3 × Tg-AD mice was also observed after zinc supplementation (Corona et al., 2010). This study also indicated the involvement of the BDNF-tyrosine kinase type B (TrkB) receptor pathway in the mechanism of the beneficial effect of zinc supplementation in this AD model (Corona et al., 2010).

All of these data further emphasizes the integral role of zinc in the mechanism of AD and support the hypothesis that restoring zinc homeostasis might be beneficial in the treatment of AD, although it also indicated the complex interactions between AD and zinc.

ROLE OF METALLOTHIONEINS AND ZINC TRANSPORTERS IN AD

There are several proteins/pathways that interact with zinc and that are also relevant to AD (Figure 1). One of these is MT. As noted earlier, MTs are zinc- binding proteins involved in the regulation of the transport, storage and transfer of zinc to various enzymes and transcription factors (Liuzzi and Cousins, 2004; DiGirolamo et al., 2010). The involvement of MTs in the regulation of zinc homeostasis makes it important in the context of the Zinc hypothesis of AD. Indeed, there are a number of studies that have reported increases, decreases and no change in MT isoforms in the brain. The study published by Adlard et al. (1998) showed a significant increase in MT I/II in the gray matter of preclinical AD cases when compared to non-AD cases. The authors suggested that the increase in MT I/II might be associated with the initial stages of AD processes due to the oxidative stress or alterations in the metabolism of heavy metals (Adlard et al., 1998). MT-III, also known as the growth inhibitory factor (GIF) was found to be down-regulated in the AD cortex (Uchida et al., 1991; Tsuji et al., 1992; Cuajungco and Lees, 1997; Yu et al., 2001), although no changes in the MT-III level in AD was also observed (Erickson et al., 1994; Amoureux et al., 1997). These discrepancies across different studies may result from the stage of the disease or cellular zinc status. Another important group of proteins involved in the homeostasis



of zinc and the pathogenesis of AD are zinc transporter (ZnTs) proteins. Zhang et al. (2008) showed that six ZnTs such as: 1–7 are extensively present in the A β , being therefore positive plaques in the cortex of human AD brains. Recent studies showed alterations in levels of ZnTs proteins in the brain of subjects diagnosed with the preclinical stage of AD (PCAD), mild cognitive impairment (MCI), early (EAD), and the late (LAD) stage of AD when compared to the control subjects (Lovell et al., 2005, 2006; Smith et al., 2006; Lovell, 2009; Lyubartseva et al., 2010; Lyubartseva and Lovell, 2012). Human postmortem brain tissue from Braak-staged individuals with AD displayed a reduced expression of ZnT-3 mRNA (Beyer et al., 2009) and increased mRNA levels of the other more established zinc transporters, such as LIV1, ZIP1, ZnT1, ZnT6 in the AD cortex (Beyer et al., 2012). Also animal studies have linked dyshomeostasis in the brain zinc level to the pathogenesis and progression of AD. Lee et al. (2002) using a ZnT-3 null mice crossed with mice expressing mutant APP showed that the absence of synaptic zinc reduces the plaque load and increases the ratio of soluble/insoluble Aß species. As such, this data suggested that synaptic zinc plays a key role in Aß aggregation and plaque accumulation. Other studies also reported that with aging, female mice exhibit higher levels of synaptic, insoluble A β and plaques than males and that these sex differences disappeared in ZnT-3 knockout mice, correlating with the well described age-adjusted increase incidence for AD in females rather than males (Katzman et al., 1989). Recent studies published by Zhang et al. (2010) showed significant increases of ZnT-1, ZnT-3, ZnT-4, ZnT-6, and ZnT-7 in the hippocampus and neocortex of APPswe/PS1dE9 transgenic mice which corresponding to a form of early onset AD. Lang et al. (2012) in turn demonstrated that over-expression of Drosophila homolog of human Zip1 results in zinc accumulation in Aβ42–expressing fly brains and that inhibition of Zip1 expression induces a reduction of AB42 fibril deposits and improves cognition (Lang et al., 2012).

ZINC IN BRAIN AGING

Aging is an inevitable process associated with progressive pathological features such as: oxidative stress, altered cell metabolism, damaged of nucleic acid, or deposition of abnormal forms of proteins. In the brain aging is characterized by neuronal loss, cognitive impairment, and susceptibility to neurological disorders (Mocchegiani et al., 2005).

Recent progress in studies involving age related processes provide evidence that changes occurring in the brain during aging are related to zinc homeostasis and that zinc deficiency is a common cause of morbidity among the elderly (Mocchegiani et al., 2005). In aging, zinc deficiency is usually the result of an inadequate zinc dietary intake. It has been reported that only 40% of elderly people have a sufficient intake of zinc (Andriollo-Sanchez et al., 2005; Mocchegiani et al., 2008). Studies comparing old and young mice fed with low dietary zinc indicated that zinc is an important nutritional factor for a proper inflammatory/immune response (Kelly et al., 1996). Accordingly, zinc has anti-inflammatory properties and a low zinc status is associated with increased susceptibility to infection plus intracellular zinc has been found to play a key role in signaling in immune cells (Haase and Rink, 2009; Hasan et al., 2012). On the other hand aging is characterized by the progressive dysregulation of immune responses. Therefore, zinc has been suggested as a good factor in providing the remodeling of some ageassociated changes and also as leading to healthy ageing through the reduction of inflammation (Kahmann et al., 2008). The study by Wong et al. (2013) suggests that age-related epigenetic dysregulation in ZnT expression may change cellular zinc levels and increase inflammation with age. They found that reduced Zip6 expression enhanced proinflammatory responses and that this age-induced Zip6 dysregulation correlated with an increased Zip6 promoter methylation. Interestingly, dietary supplementation reduced aged-associated inflammation (Wong et al., 2013). The other mechanism linking age, zinc and inflammation is associated with MTs. It was found that ageing is associated with a higher MT expression and consequently, low availability of intracellular zinc for normal immune responses. On the other hand, the supplementation of zinc in aging improves immune function and leads to decreased mortality from infections (Mocchegiani et al., 2010). In another study, Mocchegiani et al. (2011) showed evidence that zinc deficiency and an altered immune response is more evident in people with a polymorphism in IL-6 and metal-response element binding transcription factor-1 (MT1A) and that these individuals will benefit more from zinc supplementation.

CONCLUSIONS

From the foregoing results, it is obvious that zinc homeostasis may play a major role in the initiation and propagation of the pathological features of psychiatric and neurodegenerative disorders. However, more studies are needed to explain the exact mechanisms linking zinc and processes related to these diseases.

First, since zinc deficiency is prevalent in patients with psychiatric and neurodegenerative disorders, the appropriate preventive measures should be considered especially in the elderly. Conversely, even if the beneficial effects of zinc supplementation were reported either in treatment or in the prevention of depressive or aging symptoms, zinc supplement users should be overly cautious and avoid overdosing.

Some of the studies presented above suggest that zinc can be useful not only by itself but in combination with other drugs used in treatment. Other important aspects in the context of zinc and treatment of patients are metal chelating drugs, for which the positive effect was particularly emphasized in AD. The weakness in most of these drugs, however, are the side effects caused by the chelation of other important divalent metal ions in the brain. Chelation should thus be used only when the brain zinc level is expected to have neurotoxic effects.

Recently, the zinc-homeostasis regulating proteins such as transporters and MTs have been gaining more prominence in related literature indicating they may be very important players in the pathophysiology of neurodegenerative disorders. Therefore, more studies are needed to fully understand the influence of peripheral zinc deficiency or an overdose on these proteins.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to thank the Reviewers for their helpful review of this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Adlard, P. A., West, A. K., and Vickers, J. C. (1998). Increased density of metallothionein I/II-immunopositive cortical glial cells in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 5, 349–356. doi: 10.1006/nbdi.1998.0203
- Aimo, L., Cherr, G. N., and Oteiza, P. I. (2010). Low extracellular zinc increases neuronal oxidant production through nadph oxidase and nitric oxide synthase activation. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 48, 1577–1587. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2010. 02.040
- Aizenman, E., Stout, A. K., Hartnett, K. A., Dineley, K. E., McLaughlin, B., and Reynolds, I. J. (2000). Induction of neuronal apoptosis by thiol oxidation: putative role of intracellular zinc release. *J. Neurochem.* 75, 1878–1888. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2000.0751878.x
- Amani, R., Saeidi, S., Nazari, Z., and Nematpour, S. (2010). Correlation between dietary zinc intakes and its serum levels with depression scales in young female students. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 137, 150–158. doi: 10.1007/s12011-009-8572-x
- Amoureux, M. C., Van, G. D., Herrero, M. T., Dom, R., Colpaert, F. C., and Pauwels, P. J. (1997). Regulation of metallothionein-III (GIF) mRNA in the brain of patients with Alzheimer disease is not impaired. *Mol. Chem. Neuropathol.* 32, 101–121. doi: 10.1007/BF02815170
- Andriollo-Sanchez, M., Hininger-Favier, I., Meunier, N., Venneria, E., O'Connor, J. M., Maiani, G., et al. (2005). Age-related oxidative stress and antioxidant parameters in middle-aged and older European subjects: the ZENITH study. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 59(Suppl. 2), S58–S62.
- Baum, L., Chan, I. H., Cheung, S. K., Goggins, W. B., Mok, V., Lam, L., et al. (2010). Serum zinc is decreased in Alzheimer's disease and serum arsenic correlates positively with cognitive ability. *Biometals* 23, 173–179. doi: 10.1007/s10534-009-9277-5
- Besser, L., Chorin, E., Sekler, I., Silverman, W. F., Atkin, S., Russell, J. T., et al. (2009). Synaptically released zinc triggers metabotropic signaling via a zinc-sensing receptor in the hippocampus. J. Neurosci. 29, 2890–2901. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5093-08.2009
- Beyer, N., Coulson, D. T., Heggarty, S., Ravid, R., Hellemans, J., Irvine, G. B., et al. (2012). Zinc transporter mRNA levels in Alzheimer's disease postmortem brain. J. Alzheimers

Dis. 29, 863–873. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2012-112105

- Beyer, N., Coulson, D. T., Heggarty, S., Ravid, R., Irvine, G. B., Hellemans, J., et al. (2009). ZnT3 mRNA levels are reduced in Alzheimer's disease post-mortem brain. *Mol. Neurodegener.* 4:53. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-4-53
- Bossy-Wetzel, E., Talantova, M. V., Lee, W. D., Scholzke, M. N., Harrop, A., Mathews, E., et al. (2004). Crosstalk between nitric oxide and zinc pathways to neuronal cell death involving mitochondrial dysfunction and p38-activated K+ channels. *Neuron* 41, 351–365. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00015-7
- Brewer, G. J., Kanzer, S. H., Zimmerman, E. A., Molho, E. S., Celmins, D. F., Heckman, S. M., et al. (2010). Subclinical zinc deficiency in Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. Am. J. Alzheimers. Dis. Other Demen. 25, 572–575. doi: 10.1177/1533317510382283
- Burnet, F. M. (1981). A possible role of zinc in the pathology of dementia. *Lancet* 1, 186–188. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(81)90062-3
- Bush, A. I., Pettingell, W. H., Multhaup, G., Paradis, M., Vonsattel, J. P., Gusella, J. F., et al. (1994a). Rapid induction of Alzheimer A beta amyloid formation by zinc. *Science* 265, 1464–1467. doi: 10.1126/science.8073293
- Bush, A. I., Pettingell, W. H. Jr., Paradis, M. D., and Tanzi, R. E. (1994b). Modulation of A beta adhesiveness and secretase site cleavage by zinc. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269, 12152–12158.
- Butterfield, D. A., Drake, J., Pocernich, C., and Castegna, A. (2001). Evidence of oxidative damage in Alzheimer's disease brain: central role for amyloid beta-peptide. *Trends Mol. Med.* 7, 548–554. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4914(01)02173-6
- Choi, D. W., Yokoyama, M., and Koh, J. (1988). Zinc neurotoxicity in cortical cell culture. *Neuroscience* 24, 67–79. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(88)90312-0
- Cichy, A., Sowa-Kucma, M., Legutko, B., Pomierny-Chamiolo, L., Siwek, A., Piotrowska, A., et al. (2009). Zinc-induced adaptive changes in NMDA/glutamatergic and serotonergic receptors. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 61, 1184–1191.
- Cieslik, K., Klenk-Majewska, B., Danilczuk, Z., Wrobel, A., Lupina, T., and Ossowska, G. (2007). Influence of zinc supplementation on imipramine effect in a chronic unpredictable stress (CUS) model in rats. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 59, 46–52.

- Corona, C., Frazzini, V., Silvestri, E., Lattanzio, R., La, S. R., Piantelli, M., et al. (2011). Effects of dietary supplementation of carnosine on mitochondrial dysfunction, amyloid pathology, and cognitive deficits in 3xTg-AD mice. *PLoS ONE* 6:e17971. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017971
- Corona, C., Masciopinto, F., Silvestri, E., Viscovo, A. D., Lattanzio, R., Sorda, R. L., et al. (2010). Dietary zinc supplementation of 3xTg-AD mice increases BDNF levels and prevents cognitive deficits as well as mitochondrial dysfunction. *Cell Death Dis.* 1, e91. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2010.73
- Corrigan, F. M., Reynolds, G. P., and Ward, N. I. (1993). Hippocampal tin, aluminum and zinc in Alzheimer's disease. *Biometals* 6, 149–154. doi: 10.1007/BF00205853
- Cote, A., Chiasson, M., Peralta, M. R. III., Lafortune, K., Pellegrini, L., and Toth, K. (2005). Cell typespecific action of seizure-induced intracellular zinc accumulation in the rat hippocampus. *J. Physiol.* 566, 821–837. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2005.089458
- Cousins, R. J., Liuzzi, J. P., and Lichten, L. A. (2006). Mammalian zinc transport, trafficking, and signals. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 24085–24089. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R600011200
- Cuajungco, M. P., and Lees, G. J. (1997). Zinc and Alzheimer's disease: is there a direct link? *Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev.* 23, 219–236. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(97)00002-7
- Cunha, M. P., Machado, D. G., Bettio, L. E., Capra, J. C., and Rodrigues, A. L. (2008). Interaction of zinc with antidepressants in the tail suspension test. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 32, 1913–1920. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2008.09.006
- Danscher, G., Jensen, K. B., Frederickson, C. J., Kemp, K., Andreasen, A., Juhl, S., et al. (1997). Increased amount of zinc in the hippocampus and amygdala of Alzheimer's diseased brains: a proton-induced X-ray emission spectroscopic analysis of cryostat sections from autopsy material. *J. Neurosci. Methods* 76, 53–59. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0270(97)00079-4
- Daviglus, M. L., Bell, C. C., Berrettini, W., Bowen, P. E., Connolly, E. S. Jr., Cox, N. J., et al. (2010). National institutes of health state-of-thescience conference statement: preventing alzheimer disease and cognitive decline. Ann. Intern. Med. 153, 176–181. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-153-3-201008030-00260

- DiGirolamo, A. M., Ramirez-Zea, M., Wang, M., Flores-Ayala, R., Martorell, R., Neufeld, L. M., et al. (2010). Randomized trial of the effect of zinc supplementation on the mental health of school-age children in Guatemala. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 92, 1241–1250. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2010.29686
- Dong, J., Atwood, C. S., Anderson, V. E., Siedlak, S. L., Smith, M. A., Perry, G., et al. (2003). Metal binding and oxidation of amyloidbeta within isolated senile plaque cores: Raman microscopic evidence. *Biochemistry* 42, 2768–2773. doi: 10.1021/bi0272151
- Donnelly, P. S., Caragounis, A., Du, T., Laughton, K. M., Volitakis, I., Cherny, R. A., et al. (2008). Selective intracellular release of copper and zinc ions from bis(thiosemicarbazonato) complexes reduces levels of Alzheimer disease amyloid-beta peptide. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 4568–4577. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M705957200
- Erickson, J. C., Sewell, A. K., Jensen, L. T., Winge, D. R., and Palmiter, R. D. (1994). Enhanced neurotrophic activity in Alzheimer's disease cortex is not associated with downregulation of metallothionein-III (GIF). *Brain Res.* 649, 297–304. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(94)91076-6
- Faux, N. G., Ritchie, C. W., Gunn, A., Rembach, A., Tsatsanis, A., Bedo, J., et al. (2010). PBT2 rapidly improves cognition in Alzheimer's Disease: additional phase II analyses. J. Alzheimers Dis. 20, 509–516.
- Flinn, J. M., Hunter, D., Linkous, D. H., Lanzirotti, A., Smith, L. N., Brightwell, J., et al. (2005). Enhanced zinc consumption causes memory deficits and increased brain levels of zinc. *Physiol. Behav.* 83, 793–803. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2004.10.009
- Franco, J. L., Posser, T., Brocardo, P. S., Trevisan, R., Uliano-Silva, M., Gabilan, N. H., et al. (2008). Involvement of glutathione, ERK1/2 phosphorylation and BDNF expression in the antidepressantlike effect of zinc in rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 188, 316–323. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2007.11.012
- Frederickson, C. J., Suh, S. W., Silva, D., Frederickson, C. J., and Thompson, R. B. (2000). Importance of zinc in the central nervous system: the zinccontaining neuron. *J. Nutr.* 130, 1471S–1483S.
- Gao, H. L., Xu, H., Xin, N., Zheng, W., Chi, Z. H., and Wang, Z. Y. (2011). Disruption of the CaMKII/CREB signaling is associated with zinc deficiency-induced learning and

memory impairments. *Neurotox. Res.* 19, 584–591. doi: 10.1007/ s12640-010-9206-y

- Gao, H. L., Zheng, W., Xin, N., Chi, Z. H., Wang, Z. Y., Chen, J., et al. (2009). Zinc deficiency reduces neurogenesis accompanied by neuronal apoptosis through caspase-dependent and independent signaling pathways. *Neurotox. Res.* 16, 416–425. doi: 10.1007/s12640-009-9072-7
- Gonzalez, C., Martin, T., Cacho, J., Brenas, M. T., Arroyo, T., Garcia-Berrocal, B., et al. (1999). Serum zinc, copper, insulin and lipids in Alzheimer's disease epsilon 4 apolipoprotein E allele carriers. *Eur. J. Clin. Invest.* 29, 637–642. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.1999. 00471.x
- Greenough, M. A., Volitakis, I., Li, Q. X., Laughton, K., Evin, G., Ho, M., et al. (2011). Presenilins promote the cellular uptake of copper and zinc and maintain copper chaperone of SOD1-dependent copper/zinc superoxide dismutase activity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 9776–9786. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.163964
- Grilli, M., Goffi, F., Memo, M., and Spano, P. (1996). Interleukin-1beta and glutamate activate the NFkappaB/Rel binding site from the regulatory region of the amyloid precursor protein gene in primary neuronal cultures. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 15002–15007. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.25.15002
- Haase, H., and Rink, L. (2009). Functional significance of zincrelated signaling pathways in immune cells. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 29, 133–152. doi: 10.1146/annurevnutr-080508-141119
- Haines, A., Iliffe, S., Morgan, P., Dormandy, T., and Wood, B. (1991). Serum aluminium and zinc and other variables in patients with and without cognitive impairment in the community. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 198, 261–266. doi: 10.1016/0009-8981(91)90360-O
- Hasan, R., Rink, L., and Haase, H. (2012). Zinc signals in neutrophil granulocytes are required for the formation of neutrophil extracellular traps. *Innate Immun.* 19, 253–264. doi: 10.1177/ 1753425912458815
- Hershey, C. O., Hershey, L. A., Varnes, A., Vibhakar, S. D., Lavin, P., and Strain, W. H. (1983). Cerebrospinal fluid trace element content in dementia: clinical, radiologic, and pathologic correlations. *Neurology* 33, 1350–1353. doi: 10.1212/WNL.33.10.1350

- Huang, L., and Tepaamorndech, S. (2013). The SLC30 family of zinc transporters - a review of current understanding of their biological and pathophysiological roles. *Mol. Aspects Med.* 34, 548–560. doi: 10.1016/j.mam. 2012.05.008
- Huang, Y. Z., Pan, E., Xiong, Z. Q., and McNamara, J. O. (2008). Zinc-mediated transactivation of TrkB potentiates the hippocampal mossy fiber-CA3 pyramid synapse. *Neuron* 57, 546–558. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.11.026
- Hwang, J. J., Park, M. H., Choi, S. Y., and Koh, J. Y. (2005). Activation of the Trk signaling pathway by extracellular zinc. Role of metalloproteinases. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 11995–12001. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M403172200
- Irmisch, G., Schlaefke, D., and Richter, J. (2010). Zinc and fatty acids in depression. *Neurochem. Res.* 35, 1376–1383. doi: 10.1007/s11064-010-0194-3
- Jeandel, C., Nicolas, M. B., Dubois, F., Nabet-Belleville, F., Penin, F., and Cuny, G. (1989). Lipid peroxidation and free radical scavengers in Alzheimer's disease. *Gerontology* 35, 275–282. doi: 10.1159/000213037
- Jomova, K., Vondrakova, D., Lawson, M., and Valko, M. (2010). Metals, oxidative stress and neurodegenerative disorders. *Mol. Cell Biochem.* 345, 91–104. doi: 10.1007/s11010-010-0563-x
- Kahmann, L., Uciechowski, P., Warmuth, S., Plumakers, B., Gressner, A. M., Malavolta, M., et al. (2008). Zinc supplementation in the elderly reduces spontaneous inflammatory cytokine release and restores T cell functions. *Rejuvenation Res.* 11, 227–237. doi: 10.1089/rej.2007.0613
- Katzman, R., Aronson, M., Fuld, P., Kawas, C., Brown, T., Morgenstern, H., et al. (1989). Development of dementing illnesses in an 80-year-old volunteer cohort. *Ann. Neurol.* 25, 317–324. doi: 10.1002/ana.410250402
- Keller, K. A., Grider, A., and Coffield, J. A. (2001). Age-dependent influence of dietary zinc restriction on short-term memory in male rats. *Physiol. Behav.* 72, 339–348. doi: 10.1016/S0031-9384(00)00421-2
- Kelly, E. J., Quaife, C. J., Froelick, G. J., and Palmiter, R. D. (1996). Metallothionein I and II protect against zinc deficiency and zinc toxicity in mice. *J. Nutr.* 126, 1782–1790.
- Krezel, A., Hao, Q., and Maret, W. (2007). The zinc/thiolate redox

biochemistry of metallothionein and the control of zinc ion fluctuations in cell signaling. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 463, 188–200. doi: 10.1016/j.abb.2007.02.017

- Kroczka, B., Branski, P., Palucha, A., Pilc, A., and Nowak, G. (2001). Antidepressant-like properties of zinc in rodent forced swim test. *Brain Res. Bull.* 55, 297–300. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(01)00473-7
- Kroczka, B., Zieba, A., Dudek, D., Pilc, A., and Nowak, G. (2000). Zinc exhibits an antidepressant-like effect in the forced swimming test in mice. *Pol. J. Pharmacol.* 52, 403–406.
- Lang, M., Wang, L., Fan, Q., Xiao, G., Wang, X., Zhong, Y., et al. (2012). Genetic inhibition of solutelinked carrier 39 family transporter 1 ameliorates abeta pathology in a Drosophila model of Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS Genet.* 8:e1002683. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002683
- Lannfelt, L., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., Batsman, S., Ames, D., Harrison, J., et al. (2008). Safety, efficacy, and biomarker findings of PBT2 in targeting Abeta as a modifying therapy for Alzheimer's disease: a phase IIa, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet Neurol.* 7, 779–786. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(08) 70167-4
- Lee, J., Kim, C. H., Kim, D. G., and Ahn, Y. S. (2009). Zinc inhibits amyloid beta production from Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein in SH-SY5Y Cells. Korean J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 13, 195–200. doi: 10.4196/kjpp.2009.13.3.195
- Lee, J. Y., Cole, T. B., Palmiter, R. D., Suh, S. W., and Koh, J. Y. (2002). Contribution by synaptic zinc to the gender-disparate plaque formation in human Swedish mutant APP transgenic mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 7705–7710. doi: 10.1073/pnas.092034699
- Lee, J. Y., Friedman, J. E., Angel, I., Kozak, A., and Koh, J. Y. (2004). The lipophilic metal chelator DP-109 reduces amyloid pathology in brains of human beta-amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice. *Neurobiol. Aging* 25, 1315–1321. doi: 10.1016/ j.neurobiolaging.2004.01.005
- Lichten, L. A., and Cousins, R. J. (2009). Mammalian zinc transporters: nutritional and physiologic regulation. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 29, 153–176. doi: 10.1146/annurevnutr-033009-083312
- Ling, Y., Morgan, K., and Kalsheker, N. (2003). Amyloid precursor protein (APP) and the biology of proteolytic processing: relevance to Alzheimer's disease. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.

35, 1505–1535. doi: 10.1016/S1357-2725(03)00133-X

- Liuzzi, J. P., and Cousins, R. J. (2004). Mammalian zinc transporters. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 24, 151–172. doi: 10.1146/annurev.nutr.24. 012003.132402
- Lovell, M. A. (2009). A potential role for alterations of zinc and zinc transport proteins in the progression of Alzheimer's disease. J. Alzheimers Dis. 16, 471–483.
- Lovell, M. A., Robertson, J. D., Teesdale, W. J., Campbell, J. L., and Markesbery, W. R. (1998). Copper, iron and zinc in Alzheimer's disease senile plaques. J. Neurol. Sci. 158, 47–52. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(98)00092-6
- Lovell, M. A., Smith, J. L., and Markesbery, W. R. (2006). Elevated zinc transporter-6 in mild cognitive impairment, Alzheimer disease, and pick disease. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 65, 489–498. doi: 10.1097/ 01.jnen.0000229237.98124.91
- Lovell, M. A., Smith, J. L., Xiong, S., and Markesbery, W. R. (2005). Alterations in zinc transporter protein-1 (ZnT-1) in the brain of subjects with mild cognitive impairment, early, and late-stage Alzheimer's disease. *Neurotox. Res.* 7, 265–271. doi: 10.1007/BF03033884
- Lyubartseva, G., and Lovell, M. A. (2012). A potential role for zinc alterations in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Biofactors* 38, 98–106. doi: 10.1002/biof.199
- Lyubartseva, G., Smith, J. L., Markesbery, W. R., and Lovell, M. A. (2010). Alterations of zinc transporter proteins ZnT-1, ZnT-4 and ZnT-6 in preclinical Alzheimer's disease brain. *Brain Pathol.* 20, 343–350. doi: 10.1111/j.1750-3639.2009.00283.x
- Maes, M., Bosmans, E., De Jongh, R., Kenis, G., Vandoolaeghe, E., and Neels, H. (1997). Increased serum IL-6 and IL-1 receptor antagonist concentrations in major depression and treatment resistant depression. *Cytokine* 9, 853–858. doi: 10.1006/cyto.1997.0238
- Maes, M., D'Haese, P. C., Scharpe, S., D'Hondt, P., Cosyns, P., and De Broe, M. E. (1994). Hypozincemia in depression. *J. Affect. Disord.* 31, 135–140. doi: 10.1016/0165-0327(94)90117-1
- Maes, M., Yirmyia, R., Noraberg, J., Brene, S., Hibbeln, J., Perini, G., et al. (2009). The inflammatory and neurodegenerative (IandND) hypothesis of depression: leads for future research and new drug developments in depression.

Metab. Brain Dis. 24, 27–53. doi: 10.1007/s11011-008-9118-1

- Masters, B. A., Quaife, C. J., Erickson, J. C., Kelly, E. J., Froelick, G. J., Zambrowicz, B. P., et al. (1994). Metallothionein III is expressed in neurons that sequester zinc in synaptic vesicles. J. Neurosci. 14, 5844–5857.
- Masters, C. L., Simms, G., Weinman, N. A., Multhaup, G., McDonald, B. L., and Beyreuther, K. (1985). Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 82, 4245–4249. doi: 10.1073/pnas.82.12.4245
- McLoughlin, I. J., and Hodge, J. S. (1990). Zinc in depressive disorder. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 82, 451–453. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1990.tb03077.x
- Miller, L. M., Wang, Q., Telivala, T. P., Smith, R. J., Lanzirotti, A., and Miklossy, J. (2006). Synchrotronbased infrared and X-ray imaging shows focalized accumulation of Cu and Zn co-localized with betaamyloid deposits in Alzheimer's disease. J. Struct. Biol. 155, 30–37. doi: 10.1016/j.jsb.2005.09.004
- Mlyniec, K., Budziszewska, B., Reczynski, W., Sowa-Kucma, M., and Nowak, G. (2013). The role of the GPR39 receptor in zinc deficient-animal model of depression. *Behav. Brain Res.* 238, 30–35. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2012.10.020
- Mlyniec, K., Davies, C. L., Budziszewska, B., Opoka, W., Reczynski, W., Sowa-Kucma, M., et al. (2012). Time course of zinc deprivation-induced alterations of mice behavior in the forced swim test. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 64, 567–575.
- Mlyniec, K., and Nowak, G. (2012). Zinc deficiency induces behavioral alterations in the tail suspension test in mice. Effect of antidepressants. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 64, 249–255.
- Mlyniec, K., and Nowak, G. (2013). GPR39 up-regulation after selective antidepressants. *Neurochem. Int.* 62, 936–939. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2013.02.024
- Mocchegiani, E., Bertoni-Freddari, C., Marcellini, F., and Malavolta, M. (2005). Brain, aging and neurodegeneration: role of zinc ion availability. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 75, 367–390. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio. 2005.04.005
- Mocchegiani, E., Burkle, A., and Fulop, T. (2008). Zinc and ageing (ZINCAGE Project). *Exp. Gerontol.* 43, 361–362. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2008.03.009

- Mocchegiani, E., Costarelli, L., Giacconi, R., Piacenza, F., Basso, A., and Malavolta, M. (2011). Zinc, metallothioneins and immunosenescence: effect of zinc supply as nutrigenomic approach. *Biogerontology* 12, 455–465. doi: 10.1007/s10522-011-9337-4
- Mocchegiani, E., Malavolta, M., Costarelli, L., Giacconi, R., Cipriano, C., Piacenza, F., et al. (2010). Zinc, metallothioneins and immunosenescence. *Proc. Nutr. Soc.* 69, 290–299. doi: 10.1017/S0029665110001862
- Molina, J. A., Jimenez-Jimenez, F. J., Aguilar, M. V., Meseguer, I., Mateos-Vega, C. J., Gonzalez-Munoz, M. J., et al. (1998). Cerebrospinal fluid levels of transition metals in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neural Transm.* 105, 479–488. doi: 10.1007/s007020050071
- Narang, R. L., Gupta, K. R., Narang, A. P., and Singh, R. (1991). Levels of copper and zinc in depression. *Indian J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 35, 272–274.
- Nguyen, P. H., Grajeda, R., Melgar, P., Marcinkevage, J., DiGirolamo, A. M., Flores, R., et al. (2009). Micronutrient supplementation may reduce symptoms of depression in Guatemalan women. Arch. Latinoam. Nutr. 59, 278–286.
- Noh, K. M., and Koh, J. Y. (2000). Induction and activation by zinc of NADPH oxidase in cultured cortical neurons and astrocytes. *J. Neurosci.* 20, RC111.
- Novak, G., Siwek, M., Dudek, D., Zieba, A., and Pilc, A. (2003a). Effect of zinc supplementation on antidepression: a preliminary placebocontrolled study. *Pol. J. Pharmacol.* 55, 1143–1147.
- Nowak, G., Szewczyk, B., Wieronska, J. M., Branski, P., Palucha, A., Pilc, A., et al. (2003b). Antidepressantlike effects of acute and chronic treatment with zinc in forced swim test and olfactory bulbectomy model in rats. *Brain Res. Bull.* 61, 159–164. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230 (03)00104-7
- Nowak, G., Zieba, A., Dudek, D., Krosniak, M., Szymaczek, M., and Schlegel-Zawadzka, M. (1999). Serum trace elements in animal models and human depression. Part I. Zinc. *Hum. Psychopharmacol. Clin. Exp.* 14, 83–86.
- Panayi, A. E., Spyrou, N. M., Iversen, B. S., White, M. A., and Part, P. (2002). Determination of cadmium and zinc in Alzheimer's brain tissue using inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry.

J. Neurol. Sci. 195, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(01)00672-4

- Paoletti, P., Vergnano, A. M., Barbour, B., and Casado, M. (2009). Zinc at glutamatergic synapses. *Neuroscience* 158, 126–136. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.01.061 Perry, D. K., Smyth, M. J., Stennicke,
- Perry, D. K., Smyth, M. J., Stennicke, H. R., Salvesen, G. S., Duriez, P., Poirier, G. G., et al. (1997). Zinc is a potent inhibitor of the apoptotic protease, caspase-3. A novel target for zinc in the inhibition of apoptosis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 18530–18533. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272. 30.18530
- Piechal, A., Blecharz-Klin, K., Pyrzanowska, J., and Widy-Tyszkiewicz, E. (2012). Maternal zinc supplementation improves spatial memory in rat pups. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 147, 299–308. doi: 10.1007/s12011-012-9323-y
- Plum, L. M., Rink, L., and Haase, H. (2010). The essential toxin: impact of zinc on human health. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 7, 1342–1365. doi: 10.3390/ijerph7041342
- Quaife, C. J., Findley, S. D., Erickson, J. C., Froelick, G. J., Kelly, E. J., Zambrowicz, B. P., et al. (1994). Induction of a new metallothionein isoform (MT-IV) occurs during differentiation of stratified squamous epithelia. *Biochemistry* 33, 7250–7259. doi: 10.1021/bi00189a029
- Railey, A. M., Micheli, T. L., Wanschura, P. B., and Flinn, J. M. (2010). Alterations in fear response and spatial memory in pre- and post-natal zinc supplemented rats: remediation by copper. *Physiol. Behav.* 100, 95–100. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2010.01.040
- Ranjbar, E., Shams, J., Sabetkasaei, M., Shirazi, M., Rashidkhani, B., Mostafavi, A., et al. (2013). Effects of zinc supplementation on efficacy of antidepressant therapy, inflammatory cytokines, and brain-derived neurotrophic factor in patients with major depression. *Nutr. Neurosci.* doi: 10.1179/ 1476830513Y.0000000066. [Epub ahead of print].
- Religa, D., Strozyk, D., Cherny, R. A., Volitakis, I., Haroutunian, V., Winblad, B., et al. (2006). Elevated cortical zinc in Alzheimer disease. *Neurology* 67, 69–75. doi: 10.1212/ 01.wnl.0000223644.08653.b5
- Roozbeh, J., Sharifian, M., Ghanizadeh, A., Sahraian, A., Sagheb, M. M., Shabani, S., et al. (2011). Association of zinc deficiency and depression in the patients with endstage renal disease on hemodialysis.

J. Ren. Nutr. 21, 184–187. doi: 10.1053/j.jrn.2010.05.015

- Rosa, A. O., Lin, J., Calixto, J. B., Santos,
 A. R., and Rodrigues, A. L. (2003).
 Involvement of NMDA receptors and L-arginine-nitric oxide pathway in the antidepressant-like effects of zinc in mice. *Behav. Brain Res.* 144, 87–93. doi: 10.1016/S0166-4328(03)00069-X
- Roy, A., Evers, S. E., Avison, W. R., and Campbell, M. K. (2010). Higher zinc intake buffers the impact of stress on depressive symptoms in pregnancy. *Nutr. Res.* 30, 695–704. doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2010.09.011
- Rulon, L. L., Robertson, J. D., Lovell, M. A., Deibel, M. A., Ehmann, W. D., and Markesber, W. R. (2000). Serum zinc levels and Alzheimer's disease. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 75, 79–85. doi: 10.1385/BTER:75:1-3:79
- Sahu, R. N., Pandey, R. S., Subhash, M. N., Arya, B. Y., Padmashree, T. S., and Srinivas, K. N. (1988). CSF zinc in Alzheimer's type dementia. *Biol. Psychiatry* 24, 480–482. doi: 10.1016/0006-3223(88)90190-4
- Samudralwar, D. L., Diprete, C. C., Ni, B. F., Ehmann, W. D., and Markesbery, W. R. (1995). Elemental imbalances in the olfactory pathway in Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 130, 139–145. doi: 10.1016/0022-510X(95)00018-W
- Sandstead, H. H. (2012). Subclinical zinc deficiency impairs human brain function. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 26, 70–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2012.04.018
- Sato, M., and Kondoh, M. (2002). Recent studies on metallothionein: protection against toxicity of heavy metals and oxygen free radicals. *Tohoku J. Exp. Med.* 196, 9–22. doi: 10.1620/tjem.196.9
- Sawada, T., and Yokoi, K. (2010). Effect of zinc supplementation on mood states in young women: a pilot study. *Eur. J. Clin. Nutr.* 64, 331–333. doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2009.158
- Sensi, S. L., Paoletti, P., Koh, J. Y., Aizenman, E., Bush, A. I., and Hershfinkel, M. (2011). The neurophysiology and pathology of brain zinc. J. Neurosci. 31, 16076–16085. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3454-11.2011
- Sensi, S. L., Rapposelli, I. G., Frazzini, V., and Mascetra, N. (2008). Altered oxidant-mediated intraneuronal zinc mobilization in a triple transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Exp. Gerontol.* 43, 488–492. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2007.10.018
- Sensi, S. L., Ton-That, D., Sullivan, P. G., Jonas, E. A., Gee, K. R., Kaczmarek, L. K., et al. (2003).

Modulation of mitochondrial function by endogenous Zn2+ pools. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 6157–6162. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1031598100

- Shore, D., Henkin, R. I., Nelson, N. R., Agarwal, R. P., and Wyatt, R. J. (1984). Hair and serum copper, zinc, calcium, and magnesium concentrations in Alzheimer-type dementia. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 32, 892–895.
- Siwek, M., Dudek, D., Paul, I. A., Sowa-Kucma, M., Zieba, A., Popik, P., et al. (2009). Zinc supplementation augments efficacy of imipramine in treatment resistant patients: a double blind, placebocontrolled study. J. Affect. Disord. 118, 187–195. doi: 10.1016/j.jad. 2009.02.014
- Siwek, M., Dudek, D., Schlegel-Zawadzka, M., Morawska, A., Piekoszewski, W., Opoka, W., et al. (2010). Serum zinc level in depressed patients during zinc supplementation of imipramine treatment. J. Affect. Disord. 126, 447–452. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2010.04.024
- Small, D. H., and Cappai, R. (2006). Alois Alzheimer and Alzheimer's disease: a centennial perspective. J. Neurochem. 99, 708–710. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04212.x
- Smart, T. G., Hosie, A. M., and Miller, P. S. (2004). Zn2+ ions: modulators of excitatory and inhibitory synaptic activity. *Neuroscientist* 10, 432–442. doi: 10.1177/107385840 4263463
- Smith, J. L., Xiong, S., Markesbery, W. R., and Lovell, M. A. (2006). Altered expression of zinc transporters-4 and -6 in mild cognitive impairment, early and late Alzheimer's disease brain. *Neuroscience* 140, 879–888. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.02.049
- Sowa-Kucma, M., Legutko, B., Szewczyk, B., Novak, K., Znojek, P., Poleszak, E., et al. (2008). Antidepressant-like activity of zinc: further behavioral and molecular evidence. J. Neural Transm. 115, 1621–1628. doi: 10.1007/s00702-008-0115-7
- Suh, S. W., Jensen, K. B., Jensen, M. S., Silva, D. S., Kesslak, P. J., Danscher, G., et al. (2000). Histochemicallyreactive zinc in amyloid plaques, angiopathy, and degenerating neurons of Alzheimer's diseased brains. *Brain Res.* 852, 274–278. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)02096-X

- Suh, S. W., Won, S. J., Hamby, A. M., Yoo, B. H., Fan, Y., Sheline, C. T., et al. (2009). Decreased brain zinc availability reduces hippocampal neurogenesis in mice and rats. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 29, 1579–1588. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2009.80
- Szewczyk, B., Branski, P., Wieronska, J. M., Palucha, A., Pilc, A., and Nowak, G. (2002). Interaction of zinc with antidepressants in the forced swimming test in mice. *Pol. J. Pharmacol.* 54, 681–685.
- Szewczyk, B., Poleszak, E., Sowa-Kucma, M., Wrobel, A., Slotwinski, S., Listos, J., et al. (2010). The involvement of NMDA and AMPA receptors in the mechanism of antidepressant-like action of zinc in the forced swim test. *Amino Acids* 39, 205–217. doi: 10.1007/s00726-009-0412-y
- Szewczyk, B., Poleszak, E., Wlaz, P., Wrobel, A., Blicharska, E., Cichy, A., et al. (2009). The involvement of serotonergic system in the antidepressant effect of zinc in the forced swim test. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 33, 323–329. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2008.12.011
- Takeda, A. (2000). Movement of zinc and its functional significance in the brain. Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev. 34, 137–148. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(00)00044-8
- Takeda, A., Tamano, H., Tochigi, M., and Oku, N. (2005). Zinc homeostasis in the hippocampus of zinc-deficient young adult rats. *Neurochem. Int.* 46, 221–225. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2004.10.003
- Tamano, H., Kan, F., Kawamura, M., Oku, N., and Takeda, A. (2009). Behavior in the forced swim test and neurochemical changes in the hippocampus in young rats after 2-week zinc deprivation. *Neurochem. Int.* 55, 536–541. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2009.05.011
- Tassabehji, N. M., Corniola, R. S., Alshingiti, A., and Levenson, C. W. (2008). Zinc deficiency induces depression-like symptoms in adult rats. *Physiol Behav.* 95, 365–369. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2008.06.017
- Thompson, C. M., Markesbery, W. R., Ehmann, W. D., Mao, Y. X., and Vance, D. E. (1988). Regional brain trace-element studies in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurotoxicology* 9, 1–7.
- Trombley, P. Q., Horning, M. S., and Blakemore, L. J. (1998). Carnosine modulates zinc and copper effects

on amino acid receptors and synaptic transmission. *Neuroreport* 9, 3503–3507. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199810260-00031

- Tsuji, S., Kobayashi, H., Uchida, Y., Ihara, Y., and Miyatake, T. (1992). Molecular cloning of human growth inhibitory factor cDNA and its down-regulation in Alzheimer's disease. *EMBO J.* 11, 4843–4850.
- Uchida, Y., Takio, K., Titani, K., Ihara, Y., and Tomonaga, M. (1991). The growth inhibitory factor that is deficient in the Alzheimer's disease brain is a 68 amino acid metallothionein-like protein. *Neuron* 7, 337–347. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(91)90272-2
- Vural, H., Demirin, H., Kara, Y., Eren, I., and Delibas, N. (2010). Alterations of plasma magnesium, copper, zinc, iron and selenium concentrations and some related erythrocyte antioxidant enzyme activities in patients with Alzheimer's disease. J.Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 24, 169–173. doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2010.02.002
- Wang, T., Wang, C. Y., Shan, Z. Y., Teng, W. P., and Wang, Z. Y. (2012). Clioquinol reduces zinc accumulation in neuritic plaques and inhibits the amyloidogenic pathway in AbetaPP/PS1 transgenic mouse brain. J. Alzheimers Dis. 29, 549–559.
- Watanabe, M., Tamano, H., Kikuchi, T., and Takeda, A. (2010). Susceptibility to stress in young rats after 2-week zinc deprivation. *Neurochem. Int.* 56, 410–416. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2009.11.014
- Wenstrup, D., Ehmann, W. D., and Markesbery, W. R. (1990). Trace element imbalances in isolated subcellular fractions of Alzheimer's disease brains. *Brain Res.* 533, 125–131. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(90)91804-P
- Whittle, N., Lubec, G., and Singewald, N. (2009). Zinc deficiency induces enhanced depressionlike behaviour and altered limbic activation reversed by antidepressant treatment in mice. *Amino Acids* 36, 147–158. doi: 10.1007/s00726-008-0195-6
- Wilquet, V., and De, S. B. (2004). Amyloid-beta precursor protein processing in neurodegeneration. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 14, 582–588. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2004.08.001
- Wojcik, J., Dudek, D., Schlegel-Zawadzka, M., Grabowska, M., Marcinek, A., Florek, E., et al. (2006). Antepartum/postpartum

depressive symptoms and serum zinc and magnesium levels. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 58, 571–576.

- Wong, C. P., Magnusson, K. R., and Ho, E. (2013). Increased inflammatory response in aged mice is associated with age-related zinc deficiency and zinc transporter dysregulation. J. Nutr. Biochem. 24, 353–359. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio. 2012.07.005
- Yang, Y., Jing, X. P., Zhang, S. P., Gu, R. X., Tang, F. X., Wang, X. L., et al. (2013). High dose zinc supplementation induces hippocampal zinc deficiency and memory impairment with inhibition of BDNF signaling. *PLoS ONE* 8:e55384. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0055384
- Yu, W. H., Lukiw, W. J., Bergeron, C., Niznik, H. B., and Fraser, P. E. (2001). Metallothionein IIII is reduced in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Res.* 894, 37–45. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(00)03196-6
- Zhang, L. H., Wang, X., Stoltenberg, M., Danscher, G., Huang, L., and Wang, Z. Y. (2008).
 Abundant expression of zinc transporters in the amyloid plaques of Alzheimer's disease brain. *Brain Res. Bull.* 77, 55–60. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2008.03.014
- Zhang, L. H., Wang, X., Zheng, Z. H., Ren, H., Stoltenberg, M., Danscher, G., et al. (2010). Altered expression and distribution of zinc transporters in APP/PS1 transgenic mouse brain. *Neurobiol. Aging* 31, 74–87. doi: 10.1016/j. neurobiolaging.2008.02.018

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 25 April 2013; accepted: 24 June 2013; published online: 19 July 2013.

Citation: Szewczyk B (2013) Zinc homeostasis and neurodegenerative disorders. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:33. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00033

Copyright © 2013 Szewczyk. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Manganese neurotoxicity: new perspectives from behavioral, neuroimaging, and neuropathological studies in humans and non-human primates

Tomás R. Guilarte *

Department of Environmental Health Sciences, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Edited by:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Dominic J. Hare, University of Technology, Sydney, Australia Ulrike Dydak, Purdue University, USA

*Correspondence:

Tomás R. Guilarte, Department of Environmental Health Sciences, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, 722 West 168th St., Room 1105-E, New York, NY 10032, USA e-mail: trguilarte@columbia.edu

Manganese (Mn) is an essential metal and has important physiological functions for human health. However, exposure to excess levels of Mn in occupational settings or from environmental sources has been associated with a neurological syndrome comprising cognitive deficits, neuropsychological abnormalities and parkinsonism. Historically, studies on the effects of Mn in humans and experimental animals have been concerned with effects on the basal ganglia and the dopaminergic system as it relates to movement abnormalities. However, emerging studies are beginning to provide significant evidence of Mn effects on cortical structures and cognitive function at lower levels than previously recognized. This review advances new knowledge of putative mechanisms by which exposure to excess levels of Mn alters neurobiological systems and produces neurological deficits not only in the basal ganglia but also in the cerebral cortex. The emerging evidence suggests that working memory is significantly affected by chronic Mn exposure and this may be mediated by alterations in brain structures associated with the working memory network including the caudate nucleus in the striatum, frontal cortex and parietal cortex. Dysregulation of the dopaminergic system may play an important role in both the movement abnormalities as well as the neuropsychiatric and cognitive function deficits that have been described in humans and non-human primates exposed to Mn.

Keywords: manganese, neurotoxicity, Parkinson's disease, dopamine, motor function, cognitive function, working memory

INTRODUCTION

Manganese (Mn) is an essential trace metal that is required for a number of enzymes important for normal cellular functions (Aschner and Aschner, 2005). However, excess accumulation of Mn in the brain results in a neurological syndrome with cognitive, psychiatric and motor abnormalities (Pal et al., 1999; Olanow, 2004; Perl and Olanow, 2007; Guilarte, 2010). Following excess exposure to Mn, the highest concentrations of Mn in the brain occur in the basal ganglia, specifically in the globus pallidus, caudate/putamen, and substantia nigra (Dorman et al., 2006; Guilarte et al., 2006a). These same studies have shown that Mn also accumulates in other brain structures within the cerebral cortex and in white matter (Dorman et al., 2006; Guilarte et al., 2006a). The accumulation of Mn in the basal ganglia is likely to be responsible for a form of parkinsonism with overlapping, but distinct clinical features with those seen in idiopathic Parkinson's disease (PD) (see below). Recently, there has been a great deal of debate in the scientific literature regarding the possibility that Mn may have an etiological role in idiopathic PD or accelerate the expression of PD (Racette et al., 2001, 2005). From a different perspective during the last decade there is mounting experimental evidence that exposure to Mn, at lower doses than those needed to produce motor function deficits, has a significant effect on executive function and cognition (Klos et al., 2006; Schneider et al., 2006, 2009; Roels et al., 2013). In this review, I examine the

available evidence from human and non-human primate studies on the impact of elevated Mn exposures and its effects on motor function and cognitive domains.

MANGANESE-INDUCED PARKINSONISM

The first description of Mn-induced parkinsonism goes back to 1837 when Couper provided the sequelae of workers employed in the grinding of Mn oxide ore (Couper, 1837). In more modern times, there has been a number of reports describing clinical expression of parkinsonism in occupationally exposed workers (Mena et al., 1967; Cook et al., 1974; Huang, 2007; also see studies in Perl and Olanow, 2007 and in Guilarte, 2010) with clear evidence that excess exposures to Mn produces motor function deficits in humans and non-human primates that resemble some aspects to those expressed in idiopathic PD (Perl and Olanow, 2007; Guilarte, 2010) as well as more subtle effects on motor function, specifically fine motor control depending upon the level of exposure (Perl and Olanow, 2007; Guilarte, 2010). However, there are clear differences between Mn-induced parkinsonism and idiopathic PD from a clinical perspective and in the underlying neuropathology (Perl and Olanow, 2007; Guilarte, 2010) (see next section).

The most compelling human evidence of Mn-induced parkinsonism in the last decade comes from a very unfortunate human experiment in which young drug users inject very high levels

of Mn from use of home-made psychostimulant preparations (ephedron, also called methcathinone) (de Bie et al., 2007; Meral et al., 2007; Sanotsky et al., 2007; Sikk et al., 2007, 2010, 2013; Selikhova et al., 2008; Stepens et al., 2008, 2010; Varlibas et al., 2008; Colosimo and Guidi, 2009; Yildirim et al., 2009; Igbal et al., 2012). These cases of young drug users with clinical parkinsonism as a result of drug abuse are reminiscent of young addicts injecting 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) and expressing clinical parkinsonism in the early 1980s (Langston et al., 1983). The ephedron home-made preparations is the result of using potassium permanganate to oxidize ephedrine or pseudoephedrine and it is injected with minimal purification; thus, users inject very high doses of Mn. These ephedron users exhibited clinical parkinsonism that is not responsive to L-dopa therapy (Sanotsky et al., 2007; Selikhova et al., 2008; Stepens et al., 2008; Colosimo and Guidi, 2009; Sikk et al., 2013). This clinical observation suggests that the underlying neurobiology associated with Mn-induced parkinsonism is different from the well-recognized loss of dopamine neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) that is responsive to L-dopa therapy in idiopathic PD patients (Savitt et al., 2006) and in MPTP subjects (Forno et al., 1993; Forno, 1996) and MPTP exposed non-human primates (Nerastet et al., 1994).

The etiological role of Mn in producing the motor function deficits in these relatively young ephedron users can be confirmed by the extremely high levels of Mn measured in their blood (Selikhova et al., 2008; Stepens et al., 2008; Sikk et al., 2010, 2013) and the bilateral hyperintensive signal in the basal ganglia observed in T1-weighted magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) consistent with excess accumulation of Mn in the brain (Selikhova et al., 2008; Stepens et al., 2008; Sikk et al., 2010, 2013). Importantly, in Eastern European countries in which there is expression of Mn-induced parkinsonism in ephedron drug users, the synthesis of the ephedron uses potassium permanganate to oxidize ephedrin or pseudoephedrin. On the other hand, in the United States drug users make the same ephedrone preparation, however, they oxidize the ephedrine with chromate and there is no evidence of parkinsonism (Stepens et al., 2008). This provides compelling evidence that the culprit in the home-made ephedron preparations used in Eastern European countries is the high levels of Mn that are injected by these individuals.

MANGANESE-INDUCED PARKINSONISM: DEGENERATION OR DYSFUNCTION OF DOPAMINERGIC NEURONS? HUMAN STUDIES

In the last decade there has been a great deal of debate in the scientific literature about the potential role of Mn on the etiology of idiopathic PD. Epidemiological studies indicate that long-term exposure (>20 years) to Mn is associated with idiopathic PD (Gorell et al., 1999). Studies in welders have suggested that Mn exposure precipitates an earlier expression of idiopathic PD (Racette et al., 2001, 2005). However, the studies in welders have been criticized from several perspectives (see Ravina et al., 2001; Guilarte, 2010) and a confounding problem in human studies is that workers occupationally exposed to Mn could have an underlying susceptibility to develop PD. Thus, it is difficult to know whether the Mn exposure is the etiological agent that

induces idiopathic PD or whether there is a coincidental Mn exposure in individuals that are destined to express the disease. In an effort to examine the potential role of Mn in idiopathic PD, a recent study used [18F]-Fluoro-L-Dopa Positron Emission Tomography ([¹⁸F]-FDOPA PET) imaging on 20 asymptomatic welders (exposed to welding fumes containing Mn), 20 subjects with idiopathic PD and 20 normal controls (Criswell et al., 2011). [¹⁸F]-FDOPA PET is a non-invasive neuroimaging method to assess presynaptic dopamine terminal activity in vivo and has been used in idiopathic PD patients as a marker of dopamine terminal integrity (Gallagher et al., 2011; Jaimini et al., 2013). Notably, [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake is dramatically decreased with a distinct regional pattern in the caudate and putamen of idiopathic PD patients (Morrish et al., 1996; Nurmi et al., 2001; Hilker et al., 2005; Gallagher et al., 2011). An important aspect of the investigation by Criswell and colleagues is that welders were relatively young (mean age 45.2 years), apparently asymptomatic and in good health, thus reducing the possibility of expressing an underlying idiopathic PD etiology in order to minimize the likelihood of coincidental Mn exposure with idiopathic PD. The authors found that welders expressed significantly elevated levels of blood Mn and a higher pallidal index (the pallidal index is a measure of Mn accumulation on the globus pallidus as a ratio of the signal intensity in the globus pallidus over the intensity in the frontal white matter using T1-weighted MRI) than controls and subjects with idiopathic PD; thus confirming that the welders were actively exposed to Mn. Upon neurological examination, welders demonstrated a slightly elevated average United Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale-subscale 3 (UPDRS3) score relative to controls indicative of subtle effects of Mn on motor function while the idiopathic PD subjects had a much higher score consistent with their diagnosis. The results of the [¹⁸F]-FDOPA-PET studies indicated that the welders had a small (10%) but significantly lower level of [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake in the caudate nucleus relative to controls but no effect on the anterior or posterior putamen (Criswell et al., 2011). On the other hand, idiopathic PD patients expressed the expected pattern of [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake deficits in the caudate and putamen relative to controls. That is, idiopathic PD subjects had marked reductions in $[^{18}F]$ -FDOPA uptake in the putamen (~52% in the posterior putamen and 35% in the anterior putamen) with a smaller reduction in the caudate nucleus (\sim 17%) (Criswell et al., 2011). This study showed that the pattern of the impairment in dopamine terminal function in welders actively exposed to Mn-containing welding fumes is not the same to that observed in idiopathic PD. It should also be noted that the interpretation of the decrease in [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake in the caudate in the welders exposed to Mn should not necessarily be interpreted as representative of dopamine terminal degeneration as is the case in idiopathic PD. It is possible that Mn exposure could alter enzymes that are responsible for [¹⁸F]-FDOPA metabolism and this possibility needs to be ruled out. Other types of PET studies should also be performed that would be more representative of dopamine terminal integrity and are less likely to be influenced by changes in dopamine metabolizing enzymes and/or changes in dopamine levels. For example, [¹¹C]-dihydrotetrabenazine (DTBZ) PET for vesicular monoamine trasnporter type-2 (VMAT-2) is more

likely to represent structural changes in dopamine terminals than [¹⁸F]-FDOPA PET when it relates to studies with Mn.

The findings of Criswell et al. (2011) do suggests that the small but significant Mn-induced decrease in [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake in the caudate nucleus may be associated with potential effects on cognitive domains since the caudate nucleus has extensive connections to cortical structures, especially to frontal cortical areas that are involved in executive function (see below). Consistent with this hypothesis, several studies in early idiopathic PD patients show that reductions in [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake in the caudate nucleus are associated with deficits in working memory performance and executive function (Rinne et al., 2000; Jokinen et al., 2009, 2013), effects that were not associated with reduction in [¹⁸F]-FDOPA uptake in the putamen.

This recent study using state-of-the-art PET instrumentation and analysis provides evidence of a relative lack of dopamine neuron terminal degeneration in welders expressing small increases on the UPDRS3 scale. Previous studies in smelter workers with clinical parkinsonism have reported normal [18F]-FDOPA-PET in the striatum (Huang, 2007). Further, neuroimaging studies performed in the ephedrone users indicating normal levels of dopamine terminals, based on dopamine transporter (DAT) levels, in the striatum using SPECT imaging despite the fact that they express clinical parkinsonism (Selikhova et al., 2008; Colosimo and Guidi, 2009; Sikk et al., 2010, 2013; Iqbal et al., 2012). Thus, the most recent human studies with state-of-theart neuroimaging methodologies indicate that there is a relative lack of dopamine neuron terminal degeneration in the caudate and putamen as a result of Mn exposure. These findings raise the important question, what is the underlying neurobiological deficit in dopaminergic neurons in Mn-induced parkinsonism?

NON-HUMAN PRIMATE STUDIES

During the last decade, our laboratory in collaboration with a multidisciplinary group of investigators has been studying the neurological consequences of chronic exposures to moderate levels of Mn (Guilarte et al., 2006a,b, 2008a,b; Burton and Guilarte, 2009; Burton et al., 2009; Verina et al., 2011, 2013; Schneider et al., 2006, 2009). These on-going studies use research naïve Cynamolgos macaques (5-6 years of age at the initiation of the study) in which there is extensive behavioral and neuroimaging assessment prior to (baseline) and at two different time points after initiation of Mn administration (Guilarte et al., 2006b, 2008a). After the animals have gone through the behavioral and neuroimaging protocols [the latter includes T1-weighted MRI (MRI), Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy (MRS), PET and currently Diffusion Tensor Imaging (DTI)] ex vivo neurochemical and neuropathological confirmation of the PET findings as well as other neurochemical and neuropathological outcomes are performed. One of the neuroimaging studies performed is to assess DAT levels as a putative synaptic marker of dopamine terminal integrity in the caudate and putamen using [¹¹C]methylphenidate PET. Another PET study uses a continuous infusion of [¹¹C]-raclopride (a D2-dopamine receptor ligand) with amphetamine challenge in order to measure both D2-dopamine receptor (D2R) levels and in vivo dopamine release (Laruelle, 2000; Zhou et al., 2006). Importantly, the imaging studies provide an internal control since each animal receives a "baseline" (prior to Mn exposure) imaging set (MRI/MRS/DTI/PET). In addition, to the Mn-exposed animals, an "imaged-control" group was used. This group of animals goes through the same imaging protocol, but they do not receive Mn. A second "naïve controls" group was also used for the neuropathological endpoints and this group of animals does not receive Mn exposure nor does it go through the imaging protocol.

The results of our PET studies demonstrate that chronic exposure to moderate levels of Mn does not produce the loss of dopamine terminals, i.e., there was a lack of dopamine terminal degeneration in the caudate and putamen based on [¹¹C]methylphenidate PET for DAT under our experimental Mn dose and exposure conditions (Guilarte et al., 2006b, 2008a). On the other hand, we found a highly significant effect of Mn on dopamine terminal dysfunction since there was a marked (~60% from baseline) and progressive decrease of *in vivo* dopamine release in the striatum of Mn-exposed animals measured by PET (Guilarte et al., 2006b, 2008a). This effect was not observed in the "imaged-control" group. Therefore, the impairment of *in vivo* dopamine release was the direct result of the Mn administration (Guilarte et al., 2008a).

One potential explanation for the impairment of in vivo dopamine release measured by PET in the Mn-exposed animals is that Mn produces a decrease in the synthesis of dopamine, thus resulting in lower levels of synaptic (vesicular) dopamine available for release. To answer this questions, a number of ex vivo neurochemical studies were performed in the caudate and putamen of the same animals in which PET studies were performed. The results show that when all control groups were combined (imaged-controls and naïve controls) and used as a referent group, there were no significant differences on the levels of dopamine and metabolites in the caudate and there was only an effect of Mn on dopamine levels in the putamen when compared to the naïve controls only (Guilarte et al., 2008a). A similar effect was observed for DAT and vesicular dopamine transporter-2 (VMAT-2) in the caudate and putamen. Lastly, there was no effect of Mn-exposure on DAT or tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) immunostaining in the caudate and putamen. In summary, the non-human primate studies performed under highly controlled experimental and Mn dosing conditions indicate that exposure to moderate levels of Mn does not result in dopamine neuron degeneration as in idiopathic PD but it produces significant dopamine neuron dysfunction. We have proposed that the subtle fine motor control deficits observed in these animals is the result of a dopamine release deficit (Guilarte et al., 2006b, 2008a; Guilarte, 2010). Our non-human primate findings are consistent with the most recent neuroimaging studies in humans indicating a lack of dopamine neuron terminal degeneration in subjects with clinical parkinsonism resulting from ephedrone use (Selikhova et al., 2008; Colosimo and Guidi, 2009; Sikk et al., 2010; Iqbal et al., 2012).

While the current review does not include rodent studies, there is recent evidence in the literature that rodents exposed to Mn also have impairment in dopamine release with no change in total tissue dopamine levels, dopamine neuron terminals in the striatum, or TH-positive dopaminergic cell bodies in the SNpc

(Vidal et al., 2005; Peneder et al., 2011). Combined these studies provide evidence that Mn-induced parkinsonism may be the result of the inability of dopamine neuron terminals to release dopamine rather than a decrease of dopamine synthesis in intact terminals and/or the loss of dopamine as a result of terminal degeneration. These findings provide a logical explanation to the evidence that Mn-induced parkinsonism is not responsive to L-dopa therapy (Lu et al., 1994; Sanotsky et al., 2007; Selikhova et al., 2008; Stepens et al., 2008; Colosimo and Guidi, 2009; Sikk et al., 2013) as is idiopathic PD since in Mn-induced parkinsonism there is no apparent loss of dopamine terminal or dopamine levels in the striatum. Our findings in non-human primates that Mn impairs dopamine release needs to be confirmed in humans exposed to Mn. Collectively, our PET findings implicate a novel mechanism by which dopamine neuron dysfunction, that is, the inability to release dopamine, rather than a degenerative process can result in clinical parkinsonism as a result of Mn exposure.

EFFECTS OF MANGANESE EXPOSURE ON NEUROPSYCHIATRIC SYMPTOMS AND COGNITIVE FUNCTION

The clinical expression of Mn-induced neurotoxicity in humans has been described as a continuum with different stages with distinct clinical manifestations (Mergler et al., 1999). Humans exposed to Mn express changes in sleep patterns and mood with uncontrollable laughter and crying, euphoria, aggressiveness, hallucinations and psychosis (Donaldson, 1987). An acute effect of Mn intoxication has been described as a clinical condition with symptoms reminiscent of schizophrenia and amphetamineinduced psychosis (Donaldson, 1987; Perl and Olanow, 2007). Although the current knowledge on the psychiatric aspects of chronic Mn exposure are limited, recent studies indicate that humans with increased exposure to Mn (Bowler et al., 2003, 2006, 2007a,b; Josephs et al., 2005; Park et al., 2009) and from medical conditions that results in increased Mn accumulation in the brain (Mirowitz et al., 1991; Klos et al., 2006) express impairments in attention and learning and memory function suggestive of frontal lobe and subcortical dysfunction. Studies have shown that workers occupationally exposed to Mn have a higher incidence of neuropsychiatric symptoms than referents (Bouchard et al., 2007) and elevated levels of Mn markedly increase neuropsychiatric symptoms associated with alcohol abuse (Sassine et al., 2002). An increasing number of reports also indicate effects on working memory (Bowler et al., 2003, 2006, 2007a,b; Klos et al., 2006) and poor cognitive performance (Mergler and Baldwin, 1997; Santos-Burgoa et al., 2001; Bowler et al., 2003, 2007a,b; Klos et al., 2006). Importantly, the effects of Mn on working memory points to deficits in frontal lobe function, a brain region known to be involved in neuropsychiatric illnesses such as schizophrenia (Goldman-Rakic, 1999; Abi-Dargham et al., 2002). A growing number of reports in children with elevated exposures to Mn indicate below average performance in verbal and visual memory tests (Woolf et al., 2002; Wright et al., 2006) and intellectual function (Wasserman et al., 2006; Claus Henn et al., 2010; Bouchard et al., 2011; Menezes-Filho et al., 2011; Khan et al., 2012). Children followed from birth through the early years have cord blood Mn concentrations that were negatively correlated

with scores on attention, non-verbal memory and hand skills (Takser et al., 2003). Despite these studies, basic knowledge on mechanism(s) by which Mn produces psychiatric symptoms and cognitive impairment is lacking. Therefore, a great deal can be learned not only from Mn effects on basal ganglia function but also from effects on cognitive domains associated with the frontal cortex and other cortical and subcortical structures.

THE CEREBRAL CORTEX—A NOVEL TARGET OF MANGANESE NEUROTOXICITY

There is a paucity of knowledge on the neuropathological consequences of excess Mn accumulation in cortical regions and specifically in the frontal cortex. This is based in part on the fact that: (1) most studies on Mn-induced neurochemical and neuropathological changes have been focused on basal ganglia structures due to its association with movement abnormalities and parkinsonism, and (2) Mn accumulates to a high degree in the basal ganglia. Besides the suggestion from neuropsychological and cognitive tests of frontal cortex involvement in Mn-induced neurological dysfunction, a review of the literature brings to light a lack of neuropathological studies in which Mn effects on the cerebral cortex have been performed. It is only recently when neuroimaging studies have interrogated cortical regions to examine their susceptibility to Mn-induced neurotoxicity. In this context, our recent studies in non-human primates have reported proton MRS metabolite changes in Mn-exposed animals (Guilarte et al., 2006a). This includes a decrease in N-acetylaspartate (NAA) to creatine (Cr) ratio (NAA/Cr) in the parietal cortex with a nearly significant decrease (p = 0.055) in frontal white matter (Guilarte et al., 2006a). A decrease in the NAA/Cr ratio is representative of neuronal dysfunction and/or neuronal loss (Clark, 1998; Block et al., 2002). Since this original publication, two human studies have described effects of Mn on brain metabolites in the cerebral cortex. Chang et al. (2009) have shown that cognitive decline in welders was associated with a decrease in myoinositol/creatine (mI/tCr) ratio in the anterior cingulate cortex indicative of glial involvement. More recently, another MRS study in smelters showed a small but significant decrease in NAA/tCr ratio in the frontal cortex that was strongly correlated with cumulative Mn exposure (Dydak et al., 2011). Therefore, there is emerging evidence that exposure to Mn results in altered levels of brain metabolites in the cerebral cortex that reflect neuronal loss or dysfunction and glial cell activation. The only other evidence describing cortical involvement with brain Mn accumulation is a case report of an individual exhibiting progressive dementia, and extrapyramidal syndrome with an elevated Mn body burden (Banta and Markesbery, 1977). Brain biopsy and examination of cortical tissue revealed numerous neuritic plaques and neurofibrillary tangles in the right frontal lobe typical of Alzheimer's disease (AD) (Banta and Markesbery, 1977).

NEUROPATHOLOGICAL CHANGES IN THE FRONTAL CORTEX OF MN-EXPOSED NON-HUMAN PRIMATES

Previous reports from our on-going studies on the neurological effects of Mn in non-human primates have provided compelling evidence of Mn-induced pathology in the frontal cortex of young, research naïve animals (Guilarte et al., 2008b; Verina et al., 2013). Using microarray technology in frontal cortex tissue from Mn-exposed and control animals, we found significant alterations in genes with biological functions associated with: (1) cholesterol metabolism and transport, (2) axonal/vesicular transport, (3) inflammation and the immune response, (4) cell cycle regulation and DNA repair, (5) and proteasome function and protein folding and turnover. The most highly upregulated gene was β-amyloid precursor-like protein 1 (APLP1), a member of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) family associated with AD (Guilarte et al., 2008b). The increase in APLP1 gene expression was confirmed at the protein level using immunohistochemistry. We also found diffused β -amyloid plagues (6E10 antibody immunohistochemistry) in the frontal cortex from Mnexposed animals that were not observed in age-matched controls. These findings were unexpected as these were young adolescent animals and normally non-human primates do not express β -amyloid diffuse plaques at an early age, although there is evidence of diffused β -amyloid plaques in aged (>20 years of age) non-diseased monkeys (Kimura et al., 2003, 2005). Examination of frontal lobe tissue also provided evidence of cortical and subjacent white matter degeneration based on silver staining. In the gray matter, histological staining provided evidence of neurons with a significant degree of intracytoplasmic vacuolization. In some of the animals, we observed neurons with hypertropic nuclei, a condition that has been associated with the early stages of AD (Iacono et al., 2008, 2009). Histological assessment of the frontal cortex also showed cells with apoptotic stigmata and astrocytosis in both the gray and white matter. More recently, we have reported evidence of α -synuclein aggregation in the frontal cortex gray and white matter from the same Mn-exposed animals (Verina et al., 2013). As noted earlier, these Mn-exposed animals expressed a near significant (p = 0.05) decrease in NAA/Cr ratio in the frontal cortex white matter (Guilarte et al., 2006a) consistent with the observation of white matter degeneration in post-mortem brain tissue. Therefore, our studies provided the first evidence of significant pathology in the frontal and parietal cortex of non-human primates exposed to Mn.

Recent human studies also support neurodegenerative changes resulting from Mn exposure in frontal cortex white matter. Stepens et al. (2010) report that individuals injecting ephedroncontaining Mn express white matter abnormalities based on DTI. The authors describe evidence of diffuse white matter changes reflected by reductions in fractional anisotropy (FA) in the ephedron users. They also find effects specific to white matter underlying the right ventral premotor cortex and the medial prefrontal cortex. The authors indicate that the clinical features of these ephedron users point to a disorder of higher-level motor programming and that the pattern of motor function deficits resemble executive function deficits similar to those displayed by patients with prefrontal cortex lesions (Stepens et al., 2010). Another human study examining white matter ultrastructural integrity in welders also reveal white matter changes measured by DTI (Kim et al., 2011). They show that FA was significantly reduced in the corpus callosum and frontal white matter of welders. The FA values in these white matter regions was significantly associated with blood Mn levels and pallidal index. Importantly, the degree of FA disruption was associated with

impaired attention, lower working memory and deficits in executive function tests (Kim et al., 2011).

These findings provided strong evidence that the frontal cortex gray matter and subjacent white matter are vulnerable, but previously unrecognized targets for Mn-induced neurotoxicity despite the fact that Mn accumulates in cortical structures at significantly lower concentrations than in the basal ganglia. These observations suggest that the neurotoxicological effects of Mn are not solely based on the degree to which Mn accumulates in different brain regions but they are also based on the vulnerability of a specific brain region to Mn-induced neurotoxicity. The emerging evidence in humans and non-human primates suggest that future studies on subjects with environmental and occupational exposures to Mn or in patients with medical conditions in which excess brain Mn accumulation occurs should be tested for neuropsychiatric symptoms and cognitive function deficits.

EFFECTS OF MANGANESE EXPOSURE ON WORKING MEMORY

In the previous section evidence is provided that exposure to elevated levels of Mn results in detrimental effects on cortical structures, specifically the frontal and parietal cortex. Recent human and non-human primates studies suggest that a resulting effect of Mn-induced neuropathology in the frontal cortex is working memory deficits. Chang et al. (2010) report that welders with chronic Mn exposure express increased brain activity measured by functional MRI in working memory networks during the 2-back verbal working memory task. They interpret these findings as the welders requiring more neural resources in working memory networks to compensate for subtle deficits in working memory. In another study, Wasserman et al. (2011) found significant associations between Mn levels in drinking water and reductions in Perceptual Reasoning and Working Memory scores.

Our non-human primate studies were the first to provide initial evidence of Mn effects on working memory under highly controlled experimental conditions (Schneider et al., 2006, 2009). We showed that chronic Mn exposure resulted in deficits in non-spatial and spatial working memory. Non-spatial working memory assessed by delayed matching to sample performance appeared to be more affected than spatial working memory using a variable delayed response task (Schneider et al., 2009). In general, the human and non-human primate studies provide substantial evidence for impairments of cognitive domains that are mediated by the frontal cortex. Further, the non-human primate findings also implicate brain metabolite changes in the parietal cortex, a brain region that is important for working memory performance and plays an important role in integrating sensory information and visuo-spatial processing (Constantinidis and Wang, 2004; Seger, 2006; Linden, 2007).

CAN DOPAMINE NEURON DYSFUNCTION IN THE STRIATUM AND/OR FRONTAL CORTEX EXPLAIN THE WORKING MEMORY DEFICITS OBSERVED IN Mn EXPOSED NON-HUMAN PRIMATES?

Working memory is closely associated with frontal cortex function (Constantinidis and Wang, 2004; Linden, 2007) and dopamine neurotransmission in the striatum (Rinne et al., 2000; Sawamoto et al., 2008; Jokinen et al., 2009) and the frontal cortex (Brozoski et al., 1979; Rotaru et al., 2007). The dopamine cell bodies located in the SNpc project to the caudate and putamen and this nigrostriatal system is involved in motor control. In addition, there are direct mesolimbic dopaminergic projections from the ventral tegmental area to the frontal cortex (Bjorklund and Dunnett, 2007). The caudate nucleus receives dopaminergic input from the SNpc and it can influence frontal cortex function via well-defined frontostriatal circuits (Alexander et al., 1986; Seger, 2006). Human and non-human primates studies show that the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) is an important region for the execution of working memory tasks with reciprocal connections to other cortical structures such as the parietal, temporal and cingulate cortex and these combined participate in a cortical network related to working memory (Kubota and Niki, 1971; Petrides et al., 1993; Berman et al., 1995; Cohen et al., 1997).

Lesions or dysfunction of the caudate nucleus has been reported to produce impairment in the delayed response tasks that assesses working memory (Levy et al., 1997; White, 2009). Relevant to our own studies, Mn-exposed animals have impairments of both spatial and non-spatial working memory (Schneider et al., 2009) and they also express a significant impairment of in vivo dopamine release in the striatum (Guilarte et al., 2008a). Further, welders exposed to Mn express an early deficit in dopamine neuron function specific to the caudate nucleus and not the putamen (Criswell et al., 2011). These findings suggest that dopamine neuron dysfunction via impairment of dopamine release in the striatum and specifically in the caudate may be associated with the working memory deficits expressed in Mn-exposed non-human primates and in humans. Other studies have shown that the levels of NAA in the DLPFC predict the activation of cortical regions involved in the execution of working memory tasks such as the frontal, parietal and temporal cortices and this network has been found to be affected in mental disorders such as schizophrenia (Bertolino et al., 2000; Castner et al., 2004). Postmortem studies in the frontal cortex of Mn-exposed non-human primates have found a significant degree of neuronal degeneration with diffused β-amyloid plaques and α -synuclein aggregation (Guilarte et al., 2008b; Verina et al., 2013) implicating a potentially important role of this neuropathology in the working memory deficits observed in Mn-exposed non-human primates (Schneider et al., 2009). Imaging studies in welders exposed to Mn support a Mn-induced neuronal cell death or dysfunction in the frontal cortex based on decreased NAA/tCr ratio (Dydak et al., 2011), an effect that was associated with cumulative Mn exposure. Combined these studies provide evidence that several brain regions (i.e., the caudate nucleus, the frontal cortex and the parietal cortex) within the working memory network appear to have substantial neuropathology and/or dysfunction as a result of chronic exposure to Mn.

Experimental animal and human studies have shown that dopamine is a key neurotransmitter in the regulation of working memory in the frontal cortex and caudate nucleus (Levy et al., 1997; Aalto et al., 2005; Cools et al., 2008; Landau et al., 2009; Backman et al., 2011; Cools and D'Esposito, 2011). Microdialysis studies have shown that working memory tasks induce the release of dopamine in the prefrontal cortex of monkeys (Watanabe et al., 1997) and rats (Phillips et al., 2004) and there is increased blood flow to prefrontal and parietal cortex in humans performing working memory tasks (Bertolino et al., 2000; Cabeza and Nyberg, 2000). Other studies have shown that D1-dopamine receptor (D1R) antagonists can impair working memory (Sawaguchi and Goldman-Rakic, 1991) while low doses of D1R agonists can improve working memory (Arnsten et al., 1994). Contrary to using low doses of dopamine receptor agonists, high doses of D1R agonists also impair working memory performance, an effect that is abrogated by pretreatment with a D1R antagonist (Zahrt et al., 1997; Goldman-Rakic et al., 2000). These findings suggest that either low levels or excessive levels of D1R dopamine receptor stimulation can have a negative impact on working memory performance (Goldman-Rakic et al., 2000; Cools and D'Esposito, 2011). Based on this literature, it is likely that the impairment of in vivo dopamine release measured in the striatum of Mn-exposed animals may be responsible for their impairment in working memory (see Guilarte et al., 2008a; Schneider et al., 2009). Alternatively, it is possible that chronic Mn exposure may also alter in vivo dopamine release in the frontal cortex, and along with deficits of dopamine release in the caudate nucleus may precipitate deficits on working memory performance.

ANALYSIS OF *In vivo* DOPAMINE RELEASE IN THE FRONTAL CORTEX: PET IMAGING WITH [¹¹C]-FLB 457

While the displacement of D2R specific PET ligands such as ^{[11}C]-raclopride by an acute amphetamine challenge has been validated and used extensively to measure in vivo dopamine release in the striatum (Laruelle, 2000). The use of this methodology is just emerging for the cerebral cortex (Narendran et al., 2009, 2011a,b, 2013). Since dopamine innervation to cortical structures is significantly lower than to the striatum, that is, dopamine terminals and dopamine receptor levels are much lower in the frontal cortex than in the caudate/putamen, in vivo dopamine release PET in cortical structures is a much more difficult task to perform. However, the development and use of high affinity D2R-PET ligands such as $[^{11}C]$ -FLB 457 (Kd = 0.06 nM) and $[^{18}F]$ -fallypride (Kd = 0.14 nM) have made such studies possible. Several publications have now described the reliability of using [¹¹C]-FLB 457 to measure in vivo dopamine release in the cerebral cortex of humans and non-human primates (Narendran et al., 2009, 2011a,b, 2013). Further, a recent study has shown that the degree of [¹¹C]-FLB 457 binding potential reduction measured by PET was directly associated with the amount of extracellular dopamine release induced by the acute amphetamine administration (Narendran et al., 2013). In summary, the ability to measure in vivo dopamine release in the cerebral cortex using PET is an extremely valuable approach to understand the molecular basis of the working memory impairments observed in humans and non-human primates exposed to Mn. We are currently performing these types of studies in our Mn-exposed animals in order to make associations between in vivo dopamine in cortical regions and working memory performance.

SUMMARY

In the last decade there has been significant progress using state-of-the-art neuroimaging and behavioral methodologies that have opened up a new understanding of Mn neurotoxicology. While historically the focus of Mn neurotoxicity has been associated with parkinsonism as a result of the high levels of exposure that occurred in the mining and processing of Mn ore and in other occupational settings, the last decade has brought about compelling experimental evidence that at lower cumulative doses of Mn that are likely to occur from occupational and environmental exposures, other non-motor neurological effects appear to be more prevalent and these seem to be associated with cognitive function deficits. The later may

REFERENCES

- Aalto, S., Bruck, A., Laine, M., Nagren, K., and Rinne, J. O. (2005). Frontal and temporal dopamine release during working memory and attention tasks in healthy humans: a positron emission tomography study using the high-affinity dopamine D2 ligand [¹¹C]FLB 457. J. Neurosci. 25, 2471–2477. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2097-04.2005
- Abi-Dargham, A., Mawlawi, O., Lombardo, I., Gil, R., Martinez, D., Huang, Y., et al. (2002). Prefrontal dopamine D1 receptors and working memory in schizophrenia. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 3708–3719.
- Alexander, G. E., DeLong, M. R., and Strick, P. L. (1986). Parallel organization of functionally segregated circuits linking basal ganglia and cortex. *Ann. Rev. Neurosci.* 9, 357–381. doi: 10.1146/annurev. ne.09.030186.002041
- Arnsten, A. F., Cai, J. X., Murphy, B. L., and Goldman-Rakic, P. S. (1994). Dopamine D1 receptor mechanisms in the cognitive performance of young adult and aged monkeys. *Psychopharmacology* 116, 143–151. doi: 10.1007/BF02245056
- Aschner, J. L., and Aschner, M. (2005). Nutritional aspects of manganese homeostasis. *Mol. Aspects Med.* 26, 353–362. doi: 10.1016/j.mam.2005.07.003
- Backman, L., Nyberg, L., Soveri, A., Johansson, J., Andersson, M., Dahlin, E., et al. (2011). Effects of working-memory training on striatal dopamine release. *Science* 333, 718. doi: 10.1126/science.1204978
- Banta, R. G., and Markesbery, W. R. (1977). Elevated manganese levels associated with dementia and extrapyramidal signs. *Neurology* 27, 213–216. doi: 10.1212/WNL.27.3.213
- Berman, K. F., Ostrem, J. L., Randolph, C., Gold, J., Goldberg, T. E., Coppola, R., et al. (1995).

Physiological activation of a cortical network during performance of the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test: a positron emission tomography study. *Neuropsychologia* 33, 1027–1046. doi: 10.1016/0028-3932(95)00035-2

- Bertolino, A., Esposito, G., Callicott, J. H., Mattay, V. S., Horn, J. D., Frank, J. A., et al. (2000). Specific relationship between prefrontal neuronal N-acetylaspartate and activation of the working memory cortical network in schizophrenia. Am. J. Psychiatry 157, 26–33.
- Bjorklund, A., and Dunnett, S. B. (2007). Dopamine neuron systems in the brain: an update. *Trends Neurosci.* 30, 194–202. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2007.03.006
- Block, W., Traber, F., Flacke, S., Jessen, F., Pohl, C., and Schild, H. (2002). *In vivo* proton MR-spectroscopy of the human brain: assessment of N-acetylaspartate (NAA) reduction as a marker for neurodegeneration. *Amino Acids* 23, 317–323. doi: 10.1007/s00726-001-0144-0
- Bouchard, M., Mergler, D., Baldwin, M., Panisset, M., and Roels, H. A. (2007). Neuropsychiatric symptoms and past manganese exposure in a ferro-alloy plant. *Neurotoxicology* 28, 290–297. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2006.08.002
- Bouchard, M. F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., legrand, M., Brodeur, M.-E., Bouffard, T., et al. (2011). Intellectual impairment in schoolage children exposed to manganese from drinking water. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 119, 138–143. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1002321
- Bowler, R. M., Gysens, S., Diamond, E., Booty, A., Hartney, C., and Roels, H. A. (2003). Neuropsychological sequelae of exposure to welding fumes in a group of occupationally exposed men. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 206, 517–529. doi: 10.1078/1438-4639-00249

be the result of Mn producing brain chemistry and structural changes in cortical regions, and the frontal and parietal cortex appear to be sensitive targets. Lastly, because of its relevance to motor and cognitive domains, it is possible that dysfunction of the dopaminergic system could be a common mechanism by which Mn could have an impact on both cognitive and motor function deficits observed in humans and non-human primates.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The non-human primate work presented in this review was funded by a grant from the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences ES010975 to Tomás R. Guilarte.

- Bowler, R. M., Gysens, S., Diamond, E., Nakagawa, S., Drezgic, M., and Roels, H. A. (2006). Manganese exposure: neuropsychological and neurological symptoms and effects in welders. *Neurotoxicology* 27, 315–326. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2005.10.007
- Bowler, R. M., Roels, H. A., Nakagawa, S., Drezgic, M., Diamond, E., Park, R., et al. (2007a). Dose-effect relationships between manganese exposure and neurological, neuropsychological and pulmonary function in confined space bridge welders. *Occup. Environ. Med.* 64, 167–177. doi: 10.1136/oem.2006.028761
- Bowler, R. M., Nakagawa, S., Drezgic, M., Roels, H. A., Park, R. M., Diamond, E., et al. (2007b). Sequelae of fume exposure in confined space welding: a neurological and neuropsychological case series. *Neurotoxicology* 28, 298–311. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2006.11.001
- Brozoski, T. J., Brown, R. M., Rosvold, H. E., and Goldman, P. S. (1979). Cognitive deficits caused by regional depletion of dopamine in prefrontal cortex of rhesus monkey. *Science* 205, 929–932. doi: 10.1126/science.112679
- Burton, N. C., and Guilarte, T. R. (2009). Manganese neurotoxicity: lessons learned from longitudinal studies in nonhuman primates. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 117, 325–332.
- Burton, N. C., Schneider, J. S., Syversen, T., and Guilarte, T. R. (2009). Effects of chronic manganese exposure on glutamatergic and GABAergic neurotransmitter markers in the non-human primate brain. *Toxicol. Sci.* 111, 131–139. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfp124
- Cabeza, R., and Nyberg, L. (2000). Imaging cognition II: an empirical review of 275 PET and fMRI studies. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 12, 1–47. doi: 10.1162/08989290051137585

- Castner, S. A., Goldman-Rakic, P. S., and Williams, G. V. (2004). Animal models of working memory: insights for targeting cognitive dysfunction in schizophrenia. *Psychopharmacology* 174, 111–125.
- Chang, Y., Lee, J. J., Seo, J. H., Song, H. J., Kim, J. H., Bae, S. J., et al. (2010). Altered working memory process in the manganese-exposed brain. *Neuroimage* 53, 1279–1285. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.07.001
- Chang, Y., Woo, S. T., Lee, J. J., Song, H. J., Lee, H. J., Yoo, D. S., et al. (2009). Neurochemical changes in welders revealed by proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Neurotoxicology* 30, 950–957. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2009.07.008
- Clark, J. B. (1998). N-acetylaspartate: a marker for neuronal loss or mitochondrial dysfunction. *Dev. Neurosci.* 20, 271–276. doi: 10.1159/000017321
- Claus Henn, B., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Tellez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Schnaas, L., et al. (2010). Early postnatal blood manganese levels and children's neurodevelopment. *Epidemiology* 21, 433–439. doi: 10.1097/EDE.0b013e3181df8e52
- Cohen, J. D., Perlstein, W. M., Braver, T. S., Nystrom, L. E., Noll, D. C., Jonides, J., et al. (1997). Temporal dynamics of brain activation during a working memory task. *Nature* 386, 604–608. doi: 10.1038/386604a0
- Colosimo, C., and Guidi, M. (2009). Parkinsonism due to ephedrone neurotoxicity: a case report. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 16, e114–e115. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2009.02606.x
- Constantinidis, C., and Wang, X. J. (2004). A neural basis for working memory. *Neuroscientist* 10, 553–565. doi: 10.1177/1073858404268742
- Cook, D. G., Fahn, S., and Brait, K. A. (1974). Chronic manganese intoxication. Arch. Neurol.

30, 59-64. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1974.00490310061010

- Cools, R., and D'Esposito, M. (2011). Inverted-U-shaped dopamine actions on human working memory and cognitive control. *Biol. Psychiatry* 69, e113–e125. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.03.028
- Cools, R., Gibbs, S. E., Miyakawa, A., Jagust, W., and D'Esposito, M. (2008). Working memory capacity predicts dopamine synthesis capacity in the human stiatum. *J. Neurosci.* 28, 1208–1212. doi: 10.1523/INEUROSCI.4475-07.2008
- Couper, J. (1837). On the effects of black oxide of manganese when inhaled in the lungs. Br. Ann. Med. Pharm. Vital. Stat. Gen. Sci. (London) 1, 41–42.
- Criswell, S. R., Perlmutter, J. S., Videen, T. O., Moerlein, S. M., Flores, H. P., Birke, A. M., et al. (2011). Reduced uptake of [¹⁸F]FDOPA PET in asymptomatic welders with occupational manganese exposure. *Neurology* 76, 1296–1301. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182152830
- de Bie, R. M. A., Gladstone, R. M., Strafella, A. P., Ko, J.-H., and Lang, A. E. (2007). Manganeseinduced Parkinsonism associated with methcathinone (Ephedrone) abuse. Arch. Neurol. 64, 886–889. doi: 10.1001/archneur.64.6.886
- Donaldson, J. (1987). The physiopathologic significance of manganese in brain: its relation to schizophrenia and neurodegenerative disorders. *Neurotoxicology* 8, 451–462.
- Dorman, D. C., Struve, M. F., Wong, B. A., Dye, J. A., and Robertson, I. D. (2006). Correlation of brain magnetic resonance imaging changes with pallidal manganese concentrations in rhesus monkeys following subchronic manganese inhalation. *Toxicol. Sci.* 92, 219–227. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfi209
- Dydak, U., Jiang, Y.-M., Long, L.-L., Zhu, H., Chen, J., Li, W.-M., et al. (2011). In vivo measurement of brain GABA concentrations by magnetic resonance spectroscopy in smelters occupationally exposed to manganese. Environ. Health Perspect. 119, 219–224. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1002192
- Forno, L. S. (1996). Neuropahtology of Parkinson's disease. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 55, 259–272. doi: 10.1097/00005072-199603000-00001
- Forno, L. S., DeLanney, L. E., Irwin, I., and Langston, J. W. (1993). Similarities and differences between MPTP-induced parkinsonism and Parkinson's disease. *Adv. Neurol.* 60, 600–608.

- Gallagher, C. L., Oakes, T. R., Johnson, S. C., Chung, M. K., Holden, J. E., Bendlin, B. B., et al. (2011). Rate of 6-[18F]-fluorodopa uptake decline in striatal subregions in Parkinson's disease. *Mov. Dis.* 26, 614–620. doi: 10.1002/mds.23503
- Goldman-Rakic, P. S. (1999). The "psychic" neuron in the cerebral cortex. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 868, 13–26. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999.tb11270.x
- Goldman-Rakic, P. S., Muly, E. C. 3rd., and Williams, G. V. (2000). D(1) receptors in prefrontal cells and circuits. *Brain Res. Rev.* 32, 295–301. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(99)00045-4
- Gorell, J. M., Johnson, C. C., Rybicki, B. A., Peterson, E. L., Kortsha, G. X., and Richardson, R. J. (1999). Occupational exposure to manganese, copper, lead, iron, mercury and zinc and the risk of Parkinson's disease. *Neurotoxicology* 20, 239–247.
- Guilarte, T. R. (2010). Manganese and Parkinson's disease: a critical review and new findings. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 118, 1071–1080. doi: 10.1289/ehp.0901748
- Guilarte, T. R., Burton, N. C., McGlothan, J. L., Verina, T., Zhou, Y., Alexander, M., et al. (2008a). Impairment of nigrostriatal dopamine neurotransmission by manganese is mediated by pre-synaptic mechanism(s): implications to manganese-induced parkinsonism. I. Neurochem, 107, 1236-1247, doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05695.x
- Guilarte, T. R., Burton, N. C., Verina, T., Prabhu, V. V., Becker, K. G., Syversen, T., et al. (2008b). Increased APLP1 expression and neurodegeneration in the frontal cortex of manganeseexposed non-human primates. *J. Neurochem.* 105, 1948–1959. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05295.x
- Guilarte, T. R., McGlothan, J. L., Degaonkar, M., Chen, M. K., Barker, P. B., Syversen, T., et al. (2006a). Evidence for cortical dysfunction and widespread manganese accumulation in the nonhuman primate brain following chronic manganese exposure: a 1H-MRS and MRI study. *Toxicol. Sci.* 94, 351–358. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/ kf1106
- Guilarte, T. R., Chen, M. K., McGlothan, J. L., Verina, T., Wong, D. F., Zhou, Y., et al. (2006b). Nigrostriatal dopamine system dysfunction and subtle motor deficits in manganeseexposed non-human primates.

Exp. Neurol. 202, 381–390. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2006.06.015

- Hilker, R., Schweitzer, K., Coburger, S., Ghaemi, M., Weisenbach, S., Jacobs, A. H., et al. (2005). Nonlinear progression of Parkinson's disease as determined by serial positron emission tomographic imaging of striatal fluorodopa F18 activity. *Arch. Neurol.* 62, 378–382. doi: 10.1001/archneur.62.3.378
- Huang, C.-C. (2007). Parkinsonism induced by chronic manganese intoxication-an experience in Taiwan. *Chang Gung Med. J.* 30, 385–395.
- Iacono, D., Markesbery, W. R., Gross, M., Pletnikova, O., Rudow, G., Zandi, P., et al. (2009). The Nun Study: clinically silent AD, neuronal hypertrophy, and linguistic skills in early life. *Neurology* 73, 665–673. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181b01077
- Iqbal, M., Monaghan, T., and Redmond, J. (2012). Manganese toxicity with ephedrone abuse manifesting as parkinsonism: a case report. J. Med. Case Rep. 6, 52. doi: 10.1186/1752-1947-6-52
- Iacono, D., O'Brien, R., Resnick, S. M., Zonderman, A. B., Pletnikova, O., Rudow, G., et al. (2008). Neuronal hypertrophy in asymptomatic Alsheimer disease. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 67, 578–589. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e3181772794
- Jaimini, A., Tripathi, M., D'Souza, M. M., Panward, P., Sharma, R., Mehta, S., et al. (2013). Utility of intrastriatal ratios of FDOPA to differentiate idiopathic Parkinson's disease from atypical parkinsonian disorders. Nucl. Med. Commun. 34, 426–431. doi: 10.1097/MNM.0b013e32835fcd7f
- Jokinen, P., Bruck, A., Aalto, S., Forsback, S., Parkkola, R., and Rinne, J. O. (2009). Impaired cognitive performance in Parkinson's disease is related to caudate dopaminergic hypofunction and hippocampal atrophy. *Parkinsonism Relat. Disord.* 15, 88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2008.03.005
- Jokinen, P., Karrash, M., Bruck, A., Johansson, J., Bergman, J., and Rinne, J. O. (2013). Cognitive slowing in Parkinson's disease is related to frontostriatal dopaminergic dysfunction. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 329, 23–28. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013. 03.006
- Josephs, K. A., Ahlskog, J. E., Klos, K. J., Kumar, N., Fealey, R. D., Trenerry, M. R., et al. (2005). Neurologic manifestations in welders with pallidal MRI-T1 hyperintensity. *Neurology* 64,

2033–2039. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL. 0000167411.93483.A1

- Khan, K., Wasserman, G. A., Liu, X., Ahmed, E., Parvez, F., Slavkovich, V., et al. (2012). Manganese exposure from drinking water and children's academic achievement. *Neurotoxicology* 33, 91–97. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2011.12.002
- Kim, Y., Jeong, K. S., Song, H. J., Lee, J. J., Seo, J. H., Kim, G. C., et al. (2011). Altered white matter microstructural integrity revealed by voxel-wise analysis of diffusion tensor imaging in welders with manganese exposure. *Neurotoxicology* 32, 100–109. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2010.11.004
- Kimura, N., Tanemura, K., Nakamura, S., Takashima, A., Ono, F., Sakakibara, I., et al. (2003). Age-related changes of Alzheimer'sassociated proteins in cynomolgus monkey brains. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 310, 303–311. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2003.09.012
- Kimura, N., Yanagisawa, K., Terao, K., Ono, F., Sakakibara, I., Ishii, Y., et al. (2005). Age-related changes of intracellular Abeta in cynomolgus monkey brains. *Neuropathol. Appl. Neurobiol.* 31, 170–180. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2990.2004.00624.x
- Klos, K. J., Chandler, K., Kumar, N., Ahiskog, J. E., and Josephs, K. A. (2006). Neuropsychological profiles of manganese neurotoxicity. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 13, 1139–1141. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2006.01407.x
- Kubota, K., and Niki, H. (1971). Prefrontal cortical unit activity and delayed alternation performance in monkeys. *J. Neurophysiol.* 34, 337–347.
- Landau, S. M., Lal, R., O'Neil, J. P., Baker, S., and Jagust, W. J. (2009). Striatal dopamine and working memory. *Cereb. Cortex* 19, 445–454. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhn095
- Langston, J. W., Ballard, P., and Irwin, I. (1983). Chronic parkinsonism in humans due to a product of meperidine-analog synthesis. Science 219, 979–980. doi: 10.1126/science.6823561
- Laruelle, M. (2000). Imaging synaptic neurotransmission with *in vivo* binding competition techniques: a critical review. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 20, 423–451. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200003000-00001
- Levy, R., Friedman, H. R., Davachi, L., and Goldman-Rakic, P. S. (1997). Differential activation of the caudate nucleus in primates performing spatial and non-spatial working memory tasks. *J. Neurosci.* 17, 3870–3882.

- Linden, D. E. (2007). The working memory networks of the human brian. *Neuroscientist* 13, 257–267. doi: 10.1177/1073858406298480
- Lu, C. S., Huang, C.-C., Chu, N. S., and Calne, D. B. (1994). Levodopa failure in chronic manganism. *Neurology* 44, 1600–1602. doi: 10.1212/WNL.44.9.1600
- Mena, I., Marin, O., Fuenzalida, S., and Cotzias, G. C. (1967). Chronic manganese poisoning-Clinical picture and manganese turnover. *Neurology* 17, 128–136. doi: 10.1212/WNL.17.2.128
- Menezes-Filho, J. A., de, O., Novaes, C., Moreira, J. C., Sarcinelli, P. N., and Mergler, D. (2011). Elevated manganese and cognitive performance in school-age children and their mothers. *Environ. Res.* 111, 156–163. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2010.09.006
- Meral, H., Kutukcu, Y., Atmaca, B., Ozer, F., and Hamancioglu, K. (2007). Parkinsonism caused by chronic usage of intravenous potassium permanganate. *Neurologist* 13, 92–94. doi: 10.1097/01.nrl.00002 53089.20746.a8
- Mergler, D., and Baldwin, M. (1997). Early manifestations of manganese neurotoxicity in humans: an update. *Environ. Res.* 73, 90–104. doi: 10.1006/enrs.1997.3710
- Mergler, D., Baldwin, M., Belanger, S., Larribe, F., Beuter, A., Bowler, R., et al. (1999). Manganese neurotoxicity, a continiuum of dysfunction: results form a community based study. *Neurotoxicology* 20, 327–342.
- Mirowitz, S. A., Westrich, T. J., and Hirsch, J. D. (1991). Hyperintensive basal ganglia on T1-weighted MR images in patients receiving parenteral nutrition. *Radiology* 181, 117–120.
- Morrish, P. K., Sawle, G. V., and Brooks, D. J. (1996). Regional changes in [18F]dopa metabolism in the striatum in Parkinson's disease. *Brain* 119, 2097–2103. doi: 10.1093/brain/119.6.2097
- Narendran, R., Frankle, W. G., Mason, N. S., Rabiner, E. A., Gunn, R. N., Searle, G. E., et al. (2009). Positron emission tomography imaging of amphetamine-induced dopamine release in the human cortex: a comparative evaluation of the high affinity dopamine D2/D3 radiotracers [¹¹C]-FLB 457 and [¹¹C]-Fallypride. Synapse 63, 447–461. doi: 10.1002/syn.20628
- Narendran, R., Jedema, H. P., Lopresti,B. J., Mason, N. S., Gurnsey, K.,Ruszkiewicz, J., et al. (2013).Imaging dopamine transmission in the frontal cortex: a simultaneous

microdialysis and [¹¹C]-FLB 457 PET study. *Mol. Psychiatry.* doi: 10.1038/mp.2013.9. [Epub ahead of print].

- Narendran, R., Mason, N. S., May, M. A., Chen, C.-M., Kendro, S., Ridler, K., et al. (2011a). Positron Emission Tomography imaging of dopamine D2/D3 receptors in the human cortex with [¹¹C]-FLB 457: reproducibility studies. *Synapse* 65, 35–40. doi: 10.1002/syn.20813
- Narendran, R., Mason, N. S., Chen, C.-M., Himes, M., Keating, P., May, M. A., et al. (2011b). Evaluation of dopamine D2/D3 specific binding in the cerebellum for the positron emission tomography radiotracer [¹¹C]-FLB 457: implications for measuring cortical dopamine release. Synapse 65, 991–997. doi: 10.1002/syn.20926
- Nerastet, M., Riche, D., Maziere, M., and Hantraye, P. (1994). Chronic MPTP treatment reproduces in baboons the differential vulnerability of mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons observed in Parkinson's disease. *Neuroscience* 63, 47–56. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(94)90006-X
- Nurmi, E., Ruottinen, H. M., Bergman, J., Haaparanta, M., Solin, O., Sonninen, P., et al. (2001). Rate of progression in Parkinson's disease: a 6-[18F]-fluoro-l-dopa PET study. *Mov. Dis.* 16, 608–615. doi: 10.1002/mds.1139
- Olanow, C. W. (2004). Manganeseinduced Parkinsonism and Parkinson's disease. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1012, 209–223. doi: 10.1196/annals.1306.018
- Pal, P. K., Samil, A., and Calne, D. B. (1999). Manganese neurotoxicity: a review of clinical features, imaging and pathology. *Neurotoxicology* 20, 227–238.
- Park, R. M., Bowler, R. M., and Roels, H. A. (2009). Exposureresponse relationships and risk assessment for cognitive deficits in early welding-induced manganism. J. Occup. Environ. Med. 51, 1125–1136. doi: 10.1097/ JOM.0b013e3181bd8114
- Peneder, T. M., Scholze, P., Berger, M. L., Riether, H., Heinze, G., Bertl, J., et al. (2011). Chronic exposure to manganese decreases striatal dopamine turnover in human α-synuclein transgenic mice. *Neuroscience* 180, 280–292. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.02.017
- Perl, D. P., and Olanow, C. W. (2007). The neuropathology of manganese-induced Parkinsonism. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 66, 675–682. doi: 10.1097/nen.0b013 e31812503cf

- Petrides, M., Alivisatos, B., Meyer, E., and Evans, A. C. (1993). Functional activation of the human frontal cortex during the performance of verbal working memory tasks. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 90, 878–882. doi: 10.1073/pnas.90.3.878
- Phillips, A. G., Ahn, S., and Floresco, S. B. (2004). Magnitude of dopamine release in medial prefrontal cortex predicts accuracy of memory on a delayed response task. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 547–553. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4653-03.2004
- Racette, B. A., Antenor, J. A., McGee-Minninch, L., Moerlein, S. M., Videen, T. O., Kotagal, V., et al. (2005). [¹⁸F]FDOPA PET and clinical features in parkinsonism due to manganism. *Mov. Disord.* 20, 492–496. doi: 10.1002/mds.20381
- Racette, B. A., McGee-Minnich, L., Moerlein, S. M., Mink, J. W., Videen, T. O., and Perlmutter, J. S. (2001). Welding related parkinsonism-clinical features, treatment, and pathophysiology. *Neurology* 56, 8–13. doi: 10.1212/WNL.56.1.8
- Ravina, B., Siderowf, A., Farrar, J., and Hurtig, H. (2001). To the editor. *Neurology* 57, 936.
- Rinne, J. O., Portin, R., Ruottinen, H., Nurmi, E., Bergman, J., Haaparanta, M., et al. (2000). Cognitive impairment and the brain dopaminergic system in Parkinson's disease: [18F]fluorodopa positron emission tomography study. *Arch. Neurol.* 57, 470–475. doi: 10.1001/archneur.57.4.470
- Roels, H. A., Bowler, R. M., Kim, Y., Claus Henn, B., Mergler, D., Hoet, P., et al. (2013). Manganese exposure and cognitive deficits: a growing concern for manganese neurotoxicity. *Neurotoxicology* 33, 872–880. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2012.03.009
- Rotaru, D. C., Lewis, D. A., and Gonzalez-Burgos, G. (2007). Dopamine D1 receptor activation regulates sodium channeldependent EPSP amplification in rat prefrontal cortex pyramidal neurons. J. Physiol. 581, 981–1000. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2007.130864
- Sanotsky, Y., Lesyk, R., Fedoryshyn, L., Komnatska, I., Matviyenko, Y., and Fahn, S. (2007). Manganic encephalopathy due to "ephedrone" abuse. *Mov. Disord.* 22, 1337–1343. doi: 10.1002/mds.21378
- Santos-Burgoa, C., Rios, C., Mercado, L. A., Arechiga-Serrano, R., Cano-Valle, F., Eden-Wynter, R. A., et al. (2001). Exposure to manganese: health effects on the general population, a pilot study in central

Mexico. *Environ. Res.* 85, 90–104. doi: 10.1006/enrs.2000.4108

- Sassine, M. P., Mergler, D., Bowler, R., and Hudnell, H. K. (2002). Manganese accentuates adverse mental health effects associated with alcohol use disorders. *Biol. Psychiatry* 51, 909–921. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01350-6
- Sawaguchi, T., and Goldman-Rakic, P. S. (1991). D1 dopamine receptors in prefrontal cortex: involvement in working memory. *Science* 251, 947–950. doi: 10.1126/science.1825731
- Sawamoto, N., Piccini, P., Hotton, G., Pavese, N., Thielemans, K., and Brooks, D. J. (2008). Cognitive deficits and striato-frontal dopamine release in Parkinson's disease. *Brain* 131, 1294–1302. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn054
- Savitt, J. M., Dawson, V. L., and Dawson, T. M. (2006). Diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease: molecules to medicine. J. Clin. Invest. 116, 1744–1754. doi: 10.1172/JCI29178
- Schneider, J. S., Decamp, E., Clark, K., Bouquio, C., Syversen, T., and Guilarte, T. R. (2009). Effects of chronic manganese exposure on working memory in non-human primates. *Brain Res.* 1258, 86–95. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.12.035
- Schneider, J. S., Decamp, E., Koser, A. J., Fritz, S., Gonczi, H., Syversen, T., et al. (2006). Effects of chronic manganese exposure on cognitive and motor functioning in nonhuman primates. *Brain Res.* 1118, 222–231. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres. 2006.08.054
- Seger, C. A. (2006). The basal ganglia in human learning. *Neuroscientist* 12, 285–290. doi: 10.1177/1073858405285632
- Selikhova, M., Fedoryshyn, L., Matviyenko, Y., Komnatska, I., Kyrylchuk, M., Krolicki, L., et al. (2008). Parkinsonism and dystonia caused by illicit use of Ephedrone – A longitudinal study. *Mov. Disord.* 23, 2224–2231. doi: 10.1002/mds.22290
- Sikk, K., Haldre, S., Aquilonius, S.-M., Asser, A., Paris, M., Roose, A., et al. (2013). Manganese-induced parkinsonism in methcathinone abusers: bio-markers of exposure and follow up. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 20, 915–920. doi: 10.1111/ene.12088
- Sikk, K., Taba, P., Haldre, S., Bergquist, J., Nyholm, D., Zjablov, G., et al. (2007). Irreversible motor impairment in young addicts - ephedrone, manganism or both? Acta Neurol. Scand. 115, 385–389. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2007.00818.x

- Sikk, K., Taba, P., Haldre, S., Bergquist, J., Nyholm, D., Askmark, H., et al. (2010). Clinical, neuroimaging and neuropsychological features in addicts with manganeseephedrone exposure. *Acta Neurol. Scand.* 121, 237–243. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2009.01189.x
- Stepens, A., Logina, I., Liguts, V., Aldins, P., Eksteina, I., Platkajis, A., et al. (2008). A parkinsonian syndrome in methcathinone users and the role of manganese. *New Engl. J. Med.* 358, 1009–1017. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa072488
- Stepens, A., Stagg, C. J., Platkajis, A., Boudrias, M.-H., Johansen-Berg, H., and Donaghy, M. (2010). White matter abnormalities in methcathinone abusers with an extrapyramidal syndrome. *Brain* 133, 3676-3684. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq281
- Takser, L., Mergler, D., Hellier, G., Sahuquillo, J., and Huel, G. (2003).
 Manganese, monoamine metabolite levels at birth, and child psychomotor development. *Neurotoxicology* 24, 667–674. doi: 10.1016/S0161-813X(03)00058-5
- Varlibas, F, Delipoyraz, I., Yuksel, G., Filiz, G., Tireli, H., and Gecim, N. O. (2008). Neurotoxicity following chronic intravenous use of "Russian Cocktail". *Clin. Toxicol.* iFirst, 1–4.
- Verina, T., Kiihl, S. F., Schneider, J. S., and Guilarte, T. R. (2011). Manganese exposure

induces microglia activation and dystrophy in the substantia nigra of non-human primates. *Neurotoxicology* 32, 215–226. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2010.11.003

- Verina, T., Schneider, J. S., and Guilarte, T. R. (2013). Manganese induces α-synuclein aggregation in the frontal cortex of non-human primates. *Toxicol. Lett.* 217, 177–183. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2012.12.006
- Vidal, L., Alfonso, M., Campos, F., Faro, L. R. F., Cervantes, R. C., and Duran, R. (2005). Effects of manganese on extracellular levels of dopamine in rat striatum: an analysis *in vivo* by brain microdialysis. *Neurochem. Res.* 30, 1147–1154. doi: 10.1007/s11064-005-7775-6
- Wasserman, G. A., Liu, X., Parvez, F., Ahsan, H., Levy, D., Factor-Litvak, P., et al. (2006). Water manganese exposure and children's intellectual function in Araihazar, Bangladesh. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 114, 124–129.
- Wasserman, G. A., Liu, X., Parvez, F., Factor-Litvak, P., Ahsan, H., Levy, D., et al. (2011). Arsenic and manganese exposure in children's intellectual function. *Neurotoxicology* 32, 450–457. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2011.03.009
- Watanabe, M., Kodama, T., and Hikosaka, K. (1997). Increase of extracellular dopamine in primate

prefrontal cortex during a working memory task. *J. Neurophysiol.* 78, 2795–2798.

- White, N. M. (2009). Some highlights of research on the effects of caudate nucleus lesions over the past 200 years. *Behav. Brain Res.* 199, 3–23. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2008.12.003
- Woolf, A. D., Wright, R., Amarasiriwardena, C., and Bellinger, D. (2002). A child with chronic manganese exposure from drinking water. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 110, 613–616. doi: 10.1289/ehp.02110613
- Wright, R. O., Amarasiriwardena, C., Woolf, A. D., Jim, R., and Bellinger, D. (2006). Neuropsychological correlates of hair arsenic, manganese, and cadmiun levels in school-age children residing near a hazardous waste site. *Neurotoxicology* 27, 210–216. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2005.10.001
- Yildirim, E. A., Essizoglu, A., Koksal, A., Dogu, B., Baybas, S., and Gokalp, P. (2009). Chronic manganese intoxication due to methcathinone (Ephedron) abuse: a case report. *Turkish J. Psychiatry* 20, 294–298.
- Zahrt, J., Taylor, J. R., Mathew, R. G., and Arnsten, A. F. (1997). Supranormal stimulation of D1 dopamine receptors in the rodent prefrontal cortex impairs spatial working memory performance. *J. Neurosci.* 17, 8528–8535.

Zhou, Y., Chen, M.-K., Endres, C. J., Ye, W., Brasic, J. R., Alexander, M., et al. (2006). An extended simplified reference tissue model for the quantification of dynamic PET with amphetamine challenge. *NeuroImage* 33, 550–563. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.06.038

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 07 May 2013; paper pending published: 23 May 2013; accepted: 05 June 2013; published online: 24 June 2013.

Citation: Guilarte TR (2013) Manganese neurotoxicity: new perspectives from behavioral, neuroimaging, and neuropathological studies in humans and non-human primates. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:23. doi: 10.3389/fnagi. 2013.00023

Copyright © 2013 Guilarte. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.


Sarah J. Parker¹, Jari Koistinaho¹, Anthony R. White² and Katja M. Kanninen^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Neurobiology, A.I. Virtanen Institute for Molecular Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland ² Department of Pathology, The University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia

Edited by:

Peter Crouch, University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Paula I. Moreira, University of Coimbra, Portugal Junming Wang, University of Mississippi Medical Center, USA

*Correspondence:

Katja M. Kanninen, Department of Neurobiology, A.I. Virtanen Institute for Molecular Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Yliopistonranta 1, 70211 Kuopio, Finland. e-mail: katja.kanninen@uef.fi

Copper, iron, and zinc are just three of the main biometals critical for correct functioning of the central nervous system (CNS). They have diverse roles in many functional processes including but not limited to enzyme catalysis, protein stabilization, and energy production. The range of metal concentrations within the body is tightly regulated and when the balance is perturbed, debilitating effects ensue. Homeostasis of brain biometals is mainly controlled by various metal transporters and metal sequestering proteins. The biological roles of biometals are vastly reviewed in the literature with a large focus on the connection to neurological conditions associated with ageing. Biometals are also implicated in a variety of debilitating inherited childhood disorders, some of which arise soon following birth or as the child progresses into early adulthood. This review acts to highlight what we know about biometals in childhood neurological disorders such as Wilson's disease (WD), Menkes disease (MD), neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs), and neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation (NBIA). Also discussed are some of the animal models available to determine the pathological mechanisms in these childhood disorders, which we hope will aid in our understanding of the role of biometals in disease and in attaining possible therapeutics in the future.

Keywords: metals, neurodegeneration, childhood, copper, iron, zinc

INTRODUCTION

The significance of biometals for the correct functioning of the human brain has long been discovered. The importance of metals such as iron, zinc, and copper results from the numerous roles that they have, such as stabilization of proteins and transcription factors, acting as co-factors for metallochaperones for cellular transport and their role in enzyme catalysis (Markossian and Kurganov, 2003; Butterworth, 2010). Deviations of metal homeostasis have been linked to neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease, Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and Huntington's disease (HD) (Dexter et al., 1993; Deibel et al., 1996; Jomova et al., 2010; Skjorringe et al., 2012). A risk factor in the development of many of these disorders appears to be an increase in age. Although the pathological characteristics of the disease are in most cases well-understood, the exact causes are often unknown.

Neurodegeneration is not restricted to an ageing population. Several debilitating neurodegenerative disorders affecting children have been identified. These include neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation (NBIA), ATPase pathologies such as Wilson's/Menkes disease and neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs). These disorders share several pathological features with more common neurodegenerative diseases, including protein aggregation and oxidative stress. Aberrant biometal homeostasis has also been identified in children suffering from these diseases (**Table 1**). What is not clear is whether the distinct changes in metal levels cause neurodegeneration or occur as a result of the neurodegeneration. In some cases, the pathology associated with childhood disorders is clearly evident and often fatal at an early age. Changes in metal levels have also been identified in children with Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) which affects the behavior of children more so than hinder them physically. Dissecting the roles that biometals have in these disorders is fundamental for finding potential therapeutics to reduce or inhibit neuropathological changes associated with altered metal homeostasis (Yasuda et al., 2011).

Since biometal homeostasis plays a major role in neurodegenerative disease, the aim of this review is to highlight the effects that metals have on the developing brain. Multiple childhood disorders arise from defects in the concentrations of metals within the body and brain but little is known about how these changes can be corrected or prevented to avoid or ameliorate disease. While most of the childhood disorders are inherited and disease progression can occur not long after birth, it is critical to determine the molecular disease characteristics and metal alterations within the brain and other tissues for the development of therapeutic treatments to provide these children with a chance at life.

WILSON'S DISEASE

Wilson's disease (WD) is an autosomal recessive disease affecting copper metabolism (Bearn and Kunkel, 1954). Copper is involved in neurotransmitter synthesis, cellular respiration, scavenging of toxic free-radicals, and has an important role in maintaining homeostasis of other trace elements such as iron (Butterworth,

Table 1 | Biometal alterations in childhood disorders.

Childhood disorder	Associated gene(s)	Biometal concentrations
Wilson's disease	ATP7B	Copper ↑
Menkes disease	ATP7A	Copper ↓
Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses	At least 10 genes	Zinc, manganese, copper, iron, cobalt, sodium ↑ Potassium, magnesium ↓
Neurodegenerative disorders with iron accumulation	At least 7 genes	lron ↑

2010). However, in abundance, copper is toxic and thus strict regulation of levels is critical. Free copper ions are virtually nonexistent in human blood (Linder and Hazegh-Azam, 1996) and are usually bound to a multitude of proteins and chaperones for transport around the body. WD presents in patients typically between the ages of 6–20 years, and has an estimated incidence of 1 in 30,000 (Reilly et al., 1993).

The defective gene involved in WD is ATPase Cu(2+)transporting beta polypeptide (ATP7B), which encodes for a membrane bound copper-transporting ATPase protein primarily located within the liver cells, as part of the trans golgi network (Cox and Moore, 2002). To date, approximately 300 mutations within ATP7B have been associated with WD (Merle et al., 2010). Normal copper metabolism involves the transfer of copper molecules to ceruloplasmin for transport into the plasma so it can circulate to other tissues or when in excess, to the bile for excretion (Terada et al., 1998, 1999). ATP7B is involved in transporting the copper molecules to ceruloplasmin. When ATP7B is non-functional, copper accumulates to toxic levels and severely damages the liver. The liver therefore releases copper directly into the bloodstream where copper continues to cause damage to other tissues, in particular the CNS. In the brain, accumulation of copper is most evident in the basal ganglia, the region which co-ordinates movement (DeLong et al., 1984), making WD primarily a movement disorder. This neuropathology caused by the build up of copper leads to patients suffering tremors of the arms or hands, unpredictable movement, difficulty with speaking, swallowing, and walking as well as confusion, dementia, and various psychological problems (Rosencrantz and Schilsky, 2011). Some cognitive deficits have also been noted (Middleton and Strick, 2000), and could arise due to disruptions of projections of the basal ganglia to the prefrontal cortex (Bolam et al., 2000). Gliosis is also observed in the brains of patients suffering from WD (Anzil et al., 1974). The mechanism for neurological damage caused by excess copper is still not fully understood. However, it is known that copper is involved in the production toxic free radicals (Samuele et al., 2005), and excess copper has been shown to inhibit Inhibitor of apoptosis proteins (IAPs) caused by toxic deposits of intracellular copper (Mufti et al., 2006).

WD is a progressive disorder and was ultimately a fatal disease until the discovery of the first treatment in 1951 (Denny-Brown and Porter, 1951). With the copper-chelating agent, dimercaptopropanol, the disease is now treatable (Denny-Brown and Porter, 1951). The most common treatment to date is the use of zinc salts, which block enteral copper absorption in the stomach. Various drugs are currently available for WD and ongoing compliance with treatment is necessary.

ANIMAL MODELS OF WD

The Long Evans Cinnamon (LEC) rat is one model used for in vivo studies of WD. Since showing symptoms of liver failure in 1987 (Yoshida et al., 1987), the rats were first used as a model for liver cancer and hepatitis. Upon further characterization, accumulation of hepatic copper and decreased ceruloplasmin activity were found. Years later when the gene responsible for WD was discovered, the rat homolog *atp7b* was found to be mutated in the LEC rats, with a significant deletion at the 3' end of the gene (Wu et al., 1994). Although there are similarities in liver pathogenesis between the LEC rat and humans, this rodent model shows minimal evidence of neuropathology (Terada and Sugiyama, 1999). In contrast to the LEC rat model, ATP7B knockout mice exhibit both neuro- and liver pathology. In these mice, copper levels are dramatically low at birth with a gradual increase by 2 months of age, where hepatic copper levels are approximately 50 times higher compared to wild-type controls (Buiakova et al., 1999). Another interesting model for WD is the toxic milk mouse, which also has an autosomal recessive inheritance (Theophilos et al., 1996). Female mice with the tx milk mutation produce copperdeficient milk, which is fatal to their pups. The tx mice have a single nucleotide change in the ATP7B gene, and studies have shown this to cause changes in the ATP7B localization in the mammary gland, therefore leading to impaired copper transport and little to no copper given to the pups. The tx mothers retain this copper in the liver (Rauch, 1983; Michalczyk et al., 2000).

Both the LEC rat and tx milk mouse models arose from spontaneous mutations. There is only one genetically engineered mouse model for WD, the $ATP7b^{-/-}$ mouse, which was generated by Buiakova et al. (1999). $ATP7b^{-/-}$ mice are born copperdeficient and display neurological symptoms such as tremors and abnormal locomotor behavior. If nursed by a homozygous $ATP7b^{-/-}$ mother, the pups will die at around 2 weeks of age. However, if nursed by a heterozygous mother, copper concentrations begin to rise to toxic levels in the liver by the age of 6 weeks, irrespective of initial birth concentration. Similar to human disease, these mice accumulate copper in the liver due to impaired export of copper into the bile, making these mice an invaluable model for the study of WD (Lutsenko, 2008).

MENKES DISEASE

Menkes disease (MD) is an inherited disease related to copper metabolism, but in contrast to WD, it is characterized by a significant reduction in normal copper levels in the blood, liver, and brain (Danks et al., 1973). Disease progression is also more rapid than in WD (de Bie et al., 2007). The reduction of copper is due to decreased absorption of copper from the intestine and therefore reduced transfer to copper-requiring proteins and enzymes (Danks, 1988). Symptoms present within the first year of life, generally within 3 months of birth and without treatment, death is likely before the third year of life. MD is a rare childhood disease with an estimated worldwide incidence of 1 in 300,000 (Tonnesen et al., 1991), but can be higher in certain countries such as Australia (1 in 50,000 to 1 in 100,000) (Tumer and Moller, 2010).

MD has an X-linked mode of inheritance and is more prevalent in males than females (Kodama and Murata, 1999). At birth, babies appear normal, although premature labor has been documented (Uriu-Adams et al., 2010). An early sign in a baby with MD is the presence of sparse and abnormal hair, which looks fragile and twisted and appears to have a "kink" in it (Kaler, 2011). MD is thus also referred to as "Kinky Hair Syndrome." The baby begins to exhibit normal cognitive behavior with smiling and normal childhood dialogue; however, these behaviors do not progress further. Babies do not exhibit increases in muscle tone and over time generally become weaker and spasticity of the limbs is observed. Toward the end of the babies' short life, they succumb to blindness and respiratory failure and premature death is often due to infection or the extreme neuronal degeneration observed. A less-severe form of MD is called occipital horn syndrome (OHS) which is also an X-linked recessive inherited disorder with mutations in ATP7A. These patients exhibit fewer neurologic abnormalities and have a longer lifespan (Tumer and Moller, 2010). Connective tissue abnormalities tend to be the focus of this disorder with calcification of the occipital bulb, leading to horn-like structures at the base of the brain.

This detrimental disease is caused by a mutation in the gene encoding the Copper transporting ATPase-1 (ATP7A) protein (Fatemi and Sarkar, 2002), which is also a "P-type" ATPase protein similar to ATP7B. To date, there are over 200 known mutations scattered throughout the gene (His and Cox, 2004). Although both ATP7A and ATP7B are involved in the transport of copper to secreted enzymes and metalloproteins, ATP7A is also involved in the absorption of intestinal copper and can transport copper to all cell types and vital structural enzymes (Barry et al., 2011). ATP7B is predominantly involved in the exit of copper from hepatocytes. These differences in protein function are demonstrated by the fact that MD patients exhibit a variable range of symptoms throughout the body as opposed to mainly liver damage seen in patients with WD. The neurological damage caused by mutant ATP7A is due to the decreased activity of the copper-dependent enzymes. Decreased cytochrome c oxidase leads to a reduction in ATP production by the mitochondria and causes apoptotic cell death (Borm et al., 2004). Dopamineβ-hydroxylase is necessary for neurotransmitter synthesis and its activity is decreased in response to low copper levels (Kaler et al., 1995). Superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) is a free-radical scavenger the activity of which has been linked to several neurodegenerative disorders, particularly ALS. Copper is a co-factor imperative for SOD1 activity. Levels of SOD1 are decreased in MD patients, contributing to lower protection against toxic oxidative species within the brain (Kaler, 1994). Collectively, the reduced activity of copper-dependent enzymes is thought to be responsible for the observed neurological damage in MD.

The cellular location of ATP7A is sensitive to the concentration of copper; when copper levels are low ATP7A remains on the membrane of the Golgi but when levels are increased, ATP7A is located to the plasma membrane where it can "pump" copper to other proteins and cuproenzymes (Hasan et al., 2012). In MD, where copper levels are low, it is essentially located to the Golgi and there is a deficiency of copper transport to essential enzymes, and other tissues.

The therapeutic benefit of injection of copper histidine as a copper replacement to humans has provided mixed results and is dependent on the mutation within the ATP7A gene (Kaler et al., 1995; Christodoulou et al., 1998). Some studies have shown that early administration of copper to babies can prevent the observed neurological decline but this is likely to be in patients with mutations in *ATP7A* that still allow for some transfer of copper to copper-requiring enzymes, but not severe mutations affecting initial absorption from the intestine (Tumer et al., 1996).

ANIMAL MODELS OF MD

Spontaneous mutations in the mouse homolog of *ATP7A*, *atp7a*, have been used for modeling defective ATP7A in humans (Kuo et al., 1997). These mice are called mottled mice and different mutations in the *atp7a* gene cause different neurological and connective tissue anomalies. The two mottled mice mutations mottled brindled (Mo^{br}) and mottled macular (Mo^{ml}) show severe reductions in copper within the liver (Hunt and Clarke, 1983), and die within 1–3 weeks of birth (Lenartowicz et al., 2012). This premature death can be prevented with injected copper within the first week of birth, as well as transgenic over expression of *atp7a* (Danks, 1986).

NEURONAL CEROID LIPOFUSCINOSIS

The NCLs are a group of fatal autosomally-inherited neurodegenerative diseases occurring in childhood. The NCLs are also classified as lysosomal storage disorders since one of the main pathological characteristics is the accumulation of autofluorescent granules which contain lipids and proteins (lipopigments) in the lysosomes. Currently at least ten forms of NCLs have been described. Each form is distinguished by different defective genes (CLNs) and the age of onset (Cooper, 2003; Mitchison et al., 2004). Collectively, it is the most common neurodegenerative disorder of childhood with an estimated incidence of up to 1:12,500 (Rider and Rider, 1999). Although mutations in different genes cause different forms of the disease, all NCLs share common clinical symptoms; progressive loss of vision leading to blindness, motor and mental retardation, seizures, and finally premature death (Siintola et al., 2006). The exact function of these genes is still unknown (Tyynela et al., 2004). These genes encode soluble proteins and membrane-bound proteins, for example, CLN6 is a transmembrane protein which is localized to the endoplasmic reticulum (Heine et al., 2004). Children with defective CLN6 present with symptoms at the age of 3-5 years and tend to only live until 8-12 years of age. Currently there is no cure for any form of NCL (Sharp et al., 2003).

In NCLs, early reports have described some changes to metal levels, including iron and zinc, in blood cells of patients with NCL (Johansson et al., 1990). In a larger study of NCL patients, no association between "loosely bound" iron or copper levels in cerebrospinal fluid could be found (Heiskala et al., 1988). There is some evidence that altered metal homeostasis may also occur in other NCL models. A recent study reported changes in expression of the metal transporter, ZnT6, in both CLN3 and CLN6 mouse cerebellar neuron precursor cell lines (Cao et al., 2011). Furthermore, reduction in expression of the gene causing CLN7 NCL disease was observed in the brains of mice fed a high-iron diet (Johnstone and Milward, 2010), suggestive of a heightened sensitivity of NCL brains to fluxes in metal concentrations.

Recently, a link between brain biometal homeostasis and CLN6 disease was discovered. Sheep harboring a natural mutation in the CLN6 gene show significant increases in manganese and more so, zinc levels in all brain regions except the cerebellum and brain stem (Kanninen et al., 2013). In the CLN6 sheep model, the accumulation of biometals was evident at the symptomatic age of 12-14 months. Early studies on the metal contents of lipopigments from CLN6 sheep revealed no obvious association between metal contents and disease progression (Palmer et al., 1988). Metal contents were variable between lipopigments from different tissues in line with the normal role of lysosomes as storage depots for metals, indicating the lysosomal origin of the lipopigments. Changes in the metal contents of retina and retinal pigment epithelial cells of CLN6 sheep have been reported, and an association with lipopigment accumulation and altered manganese levels with increasing photoreceptor cell loss suggested (Jolly et al., 1989).

ANIMAL MODELS OF NCLs

To understand the pathogenesis of NCLs, gene-specific mutant mice have been engineered which contain mutations in Cln1, Cln2, Cln3, Cln5, Cln7, and Cln10 genes (Cooper et al., 2006). Naturally occurring mutations in Cln6 and Cln8 have also been identified (Lonka et al., 2000; Gao et al., 2002). Many of these mouse models share phenotypic features in common with human patients such as neurological and motor deficits, seizures and neuronal loss, and as such, are valuable tools to study disease mechanisms and potential therapeutic approaches. Like the human form, the mouse models display variance in timing and sequence of events toward disease progression, highlighting the genetic differences between the NCLs (Cooper et al., 2006). As the function of the majority of these genes is still unknown, using these animal models will prove invaluable in elucidating the function and mechanism behind NCL pathologies. The naturally occurring mutation in the CLN6 gene of sheep mentioned above share a similar disease progression and phenotypic features similar to that of the human CLN6 NCL form (Jolly et al., 1989; Kay et al., 2011), making them an excellent model of NCL disease due to their complex CNS. However, with large animal models it may be challenging to obtain sufficient numbers of animals for assessment due to difficulties in breeding and housing such large animals.

NEURODEGENERATIVE DISORDERS WITH BRAIN IRON ACCUMULATION

As with copper and zinc mentioned above, levels of iron within the brain need to be tightly regulated. Iron homeostasis is regulated by proteins involved in absorption, transport, influx, and storage in tissues (Zhang and Enns, 2009). Increases in brain iron levels are typically associated with ageing and is highly prevalent in AD and HD. Neurodegenerative disorders with brain iron accumulation (NBIA) refers to a wide group of disorders affecting children, with similar outcomes: neurodegeneration and the accumulation of iron. The disease is caused by mutations in seven genes (Ke and Ming Qian, 2003). At birth, brain iron is not present, but levels rapidly increase until 20 years of age with an uneven distribution over time (Zorzi et al., 2012). The most recognized gene defects are mutations in pantothenate kinase (PANK2), which is an enzyme located within the mitochondria and regulates the formation of Coenzyme A, which is essential for deriving cellular energy via the tricarboxylic acid cycle (Leoni et al., 2012). PANK2 phosphorylates pantothenate and requires N-pantothenoyl-cysteine and pantetheine. The exact mechanism how mutations in PANK2 lead to iron accumulation is not fully understood, but one hypothesis is that if cysteine cannot be utilized within the cell by PANK2, it accumulates over time. Cysteine can bind iron, and over time this may explain the observed accumulation of iron (Gregory and Hayflick, 2005). Although the mutation in PANK2 directly does not cause neurodegeneration, it is the increased iron which contributes to the production of toxic and tissue-damaging reactive oxygen species (Ke and Ming Qian, 2003). Increases in iron have also been linked to several neurological disorders such as AD and PD (Batista-Nascimento et al., 2012). There are over 100 mutations in this gene and PANK2 disorders account for over half of all NBIA cases (Gregory and Hayflick, 2005). PANK2specific NBIA, referred to as pantothenate kinase-associated neurodegeneration (PKAN) was formally called Hallervorden-Spatz syndrome before the name was changed to divert any association with the unethical euthanization of mentally ill patients during World War II by Dr. Hallervorden (Dooling et al., 1974). PKAN disease is autosomally inherited and presents in childhood as either the classical, early onset or atypical, late onset form (Hayflick et al., 2003). The extent of iron accumulation can be easily visualized and quantified using magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). The pattern exhibited by MRI-T2 weighted images shows the increased iron as "darkened spots" and provides a novel "eye of the tiger" image, making MRI an important diagnostic tool for NBIA (Schenck and Zimmerman, 2004).

The symptoms of classical PKAN disease become apparent within the first 10 years of life, with symptoms usually starting between 3 and 4 years of age. Affected children begin to have difficulty with walking and other movements, which is attributed to the build up of iron in the basal ganglia (Gregory and Hayflick, 2005), a region of the brain highly important in movement. Rigidity, spasticity, and speech difficulties soon follow (Dooling et al., 1974). Children become wheelchair bound within only a few years of diagnosis. Atypical PKAN disease begins later in life, with an average age of onset of 13–14 years and disease progression unfolds slowly over many years (Chan et al., 2008). Patients present firstly with behavioral problems such as depression and personality changes with movement and speech impediments following later. The symptoms of atypical PKAN can be highly variable from case to case.

Treatment for NBIA had been aimed at symptoms rather than the genetic defect causing the iron build up and severe neurodegeneration. Drugs aimed at reducing abnormal movement are widely prescribed, but to date, there is no preventative for NBIA disorders. Recently, reducing the accumulation of iron has been the target for treatment using iron-chelators, however this is met with varying efficacy (McNeill and Chinnery, 2011). Deferiprone is an iron chelator which acts to redistribute iron within the brain, by donating built-up iron to transferrin for transport elsewhere (Brittenham, 1992). The promising feature of this drug is the ability to cross the blood-brain barrier, necessary for targeting the build up of iron in CNS. However, no conclusive results can be drawn from these clinical studies due to the small number of patients trialed (Forni et al., 2008; Zorzi et al., 2011).

ANIMAL MODELS OF NBIA

Unlike the other childhood disorders discussed in this review, PKAN-NBIA does not have a suitable murine model of disease. A PANK2 knockout mouse was generated which showed retinal degeneration and growth retardation, but no defects on movement and gait were evident (Kuo et al., 2005; Brunetti et al., 2012). However, *Drosophila melanogaster* have been a powerful

REFERENCES

- Anzil, A., Herrlinger, H., Blinzinger, K., and Heldrich, A. (1974). Ultrastructure of brain and nerve biopsy tissue in wilson disease. *Arch. Neurol.* 31, 94–100.
- Barry, A., Otoikhian, A., Bhatt, S., Shinde, U., Tsivkovskii, R., Blackburn, N. J., et al. (2011). The lumenal loop Met672-Pro707 of copper-transporting ATPase ATP7A binds metals and facilitates copper release from the intramembrane sites. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 26585–26594.
- Batista-Nascimento, L., Pimentel, C., Menezes, R., and Rodrigues-Pousada, C. (2012). Iron and neurodegeneration: from cellular homeostasis to disease. Oxid. Med. Cell. Longev. 2012:128647. doi: 10.1155/2012/128647
- Bearn, A., and Kunkel, H. (1954). Abnormalities of copper metabolism in wilson's disease and their relationship to the aminoaciduria. *J. Clin. Invest.* 33, 400–409.
- Bolam, J., Hanley, J., Booth, P., and Bevan, M. (2000). Synaptic organisation of the basal ganglia. J. Anat. 196(Pt 4), 527–542.
- Borm, B., Moller, L., Hausser, I., Emeis, M., Baerlocher, K., Horn, N., et al. (2004). Variable clinical expression of an identical mutation in the ATP7A gene for menkes disease/occipital horn syndrome in

three affected males in a single family. J. Pediatr. 145, 119–121.

- Brittenham, G. (1992). Development of iron-chelating agents for clinical use. *Blood* 80, 569–574.
- Brunetti, D., Dusi, S., Morbin, M., Uggetti, A., Moda, F., D'Amato, I., et al. (2012). Pantothenate kinaseassociated neurodegeneration: altered mitochondria membrane potential and defective respiration in Pank2 knock-out mouse model. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 21, 5294–5305.
- Buiakova, O. I., Xu, J., Lutsenko, S., Zeitlin, S., Das, K., Das, S., et al. (1999). Null mutation of the murine ATP7B (wilson disease) gene results in intracellular copper accumulation and late-onset hepatic nodular transformation. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 8, 1665–1671.
- Butterworth, R. (2010). Metal toxicity, liver disease and neurodegeneration. *Neurotox. Res.* 18, 100–105.
- Cao, Y., Staropoli, J., Biswas, S., Espinola, J., MacDonald, M., Lee, J., et al. (2011). Distinct early molecular responses to mutations causing vLINCL and JNCL presage ATP synthase subunit C accumulation in cerebellar cells. *PLoS ONE* 6:e17118. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017118
- Chan, K., Lam, C., Lee, L., Tong, S., and Yuen, Y. (2008). Pantothenate kinase-associated neurodegeneration in two chinese children: identification of a novel PANK2 gene mutation. *Hong Kong Med. J.* 14, 70–73.

tool for understanding the biochemical basis of PANK2 mutations. Mutations in the homolog of PANK, *fumble (fbl)* exhibited a shortened lifespan, progressive locomotion defect, and degenerations in both central nervous system and retina (Gregory and Hayflick, 2005). Interestingly, mutations in PANK2 in both the *Drosophila* and mouse led to male sterility (Wu et al., 2009).

CONCLUSIONS

The importance of metals in neurological disease has been outlined in numerous reviews over many decades, however, the exact mechanisms leading to aberrant metal homeostasis and why this is so detrimental to the brain remain poorly understood. While the brain is still developing during childhood, it is highly susceptible to slight changes in metal levels as outlined above with discussion of various childhood neurodegenerative disorders. Although certain therapeutics exist for some of these disorders, they mainly target disease symptoms and prolong the disease, rather than being preventative. It is the work forthcoming from *in vitro*, animal and clinical studies, which aim to add insight into the role of metal changes and consequences so potential therapeutics can be tested and hopefully one day applied to prevent disease progression.

- Christodoulou, J., Danks, D., Sarkar, B., Baerlocher, K., Casey, R., Horn, N., et al. (1998). Early treatment of menkes disease with parenteral copper-histidine: long-term followup of four treated patients. *Am. J. Med. Genet.* 76, 154–164.
- Cooper, J. (2003). Progress towards understanding the neurobiology of batten disease or neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *Curr. Opin. Neurol.* 16, 121–128.
- Cooper, J., Russell, C., and Mitchison, H. (2006). Progress towards understanding disease mechanisms in small vertebrate models of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1762, 873–889.
- Cox, D., and Moore, S. (2002). Copper transporting P-type ATPases and human disease. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 34, 333–338.
- Danks, D. (1986). Of mice and men, metals and mutations. J. Med. Genet. 23, 99–106.
- Danks, D. (1988). Copper deficiency in humans. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 8, 235–257.
- Danks, D., Cartwright, E., Stevens, B., and Townley, R. (1973). Menkes' kinky hair disease: further definition of the defect in copper transport. *Science* 179, 1140–1142.
- de Bie, P., Muller, P., Wijmenga, C., and Klomp, L. (2007). Molecular pathogenesis of wilson and menkes disease: correlation of mutations with molecular defects and disease phenotypes. J. Med. Genet. 44, 673–688.

- Deibel, M., Ehmann, W., and Markesbery, W. (1996). Copper, iron, and zinc imbalances in severely degenerated brain regions in alzheimer's disease: possible relation to oxidative stress. J. Neurol. Sci. 143, 137–142.
- DeLong, M., Alexander, G., Georgopoulos, A., Crutcher, M., Mitchell, S., and Richardson, R. (1984). Role of basal ganglia in limb movements. *Hum. Neurobiol.* 2, 235–244.
- Denny-Brown, D., and Porter, H. (1951). The effect of BAL (2, 3-dimercaptopropanol) on hepatolenticular degeneration (wilson's disease). *N. Engl. J. Med.* 245, 917–925.
- Dexter, D., Sian, J., Jenner, P., and Marsden, C. (1993). Implications of alterations in trace element levels in brain in parkinson's disease and other neurological disorders affecting the basal ganglia. *Adv. Neurol.* 60, 273–281.
- Dooling, E., Schoene, W., and Richardson, E. Jr. (1974). Hallervorden-spatz syndrome. Arch. Neurol. 30, 70–83.
- Fatemi, N., and Sarkar, B. (2002). Structural and functional insights of wilson disease copper-transporting ATPase. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 34, 339–349.
- Forni, G., Balocco, M., Cremonesi, L., Abbruzzese, G., Parodi, R., and Marchese, R. (2008). Regression of symptoms after selective iron

chelation therapy in a case of neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. *Mov. Disord.* 23, 904–907.

- Gao, H., Boustany, R., Espinola, J., Cotman, S., Srinidhi, L., Antonellis, K., et al. (2002). Mutations in a novel CLN6-encoded transmembrane protein cause variant neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in man and mouse. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 70, 324–335.
- Gregory, A., and Hayflick, S. (2005). Neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. *Folia Neuropathol.* 43, 286–296.
- Hasan, N., Gupta, A., Polishchuk, E., Yu, C., Polishchuk, R., Dmitriev, O., et al. (2012). Molecular events initiating exit of a copper-transporting ATPase ATP7B from the transgolgi network. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 36041–36050.
- Hayflick, S., Westaway, S., Levinson, B., Zhou, B., Johnson, M., Ching, K., et al. (2003). Genetic, clinical, and radiographic delineation of hallervorden-spatz syndrome. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 348, 33–40.
- Heine, C., Koch, B., Storch, S., Kohlschutter, A., Palmer, D., and Braulke, T. (2004). Defective endoplasmic reticulum-resident membrane protein CLN6 affects lysosomal degradation of endocytosed arylsulfatase A. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 22347–22352.
- Heiskala. Н., Gutteridge, I., Westermarck, Т., Alanen, Т., and Santavuori, Р. (1988). Bleomycin-detectable iron and phenanthroline-detectable copper in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with neuronal ceroidlipofuscinoses. Am. J. Med. Genet. Suppl. 5, 193-202.
- His, G., and Cox, D. (2004). A comparison of the mutation spectra of menkes disease and wilson disease. *Hum. Genet.* 114, 165–172.
- Hunt, D., and Clarke, R. (1983). Metallothionein and the development of the mottled disorder in the mouse. *Biochem. Genet.* 21, 1175–1194.
- Johansson, E., Lindh, U., Westermarck, T., Heiskala, H., and Santavuori, P. (1990). Altered elemental profiles in neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *J. Trace Elem. Electrolytes Health Dis.* 4, 139–142.
- Johnstone, D., and Milward, E. (2010). Genome-wide microarray analysis of brain gene expression in mice on a short-term high iron diet. *Neurochem. Int.* 56, 856–863.
- Jolly, R., Shimada, A., Dopfmer, I., Slack, P., Birtles, M., and Palmer, D. N. (1989). Ceroid-lipofuscinosis

(batten's disease): pathogenesis and sequential neuropathological changes in the ovine model. *Neuropathol. Appl. Neurobiol.* 15, 371–383.

- Jomova, K., Vondrakova, D., Lawson, M., and Valko, M. (2010). Metals, oxidative stress and neurodegenerative disorders. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 345, 91–104.
- Kaler, S. (1994). Menkes disease. *Adv. Pediatr.* 41, 263–304.
- Kaler, S. (2011). ATP7A-related copper transport diseases-emerging concepts and future trends. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 5–29.
- Kaler, S., Buist, N., Holmes, C., Goldstein, D., Miller, R., and Gahl, W. (1995). Early copper therapy in classic menkes disease patients with a novel splicing mutation. *Ann. Neurol.* 38, 921–928.
- Kanninen, K. M., Grubman, A., Meyerowitz, J., Duncan, C., Tan, J.-L., Parker, S. J., et al. (2013). Increased zinc and manganese in parallel with neurodegeneration, synaptic protein changes and activation of Akt/GSK3 signaling in ovine CLN6 neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *PLoS ONE* 8:e58644. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058644
- Kay, G., Jay, N., and Palmer, D. N. (2011). The specific loss of GnRHpositive neurons from the hypothalamus of sheep with CLN6 neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis occurs without glial activation and has only minor effects on reproduction. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 41, 614–623.
- Ke, Y., and Ming Qian, Z. (2003). Iron misregulation in the brain: a primary cause of neurodegenerative disorders. *Lancet Neurol.* 2, 246–253.
- Kodama, H., and Murata, Y. (1999). Molecular genetics and pathophysiology of menkes disease. *Pediatr. Int.* 41, 430–435.
- Kuo, Y., Duncan, J., Westaway, S., Yang, H., Nune, G., Xu, E., et al. (2005). Deficiency of pantothenate kinase 2 (Pank2) in mice leads to retinal degeneration and azoospermia. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 4, 49–57.
- Kuo, Y., Gitschier, J., and Packman, S. (1997). Developmental expression of the mouse mottled and toxic milk genes suggests distinct functions for the menkes and wilson disease copper transporters. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 6, 1043–1049.
- Lenartowicz, M., Krzeptowski, W., Koteja, P., Chrzascik, K., and Moller, L. (2012). Prenatal treatment of mosaic mice (Atp7a mo-ms) mouse model for menkes disease, with copper combined

by dimethyldithiocarbamate (DMDTC). *PLoS ONE* 7:e40400. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040400

- Leoni, V., Strittmatter, L., Zorzi, G., Zibordi, F., Dusi, S., Garavaglia, B., et al. (2012). Metabolic consequences of mitochondrial coenzyme A deficiency in patients with PANK2 mutations. *Mol. Genet. Metab.* 105, 463–471.
- Linder, M., and Hazegh-Azam, M. (1996). Copper biochemistry and molecular biology. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 63, 797S–811S.
- Lonka, L., Kyttala, A., Ranta, S., Jalanko, A., and Lehesjoki, A. (2000). The neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis CLN8 membrane protein is a resident of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9, 1691–1697.
- Lutsenko, S. (2008). Atp7b-/- mice as a model for studies of wilson's disease. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 36, 1233–1238.
- Markossian, K., and Kurganov, B. (2003). Copper chaperones, intracellular copper trafficking proteins. Function, structure, and mechanism of action. *Biochemistry* 68, 827–837.
- McNeill, A., and Chinnery, P. (2011). Neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. *Handb. Clin. Neurol.* 100, 161–172.
- Merle, U., Weiss, K., Eisenbach, C., Tuma, S., Ferenci, P., and Stremmel, W. (2010). Truncating mutations in the wilson disease gene ATP7B are associated with very low serum ceruloplasmin oxidase activity and an early onset of wilson disease. BMC Gastroenterol. 10:8. doi: 10.1186/1471-230X-10-8
- Michalczyk, A., Rieger, J., Allen, K., Mercer, J., and Ackland, M. (2000). Defective localization of the wilson disease protein (ATP7B) in the mammary gland of the toxic milk mouse and the effects of copper supplementation. *Biochem. J.* 352(Pt 2), 565–571.
- Middleton, F., and Strick, P. (2000). Basal ganglia output and cognition: evidence from anatomical, behavioral, and clinical studies. *Brain Cogn.* 42, 183–200.
- Mitchison, H., Lim, M., and Cooper, J. (2004). Selectivity and types of cell death in the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses. *Brain Pathol.* 4, 86–96.
- Mufti, A., Burstein, E., Csomos, R., Graf, P., Wilkinson, J., Dick, R., et al. (2006). XIAP is a copper binding protein deregulated in wilson's disease and other copper toxicosis disorders. *Mol. Cell* 21, 775–785.

- Palmer, D., Martinus, R., Barns, G., Reeves, R., and Jolly, R. (1988).
 Ovine ceroid-lipofuscinosis.
 I: lipopigment composition is indicative of a lysosomal proteinosis. *Am. J. Med. Genet. Suppl.* 5, 141–158.
- Rauch, H. (1983). Toxic milk, a new mutation affecting cooper metabolism in the mouse. J. Hered. 74, 141–144.
- Reilly, M., Daly, L., and Hutchinson, M. (1993). An epidemiological study of wilson's disease in the republic of ireland. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 56, 298–300.
- Rider, J., and Rider, D. (1999). Thirty years of batten disease research: present status and future goals. *Mol. Genet. Metab.* 66, 231–233.
- Rosencrantz, R., and Schilsky, M. (2011). Wilson disease: pathogenesis and clinical considerations in diagnosis and treatment. *Semin. Liver Dis.* 31, 245–259.
- Samuele, A., Mangiagalli, A., Armentero, M., Fancellu, R., Bazzini, E., Vairetti, M., et al. (2005). Oxidative stress and proapoptotic conditions in a rodent model of wilson's disease. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1741, 325–330.
- Schenck, J., and Zimmerman, E. (2004). High-field magnetic resonance imaging of brain iron: birth of a biomarker? *NMR Biomed.* 17, 433–445.
- Sharp, J., Wheeler, R., Parker, K., Gardiner, R., Williams, R., and Mole, S. (2003). Spectrum of CLN6 mutations in variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *Hum. Mutat.* 22, 35–42.
- Siintola, E., Lehesjoki, A., and Mole, S. (2006). Molecular genetics of the NCLs–status and perspectives. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1762, 857–864.
- Skjorringe, T., Moller, L., and Moos, T. (2012). Impairment of interrelated iron- and copper homeostatic mechanisms in brain contributes to the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders. *Front. Pharmacol.* 3:169. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2012.00169
- Terada, K., Aiba, N., Yang, X., Iida, M., Nakai, M., Miura, N., et al. (1999). Biliary excretion of copper in LEC rat after introduction of copper transporting P-type ATPase, ATP7B. FEBS Lett. 448, 53–56.
- Terada, K., Nakako, T., Yang, X., Iida, M., Aiba, N., Minamiya, Y., et al. (1998). Restoration of holoceruloplasmin synthesis in LEC rat after infusion of recombinant adenovirus

bearing WND cDNA. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 1815–1820.

- Terada, K., and Sugiyama, T. (1999). The long-evans cinnamon rat: an animal model for wilson's disease. *Pediatr. Int.* 41, 414–418.
- Theophilos, M., Cox, D., and Mercer, J. (1996). The toxic milk mouse is a murine model of wilson disease. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 5, 1619–1624.
- Tonnesen, T., Kleijer, W., and Horn, N. (1991). Incidence of menkes disease. *Hum. Genet.* 86, 408–410.
- Tumer, Z., Horn, N., Tonnesen, T., Christodoulou, J., Clarke, J., and Sarkar, B. (1996). Early copperhistidine treatment for menkes disease. *Nat. Genet.* 12, 11–13.
- Tumer, Z., and Moller, L. (2010). Menkes disease. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 18, 511–518.
- Tyynela, J., Cooper, J., Khan, M., Shemilts, S., and Haltia, M. (2004). Hippocampal pathology

in the human neuronal ceroidlipofuscinoses: distinct patterns of storage deposition, neurodegeneration and glial activation. *Brain Pathol.* 14, 349–357.

- Uriu-Adams, J., Scherr, R., Lanoue, L., and Keen, C. (2010). Influence of copper on early development: prenatal and postnatal considerations. *Biofactors* 36, 136–152.
- Wu, J., Forbes, J., Chen, H., and Cox, D. (1994). The LEC rat has a deletion in the copper transporting ATPase gene homologous to the wilson disease gene. *Nat. Genet.* 7, 541–545.
- Wu, Z., Li, C., Lv, S., and Zhou, B. (2009). Pantothenate kinaseassociated neurodegeneration: insights from a drosophila model. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 18, 3659–3672.
- Yasuda, H., Yoshida, K., Yasuda, Y., and Tsutsui, T. (2011). Infantile zinc deficiency: association with autism spectrum disorders. *Sci. Rep.* 1:129. doi: 10.1038/srep00129

- Yoshida, M., Masuda, R., Sasaki, M., Takeichi, N., Kobayashi, H., Dempo, K., et al. (1987). New mutation causing hereditary hepatitis in the laboratory rat. *J. Hered.* 78, 361–365.
- Zhang, A., and Enns, C. (2009). Iron homeostasis: recently identified proteins provide insight into novel control mechanisms. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 711–715.
- Zorzi, G., Zibordi, F., Chiapparini, L., Bertini, E., Russo, L., Piga, A., et al. (2011). Iron-related MRI images in patients with pantothenate kinaseassociated neurodegeneration (PKAN) treated with deferiprone: results of a phase II pilot trial. *Mov. Disord*. 26, 1756–1759.
- Zorzi, G., Zibordi, F., Chiapparini, L., and Nardocci, N. (2012). Therapeutic advances in neurodegeneration with brain iron accumulation. Semin. Pediatr. Neurol. 19, 82–86.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 25 January 2013; accepted: 05 March 2013; published online: 25 March 2013.

Citation: Parker SJ, Koistinaho J, White AR and Kanninen KM (2013) Biometals in rare neurodegenerative disorders of childhood. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:14. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00014

Copyright © 2013 Parker, Koistinaho, White and Kanninen. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

Metalloproteomics: principles, challenges, and applications to neurodegeneration

Amber Lothian¹, Dominic J. Hare^{1,2}, Rudolf Grimm³, Timothy M. Ryan¹, Colin L. Masters¹ and Blaine R. Roberts¹*

¹ The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, The University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia

² Elemental Bio-Imaging Facility, University of Technology Sydney, Broadway, NSW, Australia

³ Life Sciences Group, Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA

Edited by:

Peter Crouch, University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

William Griffith, Texas A&M Health Science Center, USA Robert B. Petersen, Case Western Reserve University, USA

*Correspondence:

Blaine R. Roberts, The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, The University of Melbourne, At Genetics Lane, Royal Parade, Parkville, VIC 3010, Australia e-mail: blaine.roberts@florey.edu.au Trace elements are required for a variety of normal biological functions. As our understanding of neurodegenerative disease advances we are identifying a number of metalloenzymes involved in disease process. Thus, the future of metals in neurobiology will rely more on detailed information regarding what metalloenzymes are present and how they are involved in the pathophysiology of disease. To gain this detailed information, we will rely less on bulk measures of the amount of a trace elements in a particular tissue and turn to metalloproteomic techniques to help elucidate both metalloprotein structure *and* function. Recent advances in metalloproteomics will translate to a richer understanding of the mechanism and precise role of metalloenzymes and proteins in the brain.

Keywords: metalloproteomics, LC-ICP-MS, metals in neurodegeneration, quantitative methods, hyphenated ICP-MS techniques

INTRODUCTION

The brain is an incredibly complex organ that has an equally unique metabolic need. In humans, although the brain only composes about 2% of body mass, it consumes approximately 25% of the energy output. The excessive proportion of metabolic activity occurring in the brain, compared to the whole body is seen in numerous examples of metal-mediated cellular function. Metalloenzymes are important for all aspects of physiology, including mitochondrial function, transcriptional regulation, catabolism, and, for the brain, the production of the important secondary messenger nitric oxide (NO) by NO synthase, which depends on Fe and Zn (Mayer et al., 1991; Li et al., 1999). In line with the brain's tendency for excess, the production of NO is about 20 times greater for the central nervous system compared to the vasculature (Salter et al., 1991; Garthwaite and Boulton, 1995; Pacher et al., 2007). Further, the actual signaling pathway for NO is dependent on Fe bound to a heme in soluble guanylate cyclase (Gerzer et al., 1981; Ignarro et al., 1982). The role of metals in NO production and signaling is just one example of the vital role trace elements have in biology. Indeed, life itself would not exist without oxygen produced by chloroplasts, and transport through our body by hemoglobin, both of which require a metal ion for function.

Despite the intense amount of research into cellular mechanisms metalloenzymes have largely been overlooked, yet the "metalloproteome" dictates much of the reactivity within a cell. The targeted investigation of metalloproteins in the central nervous system will provide mechanistic insights into how reported changes in total levels of trace elements translates to specific proteins.

WHAT IS "METALLOPROTEOMICS"?

Over a decade ago, Glen Evans commented on the "omic" science revolution, stating that the advent of post-genomic sciences was brought about by a need to "analyze the components of a living organism in its entirety" (Evans, 2000). As systems biology has become more integrated into the modern laboratory the traditional streams of "omic" sciences have diversified to include specific fields of study examining the functional components of biomolecules, rather than simply their presence or structure.

Metalloproteomics is one such newly established area of study, which amalgamates proteomic and metallomic approaches to biology (Barnett et al., 2012). Proteomics is the large-scale investigation of the structural and functional properties of proteins (Anderson and Anderson, 1998), whereas metallomics encompasses the "comprehensive analysis of the entirety of metal and metalloid species within a cell or tissue type" (Szpunar, 2005). We believe the term "metalloproteomics" is more suited to the field than metallomics alone, as it recognizes the important relationship between biometals and proteins, rather than focusing solely on the presence of an individual metal species. In 2004, Hiroki Haraguchi first described metallomics as "integrated biometal science" (Haraguchi, 2004), though it is only in recent years that the potential of integrating high-end atomic spectrometry techniques into typical proteomics workflows is beginning to gain attention.

It is estimated that around one-third of all proteins in the human body require a metal cofactor for functionality (Andreini et al., 2008; Waldron et al., 2009; Barnett et al., 2012). Redox properties of metal ions mediate a plethora of cellular processes, from the electron transport mechanisms within mitochondria to the formation of myelin in developing nerve cells. Metals have the ability to interact with multiple proteins, all with varying functions, located in every cell of the human body. Due to the abundance of proteins that are estimated to require a metal cofactor for function, this is an area that requires extensive work to be done in order to characterize the vital role metals may play in the molecular basis of disease.

Unlike glycosylation and phosphorylation, which do not always have a one-to-one relationship with protein function (Jensen, 2006), the presence of a metal cofactor is intimately linked with enzymatic function. For example the function of Cu,ZnSOD is dependent on the presence of both metals. The Zn-only containing enzyme does occur in transgenic animal models overexpressing the enzyme (Lelie et al., 2011; Rhoads et al., 2011), though it does not pose any superoxide scavenging ability without Cu. SOD can even produce superoxide rather than scavenge it in the absence of Zn (Estévez et al., 1999). Bottom-up proteomics neglect information on non-covalent cofactors, including metals. The overall goal of systems biology or proteomics is to measure how proteins change to help elucidate function, hence the interest in glycosylation and phosphorylation and other post-translational modifications. However, the functional importance of non-covalent cofactors has the promise to determine the functional output of proteins, and cannot be overlooked.

HOW BIG IS THE "METALLOPROTEOME"?

The proportion of metalloproteins in the proteome is still widely unknown. Even in relatively simple single-cellular organisms, the number of metalloproteins that have been comprehensively identified is only a fraction of the one-third of all proteins predicted to bind metals, most likely due to technical limitations. This suggests that studying the human metalloproteome will encounter significant difficulties, as the number of metalloproteins that it will encode for is larger then that of relatively simple prokaryotes.

Relatively few research groups are applying new technologies to metalloproteomics. One such group that has been actively conducting research in this field and has confirmed the lack of characterization of metalloproteins is that lead by John Tainer and Michael Adams. Their recent study of metalloproteins in Pyrococcus furiosus illustrates the difficulties involved in identifying metalloproteins found in even the most basic of life forms (Cvetkovic et al., 2010). It is estimated that there are around 2,000 encoded proteins in the P. furiosus genome (Lee et al., 2009), and if, as stated previously, one-third of them are expected to be metalloproteins, around 600 metalloproteins should be present. However, experiments conducted by the Tainer and Adams group demonstrated that only 50% of the metal peaks they analyzed contained a protein that could be linked to a known metalloprotein (Cvetkovic et al., 2010). This study demonstrates the large gap in our knowledge of what proteins even utilize a metal ion.

A conservative interpretation of these results is that for any organism yet to have it's metalloproteome mapped, 50% of these metalloproteins will have the metal association incorrectly predicted or it will not yet be known. In the human proteome, which consists of around 20,000 protein-encoding genes, an estimated number of unknown or misidentified metalloproteins can be predicted. About 6,600 protein-encoding genes will encode for metalloproteins (Waldron et al., 2009). Using *P. furiosus* as a guide, 3,300 of these will have a predicted metal association, of which a further three-quarter will exhibit a correctly predicted metal association. This leaves an estimated 4,125 metalloprotein-encoding genes that will have an incorrect metal association predicted, by current bioinformatic tools, or display no metal interactions (**Figure 1**). The complexity of a multi-cellular complex organism like the human body is expected to have a wider range of metal–protein interactions than those observed in *P. furiosus*. It should, however, serve as an indication of the complex task at hand that faces scientists embarking on the next phase of systems biology that encompasses this functional component of an organism.

WHAT ARE THE ANALYTICAL CHALLENGES TO METALLOPROTEOMICS?

The central issue that hampers the characterization of metalloproteins is difficulty in preserving their native state during analysis. Traditional proteomic approaches are generally incompatible for studying metal-protein interactions, as they tend to require denaturing conditions and enzymatic digestion, leading to disruption of the comparatively weak ionic interactions governing most metalloprotein bonds. A targeted metalloproteomics approach that acknowledges the importance of retaining native conditions is the answer to these issues, as it will provide the capability to determine the roles that metals play in the functional properties of proteins in biological systems, whilst ensuring that the detailed structural analysis of proteins is still obtainable.

The central tenet to characterizing metalloproteins is that in order to correctly identify a species the metal must still be bound to the protein. Once metalloproteins are no longer in their native state, misincorporation of metals or complete loss of metal becomes a significant problem. To accurately quantify metalloproteins it is vital that their native state is kept intact and is not altered by denaturing conditions. The use of strong acids/bases, concentrated inorganic salt, organic solvents and heat all contribute to the loss of native folded states. Thus, chromatographic separation for metalloproteomics should endeavor to use buffers that are of physiological pH, as this will help to prevent alterations to the secondary and tertiary structures that lead to the loss of metal binding. A metalloproteomics workflow must ensure that each possible source of experimental error is mitigated to a point where its influence is negligible.

Experimental error may be encountered even prior to analysis at the point of sampling. Metalloprotein integrity may be disrupted by reagents and buffers used in collection or sample preparation, and even storage conditions (Manley et al., 2009) such as repeated freeze-thaw cycles, that have an uncharacterized effect on metal-protein interactions. The post-mortem stability of SOD shows that the time in which it takes to freeze the sample post-collection does not have any significant effect on the concentration of the protein (Brooksbank and Balazs, 1984). However, the post-mortem stability of other metalloproteins is an area for further investigation. Error during this initial step of the experimentation causing loss of bound metals will impact



all of the conclusions that are drawn from the experiment. Even relatively inert chemicals, such as acetate buffers used in native size-exclusion chromatography (SEC), may impart unwanted effects on metal binding through the presence of a relatively strong complexing anion (Inagaki et al., 2000; Wang et al., 2007; El Balkhi et al., 2010).

Characterizing an unknown metalloprotein within an environment that is rich in proteins is exceptionally challenging. Metalloproteomic techniques have been used to characterize known metalloproteins, such as metallothionein isoforms (Chassaigne and Lobiński, 1998). Targeted proteomic approaches where the specific nature of the protein in question is already known does not present as many difficulties as a de novo approach, since these proteins can be targeted for isolation. There are multiple ways protein can be targeted and measured using a combination of chromatography techniques (del Castillo Busto et al., 2005) coupled to inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) and more recently with mass spectrometry. For example, mass spectrometry including top-down techniques have been used to characterize both apo- and metallated-metallothionein in both rabbit and dolphin liver as well as horse kidney (Chassaigne and Lobinski, 1998; Chassaigne and Lobiński, 1998; Ryvolova et al., 2011; Pedrero et al., 2012). These studies highlight the kind of detailed information that can be obtained by using a combination of mass spectrometry and chromatography to study a particular protein.

HOW DO WE OVERCOME THESE ANALYTICAL LIMITATIONS?

The limitations to current metalloproteomics outlined above are not insurmountable; rather they simply require some lateral thinking regarding how we integrate modern analytical technology into systems biology. A variety of individual techniques can be combined for metalloproteomic experimental procedures, and these can generally be easily integrated into traditional proteomic workflows (**Figure 2**; Lancaster et al., 2011). By not reinventing the wheel, integration of atomic mass spectrometry (specifically ICP-MS) will allow for metal quantification and direct correlation between the presence of metal species and the function of associated proteins (Lelie et al., 2011; Alvarez et al., 2012). This comprehensive approach will greatly supplement the solely sequence information normally obtained through mass spectrometry independent of any other complementary technique.

Protein peaks identified from chromatographic separation can be correlated to the metal concentration peaks identified by online ICP-MS detection, allowing for the likely position of the metalloprotein to be determined, providing not only selectivity but also sensitivity (Gercken and Barnes, 1991; del Castillo Busto et al., 2005; Lopez-Avila et al., 2006; Manley et al., 2009). 2D separation offers a powerful tool for resolving complex mixtures of metalloproteins, and the multi-elemental capacity of ICP-MS produces a hyperspectral snapshot of metal–protein interactions in a single sample. Like traditional proteomics, this approach will use the vast arsenal of protein databases available to determine which of the proteins identified is most likely to exhibit metal–protein interaction. The 20,000+ proteins predicted in human samples will produce complex fractions highlighting the large dynamic range needed and requirement for fractionation.

Although there are inherent difficulties in investigating proteins in their native state, advances in mass spectrometry and



FIGURE 2 | Proposed workflow for integrated metalloproteomics.

Hyphenating native separation techniques to ICP-MS is the key to unlocking the secrets of metals and protein function. Rather than relying solely on bulk measures, directly associating metals with specific proteins provides new insight into how metals carry out biochemical processes in the cell. At the current state of our knowledge about the level of metalloproteins in biology the coupling of size exclusion to ICP-MS have the promise of being quantitative thus allowing the comparison of different samples and detail about the global or metalloprotein specific changes that occur. Despite SEC being a low resolution technique it can allow researchers to make educated guesses about the ID of proteins of interests based on their MW. Continued evolution of hyphenated LC-ICP-MS will only increase the arsenal of tools at our disposal to discover, identify, and characterize metalloproteins. The

workflow developed in our laboratory adapts existing isotope labeling techniques used for proteomics [such as SILAC (stable isotope labeling by amino acids in cell culture) and SISCAPA (stable isotope standards and capture by anti-peptide antibodies)] to include the addition of isotopically enriched metal salts, providing new opportunities to probe the direct relationship metal cofactors have with protein function and allowing simultaneous analysis of both metals and proteins in individual experimental groups. Highly sensitive, isotope-specific ICP-MS detection is used to align metal distribution with quantitative proteomics, directly associating the presence of a protein species with a specific, metal-mediated function. This approach is extremely cost-effective, and can be seamlessly integrated into existing workflows with minimal disruption to the standard laboratory process.

analytical techniques are now making it possible to carry out investigations on intact proteins. Groundbreaking work from Joe Beckman's laboratory has shown that using Fourier transformion cyclotron resonance MS it is possible to directly quantify and determine the metal status of a single protein from a specific cell type directly from tissue (Rhoads et al., 2011, 2013). This demonstrates that quantitative determination of both the amount of protein and the metal status can be achieved from biological tissue. Providing a new level of detail for a disease where it is clear that the metal status of a protein is key in the disease process (such as amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; Estévez et al., 1999), this technology is invaluable. The advent of top-down proteomics will be an increasingly valuable tool for metalloproteins identification.

HOW DOES METALLOPROTEOMICS RELATE TO NEURODEGENERATION?

The brain is the most complex organ in the human body. Some of the proteins in the brain, just like the proteins in other tissues, require metal cofactors for function. Variations of the amount of metal that is present, or defects in the way a protein associates with a metal ion may cause disease states, particularly with regard to neurodegeneration.

The level at which metals are present within the brain is generally higher then the levels of the same metals in the rest of the body, and concentrations of metals in the brain is highly compartmentalized (Harrison et al., 1968; Hare et al., 2012b; Roberts et al., 2012). When metal homeostasis in these regions is altered, brain pathologies and increased oxidative stress is observed. As we age metals accumulate in the brain (Zecca et al., 2004) and this along with any other alterations in metal homeostasis can lead to neuronal damage, death, oxidative stress and may even cause misfolding and aggregation of proteins. However, it is important to point out that the accumulation of metals in tissues is not necessarily labile metals, but also metalloproteins. For example, it is estimated that there is less than one free Cu ion per cell (Rae et al., 1999). Thus an observed accumulation in bulk levels of Cu will have concomitant accumulation of Cu-metalloproteins. This shift in thinking about the general accumulation of metals to the change in functional metalloproteins is the basis of metalloproteomics. Bulk analysis only indicates a global change and still poses the question: do all metalloproteins change or are there specific targets? Our investigations suggest the latter.

In order to fully understand the roles that these metalloproteins play in age-related diseases it is first important to understand the role they play in the aging brain. Studies of trace elements and aging have shown consistent changes in trace elements such as a decrease in Rb and K and increase in metals Fe, Cu, and Co (Ehmann et al., 1984; Takahashi et al., 2001). The identification and characterization of metalloproteins is essential to understanding their functions and elucidating the specific disease pathways they are involved in, as well as assisting with the diagnosis of specific conditions (Gercken and Barnes, 1991; Muñiz et al., 2001; Lopez-Avila et al., 2006; El Balkhi et al., 2010). Characterized metalloproteins such as hemoglobin, transferrin, SOD, and ceruloplasmin are used in clinical laboratories as markers for specific disease states (Swart, 2013), such as anemia, inflammation (Ahluwalia, 1998), Down's syndrome (Brooksbank and Balazs, 1984), and Wilson's disease (Mak et al., 2008), respectively.

Metals have long been thought to play a role in pathophysiology of Alzheimer's disease (AD) and Parkinson's disease (PD). In AD, the concentration of three of the most abundant biochemically functional metals (Cu, Zn, and Fe) are altered in respect to their locations (i.e., metal redistribution in response to plaque formation). These metals are also thought to play a

REFERENCES

Ahluwalia, N. (1998). Diagnostic utility of serum transferrin receptors measurement in assessing iron status. *Nutr. Rev.* 56, 133–141. doi: 10.1111/j.1753-4887.1998.breaktb01738.x Alvarez, L., Gonzalez-Iglesias, H., Garcia, M., Ghosh, S., Sanz-Medel, A., and Coca-Prados, M. (2012). The stoichiometric transition from Zn6Cu1-metallothionein to Zn7-metallothionein underlies the up-regulation of metallothionein role in β -amyloid aggregation, which in turn will cause plaque formation, leading to the neurodegenerative effects seen in AD (reviewed in Roberts et al., 2012). The level of Cu in AD brain tissue is decreased, as it is hypothesized that Cu is removed from the tissue and associates itself with the senile plaques that are forming (Deibel et al., 1996; Hung et al., 2010). Zn is also thought to be associated with β -amyloid plaques (Bush et al., 1994), indicating that it has also been redistributed within the brain. Fe is also thought to be associated with plaques, but the overall change of Fe levels within the brain tissue surrounding fibril inclusions has yet to be described conclusively (Lovell et al., 1998; Schrag et al., 2011).

In PD, the levels of Fe and Zn have been suggested to be elevated, while the level of Cu may be decreased. Cu and Fe have been shown to interact with the protein alpha synuclein (Davies et al., 2011; Camponeschi et al., 2013), which is involved in proteinaceous Lewy body formation. Their interaction with alpha synuclein leads to crosslinking and protein aggregation (Barnham and Bush, 2008). Initial research into post-mortem changes in metals in PD dating back to the 1920s indicated that normal Fe became diminished from cells that are present in the globus pallidus and abnormal deposits of large quantities of Fe were found in globules in the same region of the brain (Lhermitte et al., 1924). Continued pursuit of elucidating the role of metals in PD pathogenesis has still only provided limited insight into the direct metal binding proteins involved, and limitations to analytical technology still present considerable problems for accurate quantification of metal changes (Hare et al., 2012a).

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Perhaps the biggest impediment to the study of the metalloproteome has been technical limitations. However, the rapid advances in mass spectrometry and analytical chemistry in general over the past decade has helped, in some part, to overcome the shortfalls in the tools available to routinely study incredibly complex matrices. The ubiquitous nature of metal ions and metalloproteins coupled with our relatively limited knowledge about the metalloproteome presents an exciting frontier of new discoveries for the modern biochemist. As the continued growth in analytical technology finds new footholds in the life sciences, we can expect a transition from bulk analysis of trace elements to a detailed investigation of the metalloproteins. With this transition the interest in metalloproteomics will grow exponentially.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge funding from the Victorian Government's Operational Infrastructure Support Program, the Australian Research Council Linkage Projects Scheme (with Agilent Technologies and Kenelec Scientific), and the Australian National Health and Medical Research Council.

(MT) expression quantitative analysis of MT-metal load in eye cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 28456–28469. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.365015

Anderson, N. L., and Anderson, N. G. (1998). Proteome and proteomics: new technologies, new concepts, and new words. Electrophoresis 19, 1853– 1861. doi: 10.1002/elps.1150191103 Andreini, C., Bertini, I., Cavallaro, G., Holliday, G. L., and Thornton, J. M. (2008). Metal ions in biological catalysis: from enzyme databases to gen-

eral principles. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem.

13, 1205–1218. doi: 10.1007/s00775-008-0404-5

- Barnett, J. P., Scanlan, D. J., and Blindauer, C. A. (2012). Protein fractionation and detection for metalloproteomics: challenges and approaches. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 402, 3311–3322. doi: 10.1007/ s00216-012-5743-y
- Barnham, K. J., and Bush, A. I. (2008). Metals in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* 12, 222–228. doi: 10.1016/j.cbpa.2008.02.019
- Brooksbank, B. W., and Balazs, R. (1984). Superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase and lipoperoxidation in Oown's syndrome fetal brain. *Brain Res.* 16, 37–44. doi: 10.1016/0165-3806(84)90060-9
- Bush, A. I., Pettingell, W. H., Multhaup,
 G., d Paradis, M., Vonsattel, J.
 P., Gusella, J. F., et al. (1994).
 Rapid induction of Alzheimer A beta amyloid formation by zinc. *Science* 265, 1464–1467. doi: 10.1126/science.8073293
- Camponeschi, F., Valensin, D., Tessari, I., Bubacco, L., Dell'Acqua, S., Casella, L., et al. (2013). Copper(I)alpha-synuclein interaction: structural description of two independent and competing metal binding sites. *Inorg. Chem.* 52, 1358–1367. doi: 10.1021/ic302050m
- Chassaigne, H., and Lobinski, R. (1998). Characterization of horse kidney metallothionein isoforms by electrospray MS and reversed-phase HPLC-electrospray MS. *Analyst* 123, 2125–2130. doi: 10.1039/a804713h
- Chassaigne, H., and Lobiński, R. (1998). Characterization of metallothionein isoforms by reversed-phase highperformance liquid chromatography with on-line post-column acidification and electrospray mass spectrometric detection. J. Chromatogr. A 829, 127–136. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9673(98)00806-1
- Cvetkovic, A., Menon, A. L., Thorgersen, M. P., Scott, J. W., Poole, F. L. II, Jenney, F. E., et al. (2010). Microbial metalloproteomes are largely uncharacterized. *Nature* 466, 779–782. doi: 10.1038/nature09265
- Davies, P., Wang, X., Sarell, C. J., Drewett, A., Marken, F., Viles, J. H., et al. (2011). The synucleins are a family of redox-active copper binding proteins. *Biochemistry* 50, 37–47. doi: 10.1021/bi101582p
- Deibel, M. A., Ehmann, W. D., and Markesbery, W. R. (1996). Copper, iron, and zinc imbalances in severely degenerated brain regions in Alzheimer's disease: possible relation to oxidative stress. J. Neurol. Sci.

143, 137–142. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(96)00203-1

- del Castillo Busto, M. E., Montes-Bayón, M., Blanco-González, E., Meija, J., and Sanz-Medel, A. (2005). Strategies to study human serum transferrin isoforms using integrated liquid chromatography icpms, maldi-tof, and esi-q-tof detection: application to chronic alcohol abuse. *Anal. Chem.* 77, 5615–5621.
- Ehmann, W. D., Alauddin, M., Hossain, T. I., and Markesbery, W. R. (1984). Brain trace elements in Pick's disease. Ann. Neurol. 15, 102–104. doi: 10.1002/ana.410150119
- El Balkhi, S., Poupon, J., Trocello, J. M., Massicot, F., Woimant, F., and Laprévote, O. (2010). Human plasma copper proteins speciation by size exclusion chromatography coupled to inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Solutions for columns calibration by sulfur detection. *Anal. Chem.* 82, 6904– 6910. doi: 10.1021/ac101128x
- Estévez, A. G., Crow, J. P., Sampson, J. B., Reiter, C., Zhuang, Y., Richardson, G. J., et al. (1999). Induction of nitric oxide-dependent apoptosis in motor neurons by zinc-deficient superoxide dismutase. *Science* 286, 2498–2500. doi: 10.1126/science.286. 5449.2498
- Evans, G. A. (2000). Designer science and the "omic" revolution. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 18, 127–127. doi: 10. 1038/72480
- Garthwaite, J., and Boulton, C. L. (1995). Nitric oxide signaling in the central nervous system. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 57, 683–706. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ph.57.030195. 003343
- Gercken, B., and Barnes, R. M. (1991). Determination of lead and other trace element species in blood by size exclusion chromatography and inductively coupled plasma/mass spectrometry. *Anal. Chem.* 63, 283– 287. doi: 10.1021/ac00003a018
- Gerzer, R., Hofmann, F., and Schultz, G. (1981). Purification of a soluble, sodium-nitroprussidestimulated guanylate cyclase from bovine lung. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 116, 479–486. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-1033.1981.tb05361.x
- Haraguchi, H. (2004). Metallomics as integrated biometal science. J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 19, 5. doi: 10.1039/ b308213j
- Hare, D. J., Gerlach, M., and Riederer, P. (2012a). Considerations for measuring iron in post-mortem tissue of Parkinson's disease patients. *J. Neural Transm.* 119, 1515–1521. doi: 10.1007/s00702-012-0898-4

- Hare, D. J., Lee, J. K., Beavis, A. D., van Gramberg, A., George, J., Adlard, P. A., et al. (2012b). Three-dimensional atlas of iron, copper, and zinc in the mouse cerebrum and brainstem. *Anal. Chem.* 84, 3990–3997. doi: 10.1021/ac300374x
- Harrison, W. W., Netsky, M. G., and Brown, M. D. (1968). Trace elements in human brain: copper, zinc, iron, and magnesium. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 21, 55–60. doi: 10.1016/0009-8981(68)90010-7
- Hung, Y. H., Bush, A. I., and Cherny, R. A. (2010). Copper in the brain and Alzheimer's disease. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 15, 61–76. doi: 10.1007/s00775-009-0600-y
- Ignarro, L. J., Degnan, J. N., Baricos, W. H., Kadowitz, P. J., and Wolin, M. S. (1982). Activation of purified guanylate cyclase by nitric oxide requires heme. Comparison of heme-deficient, heme-reconstituted and heme-containing forms of soluble enzyme from bovine lung. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 718, 49–59. doi: 10.1016/0304-4165(82)90008-3
- Inagaki, K., Mikuriya, N., Morita, S., Haraguchi, H., Nakahara, Y., Hattori, M., et al. (2000). Speciation of protein-binding zinc and copper in human blood serum by chelating resin pre-treatment and inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. *Analyst* 125, 197–203. doi: 10.1039/a907088e
- Jensen, O. N. (2006). Interpreting the protein language using proteomics. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 7, 391–403. doi: 10.1038/nrm1939
- Lancaster, W. A., Praissman, J. L., Poole, F. L. II, Cvetkovic, A., Menon, A. L., Scott, J. W., et al. (2011). A computational framework for proteome-wide pursuit and prediction of metalloproteins using ICP-MS and MS/MS data. *BMC Bioinformatics* 12:64. doi: 10.1186/1471-2105-12-64
- Lee, A. M., Sevinsky, J. R., Bundy, J. L., Grunden, A. M., and Stephenson, J. L. Jr. (2009). Proteomics of *Pyrococcus furiosus*, a hyperthermophilic archaeon refractory to traditional methods. J. Proteome Res. 8, 3844–3851. doi: 10.1021/pr801119h
- Lelie, H. L., Liba, A., Bourassa, M. W., Chattopadhyay, M., Chan, P. K., Gralla, E. B., et al. (2011). Copper and zinc metallation status of copperzinc superoxide dismutase from amyotrophic lateral sclerosis transgenic mice. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 2795–2806. doi: 10.1074/ibc.M110.186999
- Lhermitte, J., Kraus, W. M., and McAlpine, D. (1924). Original papers: on the occurrence of abnormal deposits of iron in the brain

in parkinsonism with special reference to its localisation. *J. Neurol. Psychopathol.* 5, 195. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.s1-5.19.195

- Li, H., Raman, C. S., Glaser, C. B., Blasko, E., Young, T. A., Parkinson, J. F., et al. (1999). Crystal structures of zinc-free and -bound heme domain of human inducible nitric-oxide synthase. Implications for dimer stability and comparison with endothelial nitric-oxide synthase. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 21276–21284. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274. 30.21276
- Lopez-Avila, V., Sharpe, O., and Robinson, W. H. (2006). Determination of ceruloplasmin in human serum by SEC-ICPMS. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 386, 180–187. doi: 10.1007/s00216-006-0528-9
- Lovell, M. A., Robertson, J. D., Teesdale, W. J., Campbell, J. L., and Markesbery, W. R. (1998). Copper, iron and zinc in Alzheimer's disease senile plaques. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 158, 47–52. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(98) 00092-6
- Mak, C. M., Lam, C.-W., and Tam, S. (2008). Diagnostic accuracy of serum ceruloplasmin in Wilson disease: determination of sensitivity and specificity by ROC curve analysis among ATP7B-genotyped subjects. *Clin. Chem.* 54, 1356–1362. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2008.103432
- Manley, S. A., Byrns, S., Lyon, A. W., Brown, P., and Gailer, J. (2009). Simultaneous Cu-, Fe-, and Znspecific detection of metalloproteins contained in rabbit plasma by size-exclusion chromatographyinductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectroscopy. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 14, 61–74. doi: 10.1007/s00775-008-0424-1
- Mayer, B., John, M., Heinzel, B., Werner, E. R., Wachter, H., Schultz, G., et al. (1991). Brain nitric oxide synthase is a biopterin- and flavincontaining multi-functional oxidoreductase. *FEBS Lett.* 288, 187– 191. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(91) 81031-3
- Muñiz, C. S., Gayón, J. M. M., Alonso, J. I. G., and Sanz-Medel, A. (2001). Speciation of essential elements in human serum using anion-exchange chromatography coupled to postcolumn isotope dilution analysis with double focusing ICP-MS. J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 16, 587–592. doi: 10.1039/B100947H
- Pacher, P., Beckman, J. S., and Liaudet, L. (2007). Nitric oxide and peroxynitrite in health and disease. *Physiol. Rev.* 87, 315–424. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00029.2006

- Pedrero, Z., Ouerdane, L., Mounicou, S., Lobinski, R., Monperrus, M., and Amouroux, D. (2012). Identification of mercury and other metals complexes with metallothioneins in dolphin liver by hydrophilic interaction liquid chromatography with the parallel detection by ICP MS and electrospray hybrid linear/orbital trap MS/MS. *Metallomics* 4, 473–479. doi: 10.1039/ c2mt00006g
- Rae, T. D., Schmidt, P. J., and Pufahl, R. A. (1999). Undetectable intracellular free copper: the requirement of a copper chaperone for superoxide dismutase. *Science* 284, 805–808. doi: 10.1126/science.284.5415.805
- Rhoads, T. W., Lopez, N. I., Zollinger, D. R., Morré, J. T., Arbogast, B. L., Maier, C. S., et al. (2011). Measuring copper and zinc superoxide dismutase from spinal cord tissue using electrospray mass spectrometry. Anal. Biochem. 415, 52–58. doi: 10.1016/j.ab.2011.03.029
- Rhoads, T. W., Williams, J. R., Lopez, N. I., Morré, J. T., Bradford, C. S., and Beckman, J. S. (2013). Using theoretical protein isotopic distributions to parse small-mass-difference post-translational modifications via mass spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 24, 115–124. doi: 10.1007/s13361-012-0500-1

- Roberts, B. R., Ryan, T. M., Bush, A. I., Masters, C. L., and Duce, J. A. (2012). The role of metallobiology and amyloid-beta peptides in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 120(Suppl. 1), 149–166. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07500.x
- Ryvolova, M., Krizkova, S., Adam, V., Beklova, M., Trnkova, L., Hubalek, J., et al. (2011). Analytical methods for metallothionein detection. *Curr. Anal. Chem.* 7, 243–261.
- Salter, M., Knowles, R. G., and Moncada, S. (1991). Widespread tissue distribution, species distribution and changes in activity of Ca(2+)dependent and Ca(2+independent nitric oxide synthases. *FEBS Lett.* 291, 145–149. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(91)81123-P
- Schrag, M., Mueller, C., Oyoyo, U., Smith, M. A., and Kirsch, W. M. (2011). Iron, zinc and copper in the Alzheimer's disease brain: a quantitative meta-analysis. Some insight on the influence of citation bias on scientific opinion. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 94, 296– 306. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011. 05.001
- Swart, C. (2013). Metrology for metalloproteins – where are we now, where are we heading? *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* 405, 5697–5723. doi: 10.1007/s00216-013-6933-y

- Szpunar, J. (2005). Advances in analytical methodology for bioinorganic speciation analysis: metallomics, metalloproteomics and heteroatom-tagged proteomics and metabolomics. *Analyst* 130, 442–465. doi: 10.1039/b418265k
- Takahashi, S., Takahashi, I., Sato, H., Kubota, Y., Yoshida, S., and Muramatsu, Y. (2001). Age-related changes in the concentrations of major and trace elements in the brain of rats and mice. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 80, 145–158. doi: 10.1385/BTER:80: 2:145
- Waldron, K. J., Rutherford, J. C., Ford, D., and Robinson, N. J. (2009). Metalloproteins and metal sensing. *Nature* 460, 823–830. doi: 10.1038/nature08300
- Wang, M., Feng, W., Lu, W., Li, B., Wang, B., Zhu, M., et al. (2007). Quantitative analysis of proteins via sulfur determination by HPLC coupled to isotope dilution ICPMS with a hexapole collision cell. *Anal. Chem.* 79, 9128–9134. doi: 10.1021/ac071483t
- Zecca, L., Stroppolo, A., Gatti, A., Tampellini, D., Toscani, M., Gallorini, M., et al. (2004). The role of iron and copper molecules in the neuronal vulnerability of locus coeruleus and substantia nigra during aging. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*

101, 9843–9848. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 0403495101

Conflict of Interest Statement: Rudolf Grimm is an employee of Agilent Technologies. Dominic J. Hare and Blaine R. Roberts receive material support from Agilent. The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 03 May 2013; paper pending published: 12 June 2013; accepted: 25 June 2013; published online: 18 July 2013.

Citation: Lothian A, Hare DJ, Grimm R, Ryan TM, Masters CL and Roberts BR (2013) Metalloproteomics: principles, challenges, and applications to neurodegeneration. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:35. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013.00035

Copyright © 2013 Lothian, Hare, Grimm, Ryan, Masters and Roberts. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Metal-induced neurodegeneration in *C. elegans*

Pan Chen¹, Ebany J. Martinez-Finley¹, Julia Bornhorst¹, Sudipta Chakraborty¹ and Michael Aschner^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Vanderbilt University Medical Center, Nashville, TN, USA

² Department of Pharmacology, the Kennedy Center for Research on Human Development, and the Center for Molecular Toxicology, Vanderbilt University Medical Center, Nashville, TN, USA

Edited by:

Anthony R. White, The University of Melbourne, Australia

Reviewed by:

Marcelo Farina, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil Gawain McColl, The Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Australia

*Correspondence:

Michael Aschner, Division of Pediatric Toxicology, Vanderbilt University Medical Center, 11425 MRB IV, 2215B Garland Avenue, Nashville, TN 37232-0414, USA. e-mail: michael.aschner@ vanderbilt.edu

INTRODUCTION

The simplicity of the small nematode Caenorhabditis elegans (C. elegans) makes it a suitable model organism for biomedical research. Compared with mammalian models, it has a number of advantages that makes it a powerful tool for studies on human disease. First, 60-80% of human genes have corresponding genes in C. elegans, depending on the specific bioinformatic methods used (Titus and Michael, 2006). Many genetic factors causing human diseases have corresponding worm homologs, allowing for mechanism-based studies. Second, the small size and the fast life-cycle of the worm allow for easy maintenance. The adult worm is only 1.3 mm long and it takes 3 days for an embryo to reach adulthood and reproduce. A 100 mm petri-dish can accommodate thousands of self-fertilizing nematodes within couple of days. This is particularly important for pharmaceutical drug screens. Third, C. elegans are transparent, which allows in vivo study with fluorescent reporters, such as green and red fluorescent proteins. This has been widely used to study axon guidance, neurodegeneration, endocytosis and fat metabolism in living worms. Fourth, the simple, but complete nervous system makes it easy to investigate neurological function in C. elegans. Although a worm has only 302 neurons, it shares similar neurotransmitters with humans, including dopamine (DA), acetylcholine (ACh), serotonin (5-HT), gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA), glutamate, and others. Fifth, a variety of tools are available in C. elegans. The genome and cell line lineage have been completely mapped, RNA interference (RNAi) libraries are able to knock down 90% of genes, a large pool of knockout mutants are available from the C. elegans genetic center (CGC) and commercial worm-specific microarray probes have been developed.

A big advantage afforded by *C. elegans* as a model for studies on human neurological diseases is the simplicity of its nervous system: the worm contains 302 neurons and about 5,000 synapses

The model species, *Caenorhabditis elegans*, has been used as a tool to probe for mechanisms underlying numerous neurodegenerative diseases. This use has been exploited to study neurodegeneration induced by metals. The allure of the nematode comes from the ease of genetic manipulation, the ability to fluorescently label neuronal subtypes, and the relative simplicity of the nervous system. Notably, *C. elegans* have approximately 60–80% of human genes and contain genes involved in metal homeostasis and transport, allowing for the study of metal-induced degeneration in the nematode. This review discusses methods to assess degeneration as well as outlines techniques for genetic manipulation and presents a comprehensive survey of the existing literature on metal-induced degeneration studies in the worm.

Keywords: neurodegeneration, behavior, metals, C. elegans, neurotransmitters

(White et al., 1986). Despite this simplicity, *C. elegans* has a complete nervous system with four functional categories of neurons based on their circuitry: (1) motor neurons, which pass synaptic signals to muscle cells; (2) sensory neurons, which convert environmental signals into internal stimuli; (3) interneurons, which receive and deliver signals between neurons; and (4) polymodal neurons, which have two or more of the functions described above. Most commonly, studies are performed on different types of neurons based on their neurotransmitter profile.

The biosynthesis and transport of neurotransmitters are conserved in the nematode and human nervous system. Among different types of neurons, dopaminergic (DAergic) and gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA-ergic) neurodegeneration are the two best characterized. DAergic neuron death is a well-known feature of Parkinson's disease (PD). C. elegans hermaphrodites have eight DAergic neurons; two pairs of cephalic (CEP) neurons, a pair of anterior deirid (ADE) neurons, and a pair of postdeirid (PDE) neurons (WormAtlas, 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009; Toth et al., 2012; WormBase, 2013). Since their genome has been fully characterized it is also known that they contain all genes responsible for DA biosynthesis, packaging and reuptake (Sulston et al., 1975; Jayanthi et al., 1998). Male C. elegans have additional DAergic neurons (Sulston et al., 1975). DA signaling is important in mediating learning and locomotion behavior (Sawin et al., 2000). DA is also a requirement for olfactory adaptation (Colbert and Bargmann, 1995). The role of DA in modulation of locomotor activity has been exploited to study DAergic degeneration. Using green fluorescent protein (GFP) (Nass et al., 2002; Cao et al., 2005) or mCherry protein (Harrington et al., 2012) to visualize DAergic neurons in C. elegans, researchers are able to monitor neurodegenerative processes in living animals. Many known causes of PD also result in DAergic neurodegeneration in C. elegans, including aberrant proteins [alpha-synuclein (Cao

et al., 2005; Harrington et al., 2012)], heavy metals [i.e., manganese (Mn) (Benedetto et al., 2010), methylmercury (MeHg) (VanDuyn et al., 2010), aluminum (VanDuyn et al., 2013)], and environmental contaminants [i.e., fungicides (Harrison Brody et al., 2013), pesticides (Negga et al., 2012), insecticides (Mocko et al., 2010), 1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium (MPP⁺) (Pu and Weidong, 2008; Mocko et al., 2010), and 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) (Cao et al., 2005; Ruan et al., 2010)]. The DAergic neurons are mechanosensory and defects or loss of these neurons results in behavioral changes in response to environmental stimuli (i.e., food sensing).

In vertebrates, GABA is the most abundant neurotransmitter in inhibitory synapses in the central nervous system (CNS), while in nematodes, GABA is used as both an inhibitory and excitatory neurotransmitter primarily at neuromuscular synapses, as worms do not have a CNS. GABAergic neurons in the nematode consist of 26 neurons that are categorized under six classes, DD, VD, RME, RIS, AVL, and DVB, based on their synaptic outputs. DD and VD innervate the dorsal and ventral body muscles, RME innervate the head and AVL and DVB innervate the enteric muscles and RIS are interneurons (White et al., 1986). Worms defective in GABAergic function exhibit "shrinking" behavior, whereby the nematode simultaneously hypercontracts both ventral and dorsal body muscles, as well as abnormal defecation and foraging. unc-25 encodes the GABA enzyme glutamic acid decarboxylase and unc-47 encodes the GABA vesicular transporter (McIntire et al., 1997; Jin et al., 1999). unc-30 encodes a homeodomain protein of the Pitx family and regulates the differentiation of the D-type GABAergic neurons (Jin et al., 1994). Overexpression of genetic risk factors associated with Alzheimer's disease (AD) [tau (Kraemer et al., 2003; Miyasaka et al., 2005; Brandt et al., 2009)] and Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) [TDP-43 and FUS (Vaccaro et al., 2012)], as well as exposure to several heavy metals [lead (Pb), mercury (Hg), copper (Cu), chromium (Cr), and Mn (Du and Wang, 2009; Xing et al., 2009b)] results in GABAergic neurodegeneration in nematodes. The loss or injury of GABAergic neurons alters locomotion (McLntire et al., 1993), foraging (White et al., 1986) and defecation (McLntire et al., 1993) behaviors, which may be used to monitor the integrity of GABAergic neurons.

In addition to DAergic and GABAergic neurons, neurodegeneration has also been studied in cholinergic neurons. In *C. elegans*, ACh is the major excitatory neurotransmitter, which directly or indirectly regulates locomotion (crawling and swimming) (Mullen et al., 2007), egg laying (Bany et al., 2003), pharyngeal pumping (McKay et al., 2004), defecation cycling (Thomas, 1990), and male mating (Liu and Sternberg, 1995). Gain-offunction nicotinic ACh receptor *acr-2* (Barbagallo et al., 2010) and selenium (Se) (Estevez et al., 2012) are both able to induce cholinergic motor neuron degeneration and paralysis in worms.

Another neurotransmitter, serotonin (5-HT), is synthesized in eight types of neurons and regulates locomotion, defecation, egg laying, male mating and pharyngeal pumping in worms (Mendel et al., 1995; Segalat et al., 1995; Weinshenker et al., 1995; Niacaris and Avery, 2003). The basal slowing response and egg laying assay have been well-characterized in studies on 5-HT signaling. Mutants for 5-HT enzymes, *bas-1* and *cat-4* (both involved in 5-HT and DA biosynthesis), have been used to analyze serotoninmediated behaviors (Loer and Kenyon, 1993; Waggoner et al., 1998; Sawin et al., 2000). The locomotor behaviors have been used most often for analysis of neurodegeneration and application of exogenous 5-HT inhibits locomotion, but stimulates egg-laying and pharyngeal pumping (Horvitz et al., 1982; Segalat et al., 1995; Weinshenker et al., 1995; Sawin et al., 2000; Rogers et al., 2001; Niacaris and Avery, 2003). In many of the worm behavioral assays it is difficult to determine the effects of DA vs. 5-HT. Degeneration of other types of neurons induced by metal exposure is less studied in worms, thus not discussed here.

Finally, glutamate is important in synaptic transmission, plasticity and disease, with excitotoxicity, inflammation, oxidative stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction implicated in ALS. Excitatory and inhibitory ionotropic glutamate receptors (iGluRs) mediate some behavior and approximately 10 putative iGluR subunits are expressed in C. elegans (glr 1-8 and nmr 1-2) (Brockie et al., 2001). Six of the subunits, including glr-1, glr-2, glr-4, glr-5, nmr-1, and nmr-2, are expressed in many of the C. elegans interneurons. GLR-1 in particular has been linked to mediating the avoidance of hyperosmotic stimuli (Mellem et al., 2002), control of forward and backward movement (Brockie et al., 2001), foraging behavior (Hills et al., 2004), and long-term memory (Rose et al., 2003). There is also conserved sequence and function of the vesicular glutamate transporter (eat-4) (Lee et al., 1999), and other glutamate transporters (glt-1; glt-3-7) (Mano et al., 2007).

In summary, *C. elegans* provides a valuable research tool to study the mechanisms of metal induced human neurological disorders by permitting the visualization of different types of neurons and assessment of their function by florescence labeled cell bodies and functional behavior assays, respectively.

TECHNIQUES FOR STUDYING NEURODEGENERATION IN *C. elegans*

Conserved neurotransmitter biology and high homology with mammalian systems make *C. elegans* a unique system for studies on neurodegenerative disease. The processes of synaptic release, trafficking and formation of neurotransmitters are also conserved. Methods to study neurotoxicologic endpoints have included examining the morphology, behaviors, and changes in gene expression and neurotransmitters.

TOOLS FOR ASSESSING NEURONAL STRUCTURE Fluorescently tagged neurons and microscopy

Contributing to the investigative value of this species is the transparency of the worm, allowing for *in vivo* visualization of fluorescently labeled neurons. Cell bodies and individual processes can be visualized *in vivo* in the worm. Morphological changes, characterized by puncta, blebs, neuronal absence or shrinkage, presence of vacuoles, dorsal or ventral cord gaps, loss of cell bodies or strand breaks in neuronal processes can be used as indicators of neurodegeneration (Nass et al., 2002; Martinez-Finley and Aschner, 2011). GFP has frequently been employed as a reporter construct to visualize specific neurons and synapses in *C. elegans.* DAergic neurons have been tagged for visualization most frequently through the *dat-1*::GFP reporter (Helmcke et al., 2010;

VanDuyn et al., 2010), serotonergic neurons through *tph-1*::GFP (Sze et al., 2000; Nass et al., 2002), GABAergic neurons through *unc-25*::GFP (Cinar et al., 2005), and cholinergic neurons through *unc-1*::GFP (Winnier et al., 1999; Nass et al., 2002), and glutamatergic neuron through *eat-4*::GFP (Lee et al., 1999; Earls et al., 2010). Reporter gene fusions also allow for visualization of neuronal morphology and protein expression patterns. Visualization of the neurons is useful, but it is important to correlate the structural damage with cellular and molecular changes as quenching of GFP fluorescence is a possibility and can result in false data interpretation. Both confocal and standard fluorescence microscopy have been used to visualize fluorescently tagged neurons. Electron microscopy has also been used historically to measure structural integrity and fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) has been utilized for purification.

TOOLS FOR ASSESSING NEURONAL FUNCTION

Behavioral assays

C. elegans behavior is used as a reliable and sensitive measure of the function of neurons as the behaviors are sensitive to underlying cellular and molecular alterations. There are a large variety of behavioral tests in *C. elegans* to assay neurodegeneration. There are nematode equivalents of mammalian DAergic, serotonergic, cholinergic, GABAergic and glutamatergic neurons (see above) and high homology exists between the two systems. A number of behaviors can be assayed to determine the function of the cholinergic and glutamatergic neurons, but these behaviors have not been extensively studied in regards to metals and neurodegeneration, and therefore are not included in this review [for a review see (WormBase, 2013)]. Many of the assays listed below have been designed to assess DA, 5-HT and GABA subtypes.

Basal slowing response

Bacterial mechanosensation induces the DA-mediated slowing of locomotion in the presence of food (bacteria), and can be measured by counting the number of body bends per 20-s interval (Sawin et al., 2000). Locomotor rates are compared between the well-fed worms placed on plates of food vs. those placed on plates without food and the measurement is referred to as the change (Δ) in body bends over a set period of time. A lower value represents less slowing on food and therefore deficits in DAergic function as worms deficient in DA do not slow their locomotion in the presence of food. The cat-2 strain is tyrosine hydroxylase (TH)-deficient and therefore defective in bacterial mechanosensation, making it a positive control (Sawin et al., 2000). Proper controls for the assay include well-fed nematodes and consistency in the size and thickness of the bacterial lawn in all plates used. Bas-1 and cat-4 mutants also do not slow in response to the bacterial lawn (Sawin et al., 2000). Application of exogenous serotonin can rescue the behavior in bas-1 and cat-4 mutants. In this assay the key to parsing out 5-HT effects from DA effects is the state of the worms; the 5-HT version of this task requires starved worms, while the DA version requires that the worms be well-fed.

Ethanol preference

Ethanol preference in *C. elegans* requires DA and serotonin. This has been shown using *cat2* and *tph-1* mutants as these worms

do not show a normal wildtype response in the ethanol preference task (Lee et al., 2009). In this assay young adult worms are preincubated on a seeded control or ethanol plate. After an incubation period the worms are removed from the preincubation plates and placed on assay plates. Assay plates are divided into quadrants, with two quadrants laced with ethanol and the other without. Worms are placed at an origin point of an assay plate and allowed to move for 30 min at which point they are scored for their quadrant of preference. A preference index (PI) is calculated as [(number of worms in ethanol quadrants) – (number of worms in control quadrants)]/Total number of worms tested (Lee et al., 2009). Worms with functional DA and 5-HT develop ethanol preference whereas mutant worms do not.

Area-restricted searching (ARS)

This task capitalizes on the fact that worms must have functional DA in order to search for food. Wildtype worms that have consumed and exhausted the immediate food source will expand their search to surrounding areas. This behavior is measured by time-dependent reduction in turning frequency after the last food encounter. After a short time if the worm cannot find more food in the immediate area, the frequency of high-angled turns is reduced and the animal begins to explore more distant areas. Functional DA is required for ARS as ablation of dopaminergic neurons eliminates ARS behavior and preincubation with DA restores the ARS behavior in worms with defective DA (Hills et al., 2004). The glutamatergic neurons also participate in this behavior as glutamate receptor mutants exhibit problems with the ARS behavior (Hills et al., 2004).

Habituation task/tap withdrawal response

Functional DA allows worms to alter their behavior in the tapping task. Nematodes respond to a mechanical stimulus (plate tapping) by accelerating their forward locomotion rate or by swimming backwards. Repeatedly tapping of the plate results in worms habituating to the stimulus and decreasing the frequency of their reversals. What is measured is the time that it takes to habituate to the tapping rather than whether or not the worm responds to the tapping. All worm strains tested in this task are able to reduce their reversal rates but the distinguishing factor of whether DAergic neurons are functional or dysfunctional is the lag time in response. Intertapping interval is also an important consideration in this assay. cat-2 mutant worms habituate to tap faster than wildtype worms and this response can be rescued by pre-exposing mutants to exogenous DA (Groves and Thompson, 1970; Broster and Rankin, 1994; Rose and Rankin, 2001; Sanyal et al., 2004).

Pharyngeal pumping and thrashing behaviors

Pharyngeal pumping and thrashing rates are controlled by various mechanisms in the nematode. The pharynx is responsible for feeding via rhythmic contractions. Age-related decline in pharyngeal pumping rate has been described in *C. elegans* and is correlated with a decline in survival probability and body movement decline. Pumps per minute are manually counted using a dissecting microscope to assess pharyngeal pumping rate. The maximum pumping rate of the pharynx is ~300 pumps per minute (in adults that are at least 2 days old). Thrashing behavior is a common test in *C. elegans* for measuring motility. Thrashing behavior is assessed by videotaping nematodes that are placed in ~10 μ L of water on a transparent plate with shallow, concave wells. A thrash is a change in direction in midbody bending. A body bend is counted as a change in the direction of the posterior bulb of the pharynx. There are multiple programs used to assess this behavior including Worm Tracker, Nemo, Parallel Worm Tracker, OptoTracker, Multimodal illumination, and tracking system, CoLBeRT, many of which use MATLAB, JAVA, or LabVIEW software to quantify movement (WormBase, 2013). This assay, along with visualization of the neurons, has been used to assess GABAergic function after lead or mercury exposure (Helmcke et al., 2009; Xing et al., 2009b).

MEASUREMENT OF NEUROTRANSMITTERS

The neurotransmitters, DA and serotonin, and neuromodulators, octopamine and tyramine, can all be detected in *C. elegans* extracts by high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) (Sulston et al., 1975; Horvitz et al., 1982; Sanyal et al., 2004; Alkema et al., 2005). Thousands of worms (over 30 ul of packed worms) must be used for HPLC analysis and the worms must be washed several times to avoid bacterial contamination (Sulston et al., 1975; Horvitz et al., 1982; Sanyal et al., 2004; Alkema et al., 2005).

USING *C. elegans* AS A MODEL OF NEURODEGENERATION: MODIFYING GENETICS

The *C. elegans* model system has become a popular and innovative tool in advancing mechanistic studies concerning various neurodegenerative processes. The generation of genetic knockouts and knockdowns can be achieved rapidly in nematodes due to their quick life cycle and short lifespan. Classical forward genetics studies involve treating organisms with mutagens to induce DNA mutations followed by isolation of individuals with atypical phenotypes of interest. Reverse genetics allows the opposite strategy by altering a specific gene in order to study its function and the role it may play in various processes and pathways. RNA interference (RNAi) and transgenesis, which can be accomplished using microinjection and gene bombardment techniques are also tools for achieving gene knockdown.

Microinjection

This approach uses a microinjection needle to introduce a plasmid carrying the gene of interest into the cytoplasmic core of distal gonad arms in a hermaphrodite worm, allowing the delivery of the plasmid to several germ cell nuclei and the production of extrachromosomal DNA arrays (Ahringer, 2006). The simplest approach to transgenesis typically involves microinjecting a plasmid that contains a cloned 5' regulatory sequence of the gene of interest fused to a reporter gene whose activity can then be assayed; a 3' UTR should also be included (Praitis and Maduro, 2011). As the worm is fully transparent, it is usually desired to fuse genes of interest to a fluorescent reporter whose intensity can then be imaged, such as GFP, yellow fluorescent protein (YFP), or m-cherry (Miller et al., 1999). There are also sequences specific for subcellular targeting that can be included in the plasmids, such as a nuclear localization signal (NLS) for nuclear targeting or a mitochondrial targeting sequence (MTS) for mitochondrial localization. Similarly, tissue or cell-specific expression can also be studied using transgenes that are directed by tissue or cellspecific promoters (Praitis and Maduro, 2011). Additionally, it is typical to include a coinjection marker (antibiotic resistance, tissue-specific fluorescent promoter, etc.) to follow the transgene through the transformation process in larvae and subsequent crossing. However, this is not always necessary if the transgene containing the gene of interest includes a marker itself that can be conveniently distinguished from non-transgenic worms (e.g., a bright GFP reporter).

Following microinjection of transgenes, the DNA arrays produced are extrachromsomal and are not fully integrated into the genome (Ahringer, 2006). Without integration, the arrays remain unstable and can be lost through successive generations. Gamma or UV irradiation or exposure to chemical mutagens can induce integration of the arrays into chromosomes. A small population of the transformed nematodes is mutagenized, resulting in several F1 animals that produce the F2 generation that can then be assayed for 100% transmission of the transgene. Integration of the original transgene is vital for any further genetic manipulation of the transformed lines, eventually allowing multiple transgenes to be incorporated into the same strain (Praitis and Maduro, 2011). As with most genetic manipulations, integrated strains should be backcrossed several times in order to remove any mutations introduced into the genome from the integration process.

However, high copies of the transgene in the extrachromosomal array can lead to undesirable expression of the transgene, ranging from increased transgene expression relative to the targeted endogenous gene to gene silencing from tandem repeat sequences present in the array. For this reason, another method of transgenesis uses microparticle bombardment. Biolistic transformation allows for direct insertion of transgenes into the chromosome, especially with a low-copy number that becomes fully integrated. Bombardment is usually done with the DNAcoated gold beads that are then bombarded onto L4 and adult hermaphrodites. This technique revolves around the ability of DNA to form a complex with gold particles in the presence of CaCl₂, where the DNA itself is protected from degradation by using cationic polyamines (e.g., spermidine) (Isik and Berezikov, 2013). Researchers have also found that this "gene gun" technique not only reproducibly allows for invariable expression levels and patterns that are difficult to obtain with extrachromosomal arrays, but that low-copy transgene expression does not get silenced in the germline (Praitis et al., 2001). Newer techniques to allow single- or low-copy transgene expression without bombardment are in the process of development, including the use of ultraviolent trimethylpsoralen (Kage-Nakadai et al., 2012).

RNA interference (RNAi)

This methodology involves the exogenous introduction of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) that is complementary to a specific sequence of the gene of interest into the model organism, resulting in the activation of an endogenous cellular pathway that causes significantly decreased expression of that gene. This technique is advantageous in the *C. elegans* system and is dependent

on RNA-dependent RNA polymerases (RdRPs) (Simmer et al., 2002); unlike mammals, RNAi is actually heritable in nematodes, as the systemic gene knockdown can persist in the progeny.

RNAi effect can be achieved in three ways: (1) by microinjection of a dsRNA sequence complementary to the gene of interest into the body cavity, including the gonad and intestine, (2) by soaking worms in a dsRNA-containing solution, and (3) by feeding worms with *E. coli* expressing the dsRNA of interest (Tabara et al., 1998).

The unique, highly systemic nature of RNAi in C. elegans is thought to occur due to a rapid transport of dsRNA from cell to cell through the SID-1 channel. This transmembrane protein allows for passive, bidirectional transport to cells that do not initially receive the dsRNA delivery, and is selectively gated by the presence of dsRNA (Shih and Hunter, 2011). Wildtype N2 strains are sufficient in producing knockdowns using RNAi; however, some RNAi-hypersensitive strains can be necessary to increase the knockdown strength and phenotype penetrance. These strains include rrf-3, eri-1, and lin-15B. rrf-3 is a C. elegans RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (Simmer et al., 2002), while eri-1 (enhanced RNAi) is a 3'-5' exoribonuclease that negatively regulates RNAi (Kennedy et al., 2004) and lin-15B is important in cell differentiation and negatively regulates vulval development, as well as RNAi (Wang et al., 2005). There are currently two commercially available RNAi feeding libraries. The Ahringer lab library contains about 16,757 clones that were constructed from cloning gene-specific genomic sequences between two T7 promoters. The Vidal lab library contains 11,511 clones and was made by the Gateway cloning system that clones full-length open reading frames (ORF) templates into double T7 vectors. Together, these libraries cover approximately 94% of the C. elegans genome (Ahringer, 2006; Antoshechkin and Sternberg, 2007).

Gene knockout

In comparison to RNAi-mediated gene knockdown, knockout in C. elegans was made simple by the development of the MosDel system, or Mos-mediated deletion. A plasmid containing Mos1 is delivered to a DNA strand that is next to the target gene, causing a break in that strand. Upon induction of cellular DNA damage repair mechanisms, a DNA template that lacks the targeted gene of interest is introduced and matches the sequence of the broken DNA strand (Frokjaer-Jensen et al., 2010). Thus, this technique tricks the cell into knocking out the gene by repairing the original double-strand break with a DNA template that does not contain the gene of interest. Large-scale projects have aimed to utilize the MosDel system to create large libraries of transposon-tagged alleles (Bazopoulou and Tavernarakis, 2009). Prior to the development of this method, knockouts were primarily generated using random chemical mutagenesis (i.e., EMS mutagenesis) to create loss-of-function mutants that were then screened using gene-specific primers for random deleted regions in targeted genes. However, with this technique there is the possibility of random background mutations and it is not as specific as the MosDEL system. The commercial availability of deletion mutants is possible through the C. elegans Gene Knockout Consortium (GKC) and the National BioResource Project of Japan (NBRP), both of whom send their isolated deletion mutants

to the *Caenorhabditis* Genetics Center (CGC) for distribution (Antoshechkin and Sternberg, 2007).

MECHANISMS OF NEURODEGENERATION INDUCED BY METAL Aluminum (AI)

Al is one of the most abundant metal elements in the Earth's crust and exposure to bioavailable Al may be significant owing to its ubiquitous presence in soil and fertilizers, cookware, and pharmaceutical and cosmetic preparations (Verstraeten et al., 2008). Although the physiological requirement for Al has yet to be defined, it has been posited that Al may have an etiopathogenic role in neurodegenerative diseases (Halatek et al., 2005). Studies with Al in the form of AlCl₃, Al(NO₃)₃, or Al₂(SO₄)₃ identified phenotypic abnormalities, including toxic effects on lifespan, body size, development, reproduction, locomotion, behavioral plasticity, and memory in the worm (Wang et al., 2009; Page et al., 2012). Additionally, Page et al. showed changes in elemental composition of whole worms exposed to Al, noting a significant increase in multiple metals and ensuing oxidative stress (Ba, Fe, Cr, and Cu), hypothesizing that altered levels of these elements contributed to the aforementioned phenotypes seen in chronic Al toxicity (Page et al., 2012).

VanDuyn et al. addressed molecular attributes of Al-induced DA neurodegeneration in *C. elegans* (VanDuyn et al., 2013). A brief exposure to Al decreased mitochondrial membrane potential and cellular ATP levels and led to DAergic neurodegeneration, which was dependent upon SMF-3, a homolog to the human divalent metal transporter (DMT1). Al exposure significantly decreased SMF-3 protein levels and exacerbated DAergic neurodegeneration in the presence of human PD-associated protein α -synuclein, Nrf2/SKN-1 and Apaf1/CED-4. Deletion of SMF-3 conferred resistance to Al due to sequestration of Al in an intracellular compartment (VanDuyn et al., 2013). Neuroprotection was also reported by Ye et al. showing that a treatment with trace vitamin E could ameliorate memory deficits in Al exposed worms (Ye et al., 2008).

The acute and chronic effects of Al_2O_3 nanoparticles (NPs) in *C. elegans* have been recently addressed (Yu et al., 2011; Li et al., 2012). Acute toxicity was associated with increased lethality and altered growth, reproduction and stress responses, whereas chronic toxicity led to increased oxidative stress. Li et al. noted decreased locomotion behaviors in nematodes chronically exposed to Al_2O_3 -nanoparticles (NPs) concomitant with increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation and disruption of ROS defense mechanisms, secondary to the suppression of Mn-SODs (Li et al., 2012).

Copper (Cu)

The essential trace element Cu serves as a cofactor in many critical biological processes such as in iron (Fe) homeostasis (ceruloplasmin), catecholamine biosynthesis (tyrosinase, dopamine-b-hydroxylase), oxidative phosphorylation (cytochrome c oxidase), and oxidative stress protection (superoxide dismutase) (Arredondo and Nunez, 2005). Therefore, Cu deficiency or overload may result in multiple pathologies, including irreversible CNS damage (Prohaska,

2000; Taly et al., 2007; Diaz-Veliz et al., 2008). In C. elegans, Cu deficiency led to decreased Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase (SOD), reducing defenses against oxidative stress (Yang et al., 1998). Exposure to excess CuSO₄ induced detrimental effects on brood size and life span, an increase in generation time and impaired development (Harada et al., 2007; Calafato et al., 2008). PD worms expressing α -synuclein or lacking parkin do not show increased sensitivity to Cu toxicity (Ved et al., 2005). In the context of AD, Cu has been shown to increases amyloid deposits and Aß oligomer aggregation, and decrease the amount of soluble Aß oligomer (Rebolledo et al., 2011). The increased Aß aggregation is associated with improvement in behavioral deficits and synaptic function. This protective effect is not attributable to the activation of the SKN-1/NRF2 phase II detoxification pathway (Rebolledo et al., 2011). Luo et al. noted that high Cu concentrations significantly increased the paralysis rate of the AB(1-42) transgenic worms, whereas lower Cu concentrations decreased paralysis rate. ROS were identified to be responsible for the paralysis and the ROS induced by AB(1-42) and Cu was mediated through sod-1, prdx-2, skn-1, hsp-60, and hsp-16.2 genes (Luo et al., 2011). The amyloid precursor protein (APP) of AD has a copper-binding domain (CuBD) located in the N-terminal cysteine-rich region that can strongly bind Cu (II) and reduce it to Cu (I). The CuBD of C. elegans, APL-1, protected against Cu-mediated lipid peroxidation and neurotoxicity, therefore the CuBD of APP is predicted to play a role in detoxification of neuronal Cu (White et al., 2002; Cerpa et al., 2004).

Cadmium (Cd)

Cd is an environmental pollutant that has been classified as a category 1 human carcinogen (IARC, 1993). Cd exposure is associated with teratogenic and mutagenic responses (WHO, 1996). The major routes of human exposure include diet and cigarette smoke (EFSA, 2009). In *C. elegans*, Cd has been shown to alter behavior. It also resulted in decreased growth, life span and reproduction and affected feeding and movement (Popham and Webster, 1979; Boyd et al., 2010; Hoss et al., 2011; Hsu et al., 2012). Cd exposure was also shown to cause GABAergic neurodegeneration in worms. At low Cd concentration neuronal loss was observed, while at high Cd concentration axonal degeneration and neuronal loss, as well as reduced size of AVL, RMEs and RIS neurons was noted in fluorescently labeled GABAergic neurons (Du and Wang, 2009).

Iron (Fe)

The essential trace element Fe exists abundantly in the environment and is present in various enzymes and proteins. It has a central role in many essential cellular processes such as DNA synthesis, mitochondrial respiration, oxygen transport, and neurotransmitter synthesis (Cairo et al., 2002). Fe homeostasis has to be maintained within a small range because a dysregulation caused by Fe deficiency or overload leads to hematological, neurodegenerative and metabolic diseases (Dusek et al., 2012; Tandara and Salamunic, 2012). Genes involved in Fe and energy homeostasis in vertebrates are conserved in the nematode. These include aconitase, ferritin, divalent metal transporter-1 (DMT-1), frataxin, and Fe sulfur cluster assembly proteins. The Fe regulating protein-1 (IRP-1) homolog (ACO-1) of *C. elegans* has aconitase activity and is post-translationally regulated by Fe. Although ACO-1 is predicted to be the IRP-1 homolog in *C. elegans*, it fails to bind to the ferritin mRNAs and no conserved Fe responsive elements have been found on ferritin mRNAs in *C. elegans* (Gourley et al., 2003).

In contrast, Kim et al. reported that aco-1 and ftn-1 expression levels are regulated by Fe. Both aco-1 and ftn-1 gene expression is inversely correlated. ftn-1 and ftn-2 are encoding ferritins in *C. elegans* (Kim et al., 2004). In mutant animals lacking ACO-1 and FTN-1, reduced lifespan has been observed, indicating that aco-1 and ftn-1 are important for regulating Fe homeostasis. daf-16mutants show decreased lifespan upon Fe treatment, suggesting that DAF-16 signaling might be also involved in Fe homeostasis (Kim et al., 2004). HIF-1 (hypoxia-inducible factor-1) is a negative regulator of ferritin transcription, inhibiting ftn-1 and ftn-2transcription during Fe deficiency. Furthermore, the activation of the Fe uptake gene smf-3 (a homolog of DMT-1) by HIF-1 during Fe-deficiency (Romney et al., 2011) provides a mechanism to maintain sufficient Fe stock for growth and survival when Fe is limited in *C. elegans*.

Fe overload in worms causes phenotypic and behavioral defects as well as alteration the resistance to oxidative stress, characterized by reduced lifespan, body size, generation time, brood size, head thrash and body bend frequencies, as well as chemotaxis plasticity (Hu et al., 2008; Valentini et al., 2012). Several of these defects (body bend frequency and life span) were transferred from Fe-exposed *C. elegans* to their progeny (Hu et al., 2008). The adverse effects of Fe on locomotive behavior suggest that Fe might be involved in disruption of synaptic function between neurons and muscle cells. In *C. elegans* models of Aß toxicity, Fe was shown to possess high affinity for Aß. Aß accumulation in the Aß-expressing strain CL2006 resulted in Fe homeostasis disruption. In addition to increasing Fe content, Aß has also been shown to increase ROS generation (Wan et al., 2011).

Lead (Pb)

Lead is a pervasive environmental neurotoxicant; it is particularly toxic to developmental brains, causing long-term detrimental effects on learning, memory and behavior in children (Neal and Guilarte, 2010). Pb exposed *C. elegans* show severe abnormalities in their lifespan, development, locomotion, learning and memory behaviors (Ye et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2010). Younger larva (L1, L2, L3) nematodes exhibited increased lethality and reproductive toxicity (brood size, generation time) compared to L4 stage or adult nematodes (Guo et al., 2009; Xing et al., 2009a). L3 larvae showed higher sensitivity in transgenerational behavioral and growth effects than older life stages (Yu et al., 2013). Neurodegeneration, as shown by neuronal loss and dorsal/ventral cord gaps is more pronounced in L1 larvae compared to older nematodes (Du and Wang, 2009; Xing et al., 2009b).

Pb exposure decreases thermotaxis behaviors in adult *C. ele*gans. This behavior is mainly controlled by the AFD sensory neurons and it has been shown that Pb caused severe deficits in the structural properties of these neurons. Pre-treatment with antioxidants inhibited ROS elevation and mitochondrial dysfunction caused by Pb and prevented the induction of oxidative damage, severe deficits in thermotaxis and damage to the AFD sensory neurons (Wu et al., 2012). Vitamin E and mild UV radiation or a pre-treatment with heat shock increase the resistance of nematodes to Pb toxicity, ameliorating the effects on locomotion behaviors, stress response and memory deficits (Ye et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2010; Ye et al., 2010).

Methylmercury (MeHg)

Mercury (Hg) and methylmercury (MeHg) are of greatest concern as MeHg is an ubiquitous environmental contaminant (Sanfeliu et al., 2003) and a major source of human exposure is associated with the consumption of seafood (Fitzgerald and Clarkson, 1991). McElwee et al. compared the toxicity of HgCl₂ and MeHgCl, noting the latter is significantly more toxic than HgCl₂ when assessing feeding, movement and reproduction, and in its ability to increase the steady-state levels of stress response genes (McElwee and Freedman, 2011). Helmcke et al. showed that while lethality, pharyngeal, pumping, growth and development were affected in C. elegans, brood size, lifespan, trashing rate, and nervous system morphology were largely unaffected in response to MeHg exposure. Concerning Hg uptake in C. elegans, its concentrations are as high as those found in mammalian systems (Helmcke et al., 2009; Helmcke and Aschner, 2010). It is also confirmed that the involvement of oxidative stress in MeHg toxicity is through alterations in GSH levels, increasing expression of HSP and glutathione-S-transferase (Helmcke and Aschner, 2010). In mammals, Nrf-2 regulates oxidative stress response. The worm Nrf-2 homolog, SKN-1, is also expressed in C. elegans DA neurons and a reduction in skn-1 gene expression increases MeHg-induced DAergic neurodegeneration (VanDuyn et al., 2010).

Manganese (Mn)

The naturally abundant micronutrient Mn is an essential trace element and is of crucial importance as co-factor for a wide variety of enzymes, including arginase, pyruvate carboxylase, the antioxidant enzyme SOD, as well as enzymes involved in neurotransmitter synthesis and metabolism (Santamaria and Sulsky, 2010). An imbalance in Mn homeostasis caused by either Mn deficiency or overload is well known to cause severe CNS dysfunction, whereas Mn deficiency is because of its ubiquitous presence in food extremely rare. Therefore, several mechanisms are involved in maintaining the Mn homeostasis. The NRAMPs/divalent metal transporters play distinct roles in Mn transport and the identified C. elegans homologs (SMF-1, SMF-2, and SMF-3) have been characterized with corresponding roles in Mn homeostasis and sensitivity (Au et al., 2009; Bandyopadhyay et al., 2009; Settivari et al., 2009). The three SMFs differ in localization and function, and SFM-3 has to be shown as the major Mn transporter. A deletion of the smf-1 or smf-3 increased Mn tolerance against Mn-induced DAergic neurodegeneration with smf-3 as the most resistant mutant, whereas the deletion of smf-2 increases Mn sensitivity indicating the protective role of smf-2 against Mn (Au et al., 2009). The DA reuptake transporter, DAT-1, has also been associated in Mn toxicity and dysfunction sensitizes the worm to Mn neurotoxicity (Chen et al., 2006; Benedetto et al., 2010). In C. elegans PMR1, a P-type Ca^{2+/}Mn²⁺ ATPase is involved in the regulation of Ca and Mn ions and PMR-1 knockdowns can render resistance to stresses, such as oxidative stress (Cho et al., 2005; Bandyopadhyay et al., 2009). McColl et al. provide the first quantitative subcellular visualization of endogenous Mn concentrations in *C. elegans* identifying Mn enriched within specific cell types, especially intestinal cells (McColl et al., 2012).

Concerning Mn toxicity in C. elegans, it has been investigated that the anti- or pro-oxidative role for Mn is dependent on the Mn-concentration worms are exposed to (Lin et al., 2006). In case of Mn overload accelerated development, an increase in total fertility, reduced body and brood size and life span was observed (Lin et al., 2006; Xiao et al., 2009). Mn toxicity in C. elegans has been associated with increased ROS formation and glutathione production, head mitochondria membrane potential and DA neuronal death (Settivari et al., 2009; Benedetto et al., 2010). Benedetto et al. found that Mn-induced oxidative stress was dependent on the extracellular levels of DA, which was confirmed by using strains lacking functional DA receptors (DOP-1, 2, 3) and the DA transporter (DAT-1) that regulate extracellular DA, and strains lacking vesicular monoamine transporter 2 (CAT-1 in worms) and tyrosine hydroxylase (CAT-2 in worms) that regulate intracellular DA levels. Decreased extracellular DA levels are protective against Mn toxicity (Benedetto et al., 2010). They identified NADPH dual-oxidase, BLI-3, potentiates the formation of RONS from DA-derived species obtained by the Mn (II) and extracellular DA exposure, while the bli-3 mutant a hyper-resistant phenotype of Mn toxicity showed which could be a potential therapeutic target against Mn toxicity (Benedetto et al., 2010). Consistent with the oxidative stress associated with Mn exposure, SKN-1 (antioxidant transcription factor contributing to protection against ROS; homolog of mammalian Nrf2) overexpression or nuclear relocalization of SKN-1 protects from Mn neurotoxicity indicating a beneficial strategies in limiting Mn toxicity (Benedetto et al., 2010). Prominent theories on neurodegeneration implicate further protein aggregation, including α -synuclein. Recently suppression of α -synuclein-induced toxicity has been demonstrated by expression of PARK9 encoding a putative P-type transmembrane ATPase (ATP13A2) protein (Gitler et al., 2009).

Zinc (Zn)

Zn is one of the most prevalent essential elements. It is a cofactor in many enzymes and transcription factors involved in several cellular processes and cellular signaling pathways (Shuttleworth and Weiss, 2011). Zinc deficiency as well as excess causes a wide spectrum of defects in multiple organ systems. Zn's role in memory, learning, neurogenesis, processes related to brain aging and neurological diseases have been extensively reviewed (Szewczyk et al., 2011).

In *C. elegans*, families of the CDFs (cation diffusion facilitators), ZIPs (Zrt- and Irt-like proteins) and MTs (metallothioneins) are involved in Zn metabolism. Deletion of MT-1 and MT-2 results in increased Zn accumulation, whilst *mtl-1* knockout worms show heightened sensitivity to increased Zn level (Leszczyszyn et al., 2011). *cdf-1* and *sur-7* are both members of the CDF family, and mutations in either gene result in increased sensitivity to Zn, indicating that both genes are necessary for Zn tolerance. However, *sur-7* mutants were more tolerant than a *cdf-1* mutant to increased Zn concentrations, suggesting functional

differences between these two proteins (Yoder et al., 2004). In addition, mutations of haly-1, which encodes an enzyme converting histidine to uric acid, cause elevated levels of histidine and protect against Zn toxicity (Murphy et al., 2011). A lossof-function study of cdf-1, cdf-2, sur-7, and haly-1 showed that haly-1 promotes Zn resistance in the genetic backgrounds characterized by Zn sensitivity and functions in parallel to *cdf* genes in modulating Zn sensitivity. Zn exposure in C. elegans results in multiple biological defects affecting life span, reproduction, locomotion behavior (head trash, body bend) and chemotaxis plasticity (Wang et al., 2007). The phenotypic and behavioral toxicities could be transferred from Zn-exposed nematodes to their progeny (Yoder et al., 2004; Wang et al., 2007). While defects such as life span, generation time, brood size, and chemotaxis plasticity could be partially rescued in the progeny, no rescue phenomena could be observed for body sizes and the locomotion behaviors. In addition, it has been reported that the pesticide Mn/Zn-ethylenebis-dithiocarbamate promotes neurodegeneration in DAergic and GABAergic neurons (Guven et al., 1999; Negga et al., 2011, 2012; Harrison Brody et al., 2013).

CONCLUSION

C. elegans is a valuable model to study human neurological diseases due to conserved genome, low culture cost, short generation

REFERENCES

- Ahringer, J. (2006). "Reverse Genetics," in Wormbook, ed The C. elegans Research Community, 10.1895/wormbook.1.47.1. Available online at: http://www.wormbook.org
- Alkema, M. J., Hunter-Ensor, M., Ringstad, N., and Horvitz, H. R. (2005). Tyramine Functions independently of octopamine in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* nervous system. *Neuron* 46, 247–260.
- Antoshechkin, I., and Sternberg, P. W. (2007). The versatile worm: genetic and genomic resources for *Caenorhabditis elegans* research. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 8, 518–532.
- Arredondo, M., and Nunez, M. T. (2005). Iron and copper metabolism. *Mol. Aspects Med.* 26, 313–327.
- Au, C., Benedetto, A., Anderson, J., Labrousse, A., Erikson, K., Ewbank, J. J., et al. (2009). SMF-1, SMF-2 and SMF-3 DMT1 orthologues regulate and are regulated differentially by manganese levels in *C. elegans. PLoS ONE* 4:e7792. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007792
- Bandyopadhyay, J., Song, H. O., Park, B. J., Singaravelu, G., Sun, J. L., Ahnn, J., et al. (2009). Functional assessment of Nramp-like metal transporters and manganese in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 390, 136–141.

- Bany, I. A., Dong, M-Q, and Koelle, M. R. (2003). Genetic and cellular basis for acetylcholine inhibition of *Caenorhabditis elegans* egg-laying behavior. *J. Neurosci.* 23, 8060–8069.
- Barbagallo, B., Prescott, H. A., Boyle, P., Climer, J., and Francis, M. M. (2010). A dominant mutation in a neuronal acetylcholine receptor subunit leads to motor neuron degeneration in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Neurosci.* 30, 13932–13942.
- Bazopoulou, D., and Tavernarakis, N. (2009). The NemaGENETAG initiative: large scale transposon insertion gene-tagging in *Caenorhabditis ele*gans. Genetica 137, 39–46.
- Benedetto, A., Au, C., Avila, D. S., Milatovic, D., and Aschner, M. (2010). Extracellular dopamine potentiates mn-induced oxidative stress, lifespan reduction, and dopaminergic neurodegeneration in a BLI-3-dependent manner in *Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Genet.* 6:e1001084. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1001084
- Boyd, W. A., Smith, M. V., Kissling, G. E., and Freedman, J. H. (2010). Medium- and high-throughput screening of neurotoxicants using *C. elegans. Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 32, 68–73.
- Brandt, R., Gergou, A., Wacker, I., Fath, T., and Hutter, H. (2009). A *Caenorhabditis elegans* model of tau hyperphosphorylation: induction of developmental defects

cycle, transparent tissue and simple nervous system, together with well-developed tools. A solid number of nematode models related to human neurological disorders have already been developed, including AD (Miyasaka et al., 2005; Brandt et al., 2009), Parkinson's disease (Cao et al., 2005; Hamamichi et al., 2008), Huntington's disease (Parker et al., 2001; Caldwell et al., 2003), ALS (Vaccaro et al., 2012), and early-onset torsion dystonia (Cao et al., 2005; Chen et al., 2010). These disease models facilitate the study of metal-induced neurological toxicity and many novel discoveries have already been made in C. elegans to uncover the mechanisms of metals related human neurological disorders. Despite of these advantages, limitations of the nematode system need to be considered. For example, some genes and signaling pathways inherent to mammals (such as α -synuclein and Aß discussed above) are missing in this model. In sum, C. elegans provide a valuable platform for exploratory study of human neurological diseases by providing mechanistic information on processes inherent to neurodegenerative disorders.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge partial support for this review from the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (R01 ES 10563, P30 ES 00267, T32 ES 007028), The Josef Schormüller Award and the DFG (BO 4103/1-1).

by transgenic overexpression of Alzheimer's disease-like modified tau. *Neurobiol. Aging* 30, 22–33.

- Brockie, P. J., Madsen, D. M., Zheng, Y., Mellem, J., and Maricq, A. V. (2001). Differential expression of glutamate receptor subunits in the nervous system of *Caenorhabditis elegans* and their regulation by the homeodomain protein UNC-42. *J. Neurosci.* 21, 1510–1522.
- Broster, B. S., and Rankin, C. H. (1994). Effects of changing interstimulus interval during habituation in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Behav. Neurosci.* 108, 1019–1029.
- Cairo, G., Recalcati, S., Pietrangelo, A., and Minotti, G. (2002). The iron regulatory proteins: targets and modulators of free radical reactions and oxidative damage. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 32, 1237–1243.
- Calafato, S., Swain, S., Hughes, S., Kille, P., and Sturzenbaum, S. R. (2008). Knock down of *Caenorhabditis elegans* cutc-1 exacerbates the sensitivity toward high levels of copper. *Toxicol. Sci.* 106, 384–391.
- Caldwell, G. A., Cao, S., Sexton, E. G., Gelwix, C. C., Bevel, J. P., and Caldwell, K. A. (2003). Suppression of polyglutamine-induced protein aggregation in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by torsin proteins. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 12, 307–319.
- Cao, S., Gelwix, C. C., Caldwell, K. A., and Caldwell, G. A. (2005). Torsin-mediated protection from

cellular stress in the dopaminergic neurons of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 3801–3812.

- Cerpa, W. F., Barria, M. I., Chacon, M. A., Suazo, M., Gonzalez, M., Opazo, C., et al. (2004). The Nterminal copper-binding domain of the amyloid precursor protein protects against Cu2+ neurotoxicity in vivo. *FASEB J.* 18, 1701–1703.
- Chen, M. K., Lee, J. S., McGlothan, J. L., Furukawa, E., Adams, R. J., Alexander, M., et al. (2006). Acute manganese administration alters dopamine transporter levels in the non-human primate striatum. *Neurotoxicology* 27, 229–236.
- Chen, P., Burdette, A. J., Porter, J. C., Ricketts, J. C., Fox, S. A., Nery, F. C., et al. (2010). The early-onset torsion dystonia-associated protein, torsinA, is a homeostatic regulator of endoplasmic reticulum stress response. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 19, 3502–3515.
- Cho, J. H., Ko, K. M., Singaravelu, G., and Ahnn, J. (2005). *Caenorhabditis elegans* PMR1, a P-type calcium ATPase, is important for calcium/manganese homeostasis and oxidative stress response. *FEBS Lett.* 579, 778–782.
- Cinar, H., Keles, S., and Jin, Y. (2005). Expression profiling of GABAergic motor neurons in *Caenorhabditis* elegans. Curr. Biol. 15, 340–346.
- Colbert, H. A., and Bargmann, C. I. (1995). Odorant-specific adaptation

pathways generate olfactory plasticity in *C. elegans. Neuron* 14, 803–812.

- Diaz-Veliz, G., Paris, I., Mora, S., Raisman-Vozari, R., and Segura-Aguilar, J. (2008). Copper neurotoxicity in rat substantia nigra and striatum is dependent on DTdiaphorase inhibition. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 21, 1180–1185.
- Du, M., and Wang, D. (2009). The neurotoxic effects of heavy metal exposure on GABAergic nervous system in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 27, 314–320.
- Dusek, P., Jankovic, J., and Le, W. (2012). Iron dysregulation in movement disorders. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 46, 1–18.
- Earls, L. R., Hacker, M. L., Watson, J. D., and Miller, D. M. (2010). Coenzyme Q protects *Caenorhabditis elegans* GABA neurons from calciumdependent degeneration. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 14460–14465.
- EFSA. (2009). Cadmium in food. Scientific opinion of the panel on contaminants in the food chain. *EFSA J.* 980, 1–139.
- Estevez, A. O., Mueller, C. L., Morgan, K. L., Szewczyk, N. J., Teece, L., Miranda-Vizuete, A., et al. (2012). Selenium induces cholinergic motor neuron degeneration in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neurotoxicology* 33, 1021–1032.
- Fitzgerald, W. F., and Clarkson, T. W. (1991). Mercury and monomethylmercury: present and future concerns. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 96, 159–166.
- Frokjaer-Jensen, C., Davis, M. W., Hollopeter, G., Taylor, J., Harris, T. W., Nix, P., et al. (2010). Targeted gene deletions in *C*. elegans using transposon excision. *Nat. Methods* 7, 451–453.
- Gitler, A. D., Chesi, A., Geddie, M. L., Strathearn, K. E., Hamamichi, S., Hill, K. J.,et al. (2009). Alphasynuclein is part of a diverse and highly conserved interaction network that includes PARK9 and manganese toxicity. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 308–315.
- Gourley, B. L., Parker, S. B., Jones, B. J., Zumbrennen, K. B., and Leibold, E. A. (2003). Cytosolic aconitase and ferritin are regulated by iron in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 3227–3234.
- Groves, P. M., and Thompson, R. F. (1970). Habituation: a dual-process theory. *Psychol. Rev.* 77, 419–450.
- Guo, Y., Yang, Y., and Wang, D. (2009). Induction of reproductive deficits in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* exposed to metals at different

developmental stages. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 28, 90–95.

- Guven, K., Power, R. S., Avramides, S., Allender, R., and de Pomerai, D. I. (1999). The toxicity of dithiocarbamate fungicides to soil nematodes, assessed using a stress-inducible transgenic strain of *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Biochem. Mol. Toxicol.* 13, 324–333.
- Halatek, T., Sinczuk-Walczak, H., and Rydzynski, K. (2005). Prognostic significance of low serum levels of Clara cell phospholipid-binding protein in occupational aluminium neurotoxicity. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* 99, 1904–1911.
- Hamamichi, S., Rivas, R. N., Knight, A. L., Cao, S., Caldwell, K. A., and Caldwell, G. A. (2008). Hypothesis-based RNAi screening identifies neuroprotective genes in a Parkinson's disease model. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 728–733.
- Harada, H., Kurauchi, M., Hayashi, R., and Eki, T. (2007). Shortened lifespan of nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* after prolonged exposure to heavy metals and detergents. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 66, 378–383.
- Harrington, A. J., Yacoubian, T. A., Slone, S. R., Caldwell, K. A., and Caldwell, G. A. (2012). Functional analysis of VPS41-mediated neuroprotection in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and mammalian models of Parkinson's disease. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 2142–2153.
- Harrison Brody, A., Chou, E., Gray, J. M., Pokyrwka, N. J., and Raley-Susman, K. M. (2013). Mancozebinduced behavioral deficits precede structural neural degeneration. *Neurotoxicology* 34, 74–81.
- Helmcke, K. J., and Aschner, M. (2010). Hormetic effect of methylmercury on *Caenorhabditis elegans. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 248, 156–164.
- Helmcke, K. J., Avila, D. S., and Aschner, M. (2010). Utility of *Caenorhabditis elegans* in high throughput neurotoxicological research. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 32, 62–67.
- Helmcke, K. J., Syversen, T., Miller, D. M. 3rd., and Aschner, M. (2009). Characterization of the effects of methylmercury on *Caenorhabditis elegans. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 240, 265–272.
- Hills, T., Brockie, P. J., and Maricq, A. V. (2004). Dopamine and glutamate control area-restricted search behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 1217–1225.
- Horvitz, H. R., Chalfie, M., Trent, C., Sulston, J. E., and Evans, P. D. (1982). Serotonin and octopamine

in the nematode *Caenorhabditis ele*gans. Science 216, 1012–1014.

- Hoss, S., Schlottmann, K., and Traunspurger, W. (2011). Toxicity of ingested cadmium to the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 45, 10219–10225.
- Hsu, P. C., O'Callaghan, M., Al-Salim, N., and Hurst, M. R. (2012). Quantum dot nanoparticles affect the reproductive system of *Caenorhabditis elegans. Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 31, 2366–2374.
- Hu, Y. O., Wang, Y., Ye, B. P., and Wang, D. Y. (2008). Phenotypic and behavioral defects induced by iron exposure can be transferred to progeny in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Biomed. Environ. Sci.* 21, 467–473.
- IARC. (1993). "Cadmium and certain cadmium compounds," in IARC Monographs on the EValuation the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Beryllium Cadmium, Mercury and Exposures in the Glass Manufacturing Industry (Lyon: IARC), 119–146, 210–236,
- Isik, M., and Berezikov, E. (2013). Biolistic transformation of *Caenorhabditis elegans. Methods Mol. Biol.* 940, 77–86.
- Jayanthi, L. D., Apparsundaram, S., Malone, M. D., Ward, E., Miller, D. M., Eppler, M., et al. (1998). The *Caenorhabditis elegans* gene T23G5.5 encodes an antidepressantand cocaine-sensitive dopamine transporter. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 54, 601–609.
- Jin, Y., Hoskins, R., and Horvitz, H. R. (1994). Control of type-D GABAergic neuron differentiation by *C. elegans* UNC-30 homeodomain protein. *Nature* 372, 780–783.
- Jin, Y., Jorgensen, E., Hartwieg, E., and Horvitz, H. R. (1999). The *Caenorhabditis elegans* gene unc-25 encodes glutamic acid decarboxylase and is required for synaptic transmission but not synaptic development. *J. Neurosci.* 19, 539–548.
- Kage-Nakadai, E., Kobuna, H., Funatsu, O., Otori, M., Gengyo-Ando, K., Yoshina, S., et al. (2012). Single/low-copy integration of transgenes in *Caenorhabditis elegans* using an ultraviolet trimethylpsoralen method. *BMC Biotechnol.* 12:1. doi: 10.1186/1472-6750-12-1
- Kennedy, S., Wang, D., and Ruvkun, G. (2004). A conserved siRNAdegrading RNase negatively regulates RNA interference in *C. elegans*. *Nature* 427, 645–649.
- Kim, Y. I., Cho, J. H., Yoo, O. J., and Ahnn, J. (2004). Transcriptional regulation and life-span modulation of cytosolic aconitase and ferritin

genes in C.elegans. J. Mol. Biol. 342, 421-433.

- Kraemer, B. C., Zhang, B., Leverenz, J. B., Thomas, J. H., Trojanowski, J. Q., and Schellenberg, G. D. (2003). Neurodegeneration and defective neurotransmission in a *Caenorhabditis elegans* model of tauopathy. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 100, 9980–9985.
- Lee, J., Jee, C., and McIntire, S. L. (2009). Ethanol preference in C. elegans. Genes Brain Behav. 8, 578–585.
- Lee, R. Y. N., Sawin, E. R., Chalfie, M., Horvitz, H. R., and Avery, L. (1999). EAT-4, a homolog of a mammalian sodium-dependent inorganic phosphate cotransporter, is necessary for glutamatergic neurotransmission in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Neurosci.* 19, 159–167.
- Leszczyszyn, O. I., Zeitoun-Ghandour, S., Sturzenbaum, S. R., and Blindauer, C. A. (2011). Tools for metal ion sorting: *in vitro* evidence for partitioning of zinc and cadmium in *C. elegans* metallothionein isoforms. *Chem. Commun. (Camb.)* 47, 448–450.
- Li, Y., Yu, S., Wu, Q., Tang, M., Pu, Y., and Wang, D. (2012). Chronic Al2O3-nanoparticle exposure causes neurotoxic effects on locomotion behaviors by inducing severe ROS production and disruption of ROS defense mechanisms in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. J. Hazard. Mater. 219–220, 221–230.
- Lin, Y. T., Hoang, H., Hsieh, S. I., Rangel, N., Foster, A. L., Sampayo, J. N., et al. (2006). Manganous ion supplementation accelerates wild type development, enhances stress resistance, and rescues the life span of a short-lived *Caenorhabditis ele*gans mutant. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 40, 1185–1193.
- Liu, K. S., and Sternberg, P. W. (1995). Sensory regulation of male mating behavior in *caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neuron* 14, 79–89.
- Loer, C. M., and Kenyon, C. J. (1993). Serotonin-deficient mutants and male mating behavior in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. J. Neurosci. 13, 5407–5417.
- Luo, Y., Zhang, J., Liu, N., and Zhao, B. (2011). Copper ions influence the toxicity of beta-amyloid(1-42) in a concentration-dependent manner in a *Caenorhabditis elegans* model of Alzheimer's disease. *Sci. China Life Sci.* 54, 527–534.
- Mano, I., Straud, S., and Driscoll, M. (2007). *Caenorhabditis elegans* glutamate transporters influence synaptic function and behavior at sites distant from the synapse. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 34412–34419.

- Martinez-Finley, E. J., and Aschner, M. (2011). Revelations from the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* on the complex interplay of metal toxicological mechanisms. *J. Toxicol.* 2011:895236. doi: 10.1155/2011/895236
- McColl, G., James, S. A., Mayo, S., Howard, D. L., Ryan, C. G., Kirkham, R., et al. (2012). *Caenorhabditis elegans* maintains highly compartmentalized cellular distribution of metals and steep concentration gradients of manganese. *PLoS ONE* 7:e32685. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0032685
- McElwee, M. K., and Freedman, J. H. (2011). Comparative toxicology of mercurials in *Caenorhabditis ele*gans. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 30, 2135–2141.
- McIntire, S. L., Reimer, R. J., Schuske, K., Edwards, R. H., Jorgensen, E. M. (1997). Identification and characterization of the vesicular GABA transporter. *Nature* 389, 870–876.
- McKay, J. P., Raizen, D. M., Gottschalk, A., Schafer, W. R., and Avery, L. (2004). eat-2 and eat-18 are required for nicotinic neurotransmission in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* pharynx. *Genetics* 166, 161–169.
- McLntire, S. L., Jorgensen, E., and Horvitz, H. R. (1993). Genes required for GABA function in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature* 364, 334–337.
- Mellem, J. E., Brockie, P. J., Zheng, Y., Madsen, D. M., and Maricq, A. V. (2002). Decoding of polymodal sensory stimuli by postsynaptic glutamate receptors in *C. elegans. Neuron* 36, 933–944.
- Mendel, J., Korswagen, H., Liu, K., Hajdu-Cronin, Y., Simon, M., Plasterk, R. H., et al. (1995). Participation of the protein Go in multiple aspects of behavior in *C. elegans. Science* 267, 1652–1655.
- Miller, D. M. 3rd., Desai, N. S., Hardin, D. C., Piston, D. W., Patterson, G. H., Fleenor, J., et al. (1999). Twocolor GFP expression system for *C. elegans. BioTechniques* 26, 914–918. 920–921.
- Miyasaka, T., Ding, Z., Gengyo-Ando, K., Oue, M., Yamaguchi, H., Mitani, S., et al. (2005). Progressive neurodegeneration in *C. elegans* model of tauopathy. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 20, 372–383.
- Mocko, J. B., Kern, A., Moosmann, B., Behl, C., and Hajieva, P. (2010). Phenothiazines interfere with dopaminergic neurodegeneration in *Caenorhabditis elegans* models of Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 40, 120–129.

- Mullen, G. P., Mathews, E. A., Vu, M. H., Hunter, J. W., Frisby, D. L., Duke, A., et al. (2007). Choline transport and *de novo* choline synthesis support acetylcholine biosynthesis in *Caenorhabditis elegans* cholinergic neurons. *Genetics* 177, 195–204.
- Murphy, J. T., Bruinsma, J. J., Schneider, D. L., Collier, S., Guthrie, J., Chinwalla, A., et al. (2011). Histidine protects against zinc and nickel toxicity in *Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Genet.* 7:e1002013. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002013
- Nass, R., Hall, D. H., Miller, D. M., and Blakely, R. D. (2002). Neurotoxininduced degeneration of dopamine neurons in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 3264–3269.
- Neal, A. P., and Guilarte, T. R. (2010). Molecular neurobiology of lead (Pb(2+)): effects on synaptic function. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 42, 151–160.
- Negga, R., Rudd, D. A., Davis, N. S., Justice, A. N., Hatfield, H. E., Valente, A. L., et al. (2011). Exposure to Mn/Zn ethylene-bisdithiocarbamate and glyphosate pesticides leads to neurodegeneration in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neurotoxicology* 32, 331–341.
- Negga, R., Stuart, J. A., Machen, M. L., Salva, J., Lizek, A. J., Richardson, S. J., et al. (2012). Exposure to glyphosateand/or Mn/Zn-ethylene-bisdithiocarbamate-containing
- pesticides leads to degeneration of gamma-aminobutyric acid and dopamine neurons in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Neurotox. Res.* 21, 281–290.
- Niacaris, T., and Avery, L. (2003). Serotonin regulates repolarization of the *C. elegans* pharyngeal muscle. *J. Exp. Biol.* 206, 223–231.
- Page, K. E., White, K. N., McCrohan, C. R., Killilea, D. W., and Lithgow, G. J. (2012). Aluminium exposure disrupts elemental homeostasis in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Metallomics* 4, 512–522.
- Parker, J. A., Connolly, J. B., Wellington, C., Hayden, M., Dausset, J., and Neri, C. (2001). Expanded polyglutamines in *Caenorhabditis elegans* cause axonal abnormalities and severe dysfunction of PLM mechanosensory neurons without cell death. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 98, 13318–13323.
- Popham, J. D., and Webster, J. M. (1979). Cadmium toxicity in the free-living nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans. Environ. Res.* 20, 183–191.

- Praitis, V., Casey, E., Collar, D., and Austin, J. (2001). Creation of lowcopy integrated transgenic lines in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics* 157, 1217–1226.
- Praitis, V., and Maduro, M. F. (2011). Transgenesis in *C. elegans. Methods Cell Biol.* 106, 161–185.
- Prohaska, J. R. (2000). Long-term functional consequences of malnutrition during brain development: copper. *Nutrition* 16, 502–504.
- Pu, P., and Weidong, L. (2008). Dopamine neuron degeneration induced by MPP+ is independent of CED-4 pathway in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Cell Res.* 18, 978–981.
- Rebolledo, D. L., Aldunate, R., Kohn, R., Neira, I., Minniti, A. N., and Inestrosa, N. C. (2011). Copper reduces Abeta oligomeric species and ameliorates neuromuscular synaptic defects in a *C. elegans* model of inclusion body myositis. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 10149–10158.
- Rogers, C. M., Franks, C. J., Walker, R. J., Burke, J. F., and Holden-Dye, L. (2001). Regulation of the pharynx of *Caenorhabditis elegans* by 5-HT, octopamine, and FMRFamidelike neuropeptides. *J. Neurobiol.* 49, 235–244.
- Romney, S. J., Newman, B. S., Thacker, C., and Leibold, E. A. (2011). HIF-1 regulates iron homeostasis in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by activation and inhibition of genes involved in iron uptake and storage. *PLoS Genet.* 7:e1002394. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002394
- Rose, J. K., Kaun, K. R., Chen, S. H., and Rankin, C. H. (2003). GLR-1, a non-NMDA glutamate receptor homolog, is critical for long-term memory in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *J. Neurosci.* 23, 9595–9599.
- Rose, J. K., and Rankin, C. H. (2001). Analyses of habituation in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Learn. Mem.* 8, 63–69.
- Ruan, Q., Harrington, A. J., Caldwell, K. A., Caldwell, G. A., and Standaert, D. G. (2010). VPS41, a protein involved in lysosomal trafficking, is protective in *Caenorhabditis elegans* and mammalian cellular models of Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 37, 330–338.
- Sanfeliu, C., Sebastia, J., Cristofol, R., and Rodriguez-Farre, E. (2003). Neurotoxicity of organomercurial compounds. *Neurotox. Res.* 5, 283–305.
- Santamaria, A. B., and Sulsky, S. I. (2010). Risk assessment of an essential element: manganese. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health A* 73, 128–155.

- Sanyal, S., Wintle, R. F., Kindt, K. S., Nuttley, W. M., Arvan, R., Fitzmaurice, P., et al. (2004). Dopamine modulates the plasticity of mechanosensory responses in *Caenorhabditis elegans. EMBO J.* 23, 473–482.
- Sawin, E. R., Ranganathan, R., and Horvitz, H. R. (2000). C. elegans locomotory rate is modulated by the environment through a dopaminergic pathway and by experience through a serotonergic pathway. Neuron 26, 619–631.
- Segalat, L., Elkes, D., and Kaplan, J. (1995). Modulation of serotonincontrolled behaviors by Go in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Science* 267, 1648–1651.
- Settivari, R., Levora, J., and Nass, R. (2009). The divalent metal transporter homologues SMF-1/2 mediate dopamine neuron sensitivity in *caenorhabditis elegans* models of manganism and parkinson disease. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 35758–35768.
- Shih, J. D., and Hunter, C. P. (2011). SID-1 is a dsRNA-selective dsRNAgated channel. RNA 17, 1057–1065.
- Shuttleworth, C. W., and Weiss, J. H. (2011). Zinc: new clues to diverse roles in brain ischemia. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 32, 480–486.
- Simmer, F., Tijsterman, M., Parrish, S., Koushika, S. P., Nonet, M. L., Fire, A., et al. (2002). Loss of the putative RNA-directed RNA polymerase RRF-3 makes *C. elegans* hypersensitive to RNAi. *Curr. Biol.* 12, 1317–1319.
- Sulston, J., Dew, M., and Brenner, S. (1975). Dopaminergic neurons in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Comp. Neurol.* 163, 215–226.
- Sze, J. Y., Victor, M., Loer, C., Shi, Y., and Ruvkun, G. (2000). Food and metabolic signalling defects in a *Caenorhabditis elegans* serotoninsynthesis mutant. *Nature* 403, 560–564.
- Szewczyk, B., Kubera, M., and Nowak, G. (2011). The role of zinc in neurodegenerative inflammatory pathways in depression. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 35, 693–701.
- Tabara, H., Grishok, A., and Mello, C. C. (1998). RNAi in *C. elegans*: soaking in the genome sequence. *Science* 282, 430–431.
- Taly, A. B., Meenakshi-Sundaram, S., Sinha, S., Swamy, H. S., and Arunodaya, G. R. (2007). Wilson disease: description of 282 patients evaluated over 3 decades. *Medicine* (*Baltimore*) 86, 112–121.
- Tandara, L., and Salamunic, I. (2012). Iron metabolism: current facts and

future directions. *Biochem. Med.* (Zagreb) 22, 311–328.

- Thomas, J. H. (1990). Genetic analysis of defecation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics* 124, 855–872.
- Titus, K., and Michael, O. H. (2006). Finding function in novel targets: *C. elegans* as a model organism. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 5, 387–399.
- Toth, M. L., Melentijevic, I., Shah, L., Bhatia, A., Lu, K., Talwar, A., et al. (2012). Neurite sprouting and synapse deterioration in the aging *Caenorhabditis elegans* nervous system. J. Neurosci. 32, 8778–8790.
- Vaccaro, A., Tauffenberger, A., Aggad, D., Rouleau, G., Drapeau, P., and Parker, J. A. (2012). Mutant TDP-43 and FUS cause age-dependent paralysis and neurodegeneration in *C. elegans. PLoS ONE* 7:e31321. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0031321
- Valentini, S., Cabreiro, F., Ackerman, D., Alam, M. M., Kunze, M. B., Kay, C. W., et al. (2012). Manipulation of *in vivo* iron levels can alter resistance to oxidative stress without affecting ageing in the nematode *C. elegans. Mech. Ageing Dev.* 133, 282–290.
- VanDuyn, N., Settivari, R., LeVora, J., Zhou, S., Unrine, J., and Nass, R. (2013). The metal transporter SMF-3/DMT-1 mediates aluminum-induced dopamine neuron degeneration. J. Neurochem. 124, 147–157.
- VanDuyn, N., Settivari, R., Wong, G., and Nass, R. (2010). SKN-1/Nrf2 inhibits dopamine neuron degeneration in a *Caenorhabditis elegans* model of methylmercury toxicity. *Toxicol. Sci.* 118, 613–624.
- Ved, R., Saha, S., Westlund, B., Perier, C., Burnam, L., Sluder, A., et al. (2005). Similar patterns of mitochondrial vulnerability and rescue induced by genetic modification of alpha-synuclein, parkin, and DJ-1 in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 42655–42668.
- Verstraeten, S. V., Aimo, L., and Oteiza, P. I. (2008). Aluminium and lead: molecular mechanisms of brain toxicity. *Arch. Toxicol.* 82, 789–802.
- Waggoner, L. E., Zhou, G. T., Schafer, R. W., and Schafer, W. R. (1998). Control of alternative behavioral states by serotonin in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Neuron* 21, 203–214.
- Wan, L., Nie, G., Zhang, J., Luo, Y., Zhang, P., Zhang, Z., et al. (2011). beta-Amyloid peptide increases levels of iron content and oxidative stress in human cell and *Caenorhabditis elegans* models of Alzheimer disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 50, 122–129.

- Wang, D., Kennedy, S., Conte, D. Jr., Kim, J. K., Gabel, H. W., Kamath, R. S., et al. (2005). Somatic misexpression of germline P granules and enhanced RNA interference in retinoblastoma pathway mutants. *Nature* 436, 593–597.
- Wang, D., Liu, P., and Xing, X. (2010). Pre-treatment with mild UV irradiation increases the resistance of nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* to toxicity on locomotion behaviors from metal exposure. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 29, 213–222.
- Wang, D., Shen, L., and Wang, Y. (2007). The phenotypic and behavioral defects can be transferred from zinc-exposed nematodes to their progeny. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 24, 223–230.
- Wang, D. Y., Yang, Y. C., and Wang, Y. (2009). [Aluminium toxicosis causing transferable defects from exposed animals to their progeny in *Caenorhabditis elegans*]. *Zhonghua Yu Fang Yi Xue Za Zhi* 43, 45–51.
- Weinshenker, D., Garriga, G., and Thomas, J. (1995). Genetic and pharmacological analysis of neurotransmitters controlling egg laying in *C. elegans. J. Neurosci.* 15, 6975–6985.
- White, A. R., Multhaup, G., Galatis, D., McKinstry, W. J., Parker, M. W., Pipkorn, R., et al. (2002). Contrasting, species-dependent modulation of copper-mediated neurotoxicity by the Alzheimer's disease amyloid precursor protein. J. Neurosci. 22, 365–376.
- White, J. G., Southgate, E., Thomson, J. N., and Brenner, S. (1986). The structure of the nervous system of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 314, 1–340.
- WHO. (1996). "Guidelines for drinking-water quality, 2nd Edn.," in *Health Criteria and Other Supporting Information*, Vol. 2. (Geneva: World Health Organization).
- Winnier, A. R., Meir, J. Y., Ross, J. M., Tavernarakis, N., Driscoll, M., Ishihara, T., et al. (1999). UNC-4/UNC-37-dependent repression of motor neuron-specific genes controls synaptic choice in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genes Dev.* 13, 2774–2786.
- WormAtlas. (2002). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2003). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints,

and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org

- WormAtlas. (2004). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2005). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2006). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2007). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2008). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormAtlas. (2009). eds. Z. F. Altun, L. A. Herndon, C. Crocker, R. Lints, and D. H. Hall. Available online at: http://www.wormatlas.org
- WormBase. (2013). release WS236. Available online at: http://www. wormbase.org
- Wu, Q., Liu, P., Li, Y., Du, M., Xing, X., and Wang, D. (2012). Inhibition of ROS elevation and damage to mitochondrial function prevents leadinduced neurotoxic effects on structures and functions of AFD neurons in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Environ. Sci. (China)* 24, 733–742.
- Xiao, J., Rui, Q., Guo, Y., Chang, X., and Wang, D. (2009). Prolonged manganese exposure induces severe deficits in lifespan, development and reproduction possibly by altering oxidative stress response in *Caenorhabditis elegans. J. Environ. Sci. (China)* 21, 842–848.
- Xing, X., Rui, Q., and Wang, D. (2009a). Lethality toxicities induced by metal exposure during development in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 83, 530–536.
- Xing, X. J., Rui, Q., Du, M., and Wang, D. Y. (2009b). Exposure to lead and mercury in young larvae induces more severe deficits in neuronal survival and synaptic function than in adult nematodes. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 56, 732–741.
- Yang, M. S., Wong, H. F., and Yung, K. L. (1998). Determination of endogenous trace metal contents in various mouse brain regions after prolonged oral administration of aluminum chloride. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health A* 55, 445–453.
- Ye, B., Rui, Q., Wu, Q., and Wang, D. (2010). Metallothioneins are required for formation of

cross-adaptation response to neurobehavioral toxicity from lead and mercury exposure in nematodes. *PLoS ONE* 5:e14052. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0014052

- Ye, H., Ye, B., and Wang, D. (2008). Trace administration of vitamin E can retrieve and prevent UV-irradiation- and metal exposure-induced memory deficits in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 90, 10–18.
- Yoder, J. H., Chong, H., Guan, K. L., and Han, M. (2004). Modulation of KSR activity in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by Zn ions, PAR-1 kinase and PP2A phosphatase. *EMBO J.* 23, 111–119.
- Yu, S., Rui, Q., Cai, T., Wu, Q., Li, Y., and Wang, D. (2011). Close association of intestinal autofluorescence with the formation of severe oxidative damage in intestine of nematodes chronically exposed to Al(2)O(3)-nanoparticle. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 32, 233–241.
- Yu, Z., Chen, X., Zhang, J., Wang, R., and Yin, D. (2013). Transgenerational effects of heavy metals on L3 larva of *Caenorhabditis elegans* with greater behavior and growth inhibitions in the progeny. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 88, 178–184.
- Zhang, Y., Ye, B., and Wang, D. (2010). Effects of metal exposure on associative learning behavior in nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 59, 129–136.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 26 February 2013; paper pending published: 11 March 2013; accepted: 05 April 2013; published online: 20 May 2013.

Citation: Chen P, Martinez-Finley EJ, Bornhorst J, Chakraborty S and Aschner M (2013) Metal-induced neurodegeneration in C. elegans. Front. Aging Neurosci. 5:18. doi: 10.3389/fnagi. 2013.00018

Copyright © 2013 Chen, Martinez-Finley, Bornhorst, Chakraborty and Aschner. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

ADVANTAGES OF PUBLISHING IN FRONTIERS



FAST PUBLICATION Average 90 days from submission to publication



COLLABORATIVE PEER-REVIEW

Designed to be rigorous – yet also collaborative, fair and constructive



RESEARCH NETWORK Our network increases readership for your article



OPEN ACCESS

Articles are free to read, for greatest visibility



TRANSPARENT

Editors and reviewers acknowledged by name on published articles



GLOBAL SPREAD Six million monthly page views worldwide



COPYRIGHT TO AUTHORS

No limit to article distribution and re-use



IMPACT METRICS Advanced metrics track your article's impact



SUPPORT By our Swiss-based editorial team



EPFL Innovation Park · Building I · 1015 Lausanne · Switzerland T +41 21 510 17 00 · info@frontiersin.org · frontiersin.org